
• 

• 

•' { ' 

CALL TO ORDER 

FLAG SALUTE 

COMMISSION MEETING AGENDA 
November 1, 1990 - 10:00 a.m. 

Radisson Hotel 
Conference Suite #302 

500 Leisure Lane 
Sacramento, CA 95815 

(916) 922-2020 

ROLL CALL OF COMMISSION MEMBERS 

WELCOME 

o Welcome to Newly Appointed commissioner Edward Hunt, 
District Attorney, Fresno County 

INTRODUCTIONS 

RECOGNITION OF ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

A. Approval of the minutes of the July 19, 1990 regular 
Commission meeting at the Marriott Hotel Mission Valley 
in San Diego. 

CONSENT CALENDAR 

B.l Receiving Course Certification Report 

Since the July meeting, there have been 33 new 
certifications, 15 decertifications, and 43 modifications. 
In approving the consent Calendar, your Honorable Commission 
receives the report. 

B.2 Receiving Financial Report - First Quarter FY 1990/91 

The first quarter financial report will be provided at the 
meeting for information purposes. In approving the Consent 
Calendar, your Honorable Commission receives the report. 

B.3 Receiving Information on New Entries Into the PQST Regular 
(Reimbursement) Program 

The following entries have met the Commission's requirements 
and have been accepted into the POST Regular program: 

o San Joaquin County - Lodi Judicial District Marshal 
o Shasta County Marshal's Office 
o Montebello Unified School District Police 
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In approving the Consent Calendar, your Honorable Commission 
receives the report. 

B.4 Receiving Information on New Entries Into the POST 
Specialized (Non-Reimbursable\ Program 

Procedures provide for agencies to enter into the POST 
Specialized Program when requirements have been met. In 
approving the Consent Calendar, your Honorable Commission 
notes that the california Horse Racing Board has met the 
requirements and has been accepted into the POST Specialized 
Program. 

B.5 Receiving Information on New Entries Into the pyblic SafetY 
Dispatcher Program 

Procedures provide that agencies that have expressed 
willingness to abide by POST Regulations and have passed 
ordinances as required by Penal Code Section 13522 may enter 
into the POST Reimbursable Public Safety Dispatcher Program 
pursuant to Penal Code Sections l35lO(c) and 13525. 

In approving the consent Calendar, your Honorable commission 
notes that since the April meeting, 15 agencies listed in the 
enclosed report have met the requirements and have been 
accepted into the POST Reimbursable Public Safety Dispatcher 
Program. These new entrants bring to 269, the number of 
agencies joining the program since it began July 1, 1989. 

B.7 Receiying status of Peace Officer Feasibility study Program 

senate Bill 353 (Presley) became effective January 1, 1990, 
adding Sections 13540-42 to the Penal Code. These new 
sections assign to the Commission the responsibility to 
conduct a study to determine whether the persons who request 
the study should be designated as peace officers. To 
implement the feasibility study program, the commission 
adopted Regulation 1019. The program is described in furter 
detail in the report under this tab. 

To date, the commission has received two requests for a peace 
officer feasibility study. The California student Aid 
commission submitted a request for a study of the 
investigative positions and the Sheriff of orange county 
submitted a request for the position of Sheriff's Special 
Officer. 

The study for the Student Aid commission is completed. A 
summary of the study is presented under Tab G. The study for 
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the orange County Sheriff will begin when the contract for 
the cost of the study is completed. 

In addition, AB 3401 (Waters) became law in October, 1990, 
adding section 830.55, Penal Code. The section creates a new 
peace officer category, Local correctional Officer. A local 
correctional officer is a staff position for a Return to 
Custody facility operated by a city or county, under contract 
to the California Department of Corrections. Section 830.55, 
PC, requires a feasibility study and report to the 
Legislature by March 15, 1991. 

Finally, staff is waiting for a request for a feasibility 
study from the Association of Independent California Colleges 
and Universities. Senator Presley will introduce legislation 
to expand the authority of independent colleges and 
universities to employ peace officers. The Association wants 
the feasibility study to run concurrent with the legislation. 

In approving the consent Calendar, your Honorable Commission 
receives the report. 

B.7 Adopting a Resolution Commending Commissioner c. Alex 
Pantaleoni 

In approving the Consent Calendar, your Honorable Commission 
adopts a resolution commending c. Alex Pantaleoni for his 
service to the advancement of law enforcement through 
standards and training as a peace officer, as an educator, as 
an Advisory Committee member and as a POST Commissioner, on 
the occasion of his retirement as Assistant Dean and Director 
of the Rio Hondo College Public Safety Program. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

c. Receiving Testimony on the Proposal to Establish a Training 
course for School Police Officers 

Senate Bill 446 of 1989, effective January 1, 1990, enacted 
Section 832.2 of the Penal Code which requires K-12 school 
and community college police officers to complete a course of 
training approved by POST directly related to the role of 
school peace officers. The course of training must be 
completed by school police officers who do not possess a POST 
Basic Certificate. The school police officer training course 
is required to address guidelines and procedures for 
reporting offenses to other law enforcement agencies that 
deal with violence on campus and other school related 
matters, as determined by POST. The course of training is 
required to be developed and approved no later than January 
1, 1991 • 
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Approximately 300 school police officers not participating in 
the POST program will be affected. Police officers of local 
school districts and community colleges which participate in 
either the Specialized or Regular POST programs are required 
to complete the regular Basic course and obtain Basic 
certificates. They will not be subject to the proposed new 
course requirement. 

Based upon input from school peace officers and others, a 32-
hour School Peace Officer Course was developed that includes 
the Role of School Peace Officers, Reporting Crimes to Other 
Law Enforcement Agencies, Dealing With Drugs/Violence On 
campus, Laws Impacting School campuses, Maintaining campus 
community Relations, campus Parking and Traffic Control, 
Facility Protection, and Handling Disasters and Emergencies. 
As required, guidelines and procedures for reporting offenses 
to other law enforcement agencies is included under the 
topic: "Reporting Offenses to Other Law Enforcement 
Agencies." 

To implement this training standard, commission Regulation 
1081 should be amended to include section 19, School Peace 
Officer (Penal Code Section 832.2), to specify the minimum 
topics and hours noted above. In adopting this new training 
standard, it is proposed that the Commission recommend, but 
not require, that all school peace officers who perform 
general law enforcement duties should complete the Regular 
Basic Course prior to appointment or assignment to peace 
officer duties. 

Subject to the results of the public hearing, the appropriate 
action would be a MOTION to adopt the proposed training 
standard for school peace officers pursuant to Penal Code 
section 832.2, effective upon approval as to form and 
procedure by the Office of Administrative Law. 

D. Receiving Testimony on the Proposal to Revise Specialized 
Investigator Course Requirements 

A review of the Specialized Basic Investigators Course was 
initiated earlier this year at the request of user agencies. 
An advisory committee composed of agency administrators, 
presenters, and subject matter experts was convened to assist 
staff reviewing the course. 

It is proposed that 58 performance objectives be added to the 
course curriculum. These proposed modifications are due to 
changes in law, additional duties performed by specialized 
investigators, and the desire of agency administrators for a 
course more specifically designed to meet the needs of 
specialized investigators. Areas recommended for addition 
include extortion, embezzlement, burglary and robbery law, 

4 



• 

• 

• 

sex crimes, controlled substances, search warrants, gang 
recognition, interviewing, and case management. Of those 
performance objectives recommended for addition, 50 are taken 
directly from the Regular Basic course, and eight are new POs 
related to the unique tasks performed by specialized 
investigators. 

Twenty-eight performance objectives are recommended for 
deletion because they are no longer considered relevant or 
are no longer required by law. They include PO's related to 
line-ups, discovery, vehicle operations, polygraph, informant 
management, and that portion of chemical agents' training 
pertaining to use of gas masks. 

Accordingly, it is proposed that total Specialized Basic 
Course performance objectives be increased from 323 to 361. 
It is further proposed that the total testing time be 
increased from 11 hours to 30 hours. These changes would 
increase the minimum hours of the Specialized Basic 
Investigators Course from 220 to 340. 

To implement these proposals, staff is recommending amending 
Commission Procedure D-1-6 which is incorporated into POST 
regulation 1005, to reflect these curriculum and hourly 
changes and to mandate performance objectives. 

Virtually all attendees of the course are employed by 
agencies in the non-reimbursable Specialized Program. 
Therefore, there is no projected fiscal impact on the POTF 
other than perhaps an estimated six weeks of work associated 
with testing requirements. 

Subject to the results of the public hearing, the appropriate 
action would be a MOTION to adopt the proposed changes to the 
Specialized Basic Investigators course. 

STANDARDS AND EVALUATION 

E. Recommendation to Autborize a Contract for Updating and 
Enhancing the PQSTBAC System 

In 1985, the POST commission approved a pilot study of a new 
system for defining success in the basic course (i.e., the 
"knowledge domain" system). The Commission also allocated 
funds for the development of a computer program, called 
POSTRAC, to implement the new system. 

The POSTRAC system is in its fifth year of operation and has 
been voluntarily adopted and is being used by 30 of 
California's 35 academies. Four additional academies are 
actively involved in planning to convert to the new system. 
Before and after comparisons show that academy classes 
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trained after the adoption of the POSTRAC system score 
significantly higher on the POST Proficiency Examination than 
classes trained before the adoption of the system. Moreover, 
the dispersion (standard deviation) of the scores around the 
mean for classes trained under the POSTRAC system is much 
smaller than classes trained under the old system. This 
means that significantly fewer students are graduating from 
the basic course without mastering the objectives mandated by 
the Commission. 

The POSTRAC system has won the acceptance of the academies 
and significantly increased student scores on the POST 
Proficiency Examination. Nonetheless, five years of use have 
shown that several enhancements would substantially increase 
the program's functionality, and other changes would make the 
program more flexible and easier to use. Examples include 
updating applications development software, permitting 
machine readable forms, adding graphics based test items, and 
allowing for automatic raw score conversion, among others. 

The estimated cost of these changes and enhancements is 
$78,000. It is proposed that the Executive Director be given 
the authority to enter into a contract with Brain Designs, 
Inc., the developer of the current POSTRAC program, to make 
the needed changes and enhancements at a cost not to exceed 
$78,000 • 

If the Commission concurs, the appropriate action would be a 
MOTION to authorize the Executive Director to enter into a 
contract with Brain Designs, Inc. to update and enhance the 
POSTRAC computer program at a cost not to exceed $78,000. 
(ROLL CALL VOTE) 

Basic Course Testing Requirements 

At its last meeting, the commission scheduled a public 
hearing for January for the purpose of receiving comment on a 
proposal to require that all basic academy graduates pass a 
POST-developed test for each of 38 knowledge domains. The 
proposed effective date for the new requirement is October 
1992. 

Upon scheduling the public hearing, the Commission directed 
the Long Range Planning committee to report back in November 
with a recommendation regarding whether the Commission should 
mandate a minimum passing score or a minimum passing score 
range for each knowledge domain test. 

The Committee has recently met and recommends Commission­
mandated minimum passing scores (but not ranges) for each 
knowledge domain. Minimum scores would be individually 
established for each domain and periodically adjusted based 
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upon continuing test development and evaluation of 
eXperience. The Committee further recommends that the 
Commission: 

1. Require that students be permitted one, and only one, 
retest on a second POST exam for each knowledge domain 
test failed; and that such students be permitted 
reasonable opportunity to prepare prior to retesting. 

2. Permit a student more than one retest for a given 
knowledge domain if the academy director determines that 
the student was prevented from taking a test on an equal 
basis with other students due to either: (a) illness or 
injury, (b) emotional trauma (e.g., death in the family), 
or (c) failure to receive the same instruction as other 
students due to factors beyond the student's control. 

In addition, the Committee recommends that staff be directed 
to research the impact of a cumulative test performance 
requirement (e.g., maintaining a certain average score across 
all knowledge domain tests). The research would commence 
with the October 1992 effective date for Commission-mandated 
knowledge domain testing, and would take approximately one 
year to complete. 

If the Commission concurs with the Committee's recommenda­
tions, the appropriate action would be a MOTION to: (1) 
include the above described testing provisions as part of the 
January 1991 public hearing to mandate the POST knowledge 
domain tests, and (2) direct staff to conduct the proposed 
research to evaluate the impact of a cumulative test 
performance requirement. 

MANAGEMENT COQNSELING 

G. california student Aid Commission - Peace Officer Feasibility 
study 

The California student Aid Commission requested a peace 
officer feasibility study to determine whether the 
investigators should be designated as peace officers. The 
student Aid Commission administers the student aid loan 
program, which includes both State and Federal funds. The 
investigative staff consists of five positions. 

To complete the study, staff interviewed the investigators, 
the supervisor of the audit and investigation unit, and the 
Executive Director. In addition, staff reviewed more than 
235 active and inactive case files, involving a period of 18 
months • 
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Staff concluded that the investigative function is a 
necessary and integral responsibility of the student Aid 
Commission that is performing satisfactorily. Further, staff 
concludes that broad and general peace officer powers and 
authority are not required for the investigators. 

The report recommends the student Aid commission consider 
legislative action to grant the investigators the specific, 
limited peace officer authority that is described in Section 
830.11, Penal Code. Persons named in this statute are not 
peace officers, but may exercise limited powers, otherwise 
reserved to peace officers. 

A summary of the feasibility study report is provided in the 
report under this tab. If the Commission concurs, the 
appropriate action would be a MOTION to approve the 
recommendation and authorize submittal of a report to the 
Student Aid Commission and to the Legislature. 

CENTER FQR LEAPERSHIP DEVELOPMENT 

H. Request for Augmentation to the Supervisory Leadership 
Institute CSLil Contract 

The Supervisory Leadership Institute (SLI) continues to 
receive outstanding reviews from participants and department 
heads alike. The growing number of applications is another 
indicator of the program's success. There are currently over 
225 applicants awaiting assignment to classes and the number 
is growing weekly. 

The current contract with the csu Long Beach Foundation for 
support of the SLI provides for four new classes to start in 
early 1991. By augmenting the contract in the amount of 
$91,638 two additional classes could be started this fiscal 
year. The augmentation would increase the total contract 
from $195,934 to $287,572 for FY 1990/91. This would help 
reduce the waiting list of applicants to 81. 

If the commission concurs, the appropriate action would be a 
MOTION to authorize the Executive Director to enter into an 
agreement to augment the contract with the CSU Long Beach 
Foundation to provide administrative assistance for two 
additional classes of the Supervisory Leadership Institute in 
an amount not to exceed $91,638 in the augmentation for a 
total contract in FY 1990-91 not to exceed $287,572. (ROLL 
CALL VOTE) 

I. Approyal of Report to Legislature on Study of Adyance Law 
Enforcement Education CSB 457) 
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Senate Bill 457 (Sterling) was passed by the Legislature and 
approved by the Governor in 1989. This bill authorizes the 
Collll:lission to conduct a study to determine the possibility of 
instituting an Advanced command Police Academy. Legislative 
intent was to explore the need to establish a uniform 
curriculum throughout the state where officers could obtain a 
master's degree. 

The study described in the report under this tab concludes 
that long standing need has existed for an advanced 
educational program for law enforcement. There is currently 
no uniform curriculum in either the csu or uc systems where 
officers can receive a degree in law enforcement. It is 
noted that uc Irvine has strong interest in a program as 
envisioned for law enforcement. Because of these findings, 
the study recommends that the Legislature direct the CSU/UC 
systems to develop such a program and that POST act as a 
standing curriculum consultant or resource in the development 
of the degree program. 

If the Commission concurs, the appropriate action would be a 
MOTION to approve the study and its findings and authorize 
its submittal to the Legislature. 

Request for Approval of Contracts to Present a Reyised 
Executive Development Course 

The Commission has previsously approved changing the format 
of the Executive Development Course from an SO-hour block to 
three separate workshops. Content of the Executive 
Development Course has also been under study and review. 
Upon Commission approval, the presentations of the Executive 
Development Course using the new content and format will 
begin. 

As described in the report under this tab, input from law 
enforcement administrators and private consultants suggests 
need to change the course from historic lecture format to a 
more student participative skill development program. It is 
proposed that future presentations emphasize the role of the 
executive as a change agent with responsibilities for 
implementing internal and external change. Course 
presentation will emphasize a facilitated workshop approach 
with students expected to undertake projects between program 
sessions. Projects would be based upon real issues involving 
change pertaining to each student's department. 

If the.Commission approves, a pilot presentation of the 
revised course will be presented with unexpended funds in the 
89/90 FY Executive Development Course contract. Costs would 
include program development/instructor selection, pilot 
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evaluation, and direct presentation costs. It is further 
proposed that two presentations in addition to the pilot be 
funded for this Fiscal Year. overall costs, as described in 
the report, could be covered by extending last year's 
contract with $62,490 unexpended: and approving a new 
contract for an additional $35,000. 

If the Commission concurs, the appropriate action would be a 
MOTION to approve {1) revisions to the Executive Development 
course: {2) extend the 89/90 FY contract with Cal-Poly Pomona 
for Executive Development Course presentations with $62,490 
to provide for current year developmental, evaluation, and 
presentation costs: and {3) approve a new contract with Cal­
Poly Pomona in an amount not to exceed $35,000 to provide 
overall funding for one pilot and two additional 
presentations. {ROLL CALL VOTE) 

EXEcuTIVE OFFICE 

K. Approying Request for Proposal CRFPl on Developing an 
Interactive Videodisc Training Program on First Aid for LaW 
Enforcement 

First Aid/Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation retraining is 
considered by law enforcement agencies a major training 
obligation that consumes considerable time and resources. 
Regulations of the Emergency Medical Services Authority 
specify that law enforcement officers must undergo a minimum 
of 12 hours retraining every three years. Law enforcement 
trainers have indicated that First Aid/CPR should be a high 
priority in POST's efforts to develop computer-based 
training. 

It is proposed the Commission authorize the Executive 
Director to prepare and distribute a Request For Proposal 
{RFP) to develop an interactive videodisc First Aid Training 
Program for Law Enforcement. The proposed program would 
permit satisfaction of both the initial 21-hour training 
requirement and 12-hour retraining requirement. 
Approximately 20 lessons would include the EMS-required 
curriculum and some additional POST-required topics. 

Individual trainees could be pretested for the retraining 
requirement and receive retraining only in needed topics. 
The system would then administer the required final test 
using a combination of objective questions and scenarios for 
decision making. It is expected this program would 
substantially reduce training/testing time and instructor 
expense in satisfying this training requirement. 

Although some uncertainty exists about the cost to develop 
this program, it is recommended that the Commission approve a 
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maximum cost of $350,000. Some cost savings is expected to 
be achieved using some existing video/film on first aid/CPR. 
Final cost could be significantly less than the proposed 
maximum. No marketing/cost recovery mechanism is recommended 
as part of the RFP. After the program is developed, however, 
the Commission could consider a marketing program. Potential 
is good for future cost recovery. With Commission approval, 
a RFP will be developed and distributed and recommendations 
brought back at the April 1991 meeting. Proposals would be 
evaluated and a recommended contractor identified for 
Commission consideration at the April 1991 meeting. 

If the Commission concurs, the appropriate MOTION would be to 
authorize the Executive Director to prepare and distribute a 
RFP for developing an IVD Training Program on First Aid for 
Law Enforcement at a cost not to exceed $350,000 and report 
back on the recommended developer by the April 1991 meeting. 

Report on Potential Availability of Surplus Military 
Facilities for LaW Enforcement Training 

Mather Air Force Base in Sacramento is-scheduled for closure 
in 1993. Sacramento county has a commission studying future 
uses of the base. The base includes a major "education 
complex" which would make an outstanding regional law 
enforcement training center. Sacramento Sheriff's 
Department, Sacramento Police Department, and Los Rios 
Community College District recommend that POST be a party to 
a joint proposal to obtain the "education complex." Such a 
proposal could take several organizational forms, using joint 
powers agreements, interagency agreements, and/or contracts. 
Beyond the general merits of acquiring regional training 
facilities, there is potential to acquire office space for 
POST and classroom space for the Command College, the 
Supervisory Leadership Institute, and other programs and 
demonstration projects suggested in the ACR 58 Report. Staff 
is investigating the possibilities at this time. 

If the Commission concurs, staff will continue to explore the 
possibility of facilities at Mather Air Force Base and submit 
a proposal for permission to participate to the Governor's 
Office. If there is concurrence, the Commission may wish to 
ask the Long Range Planning committee to review any interim 
reports developed by staff. 

It is too early in the planning and evaluation phase to 
describe completely the future facility or the role that POST 
might assume in administration of the facility. But there is 
great potential for a facility that could incorporate a model 
skill development centers as described in the ACR 58 report. 
Potential is a also there for the office space and housing 
for existing and proposed POST programs. 
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I~ the Commission concurs, the appropriate action would be a 
MOTION authorizing the Executive Director to continue to 
explore utilization of the Mather facility and to submit a 
proposal to the G·overnor • s Office. 

Reyiew of Reimbursement Rates 

Commission policy is to review the salary reimbursement rate 
on a quarterly basis and adjust as circumstances permit. 
Evaluation of first quarter experience is described in the 
report under this tab. 

In July of this year, the Commission acted to approve various 
budget proposals including a proposal that would augment, 
from reserves, the current training reimbursement budget by 
$3.5 million. The Department of Finance is now processing 
this augmentation request and approval appears likely. As 
described in the report, the commission may wish to authorize 
an increased salary reimbursement rate from 25% to 30% for 
the Basic Course and from 35t to 40% for other eligible 
courses contingent upon this augmentation approved by the 
Legislature. This increase would be retroactive to the 
beginning of the curre~t Fiscal Year. 

COMMitTEE REPQRTS 

N. Long Range Planning Committee 

Commissioner Tidwell, Chairman of the Long Range Planning 
Committee, will report on the committee meeting held October 
2, 1990 in San Bernardino. 

o. Legislative Review Committee 

commissioner Block, Chairman of the Commission's Legislative 
Review Committee will report on the Committee meeting held 
November 1, 1990 in sacramento. 

P. ACR 58 studv Committee 

commissioner Block, who also chairs the ACR 58 Study 
Committee, will report on the proposed report to the 
Legislature. 

Q. Adyisory Committee 

Don Brown, Chairman of the POST Advisory Committee, will 
report on the meeting held October 31, 1990 in Sacramento • 
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OLD/NEW BUSINESS 

R. Appointment of Advisory committee Public Member - Chairman Tidwell 

S. Letter from Roger M. Moulton, Chief of Police, City of 
Redondo Beach re Law Enforcement Training Network. 

T. Letter from James A. cost, Chief of Police, City of Campbell, 
re recruitment efforts. 

DATES AND LQCATrONS OP PUTqRB COMMrSSION MEETINGS 

January 17, 1991- Holiday Inn Embarcadero- San Diego 
April 18, 1991 - sacramento 
July 18, 1991 - San Diego 
November 7, 1991- Sacramento 

ADJOURNMENT 
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COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES 
July 19, 1990 

Marriott Hotel Mission Valley 
San Diego, CA 

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 a.m. by Chairman 
Tidwell. 

Commissioner Sherman Block led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL OF COMMISSION MEMBERS 

A calling of the roll indicated a quorum was present. 

Commissioners Present: 

Sherman Block 
Carm J. Grande 
Ronald Lowenberg 
Edward Maghakian 
Raquel Montenegro 
Richard L. Moore 
Alex Pantaleoni 
Floyd Tidwell 
Robert Wasserman 

Commissioners Absent: 

Edward Hunt 
Robert L. Vernon 

POST Advisory Committee Members Present: 

Don Brown 
Marcel Le Due 
Cecil Riley 

Staff Present: 

Norman c. Boehm, Executive Director 
Glen Fine, Deputy Executive Director 
Hal Snow, Assistant Executive Director 
John Berner, Bureau Chief, Standards and Evaluation 
Tom Liddicoat, Budget Officer, Administrative Services 
Holly Mitchum, Bureau Chief, Information Services 
Ken O'Brien, Bureau Chief, Training Program Services 
Otto Saltenberger, Bureau Chief, Administrative Services 
Vera Roff, Executive Secretary 



Visitors' Roster: 

Frank Bucheit, San Diego Police Department AcademyjCADA 
Steve Creighton, san Diego Police Department Academy 
Bob Curry, San Diego County Marshal's Department 
Chris Elliott, State SIDS Council 
Dennis Kollar, San Diego Sheriff's Department/CADA Chairman 
Dr. Henry James Krous, Children's Hospital, San Diego 
Margot Martin, State SIDS Council, Retired Deputy coroner, 

Ventura.county 
James E. Newman, Chino Police Department 
James Nunn, San Bernardino County Sheriff's Department 
Gayla Reiter-Scott, State SIDS Council 
Rodney.Pierini, CPOA 
Mareane Sanchez, Department of Health Services 
Sgt. Larry Seals, EMS Program Director, CHP 
Sgt. John Yarbrough, Homicide, Los Angeles County Sheriff's Dept. 

A. Approval of Minutes of the April 19. 1990 Commission Meeting 

B. 

MOTION - Maghakian, second - Montenegro, carried unanimously 
to approve the minutes of the April 19, 1990 Commission 
meeting at the Marriott Harbor Hotel in San Diego. 

CONSENT CALENDAR 

MOTION - Lowenberg, second - Grande, carried unanimously to 
approve the following Consent Calendar: 

B.l Receiving Course Certification Report 

since the April meeting, there have been 29 new 
certifications, 23 decertifications, and 81 
modifications. 

B.2 Receiving the Fourth Quarter FY 1989/90 

The fourth quarter financial report provided 
information relative to the local assistance budget 
through March 31, 1990. The report was presented and 
accepted and is on file at POST headquarters. 

B.3 Receiving Information on New Entries Into the Public 
Safety Dispatcher Program 

Since the April meeting, 10 agencies listed have met 
the requirements and have been accepted into the POST 
Reimbursable Public Safety Dispatcher Program. 
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B.4 Adopting a Resolution Commending Special Consultant Jim 
Newman 

The Commission adopted a Resolution commending Jim 
Newman for his outstanding service to POST in 
developing and updating curriculum for the Regular 
Basic Course. Sergeant Newman, of the Chino Police 
Department, served as a Special Consultant under the 
POST Fellowship Program from July 1, 1989 to June 30, 
1990. 

PRESENTATIONS 

Chairman'Tidwell presented the adopted resolution to Special 
Consultant Jim Newman, who thanked the Commission. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

The purpose of the public hearing was to receive testimony in 
regard to proposed amendments of Commission Regulations and 
Procedures. The hearing was divided into two parts. Part one 
pertained to the, adoption of training standards. on Sudden Death 
of Infants. Part two pertained to the adoption of regulations 
concerning distribution of Asset Forfeiture Funds. 

The public hearing was held in compliance with requirements set 
forth in the Administrative Procedures Act to provide public 
input on the proposed regulatory actions. ~ 

PART I 

c. Proposal to Adopt Training Standards on Sudden Death of 
Infants 

The purpose of this portion of the public hearing was to 
consider adoption of training standards on sudden death of 
infants. 

staff reported that Senate Bill 1067 of 1989 enacted section 
13519.3 of the Penal Code. The law requires peace officers 
assigned to patrol or investigations to complete a course of 
training covering Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS) and 
investigation of the sudden death·of infants. Officers 
employed after January 1, 1990 must complete the training 
prior to July 1, 1992 and prior to award of a POST Basic 
certificate. ' ... 
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The legislation requires POST to: 

1. Develop the training course required of the affected 
peace officers. 

2. Develop guidelines for the use of law enforcement 
agencies in the investigation of infant death cases. 

3. Incorporate SIDS awareness training in the Basic Course 
with the subject block covering death investigation. 

The guidelines will be for voluntary use and therefore need 
not be formally adopted pursuant to the Administrative 
Procedures Act. 

Following completion of the staff report, Chairman Tidwell 
invited oral testimony from those in opposition to the 
recommendation. No one present indicated the desire to be 
heard. 

The Chairman invited attendees in favor to address the 
Commission. 

Gayla Reiter-Scott, President, Northern California SIDS 
Advisory council, requested clarification between mandatory 
training and voluntary use of guidelines. She also 
expressed concern over the length of the training and the 
qualifications of the instructors • 

. Chris Elliott, Guild for Infant survival Parent Support 
Group of Orange County, Chair of the State SIDS Advisory 
Council, and the POST SIDS Advisory Committee, expressed 
support for the learning objectives, and requested that the 
committee be involved in an assessment of the training after 
a period of one year. 

Dr. Henry James Krous, Children's Hospital, San Diego, Vice 
Chairman of the State SIDS Advisory Council, and Chairman of 
the Committee to Develop Standardized Autopsy Protocol for 
investigation of unexpected infant death throughout the 
State of California, urged support of the proposal to 
implement the legislation. 

In response to the concern raised by Gayla Reiter-Scott 
regarding mandatory training, staff pointed out all officers 
with patrol and investigation assignments must attend the 
training. The guidelines are for the use of law enforcement 
agencies but were not a part of the public hearing. 
Departments will have flexibility in how to assure 
appropriate training in the investigation of sudden infant 
death. 
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In response to the number of hours of training, staff 
indicated that two hours would be the minimum; however, 
instructors can expend additional time to ensure adequate • 
understanding and learning by the students. A 
teleconference course will also be developed using the most 
qualified experts available in SIDS training. 

(At this point in the public hearing, this item was 
temporarily suspended in order to give interested persons in 
the audience an opportunity to review the written proposed 
training standards. After their review, the following 
testimony continued.) 

Margot Martin, retired Deputy Coroner, Ventura County, and 
member of the Southern California SIDS Advisory Board, 
expressed support for the training standards. 

Chris Elliott requested that the advisory committee be 
involved in the development of a training packet for use by 
the instructors, and that the State SIDS Advisory Council 
also be involved in the assessment process. 

Staff responded that the POST SIDS Curriculum Advisory 
Committee will remain intact during development of the 
training packet, and that they and the state SIDS Advisory 
Council would be included in the review of the 
implementation of the training standards after a period of 
one year. 

MOTION - Van de Kamp - second - Maghakian, carried 
unanimously to adopt the proposed training standards for the 
Investigation of Sudden Deaths of Infants pursuant to Penal 
Code Section 13519.3 (Attachment A), and to approve 
guidelines relating to the investigation of sudden infant 
deaths. Input from the SIDS Advisory Committee will be 
considered in reviewing the implementation of the training 
standards and staff will report the results to the 
Commission after a period of one year. 

PART II 

D. Proposal to Adopt Regulations Concerning Distribution of 
Asset Forfeiture Funds· 

The purpose of this part of the.public hearing was to 
consider the proposal to amend Commission Regulation 1015 
regarding the distribution of" asset forfeiture funds. 

The Executive Director.presented the written commentary 
receivedcfrom Warren J ... Wolfe, _Chief, State Department of 
Consumer· Affai·rs, .. Division"' of ·Investigation, who wrote. in 
support of the proposal, stating it would provide for an 

5 

• 

• 



• 

• 

equitable distribution of asset forfeiture funds 
narcotics training of full-time peace officers. 
written commentary was received. 

for 
No other 

Staff reported that Health and Safety Code section 11489 was 
modified in 1988 to revise provisions for distribution of 
money accruing from the seizure/disposal of property 
involved in drug offenses. The law provides that after 
specified distributions are made, 85% of any remaining funds 
would be deposited in the Peace Officer Training Fund 
(POTF). The Office of Criminal Justice Planning (OCJP) 
reports that approximately $800,000 has accrued for transfer 
to the POTF. 

Summary interpretation of the law is that monies accruing 
shall be disbursed as reimbursement for drug relate,d 
training only, and that state agencies shall be eligible for 
these asset forfeiture fund reimbursements on an equal basis 
with agencies participating in the POST program. 

The proposed regulation would provide that a special account 
for asset forfeiture funds be established, and that 
reimbursements be distributed on an annual basis at the 
close of each fiscal year. Reimbursements would be 
calculated by determining how many total hours of eligible 
drug training were completed statewide for the fiscal year, 
and dividing that number into the amount of money available. 
The resulting hourly dollar amount would then be used to 
determine the yearly reimbursement to each eligible agency 
based upon the number of hours of drug related training 
completed by agency personnel. 

Following the staff report, the Chairman invited oral 
testimony. No one present indicated the desire to testify 
either for or against the proposed action, and Part II of 
the public hearing was closed. 

The Finance Co.mmittee met on July 18, 1990 and recommended 
that the commission adopt the proposed regulation. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Block, carried unanimously to 
adopt the proposed regulation to establish the special 
account and procedures for the distribution of asset 
forfeiture funds (Attachment B). 

TRAINING PROGRAM SERVICES 

E. Scheduling a Public Hearing on November 1. 1990 to Establish 
a Training Course for School Police 

senate Bill 446 of 1989, effective·January 1, 1990, enacted 
section 832.2 of the Penal Code which requires K-12 school 
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and community college peace officers to complete a course of 
training approved by POST directly related to the role of • 
school peace officers. The course of training must be 
completed by school peace officers who do not possess a POST 
Basic Certificate. The school peace officer training course 
is required to address guidelines and procedures for 
reporting offenses to other law enforcement agencies that 
deal with violence on campus and other school related 
matters, as determined by POST. The course of training is 
required to be developed and approved no later than January 
1, 1991. 

To implement the training, it was proposed that Commission 
Regulation 1081 should be amended to include Section 19, 
School Peace Officers (Penal Code Section 832.2), to specify 
the minimum topics and hours required. It was also proposed 
that the Commission recommend that all school peace officers 
who perform general law enforcement duties should complete 
the Regular Basic Course prior to appointment or assignment 
to peace officer duties. 

MOTION - Van de Kamp, second - Pantaleoni, carried 
unanimously to schedule a public hearing in conjunction with 
the November 1990 meeting to consider adopting a training 
standard for school peace officers pursuant to Penal Code 
Section 832.2. 

Report on the Cultural Awareness/Communications Training 
Study and Recommendation for a POST Special Consultant 
(Management Fellow> . 

At its November 1989 meeting, the Commission directed staff 
to study and develop a recommended approach for making 
training available on the subject of cultural awareness and 
communicating with individual cultural groups, and report 
back to the Commission at the July 1990 meeting. 

This staff study concluded that: (1) existing cultural 
awareness training is-limited in scope·and availability: (2) 
there is need for a more coordinated, focused and 
standardized approach for law enforcement training on this 
subject1 (3) the needed .training should focus on individual 
cultures and what law enforcement should be aware of and be 
sensitive to1 (4) much cultural awareness training is best 
presented within departments1 and (5) racial sensitivity 
should be simultaneously studied. · - ·-~ 

To accomplish this, specific work activities would include: 

1. Developing and publishing a Program Development Guide 
of Cultural Awareness/Racial Sensitivity Training that 
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includes curriculum and guidelines required by Senate 
Bill 2680 • 

Developing POST certified training for departmental 
trainers/facilitators. 

3. Developing orientation/training for law enforcement 
executives regarding the program elements, goals, and 
benefits. 

4. Assessing the feasibility for developing a fundamental 
language training program, possibly using interactive 
videodisc technology. 

5. Evaluating needed improvements in Basic Academy content 
and instructor training. 

The recommended work activities will require approximately 
one year of research and development. Staff requested 
approval to contract for one year's service of a POST 
Special Consultant (Management Fellow). Estimated.costs for 
salary and fringe benefits are $100,000, excluding long term 
per diem and travel. 

During discussion it was suggested that persons of all 
ethnic backgrounds. be encouraged to apply for the position, 
particularly those of the Asian community. It was further 
suggested that Asian representatives be encouraged to serve 
on the Cultural Awareness study Committee. In order to 
accomplish statewide cultural awareness training, it was 
pointed out that the training should be generic and yet 
sensitive in nature. This would allow local agencies to 
adapt the course to the specific needs of their own 
communities. 

MOTION - Maghakian, second - Montenegro, carried unanimously 
by ROLL CALL VOTE to authorize the Executive Director to 
enter into a contract for up to one year's services of a 
POST Special Consultant for actual costs not to exceed 
$100,000 to conduct research and development associated with 
cultural awareness/language training and the requirements of 
Senate Bill 2680. 

Scheduling a Public Hearing to Revise Specialized 
Investigator Course Requirements 

It was proposed that 58 performance objectives be added to 
POST's curriculum requirements for the Specialized Basic 
Investigators Co~rse •. -, These modifications are proposed due 
to changes in law, additional duties performed· by 
specialized investigators, and the desire of agency 
administrators for a course more specifically designed to 
meet the needs of specialized investigators. 

.~_, . 



To implement the proposed changes, staff recommended 
amending Commission Procedure D-1-6 which is incorporated • 
into Commission Regulation 1005, to reflect curriculum and 
hourly changes and to mandate performances objectives. 

MOTION - Van de Kamp, second - Grande, carried unanimously 
to schedule a public hearing at the November 1, 1990 
Commission meeting to consider changes to the Specialized 
Basic Investigators Course. 

H. Approval of Contract Authority for a Pilot Legal Update 
Telecourse 

For many years now, the California Peace Officers' 
Association has presented an annual Legislative Update 
Course in November and December. For the last four years, 
this included a microwave broadcast, limited to 13 Northern 
California sites. Under this proposal, the microwave 
broadcast would be replaced, on a pilot evaluation basis, by 
a more compact broadcast via satellite to agencies 
throughout the state. The program would also be recorded on 
tape for future showing at agencies' convenience. 

The proposed program, to be conducted in conjunction with 
the California Peace Officer's Association, would be between 
two to three hours in length. The training would be divided 
into brief segments suitable for replay as roll call • 
presentations. 

This proposal has been reviewed and concurred with by CPOA 
and by the Long Range Planning Committee. 

MOTION - Pantaleoni, second - Wasserman, carried unanimously 
by ROLL CALL VOTE to authorize the Executive Director to 
enter into contracts for actual costs, but in a total 
cumulative amount not to exceed $50,000, for the development 
and presentation of a satellite distributed telecourse 
training program on the subject of Legislative Update. 

I. Scheduling a Public Hearing for Training Standards for P.C. 
832 Course 

Staff reported that pursuant to Penal Code Section 832 
mandating an introductory training course for peace 
officers, POST requires a.· minimum 24-hour Arrest Course and 
for those peace officers who carry firearms an additional 
16-hour Firearms Course for a total 40-hour requirement. 
POST recommends-that peace· officers who make arrests 
complete an additional 16-hour·Communications and Arrest 
Methods Course. · 

9 



• 

To permit further review and field input on the proposal, it 
was recommended the public hearing on this issue be 
scheduled for the January 1991 meeting. It was further 
proposed that these changes have a one year delayed 
implementation from the date of Commission approval to 
permit presenter planning time and POST test development. 
The substantive proposals described have been reviewed and 
concurred with by the Commission's Long Range Planning 
Committee. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Block, carried unanimously by 
ROLL CALL VOTE to schedule a public hearing in conjunction 
with the January 1991 meeting to consider changes to 
Regulation 1081 (1) that would update POST's curriculum and 
hourly requirements for the P.C. 832 Course. 

J. Adoption of Emergency Regulations Concerning a Training 
Standard for Implementation of Proposition 115. 

Proposition 115 requires all law enforcement officers with 
less than five years service to attend a course of training 
certified by POST before they can testify to hearsay 
evidence in a preliminary hearing. The course must include 
training in the subjects of investigation, reporting and 
testifying. 

To implement the course, staff proposed that Commission 
Regulation 1081 be modified by adding Section 19, "Hearsay 
Training." The section would specify minimum topics for 
training officers to testify to hearsay at a preliminary 
hearing. Incorporation of this standard into regulations 
requires commission action consistent with the 
Administrative Procedures Act. 

Because Proposition 115 was effective-immediately upon 
passage last June, and many law enforcement agencies and 
prosecutors see immediate needs for the-training, it was 
proposed that the Commission act to adopt the course as an 
emergency measure. Under the emergency procedure, the 
regulation-prescribing the course becomes legally effective 
upon approval as to form and procedure by the Office of 
Administrative Law. 

Since emergency measures must be followedby a public input 
process, staff also proposed that the Commission approve the 
release of Notice-of· Proposed Regulation Action. Following 
a public input period, the regulation would be formally 
adopted assuming no demand for a hearing is received. 

staff further"recommended.that•the-Commission approve· 
certification of thecourse without reimbursement, and 
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without the normal maintenance of course completion records 
by POST. 

MOTION - Block, second - Maghakian, carried unanimously to 
approve emergency Regulation 1081 (19) concerning curriculum 
for the one-hour Hearsay Testimony Course, approve the 
release of a Notice of Proposed Regulatory Action, and 
approve certification of the course without reimbursement 
and POST records of attendance. 

STANDARDS AND EVALUATION 

K. Report on Reading/Writing Testing Program 

Staff reported on the growth of the use of the POST test 
battery and compared current test scores with corresponding 
scores of three years ago. Key findings included: 

o The average test score for job applicants has 
declined. 

0 The average test score for all academy cadets 
has remained unchanged. However, the average 
score for affiliated (employed) cadets has 
declined, while the average score for 
nonaffiliated (open-enrollment) cadets has 
risen. Furthermore, among the 1989/90 cadet 
group, test scores for cadets screened with 
other than the POST test were significantly 
lower than the scores.for cadets screened 
with the POST test. 

o With few exceptions, agencies using the POST 
test are establishing minimum cutoff scores 
that fall within the recommended minimum 
cutoff score range established by the 
Commission. 

o The number of candidates taking the POST test 
has increased substantially, in large part 
due to the first-time use of the test by the 
CHP. 

o Scores on the POST test continue to be 
significantly correlated with academic 
performance in·. basic . training. 

Due· to mixed findings of the current evaluation with respect 
to cadet scores on the POST entry-level test battery, staff 
requested authority to.develop and,administer a standardized 
measure-of report writing. capabilities to a representative 
sample of graduating academy cadets. 
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MOTION - Lowenberg, second - Wasserman, carried unanimously 
to direct staff to administer a standardized writing skills 
exam to a sample of academy cadets and report results at a 
future meeting. 

L. Scheduling a Public Hearing for January 17. 1991 to Receive 
Testimony on the Proposal to Adopt New Basic Course 
Graduation Requirements 

The proposal to define mastery of the basic course 
curriculum in terms of student performance on knowledge 
domain tests, and to require all academies to use the POST 
knowledge domain tests (i.e., POSTRAC tests), was reviewed. 
Staff reported that the majority of basic academy 
administrators support the proposal. The Long Range 
Planning Committee concurs. The Committee also agrees that 
the Commission should establish minimum standards (cutoff 
scores) on the POST tests. The Committee will review staff 
analysis of minimum cutoff score alternatives and report 
back to the Commission with a recommendation in November. 
The proposed implementation data for conversion to the 
knowledge domain system is October 1992. 

MOTION - Pantaleoni, second - Grande, carried unanimously to 
schedule a public hearing for January 17, 1991 to receive 
testimony on the proposal to adopt the knowledge domain 
system for evaluating student mastery of the Basic Course, 
and to require all students to achieve minimum passing 
scores established by the Commission on the POST knowledge 
domain tests. 

M. Approval of Recommendation for a POST Special Consultant 
(Management Fellow> to Provide Services Related to Law 
Enforcement Recruitment 

Last year the Commission authorized the expenditure of up to 
$100,000 for a one-year POST Fellowship Position to be 
devoted to law enforcement recruitment. The position was 
filled in January of this year. Two months later the 
individual filling the position qualified for and accepted 
permanent employment as a POST Law Enforcement Consultant. 
New action was required on. the part of the Commission in 
order. to expend the remaining $85,000 to fill the position 
during the 1990/91 fiscal year. 

MOTION- Lowenberg, second- Pantaleoni, carried.unanimously 
by ROLL CALL VOTE to authorize the Executive Director to 
contract with a governmental agency for a POST Fellowship 
Position to assist POS~ staff in several recruitment-related 
projects, with the length of the fellowship not to exceed 12 
months and the cost not to exceed $85,000. 
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE 

N. Approval of Telecourse Allocation for Sudden Infant Death 
Syndrome (SIDS\ and Proposition 115 Training and to 
Authorize contracting Authority 

Evaluation of previously funded and completed programs has 
shown that the presentation of training by means of 
telecourses is practical, feasible, and cost-effective. It 
was proposed that the Executive Director be authorized to 
enter into interagency agreements with the state university 
System to present two additional telecourses on 
legislatively mandated subject matter during this fiscal 
year: (1) Sudden Infant Death Syndrome, required by 
Section 13519.3 of the Penal Code; and (2) Presentation of 
Hearsay Testimony, associated with the passage of 
Proposition 115. 

Presentation of these telecourses will be accomplished by 
live broadcast, including question and answer sess1ons. The 
presentations will be video recorded to make the training 
conveniently available to local agency personnel on a 
follow-on basis. 

MOTION - Pantaleoni, second - Wasserman, carried unanimously 
by ROLL CALL VOTE to authorize the Executive Director to 
enter into interagency agreements with the State University • 
system for actual costs, cumulatively not to exceed 
$100,000, for the development and presentation of two 
satellite distributed telecourse programs; one on Sudden 
Infant Death syndrome (SIDS) and one on the training 
required by Proposition 115. 

0. Approval of Contract with Cooperative Personnel Service 
(CPS) to Administer the pQST Public Safety Dispatcher Basic 
Course Equivalency Examination 

Pursuant to Commission action at a public hearing held 
January 18, 1990, certain experienced public safety 
dispatchers may qualify for the new public safety dispatcher 
certificate by passing a POST-developed test in lieu of 
completing the POST SO-hour Complaint/Dispatcher course. 
The certificate program went into effect July 1, 1990. 

It was proposed that POST contract with Cooperative 
Personnel services (CPS) for an amount not to exceed $30,000 
for administration of the exam during fiscal year 1990/91. 
Testing volume is expected to drop considerably after the 
first year of the certificate program, with a corresponding 
decrease in test administration·costs. 
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.MOTION - Block, second -Montenegro, carried unanimously by 
ROLL CALL VOTE to authorize the Executive Director to enter 
into a contract with CPS for administration of the POST 
Public Safety Dispatcher Basic course Equivalency 
Examination during fiscal year 1990/91 at a cost not to 
exceed $30,000. 

Authorization of Contracts Relating to Driver Training Video 
Production Associated with the IVD Course 

At its April 1990 meeting, the Commission approved award of 
a contract to General Physics Corporation to develop, by 
1992, an interactive videodisc (IVD) course of instruction 
on Law Enforcement Driver Training. POST's responsibility 
under the agreement is to provide production of video 
scenarios for the IVD course. Staff proposed that POST 
contract with one or more law enforcement agencies for 
production of the video footage. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Montenegro, carried unanimously 
by ROLL CALL VOTE to authorize the Executive Director to 
negotiate and sign a contract or contracts in a total 
cumulative amount not to exceed $50,000 for this purpose. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Q . Finance Committee 

commissioner wasserman, Chairman of the Finance committee, 
reported on the results of the Committee meeting held July 
18, 1990 in San Diego. The Committee reviewed year-end 
fiscal reports, fund condition status and training 
projections. 

1. 1989/90 Fiscal Year ended with a $1.614 million balance 
in the reimbursement account. The Committee 
recommended the Commission approve carry over of the 
$1.614 million unspent reimbursement into the current 
fiscal year for payment of last·year's claims. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Moore, carried unanimously 
to approve the Finance Committee's recommendation. 

2. Based on review of available resources and training 
projections, the Committee recommended the Commission 
set a beginning FY 1990/91 salary rate of 25% for the 
Basic Course and 35% for other salary reimbursable 
courses. 

MOTION - Maghakian, second - Montenegro, carried 
unanimously to approve the Finance Committee's 
recommendation. 
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3. Unappropriated reserves have grown to $7.8 million 
beginning this Fiscal Year. The Committee recommended 
staff be authorized to work with the Department of 
Finance to increase current year Training 
Reimbursements Item by $3.5 million using accumulating 
unappropriated budget reserves. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Pantaleoni, carried 
unanimously to approve the Finance Committee's 
recommendation. 

4. The Committee recommended that a budget change proposal 
be submitted to increase the Training Reimbursement 
Item by $4.5 million for FY 1991/92. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Block, carried unanimously 
to approve the Finance Committee's recommendation. 

5. After review of staffing needs, the Committee 
recommended staff be authorized to submit proposals to 
the Department of Finance to make permanent one 
existing limited term position and add eleven new 
positions. The new positions are directly associated 
with legislative mandates, state requirements, and 
program growth. Total cost of proposed staff increases 
is $897,291. 

MOTION - Moore, second - Montenegro, carried 
unanimously to approve the Finance Committee's 
recommendation. 

6. The Committee also reviewed and agreed with proposed 
contracts that were previously addressed on the agenda. 
It was noted that training contract obligations have 
increased and the Committee recommended that staff seek 
Department of Finance approval to add $705,000 to the 
training contracts budget item. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Maghakian, carried 
unanimously to approve the Finance Committee's 
recommendation. 

The Committee additionally reviewed Fiscal Year 1989/90 
contracts and Interagency Agreements in compliance with the 
commission's policy to-periodically review contract purposes 
and costs. The·latest Department of Finance audit of POST 
was reviewed and the corrective action to resolve 
discrepancies noted. 
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Long Range Planning Committee 

Chairman Tidwell, who also serves as Chairman of the Long 
Range Planning Committee, reported that the Committee met on 
June 7, 1990 in San Bernardino. In addition to agenda items 
addressed earlier, the Committee made the following 
recommendations. 

1. Pre-Employment Drug Testing 

2. 

The Committee discussed the feasibility and 
desirability of POST establishing requirements for pre­
hire screening of peace officer applicants for illegal 
drug use. No firm conclusions were drawn, but there 
was interest in further discussion by the Committee 
after staff has conducted some preliminary research. 

The Committee recommended that staff do some 
preliminary survey work on current testing practices 
and the field's sense of need in this area. The 
Advisory Committee also expressed interest in 
participating in the survey. 

MOTION - Tidwell, second - Maghakian, carried 
unanimously to approve the Long Range Planning 
Committee's recommendation • 

Ethics Training 

POST has made a strong commitment in the past few years 
to assuring appropriate instruction occurs on 
principles, values, and ethics. The Committee 
considered whether there are additional ways to address 
ethics awareness. Staff will report back to the 
Committee regarding the inclusion of ethics training in 
instructor courses, the production of ethics 
"commercials" to be included in all POST video 
broadcasts, and the evaluation of available tests of 
individual ethical mind set. 

3. Report on Team Building Workshops 

One year ago, the Commission approved a one-time 
allocation of funds to enable the clearing of a backlog 
of department requests for team building workshops. At 
the same time, the Commission acted to restrict the 
frequency of POST-funded workshops for the individual 
departments to no more than every other year. Staff 
reported that the backlog has now been cleared and that 
no problems· are being encountered • 
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4. Review of Executive Director's Performance and 
Compensation 

Commission regulation requires annual review of this 
issue. The Committee remains concerned that the 
Executive Director's salary level should be higher than 
currently established by the State Department of 
Personnel Administration. The Commission, of course, 
has no direct control over salary but will work with 
staff to communicate the Commission's concerns to state 
government. 

The compensation area that the Commission can set 
directly is vacation. The Committee recommended the 
Commission continue the current 33 daysjyear vacation 
allocation for FY 1990-91. 

In addition, although no increase was requested, the 
Committee recommended that the Commission authorize 
increasing from $5,000 to $6,000 the allocation for the 
Executive Director's professional training and 
education activities .• 

MOTION - Tidwell, second - Maghakian, carried 
unanimously to approve the Committee's recommendation. 

Legislative Review Committee 

Commissioner Block, Chairman of the Legislative Review 
Committee, reported on Committee recommendations from the 
meeting held on April 19, 1990 just prior to the Commission 
meeting. 

MOTION - Block, second - Lowenberg, carried unanimously to 
affirm the Legislative Review Committee's recommended 
positions on the following bills: 

1. AB 1720 - The original language of this bill was 
deleted. The bill was amended to require the Office of 
Criminal Justice Planning to study the concept of the 
Police Corps Program and to report back to the 
Legislature and Governor. POST will seek amendment to 
be consulted during study. Change position from OPPOSE 
to NEUTRAL. 

2. AB 2673 - The Committee reaffirmed its.desire to have 
this bill amended back to its previously approved form 
- SUPPORT 

3. AB 3401 -This bill was amended to require that Limited 
Function Reserve officers be employed to provide 
custodial services at city or county operated jail 
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facilities under contract with the California 
Departments of Corrections or Youth Authority and to 
expand definition of duties for Level III Reserve 
Officers - OPPOSE 

4. AB 4253 - The original language was deleted. The bill 
was amended to instead establish a California Museum of 
Afro American Culture and History. Change position 
from OPPOSE to NEUTRAL. 

5. SB 2244 - Authorize POST to set training and selection 
standards for peace officers employed by county 
coroner's offices. Authorizes POST reimbursement and 
revenue to POTF from increased fees for disposal of 
human remains - SUPPORT. 

T. ACR 58 Study Committee 

u. 

Commissioner Block, who also chairs the ACR 58 Study 
Committee, reported that the Committee made a five-day field 
trip to Georgia, Washington D.C., and New York in June to 
obtain information on advanced training technology and 
modern training facilities. In addition, the Committee 
hosted a Symposium on the Future of Law Enforcement Training 
in San Diego which was attended by approximately 160 chiefs, 
sheriffs, academy directors, and agency administrators. 

The next Committee meeting will be held September 11. The 
final report of the ACR 58 study Committee will be submitted 
for approval at the November Commission meeting. 

Advisory Committee 

Don Brown, Chairman of the POST Advisory Committee, reported 
that the Committee met on July 18, 1990 in San Diego. The 
Committee requested the Commission coordinate a study.to 
determine what affects the cap on ADA funds has on law 
enfo·rcement training in community colleges. · 

MOTION - Montenegro, second - Maghakian, carried unanimously 
to accept the recommendations of the Advisory Committee. 

OLD/NEW BUSINESS 

Chairman Tidwell recommended the reappointment of Carolyn owens 
as a public member of the Advisory Committee. A recommendation 
regarding the remaining vacant position for a public member was 
deferred until a later date. 

MOTION - Wasserman, second - Lowenberg, carried unanimously 
to reappoint carolyn Owens as a member of the Advisory 
Committee for a term to expire September 1993 . 
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DATES AND LOCATIONS OF FUTURE COMMISSION MEETINGS 

November 1, 1990 - Radisson Hotel - Sacramento 
January 17, 1991 -San Diego 
April 18, 1991 - Sacramento 
July 18, 1991 - San Diego 

ADJOURNMENT - 1:05 p.m. 
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10.23.0 

(New) 
70% 
2 

(New) 
70% 
2 

ATTACHMENT A 

SUDDEN INFANT DEATH SYNDROME 

SYDQEH INFANT QEATH SYNQRQME AWAREHESS 

Learning Goal: The student will be aware of the natu;e 
of Sudden·Infant peath Svndrome CSIQSl and will 
understand what cqmmunity resources are ayailable to 
assist families and child care proyiders who haye lost 
a child to srps. 

PEBFORHANCE OBJECTIVES: 

10.23.01 Giyen word-pictures or audio-yisual 
presentations depicting a child's death. the 
student will identify whether Sudden Infarit 
peath svndrgme is the most likely cause of 
death based on the following srps indicators: 

10.23.2 

AL A SIDS death generally occur• within one 
year of birth 

~ A sxps death generally occurs during a 
sleep period 

~ SIPS infants appear to be healthy 
~ Generally there are no yisible signs of 

traumaliniuries 
~ · Frothy or blood-tinged mucous or ygmit. 

may be present in or around nose and/gr 
mouth 

Tbe student will identify types of 
information and community resgurcea 
that may assist parents and/or child cora 
proyiderg inyglyed in a possible SlQS death. 
These include: 

~ Explanation or SIDS racts to inyolyed 
parties. as appropriate. 

D· Explanation of required inyestigatiye 
tasks and need for complete 
inyestigation. 

~ Ayailability gt local and reqignal SIPS 
peer parent/cora prgyidar suppgrt 
qrgups. 

~ Referral tg cgunty public health ngrsa. 
~ stata aqangiea respgnaibla fqr SIPS 

educatign. parent/care proyider 
cgunsalinq and suppqrt. 

~ County cgrgnar•s of(ice. 



Death Scene Investigation 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE: 

(Modify) 8.33.1 
80% 
2 

The student will identify the most common 
lew enfereemene tasks ~ practices delegated 
~ tn§ responding officer for the handling of 
deed hedy calls inyolyinq tn§ death Qt A 
person, including tn§ death 2t An infant. 
these minimally include: 

A· Determination of need for emeraency 
medical treatment. 

B· Implementation of death scene procedure. 
k· Identificatiqn and interyiewing of 

family. care proyiders. and witnesses. 
Q. NotificAtion to other inyestiaatiye. 

medical and coroner staff. 
I· Documentation and reporting of incident. 



Attachment B 

ASSET FORFEITURE FUND 

Regulation 1015 Cjl 

A Drug Asset Forfeiture Account is established for all money 
accruing to the Peace Officer Training Fund from drug asset 
forfeitures. Funds within the Drug Asset Forfeiture Account will 
be distributed to cities. counties. and districts participating 
in the POST proaram under Penal Code Section 13522. and to State 
agencies. as partial reimbursement of costs incurred by full-time 
peace officers who complete drug training courses, Reimbursement 
from this account will be made for completion of any POST­
certified narcotics and dangerous dtyq course. Excluded are 
courses not specifically certified as drug courses and for which 
POST is unable to track attendance by course content. 

. ·-·. .: . ' . 
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COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 8 

Delivery Services Ronald T. Allen 

October 12 1990 

Financim Impact: Yes (See Analysis lor details) 

No OecisKln Requested lnlormation Only Stalus Report 

In the space provided below, bl'ielly describe the ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional sheeiB if required. 

The following courses have been certified or decertified since the July 19, 1990 
Commission meeting: 

Course Tit 1 e 

1. Basic Course 
Extended Format 

2. Reserve Training 
Modules A, B, C 

3. Narcotics Inv. 

4. First Aid/CPR 
Instructor 

5. Missing Persons/ 
Runaway 

CERTIFIED 

Presenter 
Course 
Category 

Evergreen Valley Basic 
College CJTC 

Evergreen Valley 
Co 11 ege CJTC 

Orange County 
Sheriff's Dept. 

Golden West 
College CJTC 

Kern County 
Sheriff's Dept. 

Reserve 
Training 

Technical 

Technical 

Technical 

6. Explosive Recog./ State Fire Marshal Technical 
Reconnaissance - Office 
Trainers 

7. First Aid/CPR 
Instructor 

Los Medanos 
College 

Technical 

8. Missing Persons/ Ceres Police Dept. Technical 
Runaways 

9. Missing Persons/ Tulare County S.D. Technical 
Runaways 

10. Missing Persons/ 
Runaways 

San Bernardino Co. Technical 
Sheriff's Dept. 

11. AIDS/Communicable American Red Cross Technical 
Disease Trainer 
Update 

Reimbursement 
Plan 

N/A 

N/A 

IV 

IV 

IV 

IV 

IV 

IV 

IV 

IV 

IV 

Annua 1 
Fi sea 1 Impact 

$ -0-

-0-

249,600 

2,880 

-0-

57,000 

6,681 

-0-

-0-

-0-

10,000 



• CERTIFIED - Continued 

Course Reimbursement Annua 1 
Course Title Presenter Category Plan Fi sea 1 Impact 

12. Basic Records West Valley Col. Technical IV 9,000 

13. Recruiting: Mgmt/ 
Evaluation -

CPOA Mgmt. Sem. III 14,850 

Improvement 

14. Motorcycle Officer San Bernardino Co. Technical III 16,320 Update Sheriff's Dept. 

15. Disguised & Con- DOJ Advanced Technical IV 11' 200 cealed Weapons Training Center 

16. Drug ID & Infl u- DOJ Advanced Technical IV 45,000 
ence: Trainers Training Center 

17. Incident Command Riverside City Mgmt Sem. IV 2,000 
System (LEIC) College 

18. Radar Operator Ventur·a Co. CJTC Technical IV 11' 520 

19. Drug Alcohol Los Medanos Col. Technical IV 15,552 

• Recognition Upd 

20. DWI Detection - Kern County Technical IV 9,750 
Field Sobriety Sheriff's Dept. 

21. Radar Operator Modesto CJTC Technical IV 31,680 

22. Haz. Materials - Los Angeles Co. Technical IV 19,200 
First Responders Sheriff's Dept. 

23. Driving - Exec. Los Angeles Co. Technical IV 2,400 
Protection Sheriff's Dept. 

24. Field Training Sacramento Co. Technical IV 8,748 
Officer Sheriff's Dept. 

25. Livestock & Rural Modesto CJTC Technical IV 9,176 
Crime 

26. Driver Awareness Lassen Co 11 ege Technical IV 2,880 

27. Interagency National Inter- Mgmt. Trng IV 42, 120 
Counternarcotics agency Counter-
Managers Course narcotics Institute 

28. Communications Riverside City Technical IV 32,000 

• Training Officer College 

29. Tactical Los Angeles P.D. Technical IV 4,392 
Operations 

• 



• CERTIFIED - Continued 

Course Reimbursement Annual 
Course Tftle Presenter Category Plan Fi sea 1 Impact 

30. Tactical Commun- Los Angeles P.D. Mgmt Trng. IV 44,936 
cations 

31. Supervisory Sem. Dept. of P&R Supv. Trng. N/A -0-

32. Missing Persons/ Burbank P.O. Technical IV -0-
Runaways 

33. Missing Persons/ Monterey Peninsula Technical IV -0-
Runaways College 

DECERTIFIED 

Course Reimbursement 
Course Title Presenter Category Plan 

1. Computer in L.E., San Diego RTC Technical III 
Intro to 

2. Computer Training, New Horizons Technical III 
Hands On Learning Center 

• 3. Computer-Micro Los Angeles co. Technical III 
Application Sheriff's Dept. 

4. Computer Training, Southwest Regional Technical III 
Hands On Training Center 

5. Computer in L.E., Alameda Technical Technical III 
Intro to College 

6. Computer Training, San Diego RTC. Technical III 
Hands On 

7. Managing Inter- Wilson Learning Exec. Trng III 
personal Rel. Corporation 

B. Reserve Training San Diego S.D./ Reserve N/A 
Module B Southwestern Col. Training 

9. Leadership through David Carey & Mgmt. Trng. III 
Motivation Associates 

10. Reserve Training San Diego S.D./ Reserve N/A 
Module C Southwestern Col. Training 

11. Domestic Violence San Diego S.D./ Technical IV 

• Update Southwestern Col. 

12. Link Analysis DOJ Advanced Technical IV 
Techniques Upd. Training Center 



• Course Title 

13. Tactical Opera-
tions & Intelli-
gence 

14. Missing Persons 

15. Legal Update 

15. Effective Pres./ 
Instr. Update 

• 

• 

DECERTIFIED - Continued 

Presenter 

San Francisco P.D. 

San Diego P.O. 

CPOA 

One Step Forward 

Course Reimbursement 
Category Plan 

Mgmt. Trng IV 

Technical IV 

Technical III 

Technical III 

TOTAL CERTIFIED 33 
TOTAL DECERTIFIED -r5 
TOTAL MODIFICATIONS 43 

1067 Courses certified as of 10-12-90 
158 Presenters certified as of 10-12-90 

452 S&K Modules certified as of 10-12-90 
50 S&K Presenters certified as of 10-12-90 

TOTAL CERTIFIED COURSES: 1,529 



COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 
.Qg 3 01990 

--A,drn1inistrati ve 
Services 

Decision Requested 

- First 

Information Only 

AGENDA 

Status Report 

Nov. 1, 1990 

oct. 25, 1990 

Financial Impact: Yes (See Analysis for delails) 

No 

In lhe space provided below, brielly describe the ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional sheels if required. 

This report provides financial information relative to the local 
assistance budget through September 30, 1990. Revenue which. has 
accrued to the Peace Officer Training Fund is shown as are 
expenditures made from the 1990-91 Budget to California cities, 
counties and districts. 

COMPARISON OF REVENUE BY MONTH 
This report, shown as Attachment 1, identifies monthly revenues 
which have been transferred to the Peace Officer Training Fund. 
Through September 30, 1990, we received $11,396,191. The total is 
$213,809 (2%) less than originally anticipated on a straight line 
projection (see Attachment lA) and is $176,885 (1%) less than 
received the same period last fiscal year. 

NUMBER OF REIMBURSED TRAINEES BY CATEGORY 
This report, identified as Attachment 2, compares the number of 
trainees reimbursed this fiscal year with the number reimbursed 
last year. The 11,781 trainees this quarter represents a 3,690 
increase (45%) ·compared to the 8,091 trainees reimbursed during the 
similar period last fiscal year. 

REIMBURSEMENT BY EXPENSE CATEGORY 
This report, identified as Attachment 3, compares the reimbursement 
paid by expense category this year with the amount reimbursed last 
fiscal year. First quarter reimbursement of $7,247,440 represents 
a $2,365,760 (48%) increase compared to last fiscal year. The 
increased level of reimbursement is due to the increased volume of 
current year trainees. The fiscal year 1990-91 salary rate of 25% 
for the basic course and 35% for other eligible courses is 
contrasted with last year's salary rate of 30% for the basic course 
and 40% for other courses. First quarter reimbursement at last 
year's salary rates would have exceeded $8.9 million. Attachment 
3A shows the status of the local assistance budget as of September 
30, 1990. 

ANALYSIS AND SALARY RECOMMENDATION 
The number of trainees for the first quarter of the current year is 
significantly higher compared to the similar period last year. The 
corresponding increase in trainee reimbursement reflects this 
higher training volume. Much of the increase is attributable to 
last year carry over paid this fiscal year, particularly basic 
course trainees. 
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Revenue, which traditionally fluctuates from month to month, is 
within c~rrent year projection. Additionally, the commission's 
proposal to allocate $3.5 million of budget reserves for training 
reimbursement is being processed by the Department of Finance. If 
approved, sufficient resources will be available for a retroactive 
salary increase. Review of the salary reimbursement rate will be 
addressed as a separate agenda item . 
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July 

August 

September 

October 

November 

December 

January 

February 

March 

April 

May 

June 

Rev. 10/16/90 
Comprev.mod 

--. 

1989-90 

Penalty 
Assessment 

Fund Other 

$ 3,471,499 $ 150 

4,382,231 720 

3,695,994 22,482 

3,870,768 1,217 

3,766,316 1,175 

4,339,307 510 

3,413,896 491,238 

4,539,922 1,336 

4,090,801 5,387 

2,894,819 1,536 

2,857,695 166 

1,883,751 647,730 

$43,206,999 $1,173,657 

~ ~ -- e 
ATTACHMENT 1 _. 

- ---- -· 

Comparison of Revenue by Month 
Fiscal Years 1989-90 and 1990-91 

1990-91 

Cumulative Penalty 
Cumulative Monthly Assessment Cumulative 

Total Estimated Fund Other Total Total 

$ 3,471,649 $ 3,870,000 $ 3,822,890 $ 541 $ 3,823,431 $ 3,823,431 

7,854,600 7,740,000 4,467,623 5,433 4,473,056 8,296,487 

11,573,076 11 '610, 000 3,096,014 3,690 3,099,704 11,396,191 

15,445,061 15,480,000 

19,212,552 19,350,000 

23,552,369 23,820,000 

27,457,513 27,690,000 

31,998,771 31,560,000 

36,094,959 35,430,000 

38,991,314 39,300,000 

41,849,175 43,170,000 

44,380,656 47,607,000 

$44,380,656 $47,607,000 $11,386,527 $ 9,664 $11,396,191 $11,396,191 
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- COMMIS~ ON POST 

Number of Reimbursed Trainees by Category - For Claims Processed 

September 1990 

Basic Course 
Dispatchers-Basic 
Advanced Office Course 
Supervisory Course {Mandated) 
Supervisory Seminars and Courses 
Management Course {Mandated) 
Management Seminars and Courses 
Executive Development Course 
Executive Seminars and Courses 
Other Reimbursement 

Actual 
Total For 

Year 

3,179 
0 

14,394 
975 

2,071 
315 

2,096 
453 
254 

2,310 
Technical Skills and Knowledge Course 26,249 
Field Management Training 61 
Team Building Workshops 1,035 
POST Special Seminars 805 
Approved Courses 16 

TOTALS 54,213 

Revised 10-20-90 

1989-90 
Actual 

July-Sept 

741 
0 

2,340 
140 
309 

27 
212 
116 
107 
803 

2,889 
20 

290 
96 

% of 
Total 

.23 
0 

.16 

.14 

.15 

.09 

.10 

.26 

.42 

.35 

.11 

.33 

.28 

.12 
1 __,_QQ 

8,091 .15 

1990-91 
Projected Actual 
Total For July-Sept 

3,800 1,499 
950 151 

16,265 3211 
1,050 256 
2,200 493 

356 54 
2,745 345 

520 104 
310 2 

1,200 72 

29,398 5,188 
72 3 

1,040 156 
860 223 

40 24 
60,806 11,781 

e 

% of 
Projection 

.39 

.16 

.20 

.24 

.22 

.15 

.13 

.20 
0 

.06 

.1B 

.04 

.15 

.26 

.25 

.19 

,~ ~-

~ 

i 
N 
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Commission on POST 

SUMMARY OF REIMBURSEMENT EXPENSE CATEGORIES 

Total 
Expense Categories 1989-90 FY 

Resident Subsistence $ 8,240,405 

Commuter Meal Allowance 1,255,984 

Travel 3,187,231 

Tuition 4,119,804 

Salary 13,193,753 

Totals $29,997,177 

sum reim.tab 

*Includes funds charged to 89-90 F.Y. for training 
10-5-90 

1989-90 1990 
July-Sept September* 

$ 1,104,466 $ 443,840 

257,135 47,735 

477,883 165,298 

710,223 273,924 

2,331,933 1,561,991 

$4,881,640 $2,492,788 

...... ·-

e 

1990-91 
July-Sept* 

! 

$ I, 611,383 
I 
I 

342,512 

655,305 

865,372 

3,772,828 

$ 7,247,400 ~ 

i 
w 
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ATIACJWNT 3A 

• 
COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

1990-91 LOCAL ASSISTANCE BUDGET 
AS OF: SEPTEMBER 30, 1990 

AID TO LOCAL GOVERNMENT: 

Course Reimbursement ** 
carry Over from FY 89-90 

Sub-Total, Reimbursements 

OTHER: 

Training Contracts 
Letters of Agreement 
Room Rental 

•. Reserve for Contingencies 

Sub-Total, Other 

Total, Local Assistance 

* Includes encumbrances 
** Salary reimbursement @ 25/35% 

• 

Allocated Expended * Balance 
---------------------------------------

$31,042,378 
1,614,321 

6,212,348 
1,035,052 

$24,830,030 
579,269 

---------------------------------------
$32,656,699 

$2,700,000 
750,000 
100,000 

2,402,622 

$7,247,400 $25,409,299 

$2,174,969 
111,904 

33,397 
0 

$525,031 
638,096 

66,603 
2,402,622 

---------------------------------------
$5,952,622 $2,320,270 $3,632,352 

---------------------------------------
$38,609,321 $9,567,670 $29,041.651 
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COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

COMMISSION AGENDA ITEM REPORT 
Agenda Item Title 

Financial Report 
Bureau , 
Adm~nistrative 
services 

Purpose: 

- First Quarter_ 19~Jy-91 

Date of Approval 

0 Decision Requ~ted O Information Only D Status Report 

Meeting Date 

Nov. 1, 1990 
Researched By 

Staff 
Date of Report 

Oct. 25, 1990 

Financial Impact: 0 Yes (See Analysis tor details) 

ONo 
In the space provided below, briefly desaibe the ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional sheets If required. 

This report provides financial information relative to the local 
assistance budget through September 30, 1990. Revenue which has 
accrued to the Peace Officer Training Fund is shown as are 
expenditures made from the 1990-91 Budget to California cities, 
counties and districts. 

COMPARISON OF REVENUE BY MONTH 
This report, shown as Attachment 1, identifies monthly revenues 
which have been transferred to the Peace Officer Training Fund. 
Through September 30, 1990, we received $11,396,191. The total is 
$213,809 (2%) less than originally anticipated on a straight line 
projection (see Attachment lA) and is $176,885 (1%) less than 
received the same period last fiscal year. 

NUMBER OF REIMBURSED TRAINEES BY CATEGORY 
This report, identified as Attachment 2, compares the number of 
trainees reimbursed this fiscal year with the number reimbursed 
last year. The 11,781 trainees this quarter represents a 3,690 
increase (45%) compared to the 8,091 trainees reimbursed during the 
similar period last fiscal year. 

REIMBURSEMENT BY EXPENSE CATEGORY 
This report, identified as Attachment 3, compares the reimbursement 
paid by expense category this year with the amount reimbursed last 
fiscal year. First quarter reimbursement of $7,247,440 represents 
a $2,365,760 (48%) increase compared to last fiscal year. The 
increased level of reimbursement is due to the increased volume of 
current year trainees. The fiscal year 1990-91 salary rate of 25% 
for the basic course and 35% for other eligible courses is 
contrasted with last year's salary rate of 30% for the basic course 
and 40% for other courses. First quarter reimbursement at last 
year's salary rates would have exceeded $8.9 million. Attachment 
3A shows the status of the local assistance budget as of September 
30, 1990. 

ANALYSIS AND SALARY RECOMMENDATION 
The number of trainees for the first quarter of the current year is 
significantly higher compared to the similar period last year. The 
corresponding increase in trainee reimbursement reflects this 
higher training volume. Much of the increase is attributable to 
last year carry over paid this fiscal year, particularly basic 
course trainees. 

POST 1·187 (Rev. 8188) 
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Revenue, which traditionally fluctuates from month to month, is 
within current year projection. Additionally, the commission's 
proposal to allocate $3.5 million of budget reserves for training 
reimbursement is being processed by the Department of Finance. If 
approved, sufficient resources will be available for a retroactive 
salary increase. Review of the salary reimbursement rate will be 
addressed as a separate agenda item . 
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July 

August 

September 

October 

November 

December 

January 

February 

March 

April 

May 

June 

Rev. 10/16/90 
Comp rev . mod 

Penalty 
Assessment 

Fund 

$ 3,471,499 

4,382,231 

3,695,994 

3,870,768 

3,766,316 

4,339,307 

3,413,896 

4,539,922 

4,090,801 

2,894,819 

2,857,695 

1,883,751 

$43,206,999 

1989-90 

Other 

$ 150 

720 

22,482 

1,217 

1,175 

510 

491,238 

1,336 

5,387 

1 '536 

166 

647,730 

$1' 173,657 

• • 
ATTACHMENT 1 

Comparison of Revenue by Month 
Fiscal Years 1989-90 and 1990-91 

1990-91 
! 

Cumulative Penalty 
Cumulative Monthly Assessment Cumulative 

Total Estimated Fund Other Total Total 

$ 3,471,649 $ 3,870,000 $ 3,822,890 $ 541 $ 3,823,431 $ 3,823,431 

7,854,600 7,740,000 4,467,623 5,433 4,473,056 8,296,487 

11,573,076 11,610,000 3,096,014 3,690 3,099,704 11,396,191 

15,445,061 15,480,000 

19,212,552 19,350,000 

23,552,369 23,820,000 

27,457,513 27,690,000 

31 '998, 771 31,560,000 

36,094,959 35,430,000 

38,991,314 39,300,000 

41,849,175 43,170,000 

44,380,656 47,607,000 

$44,380,656 $47,607,000 $11,386,527 $ 9,664 $11,396,191 $11,396,191 

I 
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• COMMIS,, ON POST 

Number of Reimbursed Trainees by Category - For Claims Processed 

Basic Course 
Dispatchers-Basic 
Advanced Office Course 
Supervisory Course (Mandated) 
Supervisory Seminars and Courses 
Management Course (Mandated) 
Management Seminars and Courses 
Executive Development Course 
Executive Seminars and Courses 
Other Reimbursement 

Actual 
Total For 

Year 

3,179 
0 

14,394 
975 

2,071 
315 

2,096 
453 
254 

2,310 
Technical Skills and Knowledge Course 26,249 
Field Management Training 61 
Team Building Workshops 1,035 
POST Special Seminars 805 
Approved Courses 16 

TOTALS 54,213 

Revised 10-20-90 

September 1990 

1989-90 
Actual 

July-Sept 

741 
0 

2,340 
140 
309 

27 
212 
116 
107 
803 

2,889 
20 

290 
96 

% of 
Total 

.23 
0 

.16 

.14 

.15 

.09 

.10 

.26 

.42 

.35 

.11 

.33 

.28 

.12 
1 ___,_Q§ 

8,091 .15 

1990-91 
Projected Actual 
Total For July-Sept 

3,800 1,499 
950 151 

16,265 3211 

1 '050 256 
2,200 493 

356 54 
2,745 345 

520 104 
310 2 

1,200 72 
29,398 5,188 

72 3 
1,040 156 

860 223 
40 24 

60,806 11 '781 

• 

% of 
Projection 

.39 

.16 

.20 

.24 

.22 

.15 

.13 

.20 
0 

.06 

.18 

.04 

.15 

.26 

.25 

.19 

~ 

i 
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Commission on POST 

SUMMARY OF REIMBURSEMENT EXPENSE CATEGORIES 

Total 
Expense Categories 1989-90 FY 

Resident Subsistence $ 8,240,405 

Commuter Meal Allowance 1,255,984 

Travel 3,187,231 

Tuition 4,119,804 

Salary 13,193,753 

Totals $29,997,177 

sum reim.tab 

*Includes funds charged to 89-90 F.Y. for training 
10-5-90 

1989-90 1990 
July-Sept September* 

$ 1,104,466 $ 443,840 

257,135 47,735 

477,883 165,298 

710,223 273,924 

2,331,933 1,561,991 

$4,881,640 $2,492,788 

• 

1990-91 
July-Sept* 

$ 1, 611,383 

342,512 

655,305 

865,372 

3,772,828 

$ 7,247,400 ~ 

i 
w 



ATI'Aat1ENI' 3A 

• 
COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

1990-91 LOCAL ASSISTANCE BUDGET 
AS OF: SEPTEMBER 30, 1990 

AID TO LOCAL GOVERNMENT: 

Course Reimbursement ** 
Carry Over from FY 89-90 

Sub-Total, Reimbursements 

OTHER: 

Training Contracts 
Letters of Agreement 
Room Rental 

~ Reserve for Contingencies 

Sub-Total, Other 

Total, Local Assistance 

* Includes encumbrances 
** Salary reimbursement @ 25/35% 

I. 

Allocated 

$31,042,378 
1,614,321 

$32,656,699 

$2,700,000 
750,000 
100,000 

2,40::!,622 

$5,952,622 

$38,609,321 

Expended * 

6,212,348 
1,035,052 

Balance 

$24,830,030 
579,269 

$7,247,400 $25,409,299 

$2,174,969 
111,904 

33,397 
0 

$2,320,270 

$525,031 
638,096 

66,603 
2,402,622 

$3,632,352 

$9,567,670 $29,041,651 



:OMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANOAROS AND TRAINING 

COMMISSION AGENDA ITEM REPORT 
Agenaa '*" nu. . '-"'19 Oalil 

NEW AGENCY - San Joaquin County - Lodi 

• 
Judicial District Marshal 

.fc.1u .Re\f..,..g By 

' Compliance and Certificate ~ /~ 

November 1, 1990 
ResearcneciBY 

services I, Rr'ed.erick Williams \ Bud Perry 
Execuuve Oinlclar Approval I Oalil at Repon 

A-,. U ;!, /~A~J I August 13, 1990 
Purpose: 

• 

• 

In llle-~ -.IIndy- ...... ISSUE.IIACKGROUNO. ANALYSIS. and RECOMMENDATION. Use 'r II·-·~ 

ISSUE 

The san Joaquin county, Lodi Judicial District Marshal's 
Office is seeking entry into the POST Reimbursable 
Program on behalf of its Marshal and Deputy Marshals. 

BACKGRQQND 

The provisions of 830.1 Penal Code permit a Marshal's 
Office to employ sworn officers. The San Joaquin county 
Board of Supervisors has submitted the proper documents 
supporting POST objectives and regulations. 

ANALYSIS 

The Marshal's Office has 5 full time sworn deputies. 
Adequate background investigations have been conducted 
and the agency is complying with POST Regulations. 

RECOMHEHPATION 

The commission be advised that the San Joaquin County­
Led! Judicial District Marshal's Office has been admitted 
into the POST Reimbursement Program consistent with 
commission policy • 
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- SHASTA COUNTY MARSHAL 

Compliance and 
Services 

ISSUE 

Iubin aa., , 

Frederick 

/0 . c.(' 90 

November 1, 1990 

1 , 1990 

VOSIS.AIYj ... _. 

No 

The Shasta County Marshal's Office is seeking entry into 
the POST Reimbursable Program on behalf of its Marshal 
and Deputy Marshals. 

BACKGROUND 

The provisions of 830.1 Penal Code permit a Marshal's 
Office to employ sworn officers. The Shasta County 
Board of supervisors has submitted the proper documents 
supporting POST objectives and regulations. 

ANALYSIS 

The Marshal's Office has eleven full-time sworn individuals. 
Adequate background investigations have been conducted and 
the agency is complying with POST Regulations. Fiscal 
impact could be approximately $5,500 annually. 

RECOMMENQATION 

The commission be advised that the Shasta County Marshal's 
Office has been admitted into the POST Reimbursement 
Program consistent with Commission policy • 



:OUM1SS'OH ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

- CALIFORNIA HORSE RACING BOARD November 1, 1990 

Compliance and 
Services 

August 23, 1 990 

i oeas.., Req-• 
Yes IS........,_ 1ar _, 

No 

ISSUE 

The state of California Horse Racing Board, Investigative 
Division, is seeking entry into the POST specialized 
Program on behalf of its investigators. 

ANALYSIS 

Investigators for the California Horse Racing Board, 
derive their peace officer status from P.c. 830.3(d). 
The Horse Racing Board, Investigative Division, is 
included in a class of agencies approved by the 
Commission for entry into the POST Specialized 
Program. The agency has 23 investigators. 

RECOMMEHQATION 

The commission be advised that the State of California 
Horse Racing Board, Investigative Division, has been 
admitted into the POST Specialized Program consistent 
with Commission policy. 



:OI'"ISS'O't OH PEACE OFFICER STANDN'IOS AND mAIHIHG 

i COlA BSIDN AGENDA ITEM REPORT 

1

•-nan Tille 

MONTEBELLO UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT POLICE ' November 1 , 1 990 

'~ Jurcou ,Rev- BY /).? 

Compliance and Certific~te /~~~~~~~-A~~-
"'l<es....-By 

I George Fox;(tf Services Bureau Fre rick Williams 
1om ot .a.p;:.- !D•OI"-1 

\ August 27, 1990 

Purpose: 

• 

• 

In !he- cww Ill-. .....,- o1>1i IWISSUE.IIACKGAOUNO, ANALYSIS. IIIII RECOMMENDATION. Use •. __ ,....,..., 

ISSUE 

The Montebello Unified School District has requested 
that its police unit participate in the POST program. 

BACKGRQUNQ 

The provisions of Section 830.32(b) Penal Code permit 
school districts to employ sworn peace officers. The 
school district Board of Education passed Resolution 
No. 11(87-88) requesting inclusion into the POST 
program. 

ANALYSIS 

The department employs ten sworn officers. The officers 
have received adequate training and were suitably 
selected. The fiscal impact should be less than $1,000 
annually. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

POST 1·187(Rw. 8/al 

That the Commission be advised that the Montebello 
Unified School District has been admitted into the 
POST Reimbursable Program, consistent with Commission 
policy • 

• 



:::.MMlSSIQN ON PEACE OFRCER STANDARDS AND HlAJNJNG 

COMIUSSION AGENDA ITEM REPORT 

November 1, 1990 Public Safety Dispatcher Program 
• uro.1u Rev.....a By 

complia~ce and Certificare 
Hes-s~ 

: FredeMcfzliilliams. Serv~ces · ! 
Execuaveo_A_ 

1
oa•at"-• :"'ateaiR_, 

~/~ c!' ~.-u I 18 _ c( -9c:J [ October 1, 1990 

Purpose: I F"onanaallm!IKC ,- Yes IS. .-...,..lar-. 
~ O o--R- _ (!] ln-OroJv O swr.a ~ \ No 

• 

• 

In lhe-- 111'*-.llnellol- ... NISSUE. BACKGAOUNO. ANALYSIS. and AECOMAIENOATlON. U.. ,..l • .,_.,..,._ 

ISSUE 

Acceptance of agencies into the Public Safety Dispatcher 
Program. 

BACKGRQUND 

The agencies shown on the attached list have requested 
participation in the POST Reimbursable Public safety 
Dispatcher Program pursuant to Penal Code Sections 13510(c) 
and 13525. The agencies have expressed their willingness 
to abide by POST Regulations and have passed ordinances or 
resolutions as required by Penal Code Section 13522. 

ANALYSIS 

All of the agencies presently employ full-time dispatchers, 
and some employ part-time dispatchers. The agencies have 
all established minimum selection and training standards 
which equal or exceed the standards adopted for the 
program. 

RECOMMENDATION 

That the Commission be advised that the subject agencies 
have been accepted into the POST Reimbursable Public Safety 
Dispatcher Program consistent with Commission policy • 

POST 1 • 117 ( ...... 8lllt 
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NEW AGENCIES IN THE PUBLIC SAFETY DISPATCHER PROGRAM 

AGENCY 

Colton P.O. 
Fullerton P.O. 
Galt P.O. 
Gilroy P.O. 
Grass Valley P.O. 
Hanford P.O. 
San Diego P.O. 
Sonoma P.O. 
Vacaville P.O. 

Amador co. s.o. 
Yuba Co. S.O. 

U/C Berkeley 
U/C Davis 
CSU Long Beach 
U/C San Francisco 

JULY - SEPTEMBER 1990 

ORO/RES/LETTER 

Ord. 0-8-89 
Ord. 2704 
Ord. 90-15 
Ord. 90-20 
Ord. 428 N.S. 
Ord. 90-08 
ord. o-17474 N.s. 
ord. 89-2 
Ord. 1417 

Ord. 1238 
Ord. 1023 

Resolution 

ENTRY DATE 

8-22-90 
7-10-90 
7-24-90 
9-20-90 
9-10-90 
9-27-90 
7-6-90 
8-16-90 
9-6-90 

7-31-90 
8-14-90 

7-30-90 
6-26-90 
7-24-90 
7-10-90 
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COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

COMMISSION AGENDA ITEM REPORT 

Feasibility Studies 1, 1990 

c. DiMiceli 

Decision Requested Information Only Starus Report 

Financ1aJ Impact: Yes (See Analysis tor detaJis) 

No 

In lhe space provided below, briefly describe lhe ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use 

ISSUE 

Status report on Peace Officer Feasibility study program (SB 
353). 

BACKGROUND 

SB 353 (Presley) became effective January 1, 1990, adding 
Sections 13540-42 to the Penal Code. 

Section 13540 requires the Commission to perform a feasibility 
study to determine whether the persons who request the study 
should be designated as peace officers. In addition, the 
Commission may charge the persons who request the study the 
actual cost of performing the study. 

it required. 

Section 13541 requires the feasibility study to include, but not 
be limited to: 

* the current and proposed duties of the persons employed 
in the category for which the peace officer designation 
is sought; 

* the field law enforcement duties of those persons; 

* the supervisory and management structure of the 
organization; and, 

* the proposed training methods and funding sources. 

Section 13542 requires: 

* 

* 

a chief law enforcement officer in the employing agency 
as a prerequisite for a favorable recommendation; 

agreement by the employing agency to comply with the 
832 PC training requirements; 



* completion of the study within 18 months of the 
request; and, 

* a copy of the study report and recommendation to be 
submitted to the Legislature. 

In addition, Section 13542 prohibits POST reimbursement to the 
agency if it was not eligible for reimbursement before 
December 31, 1989 (Section 13526, Penal Code). 

Sections 13526, 13540-42, Penal Code, are Attachment 1. 

To implement the feasibility study program, Commission Regulation 
1019 was developed and approved by the office of Administrative 
Law. 

Regulation 1019 contains several significant provisions: 

(a)(3) 

(c)(l) 

(d)(l) 

(g) 

The department head of the employing entity shall 
acknowledge, in writing, the request for a study; 

fees for the study shall be paid to POST before 
the study is released to the requesting entity; 

during the study, written comment will be obtained 
from the chief administrator and the department 
head of the employing entity; and, 

in the case of a disagreement with the study 
recommendations, the Commission on POST will 
consider and decide the appeal. 

The complete text of Regulation 1019 is Attachment 2. 

Responsibility for the peace officer feasibility study program is 
assigned to the Management Counseling Services Bureau. 

STATUS 2f FEASIBILITY STUDIES 

The Commission received a request for a feasibility study in 
March, 1990, from the investigators of the California Student Aid 
Commission. The completed study is summarized in a separate 
report on this agenda. 

The Commission received a request for a feasibility study from 
the Sheriff of Orange County to study the Sheriff's Special 
Officer positions. Staff sent contract information to the orange 
County Sheriff. The study will begin after the contract is 
completed and approved. 

2 
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In October, 1990, AB 3401 (Waters) became effective, with an 
urgency provision, adding Section 830.55, Penal Code, and a new 
peace officer category, Local Correctional Officer. The section 
includes a sunset provision for this category and requires a 
feasibility study and report to the Legislature by March 15, 
1991. 

A local correctional officer is a staff position for a Return to 
Custody (RTC) facility operated by a city or county, under 
contract to the California Department of Corrections. 

The Commission received a request for a feasibility study from 
the Association of Independent California Colleges and 
Universities. Staff is informed that senator Presley will 
introduce legislation to expand the authority of independent 
colleges and universities (i.e., Stanford, University of Southern 
California, University of Pacific) to hire peace officers and 
operate a law enforcement agency on the campus. Concurrent with 
that legislation, the Association requests a feasibility study. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The Commission is advised of the current status of the peace 
officer feasibility study program • 

3 
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Attachment 1 

Legal References 

Penal Code 

13526: 

In no event shall any allocation be made from the Peace Officers' 
Training Fund to a local government agency if the agency was not 
entitled to received funding under any of the provisions of this 
article, as they read on December 31, 1989. 

13540: 

Any person or persons desiring peace officer status under Chapter 
4.5 (commencing with Section 830) of Title 3 of Part 4 who, on 
January 1, 1990, were not entitled to be designated as peace 
officers under Chapter 4.5 shall request the Commission on Peace 
Officer Standards and Training to undertake a feasibility study 
regarding designating that person or persons as peace officers. 
The request and study shall be undertaken in accordance with 
regulation adoption by the commission. The commission may charge 
any person requesting a study, a fee, not to exceed the actual 
cost of undertaking the study. (balance of text deleted) 

13541: 

Any study undertaken under this article shall include, but shall 
not be limited to, the current and proposed duties and 
responsibilities of persons employed in the category seeking the 
designation change, their field law enforcement duties and 
responsibilities, their supervisory and management structure, and 
their proposed training methods and funding sources. 

13542: 

In order for the commission to give a favorable recommendation as 
to a change in designation to peace officer status, the person or 
persons desiring the designation change shall be employed by an 
agency with a supervisory structure consisting of a chief law 
enforcement officer, the agency shall agree to comply with the 
training requirements set forth in Section 832, and shall be 
subject to the funding restriction set forth in Section 13526. 
The commission shall issue the study and its recommendations to 
the requesting agency within 18 months of the request if the 
request is made in accordance with the regulations of the 
commission. A copy of the study and recommendation shall also be 
submitted to the Legislature . 
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ATTACHMENT 2 

1019. Feasibility Studies for Peace Officer Status Requests 

~ Reguest for Feasibility Study 

ill Any person or persons desiring peace officer status 

under Chapter 4.5 (commencing with Section 830) of 

Title 3 of Part 4 of the Penal Code who, on January 1, 

1990, were not entitled to be designated as peace 

officers under Chapter 4.5, shall reguest in writing 

that the Commission undertake a feasibility study 

regarding designating that oerson or persons as peace 

officers. 

lil The written reguest shall include a statement that 

ill 

the person, persons or entity reguesting the study 

agrees to pay the actual cost for conducting the study 

and to provide POST with necessary information to 

conduct the study. 

The department head of the jurisdiction employing the 

person or persons reguestinq the feasibility study 

shall acknowledge the reguest in writing. 

1Q1 Determining actual study costs 

ill A fee will be charged to conduct all studies. The fee 

will be based upon actual direct costs for completing 

the study, and indirect costs determined in accordance 

with Sections 8752 and 8752.1 of the State 

Administrative Manual . 



i£1 Payment of fees 

ill Fees shall be paid upon completion of the 

feasibility study and before the report and 

recommendations are released to the person, persons or 

entity who requested the study. 

l1l Studies shall be conducted in accordance with P. c. 

Section 13541. 

ill During the conduct of studies, written comments will 

be solicited from the employing jurisdiction's chief 

administrator and from the concerned department head. 

111 Conduct of studies shall include on-site visitations 

to verify duties and responsibilities. 

~ Favorable recommendations for peace officer status shall be 

made in accordance with P. c. section 13542. 

ifl The time limits for completion and issuance of the study 

report and recommendations shall be in accordance with 

P. C. Section 13542. 

lgl Procedures for appeal of findings 

ill If there is disagreement with the study 

recommendations, the person, persons or entity 

requesting the feasibility study, or the employing 

jurisdiction, may appeal in writing to the collective 

members of the Commission. 

111 Requests for appeals will be acknowledged in writing. 

-2-
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lll Initial appeals will be heard within four months, 

~ after the date the request for appeal is received by 

the Commission, and a decision shall be rendered 

within six months of receipt of the appeal. 

~ 

Authority: Penal Code Sections 13503, 13506 and 13540 

~ Reference: Penal Code Sections 13540, 13541, and 13542 

-3-
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OF THE 

Commission on Peace 0/fker Standards and rraining 
STATE OF CAliFORNIA 

WHEREAS, C. Alex Pantaleoni has served the gn:ater community of California law enforcement in a 
variety of capacities both as a peace officer and as a peace officer trainer; and 

WHEREAS, C. Alex Pantaleoni has distinguished himself in law enforcement training including 
Coordinator of Police Science and Assistant Dean of the Department of Public Service at Rio Hondo 
College where he has served since 1963; and 

WHEREAS, C. Alex Panta!eoni has served as a member of the Advisory Committee of the Commission 
on Peace Officer Standards and Training from 1976- 1983 with his service including malringrecommen­
dations on improving the Basic Course through adoption of Performance Objectives; and 

WHEREAS, C. Alex Pantaleoni's interest and expertise in law enforcement standards and training 
resulted in his appointment to the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training in 1983 where 
he continues to serve; and 

WHEREAS, C. Alex Pantaleoni was elected by his peers on the POST Commission to serve as Chairman 
during 1988 · 89; now, therefore, be it 

RESOLVED, That the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training commends C. Alex 
Pantaleoni for his service 10 the advancement of law enforcement through standards and training as a 
peace officer, as an educator, as an Advisory Committee member and as a POST Commissioner on the 
occasion of his retirement as Assistant Dean and Director of the Rio Hondo College Public Safety 
Program; and be it further 

RESOLVED, That the Commission extends its heartfelt best wishes to C. Alex Pantaleoni on his 
retirement and extendS to him its best wishes for his continuing success in his chosen activities. 

: 

· .. ,._ 

August24, 1990 
Oak 
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COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

Anc.,nA ITEM REPORT 
tfteiiintle 

Public Hearing - Establishing Training 
Standards for School Peace Officers 

,Bureau 18y 

Training Program svcs. Glen Fine 
Daleo! 

(0 - / (_ C)jJ 

. n Decision Requested n InfOrmation Only n SJa!us Report 

Meebng Dale 

November 1, 1990, 
I By j A_ 

Ken o 1 Brien !K/0 · 
Date of Report .; 

August 9, 1990 

Financial Impact: ,-- Yes (See Analysis for details) 

f-- No 

In lhe space provided below, bl'iefly describe the ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional sheets if requined. 

ISSUE 

This is a public hearing to establish the training standards for school 
peace officers pursuant to recently enacted Penal Code Section 832.2. 

BACKGROUND 

Senate Bill 446 (Attachment A), passed in 1989 and effective January 1, 
1990, enacted Section 832.2 of the Penal Code that requires K-12 school 
and community college peace officers to complete a course of training 
approved by POST relating directly to the role of school peace officers . 
Any person who is not employed as a school peace officer until on or 
after the date that POST approves the course of training shall complete 
the course of instruction within one year from the date his or her 
employment commences. Every person employed as a school peace officer 
prior to the date that POST approves the course shall complete the 
course within three years from the date that POST approves the course. 

The school peace officer training course is required to address 
guidelines and procedures for reporting offenses to other law 
enforcement agencies that deal with violence on campus and other school 
related matters, as determined by POST. POST shall develop and approve 
the course of training no later than January 1, 1991, and shall consult 
with school peace officers regarding the content and hourly requirement 
for this course. 

This training requirement does not apply to non-peace officer school 
security officers. The legislation exempts from this training 
requirement school peace officers whose employer requires its school 
peace officers to possess the POST Basic Certificate or any school peace 
officer who possess the POST Basic Certificate. This legislation was 
motivated in part by a rising concern about crime and violence in the 
schools. In the 1988 Little Hoover commission's Report on Crime and 
Violence in california's Public School System, attention was drawn to 
this problem and the lack of school preparedness (see Attachment B). 
The commission, citing a provision in California's Constitution that 
guarantees the right to safe schools, found evidence that life on school 
campuses includes violent crimes, substance abuse and property crimes. 
In 1986 the California Supreme Court rendered a landmark decision in the 
case of Hosemann v. Oakland Unified School District holding the 

POST 1-187 (Rev:sl88f 



school district liable under the safe schools prov1s1on of the ~ 
California Constitution. Similar case decisions have since followed 
holding other school districts liable for not providing a safe 
environment. Among the Commission's findings concerning the lack of 
direction and leadership by the State, there were recommendations to 
strengthen school law enforcement through training of officers and 
security personnel. 

School and community college campuses encounter in varying degrees many 
of the same types of crime and calls for police services as local police 
and sheriffs departments. For example, during the 1986-87 fiscal year, 
California's K-12 schools reported over 71,000 property crimes and 
70,000 violent crimes ("A Report to the California state Legislature 
Regarding Standard School crime Reporting Program," Department of 
Education, June 1987 and April 1988). 

There are currently 21 community college and 5 school district police 
departments with 623 peace officers participating in the POST Program 
and not impacted by this legislation. It is estimated there are 
approximately 300. school peace officers statewide impacted by this 
training requirement. The currently required training for these school 
peace officers is the PC 832 Introduction to Law Enforcement Course 
which includes a 24-hour arrest Course and a 16-hour Firearms course if 
firearms are carried. Input from school peace officers and their 
administrators strongly suggests this required training is insufficient 
to meet their needs. ~ 

A proposed training standard has been developed with the input of an 
advisory committee representing school peace officers, administrators, 
and the California School Employees Association--the sponsors of SE 446. 
(See Attachment C). 

ANALYSIS 

Based upon input from the school peace officers advisory committee, a 
32-hour School Peace Officer Course was developed. School peace officer 
training needs specific to their role are included in this course. 
Included are the specific subjects identified in Senate Bill 446 such as 
role of school police officers, reporting crime to other law enforcement 
agencies and dealing with drugs/violence on campus. Other major topics 
included in the course are: Laws Impacting School Campuses, Maintaining 
Campus Community Relations, Campus Parking and Traffic Control, Facility 
Protection, and Handling Disasters and Emergencies. Care was taken in 
the course design to ensure the content was equally applicable to K-12 
school and community college police departments. 

As required by Section 832.2 (b) of the Penal Code, guidelines and 
procedures for reporting offenses to other law enforcement agencies was 
included under the topic Reporting Offenses to Other Law Enforcement 
Agencies. In the detailed course outline (Attachment D), the 
guidelines/procedures encompass taking crime reports, transmitting crime~ 
reports and communicating crime information to the criminal justice ~ 
system. 

2 



To implem~nt this training standard, it is proposed that Commission 
• egulation 1081 be amended to include Section 19, School Peace Officer 

(Penal Code Section 832.2), which would specify the minimum topics and 
hours as previously indicated. 

It is believed that this course, although not required of peace officers 
possessing the POST Basic Certificate, would benefit all school/ 
community college peace officers. If presented as a POST Technical 
Course, it could serve as an exceptionally relevant and viable means for 
satisfying POST's continuing professional training requirement for those 
school peace officers participating in the POST Program as well as 
satisfy the training requirement of Penal Code Section 832.2. 

Unless the individual officer or department voluntarily elects to 
complete the Regular Basic Course, the only additional law enforcement 
training that is required for school police officers is the PC 832-­
Arrest and Firearms Course. Staff believes that the PC 832 Course is 
insufficient training to perform general peace officer duties. 
Therefore, it is proposed that the Commission recommend, but not 
require, that all school peace officers who perform general law 
enforcement duties should complete the Regular Basic Course prior to 
appointment or assignment to peace officer duties. 

This legislative training requirement appears to have some fiscal impact 
upon K-12 and community college districts, especially as it relates to 
the training of existing school peace officers. Cost estimates to train 

•~ach officer in the 32-hour School Peace Officer Course will vary but 
;hould average $800/officer including salary, travel and per diem. To 
avoid this cost, employing school districts may alternately elect to 
enter the POST Program or reclassify their school peace officers to 
security officers. It is expected this training requirement will have 
nominal impact upon POST even with the course of training becoming POST­
certified and existing school peace officers attending the Technical 
course to satisfy the continuing professional training requirement. 

This recommended training standard is supported by the legislation's 
proponents and author, Senator Robert Presley. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Subject to the results of the public hearing, approve the adoption of 
training standards for school peace officers pursuant to Penal code 
section 832.2. 

schoolag2.hal 
.rev. 10/15/90 
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ATTACH:-!E:NT A 

Senate Bill No. 446 

CHAPTER1078 

.'\n act to add Section 832.2 to the Penal Code. relating to peace 
officer training. 

(A-eel by Covemor ~ber 211. 1•. F"lled with 
SecTetuy oi State September 30, 1•.1 

L..ECISLAnv£ COUNSEL'S OICESt' 
SB 446, Presley. School peace officen: training. 
Under exiJtinglaw, the Comrniuion on Peace Officer Standards 

and Training is charged, among other things, with the duty of 
developing and implementing program~, including training 
prognms, to increase the effectiveness of law enforcement. 

This bill would, except as speeiiied, require every school peace 
officer, as defined. to complete a coune of training approved by the 
comrniuion which relates directly to the role of school peace offic:en. 

The people of the St•te of c.uEomill do en•ct u fo/Jo-

SEcrtON 1. Section 832.2 II addecl to the Penal Code, to read: 
832.2. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature to ensure the safety 

of students, staff, and the public on or about California's public 
schools, by providing school peace officen with traininl that will 
enable them to deal with the increuingly divene and cW!serous 
situations they encounter. 

(b) Every school peace officer, as descnbed in Sections 39670 and 
72331 of the Education Code, shall complete a coune of traininl 
approved by the Comminion on Peace Officer Standards and 
TraiJlinl relatiq directly to the role of school peace offtcen. Azly 
penon employed u a school peace officer prior to the date that the 
Couunjnjoo 011 P- Officer SLuldarda owd Trot.i..llUll oapprov.., the 
coune of tniJWll sba1l complete the coune of instruction within 
three yean from tbe date that the Commission on Peace Officer 
SW!danb llld Tnilliq approves the coune of traininl. Azly penon 
who Ia DOt employed u a school peace officer until on or after the 
date that the Qvnmimon on Peace Officer Standards and Traininl 
a.ppaoves tbe coune of tniJWll shall complete the coune of 
instnlctiOa within oae year from the date his or her employment 
com-. 

1be ICbool peace officer tralnlnl c:oune shall address guidelines 
and procedures few report1r11 offenses to other law enforcement 
agencies that deal with violence on eampus and other school related 
matters. as determined by the Commiuion on Peace Officer 
Standards and Trailling. The Commjnion· on Peace Officer 
Standards and TraiJlinl shall develop aoe approve the coune of 
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trainill& no later than January I, 1991, and shall consult w;th school 
pace officers reaudins the content and hourly requirement for this 
course. 

1 c J Thil secdon does not apply to any school peace offieer whose 
employer requires its school peace offic:en to poueu the basic 
certificate that i.s a wudecl by the Cotnml>Sion on Peace Officer 
Standards and Training or any school peace officer who poueu the 
bl&lic: c:ertiiicate that i.s awarded by the Corn,mislioa on Peace 
Offlcen Standucls and Training. 

0 

• 

• 

• 
\ 



• 

• 

• 

ATTACHMENT B 

Article 1. Section 28. Cc\. California Constitution 

Right to Safe Schools. All students and staff of public primary, 
elementary, junior high and senior high schools have the 
inalienable right to attend campuses which are safe, secure and 
peaceful . 
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ATTACHMENT C 

COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 
School Police Roster 

Dave Low, Assistant Director 
Government Relations 
CA School Employees Assoc. 

James Stuart, Lieutenant 
Ventura Community College 
District/Ventura College 

Police 

Michael w. Nunez, Chief 
Public Safety Department 
Compton Unified School 
District 

Robert Salony, Chief 
Police Department of College 
of San Mateo 

Al Chin, Chief 
College Safety Department 
Long Beach City College 

Bill Rieken, Chief 
School Police - San 

Bernardino City Unified 
School District 

Doug Giddings, District 
Investigator 
Kern Union High School 

Robert L. Brookins, Sergeant·. 
Grant Police Services 

Kevin Whitfield 
Grant Police Services 

Dan Switzer, Chief 
Yuba College Police Department 
Yuba College 

Dennis Rotzall, Director 
Campus Safety and Security 
Saddleback Community College 

Mike Gobec, Chief 
Cerritos College District 

Police Department 

Rudy Martinez, Chief 
District School Police Dept. 
Baldwin Park Unified School 
District 

Bob Shetron, Captain 
School District Police Dept. 
Walnut Valley Unified School 
District 

Raymond T. Allison, Chief 
School Police Services 
Santa Ana Unified School 
District 

John Sherman, Assistant Sup. 
El Rancho Unified School Dist. 

Theodore J, (Ted) Romas 
Coordinator 
Safety/Security & Parking 
Operations 
Golden West College 

Ross White, Director 
College Security 
Monterey Peninsula College 

Kenneth P. Shrum, Chief 
State Center Community 
College District 

Fresno City College 
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POST Prescribed 
Traininq Courses 

July 19, 1990 

SCHOOL PEACE OFFICER 
course outline 

POST ADMINISTBATIVE MANyAL REFEREHCE 

Requlation Section 1081 

LEGAL REFEBEHCE 

ATTACHMENT D 

Penal Code section 832.2, effective January 1, 1990, requires 
every school peace officer, as described in Sections 39670 and 
72331 of the Education Code, to complete a course of traininq 
approved by the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and 
Traininq (POST) relatinq directly to the role of school peace 
officers. Any person who is not employed as a school peace 
officer until on or after the date that POST approves the course 
of traininq shall complete the course of instruction within one 
year from the date his or her employment commences. The school 
peace officer traininq course shall address quidelines and 
procedures for reportinq offenses to other law enforcement 
aqencies that deal with violence on campus and other school 
related matters, as determined by POST. POST shall develop and 
approve the course of traininq no later than January 1, 1991, and 
shall consult with school peace officers reqardinq the content 
and hourly requirement tor this course. 

BACKGROUND 

The traininq standard developed pursuant to Penal code Section 
832.2 consists ot this 32-hour School Peace Officer Course. The 
School Peace Officer course, developed with the input of school 
peace officers and others, was approved followinq a public 
hearinq by the commission at its July 1990 meetinq and became 
effective October 1, 1990. 

COQRSE QESCRiptiON 

This course is directed at the traininq needs of school peace 
officers employed by public K-12 scbools and community colleqes. 
Even thouqh scbool peace officers possessinq a POST Basic 
certificate are not required to complete this traininq, it is 
likely that all school peace officers could benefit from 
attendance. 

CERtiFICATION INFOBMATION 

This course is certified under POST Reimbursement Plan IV (travel 
and per diem) as a Technical course and accordinqly can be used 
to satisfy POST's continuinq professional traininq requirement • 



TOPICAL·OUTLINE 

1.0 Role of School Peace Officers • 
2.0 Laws Impacting school campuses 
3.0 Maintaining campus Community Relations 
4.0 Reporting Offenses to Other Law Enforcement Agencies 
5.0 Violence/Gangs on campus 
6.0 Campus Parking, Traffic and crowd Control 
7.0 Facility Protection 
a.o Disasters and Emergencies 

Examination 
Total Hours - 32 

LEARHING GOALS AHD EXPAHDED OQTLINE 

1.0 Role of Sehgal Peace otticers 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the role of school 
peace officers including responsibilities, limitations and legal 
authority. 

A. History and Development of campus Law Enforcement 

B. Legal Authority and Limitations - PC 830.32 (a) & (b) 

1. 
2. 
3. 

Jurisdictional Limits 
Peace Officer Authority (On and Off Duty) 
School District Policies (Ed Code 39670-39673, 
60246) 

c. Responsibilities 

1. Safe Learning and Working Environment (P.c. 
602.10, Ed Code 32210-32211, 44810) 

2. Crime Prevention 
3. Crime Suppression 
4. Facility security (P.c. 469) 
s. Parking and Traffic 
6. Reporting of Unsafe Conditions 

o. Duties During and After School Hours 

1. During - People Protection Emphasis 
2. After · Property Protection Emphasis 

E. Transition to School Peace Officer status 

2.0 Laws Impoctinq Schggl campysas 

Learning Goal: The st~dent will understand the criminal and 
procedural laws including case decisions impactinq school 
campuses and campus peace officers. 

• 

• 
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A. Safe Schools (P.C. 627, 627.1) 

B • Druqs/Alcohol 

1. Sale of Controlled Substance on School Grounds 
(11353.5 H&S) 

2. Sale of Controlled Substance on or Within 1000 
Yards of School Property K-12 (11353.6 H&S) 

3. Possession of Marijuana or Concentrated Cannibus 
on School Grounds K-12 (11357(d) and (e) H&S) 

4. Required Notification of the Arrest of A School 
employee tor Crimes in 11590 and 11364 H&S (11591 
H&S) 

5. Required Notification of the Arrest ot A 
Community Colleqe Employee for Crimes in 11590 and 
11364 H&S (11591.5 H&S) 

6. Alcohol on School Grounds (25608 B&P) 

7. Required k-12 District Policies on coordinated 
Druq an~ Alcohol Intervention/Prevention (Ed. Cede 
60246) 

c. Student Conduct 

1. Grounds For Student Suspension or Expulsion (48900 
EdC) 

2. Habitual Truancy or Insubordination (48263 EdC) 

3. Hazinq causinq Injury K-12 and cc (32050 EdC) 

4. Vandalism to Library Material. (19910 EdC) 

5. suspended or Dismissed student or Employee 
Willfully Enterinq campus K-12 and cc (626.2 PC) 

D. Assaults on School District Employees 

1. Threat of Injury to School Employee to Prevent 
Performance of Duties (71 PC) 

2. Assault on School Police Officer K-12 only (241.4 
PC) 

3. Assault on School Employee (241.6 PC) 

3 



4. Battery on School Employee (243.6 PC) 

5. Assault with Deadly Weapon on School Employee 
(245.5 PC) 

6. Required Report to Police of Assault On A 
Community College Employee (87014 EdC) 

E. Crimes On/Or About School Grounds 

1. Distribution of Harmful Material on or Near School 
Grounds (313.1 PC) 

2. Unlawful Acts Committed in Buildings or on Grounds 
of Schools k-12 and cc {415.5 PC) 

3. Interference With Peaceful Conduct of Campus K-12 
(626.8 PC) 

4. Evidence seized in Dormitory in Violation of 4th 
Amendment is Inadmissable (626.11 PC) 

5. Assault on Any Person on School Grounds K-12 and 
CC (241.2 PC) 

6. Battery on Any Person on School Grounds K-12 and 
CC (243.2 PC) 

7. Arrest Without Warrant for Battery on School 
Grounds K-12 and cc (243.5 PC) 

F. Child Abuse 

G. Sexual Offenses/Offenders 

1. Notification Required of Arrest of a School 
Employee tor Crimes Listed Jnder 290PC or 261PC 
(291 PC) 

H. Stay Away Orders 

I. Trespass (P.C. 602, 602) 

1. Authority to Revoke Authority of Person to Remain 
on Campus K-12 and cc (626.3 PC) 

2. Person Not a student, Employee or Officer 
Interfering with Peaceful Conduct on Campus K-12 
and cc (626.6 PC) 

3. Registration of outsiders Required (627.2 PC) 

4 
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4. Registration of Outsiders Refused or Revoked, 
Presence Disruptive (627.4 PC) 

5 • Outsider Refusal or Failure to Leave When 
Requested (627.7 PC) 

6. Loitering Around School or Where Children 
Congregate (653g PC) 

J. Mandatory Crime Reporting K-12 only (628 PC) 

K. Safe Schools Act (Victima Bill of Rights - Article 1, 
Section 28, (c) 

L. School Responsibility tor Students (To and From School) 

M. Confidentiality ot Student Records 

N. School and Officer Liability 

o. 

1. Safety of School Children (Hoseman v. Oakland 
Unified School District) 

2. Safety of Adult student (Clary v. Lehigh 
University) 

3. Teacher Assaulted by Students (Zemsky v. City of 
New York, The Board of Education) 

Weapons/Explosives 

1. Possession of A Firearm on School Grounds K-12 and 
CC (626.9 PC) 

2. Prohibited Weapons on School Grounds K-12 and cc 
(626.10 PC) 

3. Possession of a Destructive Device on School or 
College Grounds (12303.2 PC) 

3.0 Maintaining Campus Cqmmunity Relationships 

Learninq Goal: The student will understand the importance and 
techniques for school peace officers maintaining positive 
relationships with administrators, faculty and staff, students, 
general public and local law enforcement. 

A. Results of Good/Poor Relationships 

B. Opportunities for Positive Contacts 

5 



c. Techniques for Interactinq With 

1. 
2. 
J. 
4. 
5. 

Administrators 
Faculty and Staff 
Students and Parents 
General Public 
Local Law Enforcement 

D. Personal Conduct 

E. Resources and Proqrams 

F. CUltural and Ethnic Relationships 

G. News Media Contacts 

4.0 Rlpgrtinq Ottenses to Other Law Enforcement Aqencias 

Learninq Goal: The student will understand POST's quidelines and 
procedures for reportinq criminal offenses to other law 
enforcement aqencies. 

• 

Guideline #1 - Tflrinq A Cri• Repgrt:. SCbool peace oUicera 
should take a report vben a crJ.e ia reported or otharvt.e 
c011ea to their attention unlesa de~tal-diatrict policy 
requir- referral to another lav enforce.ent aqancy, Crilles 
need to be and are required by law to be dOCUIIIented, Crille 
reports provide statistical, deployment and prosecution • 
information. Takinq crime reports also provide a service 
and security (safety) imaqe to the public. 

Ggidelina #2 - 'l'rJmpittinq Cri• Repqrt:s, SCbool peace 
officers should tranaait crJ.e reporta aa aoon aa practical 
to ravi-iDq aut:bariti .. detar.inad by tha 
depart.ent/diatrict. Supervisory personnel need to review 
crime reports to ensure accuracy and completeness. 

Ggideline 13 - cu••Mic;atinq cr1r Xnforution, SCbool 
peace officera ab.ould ccmaunicate infon~ation froa crJ.e 
reports to other aqenci- in the criainal justice ayat:ea aa 
aoon aa practical an _ canaiatent with deparblent/diatrict 
polici... It ia imperative that information on crimea, 
criainal suspects and stolen property b coiDIIlunicatad to 
other aqenciea in the criminal justice system. 
Co..unicatinq such information can be done throuqh dispatch 
centers, CLETS and other non-CLETS means. 

5.0 Viglenca/Ganqa on Campuo 

Learninq Goal: The student will understand the school peace 
officer's responsibility and techniques for preventinq, 
mitiqatinq and dealinq with violence/qanqs on campus. 

6 
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A. Extent and Nature of Problem 

B. Identification (Graffiti, Wearing Apparel, Field 
Contacts, etc. ) 

c. Prevention (DARE Program) 

D. Mitigation 

E. Removal of Students From Classrooms 

F. Administrative Involvement 

G. Coordination With Other Law Enforcement Agencies 

6.0 campus Parking. Traffic and Crowd control 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the school peace 
officer's responsibilities and techniques for handlinq campus 
parkinq, traffic and crowd control during special events. 

A. Traffic Direction 

B. Vehicle Code sections 

c. 

D. 

E. 

F. 

G. 

l. 
2 • 
J. 

Impoundinq and towing vehicles. (VC 22651) 
Parkinq for the Disabled (VC 22507.8a) 
Restricted Parkinq (VC 2lll3a) 

Alternate Modes of Transportation 

Violator Contacts 

Responding to Informational Requests 

Drivinq Under The Influence 

Crowd control 

1. Dances 
2. Sportinq Events 

7.0 Facility Protection 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the school peace 
officer's responsibilities and techniques for protectinq school 
facilities and equipment. 

A. Responsibilities and Techniques Vary From Site to Site 

B • Alarm systems and Response 

7 



c. Patrol Techniques 

1. 
2. 

Identification of High Risk Areas 
Building containment and Search 

D. Safety/Security Observations and Reporting 

1. Locks/Windows/etc 
2. Fire Extinguishers 
J. Utility ShutOffs 
4. Unsafe Conditions and Liability 

E. Equipment Identification 

F. Closed Circuit TV 

G. Crime Prevention Programs 

a.o pisasters and Emergencies 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the school peace 
officer's responsibilities and techniques for handling disasters 
and emergencies. 

A. Types of Disasters/Emergencies 

B. Preparation 

1. School Disaster Plans 
2. EVacuation Plans for Emergencies 
J. School Safety Plans 

c. Handling Disasters 

1. Situational EValuation 
2. Communications 
3. Resources 
4. Rendering Firat Aid 
5. Rescue Operations 

D. Mutual Aid 

B. Student Assignment to Bring District Disaster Plan tor 
Review and Discussion 

Examination 

Revised 5-21-90 
school.hal 
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BULLETIN: 

... SUBJECT: PUblic Hearinq - Adoption of Traininq Standards for 
School Peace Officers. 

• 

• 

A public hearinq has been scheduled in conjunction with the 
November 1990 Commission meetinq: 

Date : 
Time : 
Place: 

November 1, 1990 
10:00 a.m. 
Radisson Hotel 
Sacramento, California 

The hearing is for the purpose of considering adoption of 
regulations requirinq training for certain school peace officers. 
Penal Code Section 832.2 requires K-12 school and community 
college peace officers to complete a course of training approved 
by POST relatinq directly to the role of school peace officers. 
This training requirement does not apply to non-peace officer 
school security officers or to school peace-officers who possess 
the POST Basic certificate. POST is required to develop and 
approve the course of training no later than January 1, 1991. 

Input on this proposed training standard was received from an 
advisory committee of school peace officers, school adminis­
trators, and others. Requlation 1081 is propos~t~ be modified 
by adding Section 19--School Peace Officer--that identitie•a 32-
hour course directed at the unique role of school peace officer. 
As part of this training standard, the commission recommends that 
school peace officers who perform general law enforcement duties 
should complete the Reqular Basic Course prior to appointment or 
assignment to peace officer duties. 

The Commission may adopt other changes related to this rule­
making action based upon the public hearinq proceedinqa and 
written comments received. The Commission invites. input on this 
matter. 

The attached Notice of Public Hearing, required by the 
Administrative Procedures Act, provides details concerning the 
proposed requlation changes and provides information regarding 
the hearinq process. Inquiries concerning the proposed action 
may be directed to Kathy Delle, Staff Services Analyst, 1601 
Alhambra Boulevard, Sacramento, CA 95816-7083, or by telephone 
at (916) 739-5400. 

NORMAN C. BOEHM 
Executive Director 

Attachment 



Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 

TRAINING STANDARDS FOR SCHOOL PEACE OFFICERS 

Notice is hereby given that the Commission on Peace Officer 
Standards and Training (POST), pLrsuant to the authority vest 
by Sections 13503, 13506 and 13510 of the Penal Code and in c :r 
to interpret, implement, and make specific Section 832.2 of tnc 
Penal Code, proposes to adopt, amend, or repeal regulation in 
Chapter 2 of Title 11 of the California Code of Regulations. A 
public hearing to adopt the proposed amendments will be held 
before the full commission on: 

Date: 
Time: 
Place: 

November 1, 1990 
10:00 a.m. 
Radisson Hotel 
Sacramento, California 

Notice is also hereby given that any interested person may 
present oral or written statements or arguments, relevant to the 
action proposed, during the public hearing. 

INFORMATIVE DIGEST 

From time to time, POST approves training standards pursuant to 

• 

legislative mandate and they are incorporated into Regulation • 
1081 (Minimum Standards for Approved Courses). Pursuant to 
Senate Bill 446 (1989), Section 832.2 was added to the Penal 
Code. This section requires the Commission, on or before 
January 1, 1991, to establish a required training course for K-12 
and community college school peace officers who do not possess 
the POST Basic Certificate. The course, relating directly to the 
role of school peace officers, is required to address guidelines 
and procedures for reporting offenses to other law enforcement 
agencies that deal with violence on campus and other school-
related matters, as determined by POST. 

It is proposed that Commission Regulation 1081 be amended to 
include Section 20, School Peace Officer (Penal Code Section 
832.2), which would specify minimum training topics and hours 
including: 

A. Role of School Peace Officers 
B. Laws Impacting School Campuses 
C. Maintaining Campus Community Relations 
D. Reporting Offenses to Other Law Enforcement Agencies 
E. Violence/Gangs on Campus 
F. Campus Parking, Traffic and Crowd Control 
G. Facility Protection 
H. Disasters and Emergencies 

Examination 
Total Hours - 32 • 
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PUBLIC COMMENT 

The Commission hereby requests written comments on the proposed 
actions. All written comments must be received at POST no later 
than 4:30 p.m. on October 15, 1990. Written comments should be 
directed to Norman C. Boehm, Executive Director, Commission on 
Peace Officer Standards and Training, 1601 Alhambra Blvd., 
Sacramento, CA, 95816-7083. 

ADOPTION OF PROPOSED REGULATIONS 

After the hearing, and consideration of public comments, the 
Commission may adopt the proposals substantially as set forth 
without further notice. If the proposed text is modified prior 
to adoption and the change is related but not solely grammatical 
or nonsubstantial in nature, the full text of the resulting 
regulation will be made available at least 15 days before the 
date of adoption to all persons who testified or submitted 
written comments at the public hearing, all persons whose 
comments were received by POST during the public comment period, 
and all persons who request notification from POST of the 
availability of such changes. A request for the modified text 
should be addressed to the agency official designated in this 
notice. The Commission will accept written comments on the 
modified text for 15 days after the date on which the revised 
text is made available . 

TEXT OF PROPOSAL 
I 

Copies of the Statement of Reasons and exact language of the 
proposed action may be obtained at the hearing, or prior to the 
hearing upon request in writing to the contact person at the 
address below. This address also is the location of all 
information considered as the basis for these proposals. The 
information will be maintained for inspection during the 
Commission's normal business hours (8 a.m. to 5 p.m.). 

' ESTIMATE OF ECONOMIC IMPACT 

Fiscal Impact on Public Agencies Including Costs or Savings to 
State Agencies or costs/Savings in Federal Funding to the State: 
None 

Nondiscretionary Costs/Savings to Local Agencies: None 

Local Mandate: None 

Cost to Any Local Agency or School District for Which Government 
Code Section 17561 Requires Reimbursement: None 

Small Business Impact: None 

• Costs Impact on Private Persons or Entities: None 

Housing Costs: None 



CONSIDERATION OF ALTERNATIVES 

In order to take this action, the Commission must determine that 
no alternative considered by the Commission would be more 
effective in carrying out the purpose for which the action is 
proposed or would be as effective and less burdensome to affected 
private persons than the proposed action. 

CONTACT PERSON 

In~~iries concerning the proposed action and requests for written 
maLarial pertaining to the proposed action should be directed to 
Kathy Delle, Staff Services Analyst, 1601 Alhambra Blvd., 
Sacramento, CA, or by telephone at (916) 739-5400. 

• 

• 
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Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 

PUBLIC HEARING - TRAINING STANDARDS FOR SCHOOL PEACE OFFICERS 

STATEMENT OF REASONS 

The Commission on Pe1ce Officer Standards and Training (POST) 
proposes to amend Commission Regulation 1081 (Minimum Standards 
for Approved Courses) pursuant to Section 832.2 of the Penal 
Code. These changes pertain to setting a training standard for 
K-12 and community college school peace officers who do not 
possess a POST Basic Certificate. 

In adding Section 832.2 to the Penal Code, the intent of the 
Legislature was to ensure the safety of students, staff, and the 
public on or about California's public schools, by providing 
school peace officers with training that will enable them to deal 
with the increasingly diverse and dangerous situations they 
encounter. 

In response to the provisions of Penal Code Section 832.2, an 
advisory committee composed of K-12 school and community college 
peace officers, subject matter experts, school administrators, 
and the legislation's proponents was formed to recommend relevant 
curriculum. The following proposed topics were selected for 
inclusion in the School Peace Officer Course which complies with 
the provisions of Penal Code Section 832.2: 

A. 

B. 

Topic 

Role of School Peace 
Officers 

Laws Impacting School 
Campuses 

Justification 

Penal Code Section 832.2 
requires the course of training 
to relate directly to the role 
of school peace officers. 
School peace officers perform 
their responsibilities in a 
unique setting and under 
limitations imposed by several 
laws with which the peace 
officer must be familiar in 
order to properly carry out the 
duties of the position. 

Numerous criminal and procedural 
laws, including case decisions, 
impact school campuses and 
school peace officers. School 
peace officers must know and 
understand these laws to 
properly enforce them . 



c. 

D. 

E. 

F. 

Maintaining Campus 
Community Relations 

Reporting Offenses to 
Other Law Enforcement 
Agencies 

Violence/Gangs on Campus 

Campus Parking, Traffic, 
and Crowd Control 

A school campus is much like a 
modern day city and is inhabit~· 
by numerous individuals with 
different views, priorities and 
interests. It is necessary that 
school peace officers know how 
to communicate and interact with 
these individuals to maintain 
harmony and positive relation­
ships to enhance their ability 
to provide effective campus 
security and policing. 

Penal Code Section 832.2 
requires that training standards 
address guidelines and 
procedures for reporting 
offenses to other law 
enforcement agencies. School 
peace officers must know what 
is required by the various 
agencies they interact with in 
order to provide all necessary 
information in a uniform and 
consistent manner. 

• Penal Code Section 832.2 
requires that the training 
standard address issues relating 
to violence on campus. School 
peace officers must know how to 
recognize potential violent 
situations in order to take the 
appropriate action to reduce 
violence and associated gang 
activities on campus. 

School campuses have become 
routinely involved in major 
activities that involve large 
crowds and increased traffic 
problems. In order to maintain 
the peace, protect property and 
provide safety to those using 
the campus, school peace 
officers must understand their 
responsibilities and techniques 
for handling parking, traffic 
and crowd control activities. 

• 
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G. Facility Protection 

H. Disasters and Emergencies 

School campuses are frequently 
the victims of vandalism, 
burglary, theft and other acts 
involving their facilities and 
equipment. School peace 
officers need to know and 
understand their responsi­
bilities and techniques for 
protecting facilities and 
equipment. 

California has a long history of 
major earthquakes, flooding, 
demonstrations, and other 
activities that have impacted 
school campuses during critical 
hours that have placed lives and 
property in jeopardy. School 
peace officers need to 
understand their responsi­
bilities and techniques for 
responding to disasters and 
emergencies occurring on campus. 

An examination is required to verify student learning and ensure 
accountability of instructors . 

The minimum course hours have been identified as 32 based upon 
recommendations of instructors with long-standing experience and 
expertise, as well as subject matter experts. 

As part of the training standard, it is proposed that the 
Commission recommend that school peace officers who perform 
general law enforcement duties complete the Regular Basic Course 
prior to appointment or assignment as a peace officer. This is 
recommended because some school peace officers employed by high­
crime districts or campuses are required to perform duties 
analogous to those performed by city police or county deputy 
sheriffs; therefore, more comprehensive training is needed . 



NOTE: THIS THIS LANGUAGE IS PREDICATED UPON APPROVAL OF THE 
OFFICE OF ADMINISTRATIVE LAW OF PUBLIC HEARINGS HELD JANUARY 18, • 
1990 AND JULY 19, 1990, AND PROPOSED REVISIONS WITH NO PUBLIC 
HEARINGS SCHEDULED AND PUBLISHED IN THE NOTICE REGISTER 
FEBRUARY 23, 1990 AND AUGUST 24, 1990. 

1081. 

PROPOSED LANGUAGE FOR REGULATION CHANGE 

Minimum Standards for A~~£evea Legislatively Mandated 
Courses. 

(1) - (19) **** 

llQl School Peace Officer (Penal Code Section 832.2) 32 Hours 

A. Role of School Peace Officers 
B. Laws Impacting School Campuses 
C. Maintaining Campus Community Relations 
D. Reporting Offenses to Other Law Enforcement Agencies 
E. Violence/Gangs on campus 
F. Campus Parking, Traffic, and Crowd Control 
G. Facility Protection 
H. Disasters and Emergencies 

Written Examination 

Note: The Commission recommends that school peace officers who 
perform general law enforcement duties complete the 
Regular Basic Course prior to appointment or assignment as 
a peace officer. 

Authority: PC 13503, 13506 and 13510 

Reference: PC 629.44(a), 832, 832.1, 832.2, 832.3, 832.6, 872(b), 
12403, 12403.5, 13510, 13510.5, 13516, 1351i, 13519, 
13519.1, 13519.2, 13519.3; Civil Code 607f; Vehicle Code 
40600; Business & Professions Code 25755 

/( 
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COMMISS!G;'i ON PEACE OFF!CER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

blic Hearing-Revisions to Specialized 
Basic Investigators Course 

Training Program 
Services 

Decision Requested Information Only Status Report 

ITEM 

November 1, 1990 

Au 

! Financial Impact: 

121 1990 

Yes (Se8 Art2lysi~: t .. r d·::ta!!sj 

No 

0 

In b<iefty desaibe the ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, RECOMMENDATION. Use addiliona; ,;heets if roouired. 

ISSUE 

This is a public hearing to consider content an~hourly changes to 
Commission Procedure D-1, which is incorporated into POST Regulation 
1005, specifying the following requirements for the Specialized Basic 
Investigators Course: 1) Mandating the use of performance objectives, 
including testing, 2) Increasing the number of course hours from 220 to 
34 0. 

BACKGROUND 

The Specialized Basic Investigators Course was implemented January 1, 
1972 to meet the basic training requirement for specialized 
investigators primarily employed by state agencies. The course was last 
updated in 1984 and is now 220 hours. The existing course curriculum 
contains 305 recommended performance objectives from the Regular Basic 
Course and eighteen performance objectives based on the unique tasks 
performed by specialized investigators. 

A review of the course was initiated early this year at the request of 
user agencies. An advisory committee composed of administrators and 
managers of specialized law enforcement agencies (Attachment A) provided 
input for the general subject areas of need and revision for the 
curriculum. Another advisory committee composed of training managers, 
presenters, instructors, and other subject matter experts (Attachment B) 
then met to provide input on detailed curriculum. 

ANALYSIS 

Based upon input from the advisory groups, the proposed changes in the 
course are believed to be necessary to better prepare new investigators. 
Employers are especially concerned with physical performance of job 
related tasks, i.e., weapons retention, writing search warrants, report 
writing, surveillance exercises, and performance testing of these tasks. 
These concerns, along with other committee recommendations formed the 
basis for the proposed curriculum changes. 
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Because they are no longer considered relevant or are no longer 
required by law, 28 performance objectives are recommended for 
deletion including those related to line-ups, discovery, vehicle 
operations, polygraph, informant management, and that portion of 
chemical agents pertaining to gas masks which are not required 
for specialized investigators. 

Fifty-eight performance objectives are recommended for addition. 
These additions are proposed due to changes in law, additional 
duties performed by specialized investigators, and the desire of 
agency administrators for a course more designed specifically for 
specialized investigators rather than general patrol information. 
The changes recommended for addition are the areas of; extortion, 
embezzlement, burglary, robbery, sex crimes, controlled 
substances, search warrants, gang recognition, interviewing, and 
case management. Of those performance objectives recommended for 
addition, 50 are directly taken from the Regular Basic Course and 
eight are new PO's related to the unique tasks performed by 
specialized investigators. It is proposed that the total 
performance objectives in the Specialized Basic Course be 
increased from 323 to 353 (Attachment C). 

It is proposed that required testing be increased by 19 hours for 
a total of 30 hours. The expansion of the testing area, will 
include fourteen hours of cognitive testing and sixteen hours of 

_scenario testing that reflects the need for actual performance 
testing in a realistic scenario, rather than just completing a 
cognitive written test. 

It is proposed that the minimum hours for the Specialized Basic 
Investigators Course be increased from 220 to 340. The proposed 
hours were arrived at after review of the instructional time 
required for existing PO's in the Regular Basic and examination 
by instructors and subject matter experts. Presenters indicate 
the proposed 340 hours will accurately reflect the time required 
to present adequate instruction and performance evaluation of the 
student. The proposal to increase the instructional hours is 
supported by agency administrators and presenters. 

To implement these proposals, Commission Procedure D-1-6 is 
recommended for incorporation into POST Regulation 1005, to 
reflect these curriculum and hourly changes and to mandate 
performance objectives for the Specialized Basic Investigators 
Course (Attachment D). Mandating the changes will ensure quality 
of instruction and uniformity between the two current presenters. 
Mandating PO's includes mandatory testing based upon success 
criteria as established in the Regular Basic Course. Success 
criteria for those PO's unique to the Specialized Basic will be 
developed as will test items . 
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Virtually all attendees of the c0urse are employed by agencies in 
the non-reimbursable Specialized Program. Therefore, there is no 
projected fiscal impact for the POTF. There will be some impact 
on staff workload associated with implementation of the proposed 
testing requirement. An estimated six weeks of work will be 
required to develop new test items~ 

Attachment E provides a Notice of Public Hearing, Statement of 
Reasons, and suggested language changes to Commission Regulation 
1005. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Subject to the results of the public hearing approve the proposed 
curriculum and hourly changes to POST's requirement for the 
Specialized Basic Investigators Course effective January 1, 1991 . 
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ATTACHMENT A 

Specialized Basic Investigators Curriculum Committee 

Jerry R. Jolly 
Department of 
Alcoholic Beverage Control 
1901 Broadway 
Sacramento, CA 95818 
(916) 322-9793 

Neal Tennison 
EDD - Investigations Division 
BOO Capitol Mall 
P.O. Box 942880 
Sacramento, CA 94280-0001 
(916) 327-3296 

Hugh Foster 
Golden West College 
15744 Golden West Street 
Huntington Beach, CA 92647 
( 714) 895-8373 

Robert Chilimidos 
California Horse Racing 
Board 
1010 Hurley Way #190 
Sacramento, CA 95825 
(916) 920-6700 

Mike Vega, Chief 
Department of Motor Vehicles 
2415 1st Avenue 
Sacramento, CA 95818 
( 916) 732-7361 

Kathryn Keating 
Chief of Staff 
Department of Motor Vehicles 
2570 24th Street 
Sacramento, CA 95818 
(916) 732-7203 

Warren Wolfe, Chief 
Department of Consumer 
Affairs 
444 North 3rd #110 
Sacramento, CA 

Les Clark, Director 
Sacramento Public Safety 
Center 
570 Bercut 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
(916) 441-7243 



• ATTACHMENT B 

Specialized Basic Investigators Curriculum Committee 

Kathy Eaton 
Department of 
Alcoholic Beverage Control 
1901 Broadway 
Sacramento, CA 95818 
(916) 322-9793/324-0904 

Janet Peters 
Department of 
Affairs 

Consumer 

#110 
95814 

444 North 3rd 
Sacramento, CA 
(916) 445-2537 
Voice Mail 327-6679 

Daniel J. Walsh 
Department of Health 
Services 
Food and Drug 
714 P Street, 
Sacramento, CA 
( 916) 445-2263 

Branch 
Room 400 

95814 

Richard Maxfield 
Department of Justice 
Bureau of Medi-Cal Fraud & 
Patient Abuse 
1515 K Street 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
( 916) 324-5228 

Roland Morton 
Coordinator 
Sacramento Public Safety 
Center 
570 Bercut 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
(916) 441-7245 

Jeff Kermode 
c/o Golden West College 
15744 Golden West Street 
Huntington Beach, CA 92647 
c/o (714) 895-8373 

Steve Foster 
Edd - Investigations 
Division 
800 Capitol Mall 
P.O. Box 942880 
Sacramento, CA 94280-0001 

Nancy Jackson 
Department of Consumer 
Affairs 
Board of Dental Examiners 
1430 Howe Avenue, Suite 85B 
Sacramento, CA 95825 

James Boyden 
Supervising Investigator 
EDD Investigations Division 
800 Capitol Mall 
P.O. Box 942880 
Sacramento, CA 94280 
(916) 327-3296 

Christopher Wogee 
Department of Health 
Services 
Food and Drug 
714 P Street, 
Sacramento, CA 
( 916) 445-2263 

Branch 
Room 400 

95814 
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ATTACHMENT C 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVES FOR THE 
SPECIALIZED BASIC INVESTIGATORS COURSE 

1.0 FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will recognize the fundamental duties, 
obligations, influences, and philosophies inherent with the acceptance 
of a •peace officer• commission. Students will possess the basic 
knowledge and procedural abilities which will enable them to function 
within the criminal justice system. 

1.1.0 HISTORY AND pRINCIPLES OF LAW ENFORCEMENT 

learning Goal: The student will understand the basic 
principles involved in the historical development of law 
enforcement. 

PERFOBMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

1.1.1 The student will identify the key points in the 
development of the United States and California law 
enforcement systems. (7-1-84) 

-
1.2.0 LAW ENFORCEMENT PROFESSION . ." 

Learning Goal: The student wUl understand the professional 
aspects of law enforcement. (1-1-84) 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECTIVElSl: 

1.2.1 The student will identify the basic principles of a 
•profession.• (7-1-84) 

1.2.2 The student will ca.pare the present status of law 
enforcement with the basic principles of a 
profession as tdenttfied tn Perfo~ance Objective 
1.2.1. (7-1-84) 

1.2.3 The student wtll identify the professional standards 
and requirements for California peace officers. 

1.3.0 ETHICS 

Learning Goal: The student wtll understand the concept of 
ethics in law enforcement. 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECTIVESCS1: 

1.3.1 The student will tdenttfy why law enforcement 
officers, both on and off duty, should exemplify the 
highest ethical and moral standards. (1-18-90) 

• •s• - indicates PO tn Specialized Baste only. 

' 



7~ 1.3 .2 

A. To promote professionalism in la~ enforcement 
B. To gain public support for law enforcement 
C. To earn the respect and confidence of peers 
D. To •aintain a sense of self worth and pride in 

being a law enforcement officer 

The student will identify the following fundamental 
duties as described in the "Law Enforcement Code of 
Ethics• and the "Code of Professional Conduct and 
Responsibilities for Peace Officers:• 

A. To serve mankind 
B. To safeguard lives and property 
C. To protect the innocent against deception 
D. To protect the weak against oppression or 

intimidation 
E. To protect the peaceful against violence or 

disorder 
F. To respect the Constitutional rights of all 

1.3.3 The student will identify the following canons of 
the "Code of Professional Conduct and 
Responsibilities for Peace Officers•: 

A. Uphold the Constitution of the United States, 
state statutes and local laws 

• 

B. Perform duties ethically • 
C. Regard discharge of duties as a public trust 
D. Exemplify high standards in public and private 

life 
E. Recognize the freedom of others shall not be 

·infringed upon without just and legal cause 
F. Maintain integrity and competence 
G. Cooperate with lawful officials and 

organizations 
H. Refuse to accept gratuities; 
I. Maintain the confidentiality of information 

1.4.0 UNETHICAL BEHAVIOR 

8~ 

Learning Goal: The student will understand those actions 
which constitute unethical behavior of a peace officer and its 
consequences. (1-1-89) 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVEC~ll 

1.4.1 Given word pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting unethical and/or criminal conduct on the 
part of a fellow officer, the student will select 
the best method for handling the situation based on 
the following principles: (1-1-84) 

2 
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8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

1.4.2 

1.4.3 

1.4.4 

1.4.5 

1.4.6 

1.4.7 

A. Express verbal disapproval of minor infractions 
by a fellow officer 

B. Discuss continued infractions with a supervisor 
C. Report misconduct to a supervisor immediately 
D. Prevent criminal behavior, if possible, and 

report it to a supervisor immediately 

The student will identify problems associated with 
an officer's nonenforcement of specific laws by 
personal choice. (1-1-84) 

A. Public disrespect for the law and law 
enforcement. 

B. Public confusion as.to the meaning or intent of 
the law. 

The student will identify problems associated with 
an officer's acceptance of gratuities: (1-1-84) 

A. Creates a negative public image of law 
enforcement officers and their agencies 

B. Obligates the officer to the gift giver 
C. May lead to the acceptance of larger gifts, 

serious misconduct, or the commission of a crime 

The student will identify why it is necessary for an 
officer to take positive action when becoming aware 
of unethical and/or criminal conduct on the part of 
a fellow officer: (1-1-84) 

A. To maintain the public trust 
B. To prevent further misconduct 
C. To permit corrective action to take 

The student will identify the activities of an 
internal affairs unit. 

The student will identify the rights of the peace 
officer as established by the Public Safety Officers 
Procedural Bill of Rights Act (Govt. Code Sections 
3300-3311). 

The student will identify situations where reports 
concerning employee complaints must be taken and 
when investigations are required. 

1.6.0 CAREER INFLUENCES 

learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the influences of a law enforcement career upon 
an officer's personal life • 

3 
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PERFOBHANCE 08JECJIVECSl: 

1.6.1 The student will identify the following as common 
satisfactions and dissatisfactions inherent in a law 
enforcement career: (7-1-84) 

1.6.2 

1.6.3 

1.6.4 

A. Common Satisfactions 

1. Training 
2. Security 
3. Service to the public 
4. Varied duties 
5. Salary and benefits 
6. Excitement 
7. Advancement opportunities 

B. Common Dissatisfactions 

1. Work assignments 
2. Shift work 
3. Physical and emotional hazards 
4. Organization and communication 
5. Report writing 

The student will identify the importance of 
maintaining a balanced, long-term approach to 
his/her lifestyle in the following areas: (1-1-84) 

A. Personal relationships 
B. Career developments 
c. Recreational pursuits 

The student will identify the potential effects 
which his/her career choice may have upon the 
following: ( 1-1-84} 

A. Spouse 
B. Boyfriend/Girlfriend 
C. Other Friends 
D. Parents 
E. Children 

The student will identify employee assistance 
progr~ms available to investigators including:. 

A. Alcohol Abuse 
8. Drug Abuse 
C. Stress 
D. Financial Assistance 

1.7.0 ADMINISTBATION OF JUSTICE CQMPQNENTS 

• 

• 

learning Goal: The student will have general knowledge of the • 
components of the administration of justice system. 

4 
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(S) 7~ 
2 

7~ 
2 

7~ 
2 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

1.7.1 

1.7.2 

Given the three criminal justice system components 
(law enforcement, judicial, corrections), the 
student will identify to which component of the 
criminal justice system the following operational 
positions belong: (8-1-87) 

A. Judge 
B. Prosecuting Attorney 
C. Defense Attorney 
D. Probation Officer 
E. Parole Officer 
F. Correctional Officer 
G. local Pollee 
H. Sheriff 
I. Victim/Witness Services 
J. Specialized Investigators 

The student will identify the following major goals 
of the criminal justice system: (8-1-87) 

A. Guaranteeing due process 
B. Crime prevention 
C. Protection of life and property 
D. Apprehension of offender 
E. Enforcement of law 
F. Equal justice 
G. Assure Victim's Rights 

1.7.5 The student will identify at least one way in which 
a component of the criminal justice system impacts 
the other components. (7-1-84) 

1.8.0 RELATED LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES 

7~ 
2 

learning Goal; The student will understand the functions, 
juris-dictions, and areas of potential mutual assistance of 
other law enforcement agencies. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

1.8.1 The student will identify a primary function, 
jurisdiction, and area of potential mutual 
assistance for the following federal, state, and 
local agencies: (1-1-84) 

5 
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A. California Highway Patrol (CHP) 
B. Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) 
C. California Department of Justice, Division of 

Law Enforcement 
D. Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) 
E. Postal Service 
F. Drug Enforcement Administration :DEA) 
G. Secret Service 
H. Immigration Service 
I. Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms Division of 

Treasury Department 
J. Military Police 
K. U.S. Marshal 
L. Appropriate federal, state, and local agencies 

1.9.0 CALIFORNIA COURT SYSTEM 

70% 
2 

70% 
2 

Learnjng Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the organization and operation of the California 
court system. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE!Sl; 

1. 9.1 The student will identify the organizational 
structure and a primary responsibility of the 
following California courts; 

A. Justice Court 
B. Municipal Court 
c. Superior Court 
D. District Court of Appeal 
E. State Supreme Court 
L. Admjnistratiye Hearings 

1.9.2 The student will identify the purposes of the 
following judicial processes in criminal cases: 

A. Bail 
B. Arraignment 
c. Preliminary hearing 
D. Indictment 
E. Trial 

1.10.0 PAROLE ANQ PROBATION IN CALIFORNIA· 

Learnjng Goal: The student will understand concepts of parole 
and probation in California. (1-1-84) 

6 
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7~ 
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PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

1.10. 2 

1.10.5 

The student will identify the California state 
parole process and general conditions of parole. 

(1-1-84) 

The student will identify California's county 
probation process and the general conditions of 
probation. (1-1-84) 

1.11.0 DISCRETIONARY DECISION MAKING 

7~ 
2 

7~ 
2 

7~ 
I 

7~ 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will have a general understanding 
of a law enforcement officer's discretionary authority, 
constraints, consequences, and process in making decisions. 

(1-1-84) 
PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

l.ll.l 

1.11.2 

1.11.3 

1.11.4 

The student will identify the steps involved in 
problem solving including: (1-1-84) 

A. Identifying the problem 
B. Analyzing the problem 
C. Developing alternatives 
D. Selecting solution 
E. Implementing decision 
F. Evaluating action 

The student will identify the most common 
limitations of officer discretion including: 

A. Law 
B. Departmental policy and procedure 
C. Departmental goals and objectives 

(1-1-84) 

The student will identify the potential consequences 
of an officer's application of discretionary 
decision making including:· (1-1-84) 

A. Death or injury 
B. Additional crime 
C. Civil and vicarious liability 
D. Officer discipline 
E. Embarrassment to department 

Given various word-pictures, audio-visual 
presentations, or simulated incidents, the student 
will identify which of the following are acceptable 
decisions: (1-1-84) 

7 



A. Arrest 
~ B. Citation and Release 

(Modify) C. Referral 
D. Verbal Warning/Written Warnjng 
E. No action 

(S) 1.12.0 ROLE OF THE INVESTIGATOR 

(S) 

(Modify) 

(S) 

(Modify) 

Learnjng Goal: The student will understand hew the role of 
the investigator d~~~ePt-~Pem-~hat-e~-~he-Yfti~ePmed-e~~~eer. 

PERFOBMANCE OBJECTIVES 

1.12.1 The student will identify the key differences 
between the investigator's role and the role of the 
uniformed officer: 

A. Host of the work of the uniformed officer 
results from the officer reacting to calls for 
service. 

B. The majority of the investigator's work is self 
comolaint generated. 

G. Mes~-eases-ape-ass}ffted-af~eP-~he-fae$, 

1.12.2 The student will identify the peace officer 
authority of investigators as described in: 

A. Penal Code Section 830.1 
~ Penal Code 830.2 

~ B. Penal Code Section 830.3 
~ G. Penal Code Section 830.31 

8 
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2.0 FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will possess the ability to foster 
positive community relations. The student will identify and utilize 
principles and techniques that promote community service, crime 
prevention, and appropriate behavior by the individual law 
enforcement officer. 

2.I.O COMMUNITY SERVICE CONCEPT 

80~ 
I 

Learnjng Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the officer's role relative to community service. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

2 .I. I The student will identify the following roles as 
those included within the pe}}ee law enforcement 
responsibility to provide community service: 

A. Order maintenance 
B. Crime prevention 

(Modify) C. Public education 
D. Delivery of service 
E. Enforcement of law 

2.2.0 COMMUNITY ATTITUDES AND INFLUENCES 

7~ 
I 

Learning Goal: The student will understand community 
reactions to an officer's conduct. (1-I-84) 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

2.2.I The student will identify ways to personally 
influence and affect the community's attitude 
toward law enforcement with the following: 

(8-I-87) 
A. Schools 
B. Media-newspapers, TV, radio 
C. Family 
D. Friends/Acquaintances 
E. Victims/witnesses 

1G~ 2~2~2 
}-

G}YeA-wePd-p}e~~Pes-er-aYdl8-¥}s~a}-pre~eAta~}eAs 
dep}e~}Ag-aA-eff}eepLs-}A~rae~l&A-w}th-~he-p~~}}e, 
the-s~YdeA~-w}ll-ldeA~lfy-~he-e~pee~-~ha¥l&r-ef 
aA-eff}eer-frem-~he-perspee~}Ye-ef-~he-¥e}lewlAgt 

(Delete) 

A~--lhe-eenn~Alty 
B~--lhe-pePSGAS-dlPee~ly-lA¥el¥ed 
G~--lhe-s~YdeA~Ls-depar\meAt 
9~--lhe·S~YdeA~-eff}eep 

9 

fl--l--84~ 



7~ 
1 

7~ 
1 

7~ 
1 

(Delete) 

(Delete) 

(Delete) 

2.2.3 

2.2.4 

2.2.5 

The student will identify the following techniques 
for coping with cultural and socio-economic 
differences. (1-1-84) 

A. Identify and communicate with the 
representatives of different cultural and socio­
economic groups 

B. Avoid pre-judging individuals based on their 
cultural origins or socio-economic status 

C. Avoid the "we-they• syndrome 

The student will identify the folkways, mores, 
values, and particular needs for law enforcement 
services of each of the following community groups: 

A. Racial Minority 
B. Ethnic Minority 
C. Women 
D. Sexual Orientation 
E. Economic Group 
F. Elderly/youth 
G. Physically Handicapped 
~ Deyeloomentally disabled 

(1-1-84} 

The student will identify those factors in his/her 
self development which affect the way he/she deals 
with people. (1-1-84) 

~earnjnq:Geal~--lhe-~\wden\-wtll-Yftders\aAd-\he-fae\er~-\e-8e 
eens~red-tn·a~Ynt\Y~t-e¥a1Ya\}en-ef-t\~-law-enfereement 
aqeney. 

PEREGAHANGE-Q8JEGlkYEfS}t 

lhe-s\Yden\-wtll-tden\ify-the-ertterta-8y-whieh 
et\tzen~-e¥a}yate-law-en¥&reemen\-aqenetes-an6 
the}r-,erJ&nnel. fl-l-84} 

lhe-~\Yden\-w}ll-tdent}fy~enly-held-negatt¥e-law 
enfereemen\-~\eree\y,es. fl-l-84} 

2r4,Q GAlHE·PAEYENikGN 

(Delete} kearnjnqji&al~--lhe-s\Yden\-wtll-Yftderstand-and-ha¥e-a~r~t~ 
~newledqe-ef-\he-rele-ef-erlMe-,reyen\}en-wt\htn-law 
enfereement. fl-l-84} 
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(Delete) 

PERFQBMAN&E-QSJEG!lYEfS}t 

Jhe-s~YdeA~-w}ll-~eft~~¥y-~he-Pele-ef-eP~ 
jtNYeftH&A -w}\h}A -law -eAfGPeenteft~t f ],-lc-84~ 

A. !he -deHR}H&A -ef' -eP~ -pPeYeRH&R 
B. Jhe-eP~·pPe\'eA~l&A·Pele-w~~hlR-law-eAf&PeemeRt 

ageRey-perspee\}ve 
&. !he-eeepePa~}Ye-Peles-ef-law-eRf&PeemeA~-aR6 

e}~}!eAS·lA-~he-pPeYeft~l&ft·&f-ep}me 

2.5.0 STRESS FACTORS 

80% 
2 

• 
80% 

2 

80% 
2 

• 

learnjng Goal: The student will have an understanding of 
psychological stress. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl: 

2.5.1 The student will identify the following reasons for 
officer stress: (1-1-88) 

A. Rotating shifts 
B. Anger/Frustration 
c. Role conflict 
D. Disagreements with other components of the 

criminal justice system 
E. Fear 
F. Officer Evaluation Criteria 
G. Time Constraints 

2.5.2 The student will identify the following 
manifestations of stress: 

A. High blood pressure, shortness of breath 
B. Harked increase in use of coffe~, alcohol, 

tobacco 
c. loss of appetite, nausea 
D. Trembling hands, sweating, dizziness 

2.5.3 The student will identify the following techniques 
of combating the cumulative effects of stress: 

(1-1-84) 
A. Exercise 
B. Diet 
c. Change activity 
D. Recreation 
E. Flight (escape) 
F. Prioritize work hours 
G. Religious activity 
H. Professional counseling 

11 
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80% 2.5.4 The student will identify the situations which 
2 are likely to cause severe stress or crisis for • citizens. (1-1-88) 

80% 2.5.5 The student will identify the following basic 
2 psychological responses to victimization: (1/l/88) 

A. Feelings of helplessness and lack of control 
B. Self-blame and/or blaming others, including law 

enforcement 
c. Fear from attack or fear of retribution 
D. Anger 
E. Denial 

80\ 2.5.6 The student will identify the emotional and 
2 psychological symptoms of persons in crisis. 

(1-1-88) 

80% 2.5.7 The student will identify the following verbal and 
2 non-verbal techniques for defusing crisis symptoms: 

A. Acknowledge victim's ordeal and reassure their 
safety 

B. Provide active listening 
c. Ask diversionary reality questions 
D. Pose simple choices to help victim regain some 

sense of control • E. Explain all options and procedures that will 
follow 

F. Maintain good eye contact and body posture 
G. Keep facial expressions appropriate 

2.6.0 VICTIMOLOGy 

Lur:ning la!!ili The student will understand arid have a working 
knowledge of crime victimology. (1-1-88) 

70% 2.6.1 The student will identify the benefits of focusing 
2 attention on crime victims including: (1-1-88) 

A. Community support 
B. Criminal investigation/prosecution 
c. Personal/professional satisfaction 

70% 2.6.2 The student will identify the most commonly accepted 
2 information ~hich should be conveyed to crime 

victims including: (1-1-88) 
A. Victim compens~tion 
B. Local ·victimV~itness services 
c. Access to pol1ce reports 
D. Case follo:1·Ull procedures and responsibilities • 
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2.7.0 

7~ 
2 

7~ 
2 

HATE CRIMES 

Learning Goal: The student will understand hate crimes 
motivated by racial, ethnic, religious, or sexual orientation. 

2.7.1 The student will recognize indicators of hate-
related crimes including: (7-1-88) 

A. Anti-religious symbols/slurs 
B. Racial/Sexual/Ethnic slurs 
C. Racist symbols 
D. Hate group symbols 
E. Anti-gay/lesbian slurs 

2.7.2 The student will identify the consequences 
of hate crimes including: (7-1-88) 

A. Psychological effect on victim 
B. Denial of basic constitutional rights 
C. Divisiveness in the community 
D. Potential escalation of violence 

13 



3.0 FUNCTIONAL AREA; The student will know and understand the 
California laws that pertain to the enforcement and procedural 
aspects of law enforcement. The student will possess the ability to 
recognize violations that an officer is likely to encounter and will 
know the legal obligations in enforcing those laws. 

3.1.0 INTRODUCTION T~ 

8~ 
z 
8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

learnjnq Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the legal principles upon which criminal law in 
California operates. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIYEISl: 

3.1.1 

3.1.2 

3.1.3 

The student will identify the difference between 
"spirit of the law• and "letter of the law". 

The student will identify the difference between 
"common law• and •statutory law• in relation to 
California law. 

The student will identify how case decisions affect 
and clarify statutory law. (Stare Decisis) 

(1-1-84) 

3.2.0 CRIME ELEMENTS 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

Learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the basic elements of crimes as defined in 
California law. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECIIVE!Sl: 

3.2.1 

3.2.2 

3.2.3 

The student will identify each of the 
being necessary elements of •a crim~· 
Californi~ Penal Code Section 15: 

A. An act or omission 
B. In violation of statutory law 
C. For which there is a punishment 

following as 
as defined by 

(1-1-84) 

Given the punishment for a crime, the student will 
classify the crime as a felony, misdemeanor, or 
infraction. (Penal Code Sections 16 and 17) 

(7-1-88) 
The student will identify •corpus delicti" as 
defined in California criminal law. (Evidence 
Code) 
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3.3.0 

8~ 
2 

INTENT 

Learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the concept of "intent" in California criminal 
1 aw. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

3.3.1 The student will identify the following types of 
"intent" recognized in California criminal Jaw: 

A. Specific 
B. Transferred 
C. General 
D. Criminal negligence 

3.4.0 PARTIES TO A CRIME 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of. the concept of "parties to a crime." 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

3.4.1 

3.4.2 

The student will identify "principal" and 
"accessory• as defined by California Jaw. (Penal 
Code Section 30-32) 

The student will identify "accomplice" as defined by 
California Jaw. (Penal Code Section 1111) 

3.5.0 DEFENSES 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the concept of entrapment, and who_ is legally 
incapable of committing a crime in California. -: 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

3.5.1 

3.5.2 

The student will correctly identify entrapment as 
recognized by California case decisions. (1-1-84) 

The student will identify those persons who are 
legally incapable of committing a crime in the 
State of California. (Penal Code Sections 26, 27, 
28, and 29) (1-1-84) 
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3.6.0 PROBABLE CAUSE 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the concept of "probable cause." 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

3.6.1 

3.6.2 

The student will identify the following elements of 
•reasonable suspicion" as those required to lawfully 
stop, detain or investigate a person: (1-1-89) 

A. Specific and articulable facts 
B. Crime-related activity that is occurring or is 

about to occur 
C. Involvement by the person to be detained in the 

crime-related activity (9-1-84) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting instances where "probable cause" for 
police action may or may not exist, the student will 
identify its presence or absence and reasons behind 
his/her decision. (1-1-84) 

3.7.0 ATTEHPT/CONSPIBACY/SOLICITATION 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

learning Goal: · The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of attempt, conspiracy, and solicitation as the 
terms relate to crime. 

PERFOBMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

3.7.1 

3.7.2 

3.7.3 

The student will identify the elements which define 
ATTEMPT as that term relates to crimes. (Penal Code 
Section 664) (-7-88) 

The student will identify CONSPIRACY a5 that term 
relates to crimes. (1-1-84) 

The student will identify SOLICITATION as that term 
relates to crimes. (1-1-84) 

3.8.0 OBSTRUCTION OF JUSTICE 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the laws relative to obstruction of justice and 
how to identify the elements. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl; 
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8~ 3 .8.1 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting the possible offering or accepting of a • bribe, the student will determine if the crime is 

complete and, in any situation where the crime is 
complete, will identify the crime by its common name 
and crime classification. (Penal Code Section 67 
and 68) 

7~ 3.8.2 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible perjuries, the student will 

determine if the crime is complete and will, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, identify the 
crime by its common name and crime classification. 
(Penal Code Sections 118 and 126) 

8~ 3.8.3 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible refusal by an officer to accept 

an arrested person, the student will determine if 
the crime is complete, and in any situation where 
the crime is complete, will identify the crime by 
its common name and crime classification. (Penal 
Code Section 142) 

8~ 3.8.4 Given word-pictures or ·audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting the possible'impersonation of an officer, 

the student will determine if the crime is complete 
and, in any situation where the crime is complete, 

• will identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sections 146a and 538d) 

80% 3.8.5 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting the possible threat or obstructing of an 

officer in the fulfillment of his/her duties, the --1 student will determine if the crime is complete and, 
in any situation where the crime is complete, will 
identify the crime by its common name -and crime -classification. (Penal Code Sections:69, 71, 136.1, 
and 148) -._ 

8~ 3.8.6 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting the possible filing of a false police 

report, the student will determine if the crime is 
complete and, in any situation where the crime is 
complete, will identify the crime by its common name ~·-

and crime classification. (Penal Code Sections 
148.3 and 148.5) 

7~ 3.8.7 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting the possible refusal to join •posse 

comitatus•, the student will determine if the crime 
is complete and, in any situation where the crime is 
complete, will identify the crime by its common name 
and crime classification. (Penal Code Section 150) • 
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3.10.0 

(add) 

(add) 

3.9.0 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

7~ 
2 

7~ 
2 

3.11.0 

(add) 

Tf:IEEI LAW 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the crime of theft as defined in the various 
California Code Sections. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECIIVEIS!: 

3.9.1 Given. word-pictures or audio-vi sua 1 presentations 
depicting a possible theft, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sections 484, 487, 488, 
499b and Vehicle Code 10851) 

3.9.2 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting the possible defrauding of an innkeeper, 
the student will determine if the crime is complete 
and, in any situation where the crime is complete, 
will identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 537) 

3.9.3 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting a possible appropriation of lost property, 
the student will determine if the crime is complete 
and, in any situation where the crime is complete, 
will identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 485) 

EXIORUON LAW 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the crime of extortion. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECIIYE!Sl; 

3.10.1 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting a possible extortion, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sections 518 and 520) 

EHBEZZLEHENI LAW 

!.earning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
~nowledge of the crime of embezzlement as described in 
California law. 
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(add) 

7~ 
2 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

3.11.1 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting a possible embezzlement, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sections 503, 504, 507, 
508, and 514) 

3.12.0 FORGERY/FRAUD LAW 

(New) 
s 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

3.13.0 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the crimes of forgery and fraud. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSJ: 

3.12.1 

3.12.2 

3.12.3 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting a possible forgery, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 470) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting possible fraud, the student will determine 
if the crime is complete and, in any situation where 
the crime is complete, will identify the crime by 
its common name and crime classification. (Penal 
Code Section 476a) 

The student will identify the most frequently 
encountered fraudulent documents. 

~ Driyers license/IQ card 
~ Medi-Cal cards 
~ .Birth Certificates 
~ Licenses issued by regulatory agencies 
~ Immigration documents 

BURGLARY LAW 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
{add) knowledge of the crime of burglary as defined in California 

Jaw . 

19 

--
..... 

... . '\ 



{add) 

{add) 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl; 

3.13.1 

3.13.2 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting the possible unauthorized entry of 
property, the student will determine if the crime is 
complete and, in any situation where the crime is 
complete, will identify the crime by its common name 
and crime classification. {Penal Code Section 
602.5) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting a possible burglary, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 459) 

3.14.0 RECEIVING STOLEN PROPERTY LAW 

8~ 
2 

Learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the crime of receiving stolen property as defined 
in California criminal law. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl; 

3.14.1 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting the possible receiving of stolen property, 
the student will determine if the crime is complete 
and, in any situation where the crime is complete, 
will identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 496) 

3.17.0 ASSAULT/BATTERY LAW 

8~ 
2 

' learning Goal; The student will understand and ·have a working 
knowledge of the crimes of assault and battery as defined in 
California law. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE1Sl; 

3.17.1 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting possible assaults, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 240) 
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80% 
2 

3.17 .2 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting possible batteries, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 242) 

3.18.0 ASSAULT WITH PEADLY WEAPQN LAW 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the crime of assault with a deadly weapon as 
defined in California law. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

3 .18.1 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting a possible assault with a deadly weapon, 
the student will determine if the crime is complete 
and, in any situation where the crime is complete, 
will identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 245) 

3.24.0 DEAPLY WEAPQNS LAW 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
, knowledge of the laws relative to deadly weapons as defined in 

California 1 aw . 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

3.24.1 

3.24.2 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting possible acts of drawing and/or exhibiting 
a firearm, or a replica, the student will determine 
if the crime is complete and, in any situation where 
the crime is complete, will identify the crime by 
its common name and crime classificat1on. (Penal 
Code Section 417, 417.1, 417.2, 417.3, 417.6, 417.8) 
(7-1-88) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting the possible shooting at an inhabited 
dwelling, occupied building, inhabited house car, 
inhabited camper, vehicle, or aircraft the student 
will determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sections 246, 246.3 and 
247) 
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80% 3.24.3 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations • 2 depicting possible violations of law regarding 
possession of a switch blade knife, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 653k) 

(1-1-84) 

80% 3.24.4 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible possession of any weapons 

enumerated in P. C. Section 12020, the student will 
determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 12020) 

80% 3.24.5 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible possession of a concealable 

firearm by a felon, the student will determine if 
the crime is complete and, in any situation where 
the crime is complete, will identify the crime by 
its common name and crime classification. 
Code Section 12021- and 12021. 5) 

(Pen a 1 

(1-1-84) 

80% 3.24.6 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations I. 
2 depicting possible carrying of a concealed weapon, 

the student will determine if the crime is complete 
and, in any situation where the crime is complete, 
will identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sections 12025, 12026, 
12026.1, 12026.2, 12027 and 467) (1-1-84) 

80% 3.24.7 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible carrying of a'loaded firearm, the 

student will determine if the crime is complete and, 
in any situation where the crime is complete, will 
identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Section 12031) 

80% 3.24.8 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting the possible altering of the serial 

numbers on a firearm, the student will determine if 
the crime is complete and, in any ~ituation where 
the crime is complete, will fdenttfy the crime by 
its common name and crime classification. (Penal 
Code Section 12090) (1-1-84) 
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3.25.0 ROBBERY lAW 

• (add) 
Lurnjng la!!ili The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the crime of robbery as defined in California 
criminal law. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECJIVECS\; 

80% 3.25.1 Given .word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible robberies, the student will 

determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime classifica-
tion. (Penal Code Section 211) 

3.28.0 SEX CRIMES lAW 

L!iJarning !.i!!i]: The student will understand and have a working 
(add) knowledge of the crimes constituting sex offenses as defined 

in California law. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE!S\: 

80% 3. 28.1 Given word-pictures or ·audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible acts of indecent exposure, the 

(add) student will determine if the crime is complete and, 
in any situation where the crime is complete, will 

• identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sect1on·J14) 

3.28.2 Renumbered to 3.21.5 (1-1-86) 

80% 3.28.3 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting possible acts of oral copulation, the J 

(add) student will determine if the crime is complete and, 
in any situation where the crime is complete, will 
identify the crime by its co111110n name:'and crime -classification. (Penal Code Section 288a) ~ 

80% 3.28.4 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting a possible sodomy, the student will 

(add) determine if the crime is complete and, in any 
situation where the crime is complete, will identify 
the crime by its common name and crime .. 
classification. (Penal Code Section 286) 

80% 3.28.6 Given word-pictures depicting unlawful sexual 
2 intercourse, the student will determine if the crime 

(add) is complete and, in any situation where the crime is 
complete, will identify the crime-by its common name 
and crime classification. (Penal Code Section 
261.5) 
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3.29.0 

(add) 

(add) 

(add) 

(add) 

80% 
2 

8~ 
2' 

8~ 
2 

3.31.0 

(add) 

{add) 

8~ 
2 

3.28.12 Given word-pictyres depicting a possible 
psychotherapist sexyal exploitation. the stydent 
will determine if the crime is complete and. in any 
sityation where the crime is complete. will identify 
the crime bv its common name and crjme 
classification. {8 & P Code 729) 

RAPE LAW 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of California Jaw relative to the crime of rape. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECIIVEISl: 

3. 29. 1 

3.29.3 

3.29.4 

Given word-pictures depicting a possible rape the 
student will determine if the crime is complete and, 
in any situation where the crime is complete, will 
identify the crime by its common name and crime 
classification. (Penal Code Sections 261 (1), (2), 
{3), (4), (5), (6) or (7)) 

Given word-pictures depicting a possible penetration 
of genital or anal openings by foreign object, the 
student will determine, if the crime is complete, and 
will identify the crime by its common name and 
classification. (Penal Code Section 289) 

Given word-pictures depicting a possible sexual 
battery, the student will determine if the crime is 
complete, and will identify the crime by its common 
name and classification. (Penal Code Section 
243.4) (7-1-85) 

CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES LAW 

Learnjng Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the specific characteristics of controlled 
substances and the Jaws regulating their use. 

pERFORMANCE 08JECTIVEISl: 

3.31.1 The student will identify the elements necessary to 
establish the offense of possession of a controlled 
substance: (1-1-85) 

A. Knowledge 
B. Control or constructive control 
C. Usable quantity 
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8~ 3.31.2 The student will identify the elements necessary to 
2 establish the offense of possession of a controlled 

• (add) substance for sale: (1-1-85) 

A. Knowledge 
B. Control 
c. Intent--for sales 
D. Usable quantity 

80% 3.31.3 The student will identify the elements necessary to 
2 establish the offense of transporting, selling, and 

(add) furnishing a controlled substance or substance in 
1 leu of: (3-1-88) 

A. Knowledge 
B. Control 
c. Intent 
D. Usable quantity 

8~ 3.31.4 The student will identify the elements necessary to 
2 establish the offense of possession of paraphernalia 

(add) for the unlawful use of a controlled substance: 
(1-1-85) 

A. Knowledge 
B. Control 
c . Intent 

• 8~ 3. 31.5 The student will identify the elements necessary to 
2 establish the offense of being present where 

(add) controlled substances are unlawfully being used: 
(1-1-85) 

-. 
A. Knowledge ' -~ 

B. Presence itself 
c. Usable quantity -3.31.6 Renumbered to 3.32.5 (3-1-88) -

--
3.31.7 Renumbered to 3.32.6 (3-1-88) 

3.32.0 NON-NARCOTIC QRUG LAW 

Lurnjng !il!i]; The student will understand and have a working ·- . (add) knowledge of the laws and specific characteristics of 
hallucinogens, Peyote, LSD, and PCP non-narcotics. (3-1-88) 

PERFOBHANCE OBJECIIVE<Sl; 

8~ 3.32.1 When shown or given a description of LSD, the 
2 student will identify it as a restricted substance 

(add) and the following information: (Health and Safety 

• Code Section 11377(a)) 
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A. Its co11111on (non-technical) ·name and slang • name(s) 
B. How it is introduced into the system 
c. The ways in which it is typically packaged 
D. Its effect on the user, both short and long term 

80% 3.32.2 When shown or given a description of peyote in its 
2 co11111on form, the student will identify it as a 

(add) restricted substance and the following information: 

A. Its co11111on (non-technical) name(s) or 
name(s) 

slang 

B. How it is introduced into the system 
c. The ways it is typically packaged 
D. Its effect on the user, both short and long term 

80% 3.32.3 When shown or given a description of PCP, the 
2 student will identify it as a controlled substance 

(add) and the following information: (3-1-88) 

A. Its common name(s) or slang name(s) 
B. The ways in which it is introduced into the 

system 
c. The ways in which it is commonly packaged 
D. Its effects on the user, both short and long • term 
E. Hazards associated with handling. 

80% 3.32.4 When shown or given a description of Psilocybin, the 
2 student will identify it as a controlled substance 

(add) and the following information: (3-1-88) 

A. Its co11111on (non-technical) name(s) 
name(s) , 

or slang 

B. The ways in which it is introduced into the 
system 

c. The ways in which it is commonly packaged 
D. Its effects on the user, both short and long 

term 

80% 3.32.5 The student will identify the physical effects of 
2 non-narcotic depressants and the way in which they 

(add) are typically packaged. (3-1-88) 

80% 3.32.6 When shown or given a description of amphetamines 
2 and methamphetamines in their common forms, the 

(add) student will identify each as a restricted substance 
and the following information: (Health and Safety 
Code Section 11377) (3-1-88) 

• 
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A. Their common (non-technical) names or slang 
names • B. How they are introduced into the system 

c. The ways in which they are commonly packaged 
D. Its effects on the user, both short and long 

term 
E. Hazards associated with handling 

3.33.0 NARCOTICS LAW 

Learniog GQi!]: The student will understand and have a working 
(add) knowledge of the laws and specific characteristics of the 

various forms of narcotics. (3-1-88) 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

80% 3.33.1 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting the possible possession of an instrument 

(add) used for unlawfully injecting or smoking a 
controlled substance (other than marijuana), the 
student will determine if the crime is complete and, 
in any situation where the crime is complete, will 
identify the crime by tts common name and crime 
classification. (Health and Safety Code Section 
11364 and Business and Professions Code Section 
4140) (1-1-85) 

• 80% 3.33.2 When shown or given a description of heroin, the 
2 student will identify it as a restricted substance, 

(add) its crime classification and the following informa-
tion: (Health and Safety Code Sections 11350, 
11351, and 11550) (3-1-88) --.1 
A. Its common name(s) or slang name(s) 
B. The ways in which it is introduced into the body 
c. The ways in which it is commonly packaged -D. Its effects on the user, both short and long -term !'-. 

80% 3.33.3 When shown or given a description of cocaine, the 
2 student will identify it as a restricted substance, 

(add) its crime classification, and the following 
information: (Health and Safety Code Sections ...... 
11350, 11550(a), and 11351.5) 

A. Its common (non-technical) name(s) or slang 
name(s) 

B. The ways in which it is introduced into the 
system 

c. The ways in which it is commonly packaged 
D . Its short and long term effects on the user 

• 
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(add) 

(add) 

(add) 

3.34.0 MARIJUANA LAW 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the Jaws and specific characteristics of the drug 
Marijuana. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

3.34.1 When shown or given a description of Marijuana, 
and/or being subjected to burning Marijuana, the 
student will recognize and identify it as a 
controlled substance, its crime classification and 
the following information: (Health and Safety Code 
Sections 11357a, b, c, d, e, and 11359) (1-1-85) 

A. Its slang name(s) 
B. The ways in which it is typically packaged 
C. Its effects on the user, both short and long 

term 
D. Those elements necessary to establish possession 

and possession for sale specific to Marijuana 

3.34.2 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
- depicting the possible cultivating or harvesting of 

Marijuana, lhe student will determine if the crime 
is complete and, in any situation where the crime is 
complete, will identify the crime by its common 
name and crime classification. (Health and Safety 
Code Section 11358) 

(1-1-85) 

3.37.0 CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHTS LAW 

80% 
2 

learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the basic constitutional rights of person(s) 
suspected or accused of a crime. · 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

3.37.1 The student will identify the provisions of the 
following amendments to the U. S. Constitution and 
the impact each has upon a peace officer's duties: 

A. 1st Amendment 
B. 4th ~ndment 

·C. 5th Amendment 
D. 6th Amendment 
E. 8th Amendment 
F. 14th Amendment 
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7~ 
2 

70% 
2 

3.37.3 

3.37.4 

Given a description of a possible violation of Title 
18, Section 241 of the U. S. Code, the student will 
identify the crime by title and section. (7-1-88) 

Given a description of a possible violation of Title 
18, Section 242 of the U. s. Code, the student will 
identify the crime by title and section. (7-1-88) 

3.38.0 LAWS OF ARREST 

90% 
2 

8~ 
2 

90% 
2 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

Learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the laws of arrest. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVElSl; 

3.38.1 

3.38.2 

3.38.3 

3.38.4 

3.38.5 

3.38.6 

3.38.7 

The student will describe the peace officer's 
authority to arrest. (Penal Code Section 836, 
Vehicle Code Section 40300.5) (1-1-84) 

The student will identify the elements of an 
arrest. (Penal Code Sections 834 and 835) 

Given word-pictures or' audio-visual presentations 
depicting differing arrest situations, the student 
will identify the amount of force that may be used 
when effecting an arrest. (Penal Code Sections 
835(a) and 843) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting arrest situations, the student will 
explain what information the person arrested must be 
provided and at what time it must be provided. 
(Penal Code Section 841) 

. 
Given word-pictures or audio-visual<presentations 
depicting an arrest to be made, the student will 
identify the time of day or night that an arrest may 
be made. (Penal Code Section 840) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting arrest situations, the student will 
identify what the peace officer is required to do 
with the person arrested. (Penal Code Sections 825, 
848, 849, 851.5, 853.5, and 853.6) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting an officer(s) entering the premises to 
make an arrest, the student will identify those 
situations where the legal requirements of such 
entry were fulfilled by the officer(s). (Penal Code 
Section 844) 
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80% 
2 

3.38.8 The student will identify the requirements placed 
upon a person making an arrest of another. (Penal 
Code Section 847) 

80% 3.38.9 Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
2 depicting "private person" arrests, the student will 

determine if the arrest is legal. (Penal Code 
Section 837) 

80% 3.38.12 The student will identify the instances where a 
2 peace officer is not civilly liable for false arrest 

or false imprisonment arising out of an arrest. 
(Penal Code Sections 836.5 and 847) (1-1-84) 

80% 3.38.13 The student will identify the following legal 
2 exceptions to arrest: (1-1-84) 

A. Diplomatic immunity (22 U.S. Const. 252) 
B. "Stale misdemeanor" rule (Hill v. Levy, 117 

C.A. 2nd, 667) (Roynin v. Battin, 55 CA 2nd 
861)) 

C. "Congressional exceptions" (Art. 1, Section 6, 
U.S. Const. and (Art. 4, Section 2, 
Cal. Const.) 

3.41.0 JUVENILE LAW AND PROCEOURE 

70% 
2 

70% 
2 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the laws and procedures relative to juveniles. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

3.41.1 

3.41.2 

3.41.3 

The student will identify the purpose of the 
"Juvenile Court Law.• (Welfare and Institutions 

Code Sections 202 and 203) 

The student will identify the scope of the authority 
of the Juvenile Court. This identification will 
include the age requirement (Welfare and 
Institutions Code Sections 603 and 607) and the 
circumstances under which a Juvenile comes within 
the jurisdiction of the Juvenile Court (Welfare and 
Ins!ituttons Code Sections 300, 601, and 602) 

The student will identify the circumstances under 
which an officer aay take a juvenile into temporary 
custody. (Welfare and Institutions Code Section 305 
and 625) 
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80% 
2 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

70% 
2 

8~ 
2 

3.41.4 The student will identify the requirements relating 
to the advisement of the constitutional rights of a 
juvenile taken into custody. (Welfare and 
Institutions Code Section 625 and 627.5) 

3.41.5 

3.41.6 

3.41.7 

3.41.8 

The student will identify the requirements 
pertaining to the segregation of juveniles from 
other prisoners. (Welfare and Institutions Code 
Sections 206 through 208) 

The student will identify various stages of a 
typical juvenile case proceeding from temporary 
detention through the juvenile court hearing. 
(Welfare and Institutions Code Sections 626-634, 
636, and 657) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting an officer taking an injured or sick 
juvenile into temporary custody, the student will 
identify the legal requirements for securing medical 
aid for the juvenile. (Welfare and Institutions 
Code Section 625c) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depleting the possible contributing to the 
delinquency of a minor, the student will determine 
if the crime is complete and, in any situation where 
the crime is complete, will identify the crime by 
its common name and crime classification. (Penal 
Code Section 272) 

3.43.0 CRIMINAL/ADMINISTBATIVE CODE 

learning Goal: The student will understand the Pela\}eRsh}p 
fundamental differences between \he~ajeP California ep~}Ral 
eedes ciyil law and·California adm}R}S\Pa\}~ crimjnal law. 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECIIVES 

3.43.1 The student will identify a\-leas\-eRe the following 
(modify) S asoects of California ~ eP~}Ral~e-wh}eh-eeR\a}Rs-\he 

lawsl \ha\-h}s-ageRey-}s-pespeRs}8le-16P-eR16P!}ft9• 

~ Administrative hearings 
~ Insoection warrants 
~ Sybooena powers 
~ Burden of proof 
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3.43.2 
(modify) S 

3.43.3 
(new) S 

The student will identify the Admi-Ri-s~Pa~i-ve-GGde-~y 
HHer -whi-eh -~e.•hi-Rs -\8 -hi-s-aqeAeY• following 
elements of the administrative orocess: 

~ Administrative subpoena as part of the inves-
tjaat1on 

~ Accusation by Attorney General 
~ Agency filing 
~ Administrative subpoena as part of the hearing 
.E... Hearing 
L. Decision 

L. Proposed 
.z..... Final 

~ Administrative appeal process 
~ Judicial appeal process 
L. Administrative sanctions 

The student will identify the difference between the 
admonition in criminal cases vs. administrative 
cases. 
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FUNCTiONAl AREA: The student will possess sufficient knowledge to 
enable the student to proficiently apply the rules of evidence to 
law enforcement activities. 

4.1.0 CONCEPTS OF EVIQENCE 

8~ 
2 

80% 
2 

70% 
2 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the concepts of evidence as defined and used in 
California law. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIYEISl: 

4.1.1 

4.1.2 

4.1.3 

4.1.4 

4.1.5 

The student will identify the following: 

A. Evidence 
B. Direct evidence 
C. Circumstantial evidence 

The student will identify the following types of 
evidence or material related to the introduction of 
evidence in court and will recognize an example of 
each: 

A. Fruits of a crime 
B. Instrumentalities of a crime 
c. Contraband 

The student will identify the following purposes for 
offering evidence in court: 

A. As an item of proof 
B. To impeach a witness 
C. To rehabilitate a witness 
D. To assist in determining sentence 

The student will identify the following minimal 
tests which an item of evidence must successfully 
pass before it may be admitted into any criminal 
court. (Evidence Code Section 210) 

A. The evidence must be relevant to the matter in 
issue 

B. The evidence must be competently presented in 
court 

c. The evidence must have been legally obtained 

The student will identify the main purpose of the 
"Rules of Evidence• as protecting the jury from 
seeing or hearing evidence that is: (1-1-89) 
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A. likely to confuse the issues (e.g., irrelevant 
or unreliable evidence) 

B. Unfairly prejudicial (e.g., other "bad" acts of 
the defendant unrelated to the charges. 

C. Unduly time consuming to present in court 

4.2.0 PRIVILEGED COMMUNICATION 

70% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of privileged communications. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl; 

4.2.1 Given word-pictures depicting possible privileged 
relationships, the student will identify when the 
privileged communication rule applies. 

Depictions to include: 

A. Husband and wife (Evidence Code Section 970 and 
980) 

B. Attorney and client (Evidence Code Section 950) 
C. Clergyman and confessor (Evidence Code Section 

1030) 
D. Physician and patient (Evidence Code Section 

990) 

4.4.0 SUBPOENA 

70% 
2 

70% 
2 

learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the use and purpose of the subpoena. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl; 

4. 4.1 

4.4.2 

The student will identify the legal definition of 
the term "subpoena.• 

The student will identify the following points about 
a subpoena: 

A. Who may exercise the power of subpoena 
B. Who is subject to the power of subpoena 
C. How a California subpoena is enforced 

4.5.0 BURDEN OF PRQQF 

learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the term "burden of proof." 
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70% 
2 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

4.5.1 The student will identify, in the following 
situations, whether the "burden of proof" falls 
upon the prosecution or defense during a criminal 
trial: 

A. Criminal guilt (Evidence Code Section 520) 
B. Corpus delicti (Evidence Code Section 550) 
C. Jurisdiction (Evidence Code Section 666) 
D. Double jeopardy as a defense (Evidence Code 

Section 500) 
E. Self-defense as a defense (Evidence Code Section 

500) 

4.6.0 RULES OF EVIDENCE 

80% 
2 

70% 
2 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the basic rules of evidence. 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECTIVE1Sl; 

4.6.1 

4.6.2 

4.6.3 

The student will identify the effects of the 
"exclusionary rule" upon police actions and 
procedures in the following areas: (Evidence Code 
and Case Law) 

A. Civil rights 
B. Inadmissible evidence 
C. Possibility of false arrest 

The student will identify the definition of the 
Hearsay Rule. (Evidence Code Section 1200) 

The student will identify the following exceptions 
to the Hearsay Rule: (Evidence Code Section 1220) 

A. Spontaneous statements 
B. Admissions 
C. Confessions 
D. Dying declarations 4.7.0 

SEARCH CONCEPTS 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the legal concepts relative to searches. 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

4.7.1 The student will identify the conditions under which 
the following types of legally authorized searches 
may be made: (Case Law Decisions) 
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80% 
2 

80% 
2 

(new) S 

4.7.2 

4.7.4 

4.7.5 

A. Consent searches 
B. Contemporaneous to arrest 
C. Probable cause searches 
D. A search warrant 
E. Plain sight 
F. Exigent circumstances 
G. Frisk 

The student will identify the following items as 
those for which an officer may legally search (Case 
Law Decisions): (9·1·84) 

A. Dangerous weapons 
B. Fruits of the crime 
C. Instruments of the crime 
D. Contraband 
E. Suspects 
F. Additional Victims 

·The student will identify the definition of the 
following terms relative to search (Case Law 
Decisions): 

A. Consent 
B. Scope of searches 
C. Contemporaneous 
D. Probable cause 
E. Instrumentalities of a crime 
F. Contraband 
G. Knock and notice 
H. Container search doctrine 

The student will identify the definition of 
insoection warrants. 

(9-1·84} 

4.8.0 SEIZURE CONCEPTS 

8~ 
2 

8~ 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the concept of lawful evidence seizure. 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECTIYE!Sl: 

4 .8. 1 

4.8.2 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting where force is used to prevent a suspect 
from swallowing e~idence, the student will identify 
those situations where the force is justified. 

The student will identify an example wherein 
inducing a suspect to vomit would be legally 
justified. (Case Law) 
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80% 
2 

80% 
2 

70% 
2 

4.8.3 

4.8.4 

4.8.5 

The student will identify an example wherein the use 
of force to extract blood evidence from a suspect 
would be legally justified. (Case Law) 

The student will identify an example wherein the use 
of force to extract fingerprint evidence from a 
suspect would be legally justified. (Case Law) 

The student will identify an example wherein the 
suspect would have no legal right to refuse to give 
handwriting exemplars. (Case Law) 

4.9.0 LINE-UPS AND SHQW-UPS 

SG% 
24 

(Delete) 

70% 
2 

SG% 
2 

(Delete) 

Learning Goal; The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the requirements of suspect identification. 

(7-1-88) 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl; 

4.9.3 

GiveR~ePd-,ie~YPes-eP-aHd}e-v}syal-,PeseA~a~}eRs 
de'}e~}Rg-aA-~lR-~he-~l!ld-shew-Y';~-~he-s~HdeAt 
will-ldeR~}~y-~he-s~e,s-ReeessaPy-~e-eeftdYe~-~he 
shew-Y,-lR-a-MaAAeP-~ha\~yld"Make-\he-PesYl~s 
aGmlSSlBle-}R-eGYP~> 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting a photographic identification, the student 
will identify the steps necessary to conduct the 
"photographic identification" in a manner that would 
make the results admissable. (7-1-88) 

GiveR~ePd-,le~YPeS-&P-aHd}e-visYal-,PeseR~a~ieRs 
Ge,le~lRg-a-~l}Re-Y,;~-~he-s~HGeft~~}ll-ldeR~l~Y-~he 
s~,s~ssaPy-~e-eeftdYe~-~he-liRe-Y,-iR-a"MaAAeP 
~ha~~eYld"Make-~he-PesYl~s-admissi&le. f1-~-88) 

4.10.0 SEARCH WARRANTS 

(new) 

S Learning Goal; The student will understand the search warrant 
process. 

s 

s 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE 

4.10.1 The student will identify the procedural steps and 
the 1 ega 1 requirements for (.1) developing affidavits 
and (2) obtaining and executing search warrants. 

4.10.2 Giyen a descriPtion of a sityation where a search 
warrant is needed. the stydent will PrePare an aff1day1t 
suPPorting the warrant and comPlete the required forms . 
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4,}!,9 BlSGOYEBY 

(Delete) 

(Delete) 

;;~a?iJ}.l!J -Geah--"'Fhe -s~lide11~ -wi-H -lll'ldel"shlld -~he 
eellee~~-ef-di-seeYePY• 

PEBEGBMANGE-G8JEGllYE 

"'Fite-s~lidell~-w}}}-i-dell~i-fy-alld-di-sellss-~lte-f&}}ewi-11! 
twe-te~i-es-as-~ltey-Pe}a~-~e-di-seeYePy~ 

A. E11-Ga111ePa -HeaPi-~~gs 
B. P11h}i-e-~11fe~a~i-e11-Aet 

4,12,9 WlFNESS-QYAklElGA"'FfGNS 

(Delete) 
~arllinq-Gea}~--"'Fite-s~lidell~-wi-}}-llftdeps~alld-~lla~-hee&mi-llg 
~lla}i-fi-ed-as-all-e~~ep~-wi-~lless;-alld-remai-lli-rtg-s&-qlla}i-fi-ed; 
i-s-a~ll~llllilft9-~P&eess. 

PEBEGBMANGE-G8JEG"'FlYE 

"'Fite-s~lidell~-wi-}}-i-dell~i-fy-twe-aPeas-i-11-whi-eh 
eapefll}-aftd-e&ll~i-1111&115-Pe&ePds-mlis~-he-ke~~-~e 
faei-Hh~ ;-ltlia Hfi-ea~i-&11-as -a11-e~~P~ -wi-~11ess~ 

A. -Ed11ea~i-e11 
B. -E~~ePi-ellee 
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FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will possess the proficiency to 
communicate effectively .and professionally through written, oral, and 
mechanical media. 

5.1.0 INTERPERSONAL COMMUNICATIONS 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

80% 
4 

80% 
2 

5.2.0 

learnjng Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of interpersonal communication. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE1Sl; 

5.1.1 

5.1.2 

5.1.3 

5.1.4 

The student will identify the following as non­
language factors which contribute to a negative 
response from the public: 

A. Officious and oppressive manner 
B. Disrespectful attitude 
c. Officious tone of voice 
D. Use of body language 

The student will identify the following as being 
language factors which contribute to a negative 
response from the public: (1-1-89) 

A • Profanity 
B. Derogatory language 
c. Offensive terminology directed toward members of 

community groups 
D. Inappropriate use of police jargon 

Given practical exercises depicting stressful 
situations of interaction with the public, the 
student will deal properly and effectively with 
persons exhibiting difficulty communicating due to: 
(1-1-88) 

A. Irrational behavior 
B. Age 

The student will identify the verbal/non-verbal 
behavior which is indicative of potentially hostile 
actions of people including; (7-1-88) 

A. Red flushed face 
B. Loud voice 
c. Hyperventilation 
D. Anger 
E. Shaking, twitching hands 

NOTE TAKING 

L~:tx:nina ~!Iilli The student will understand the note taking 
process. 
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PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE!Sl: 

80% 5.2.1 The student will identify the following uses of 
2 field notes: 

A. Basis for ~riting reports 
B. Reduces the need to recontact parties involved 
c. Provides a greater degree of accuracy relative 

to times, state~nts, and events than memory 
alone 

8~ 5.2.2 The student will identify the following types of 
2 information that should be entered into field notes: 

A. Suspects 
B. Victims 
c. Witnesses 
D. Date(s) and time(s) of occurrence 
E. Exact location of occurrence and persons 

involved 
F. Any other important information, i.e., case 

number, location and chain of evidence, 
assisting officer's activity, type of incident 

8~ 5.2.3 Given simulated police situations, the student will 
3 demonstrate the ability to take neat and accurate 

notes. 

7~ 5.2.4 Given a practical exercise, the student will take 
2 notes during an interview in such a manner as to not 

discourage the interviewee from talking. 

5.3.0 INTROPUCTION TO REPQRT WRITING 

8~ 
2 

Learnlng Goal; The student will have a basic understanding of 
report writing. · 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE!Sl 

5.3.1 The student will identify the following uses of 
police reports: 

A. Record facts into a permanent record 
B. Provide coordination of follow-up activities 

and investigative leads 
C. Provide basis for prosecution and use by defense 
D. Provide a source for officer evaluation 
E. Provide statistical data 
F. Provide reference material 

40 

• 

• 

• 



• 

• 

• 

80% 
1 

80% 
1 

5.4.0 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

80% 
1 

5.3.2 The student will identify the following 
characteristics as essential to a good report: 

A. Accuracy 
B. Conciseness 
c. Completeness 
D. Clarity 
E. legibility 
F. Objectivity 
G. Grammatically Correct 
H. Correct Spe 11 i ng 

5.3.3 The student will identify the following questions as 
those that should be answered by a complete report: 

A. Who 
B. What 
c. When 
D. Where 
E. Why 
F. How 

REPORT WRITING MECHANICS 

Ln rn i ng !i!!il : The student will know the basic mechanics of 
report writing . 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

5.4.1 

5.4.2 

5.4.3 

5.4.4 

The student will demonstrate the ability to spell 
job-related words. 

The student will demonstrate the ability to 
distinguish between active and pa~sive voice 
sentence construction. 

Given examples of faulty sentence structure, the 
student will revise them into clear and complete 
sentences. This will minimally include correcting: 

A. Sentence fragments 
B. Run-on sentences 
C. Comma splices 

The student will identify inappropriate words for 
police reports. This will minimally include: 

A. Slang (except when quoted) 
B. Jargon (except when quoted) 
C. Non-standard abbreviations 
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80% 
1 

5.4.5 

5.4.6 

The student will revise third person sentence 
construction to first person. 

Given a series of events, the student will, to the 
satisfaction of the instructor, place them in 
chronological order. 

5. 5.0 REPORT WRITING APPLICATION 

80% 
3 

Learning Goal: The student will gain the ability to write 
clear and concise reports. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVEISl; 

5.5.1 Given simulated law enforcement situations, the 
student will organize or write the facts in an 
appropriate report format. 

This will be accomplished by: 

A. Gathering relevant information by conducting a 
preliminary investigation (Ref. 10.1.0). 

B. Organizing th~ necessary facts in either a 
chronological or categorical order. 

.; 

C. Relating the facts in appropriate sentence form • 
using grammatically and structurally correct 
sentences. 

D. Utilizing the principles of Report Writing 
Mechanics (Ref. 5.4.0). 

5.6.0 USE OF THE TELEPHONE 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal; The student will understand how to properly 
use the telephone. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVEISl; 

5.6.1 The student will identify what must be accomplished 
by an officer in a telephonic situation reflecting a 
police problem which results in a positive law 
enforcement image and effective communication. 

This response will •inimally include the following: 

A. Prompt answering 
B. Appropriate greeting and identification 
C. Courteous listening 
D. Accurate recording of information 
E. Demonstrated interest and sincerity 
F. Quick and accurate routing of calls 
G. Provision of service or information requested 
H. Courteous termination of call 
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5.7.0 DEAF AND HEARING IMPAIRED 

(add) 

(add) 

80% 
2 

learning Goal: The student will gain the ability to 
communicate effectively with the deaf and hearing impaired. 

(1-1-88) 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEIS); 

5.7.1 The student will identify the necessary 
considerations in communicating effectively with 
the deaf and hearing impaired including: (1-1-88) 

A. Recognition 
B. Approach 
C. Communicating 
D. Safety 
E. leg a 1 

5.8.0 LAW ENFORCEMENT RADIO COMMUNICATIONS 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the concepts and 
(add) effective methods of Jaw enforcement radio communications. 

8~ 
3 

(add) 8~ 
3 

5 .8.1 

5.8.2 

The student will demonstrate the mechanical 
operation of law enforcement radio equipment 
including: 

A. On/Off Switch 
B. Proper hand/mouth microphone positions 
C. Antenna position 
D. Squelch/Volume control 
E. Frequency selection 

The student will demonstrate the proper procedures 
and techniques of radio communications, which will 
minimally include: 

A. 

B. 

c. 

D. 

E. 

F. 
G. 

H. 

ABC's of radio demeanor (accuracy, brevity, 
clarity/courtesy) 
Waiting until the air is clear before pressing 
the transmit button 
Pressing the transmit button firmly and speaking 
calmly and clearly into the microphone to ensure 
even modulation 
Understanding emergency traffic and saving 
routine and non-emergency transmissions until 
the termination of the emergency 
Knowing the purpose of call signs their 
assignments, and beat locations 
Ensuring message acknowledgement 
Applicable FCC rules and regulations governing 
radio operations 
Commonly used radio codes 

43 



(add} 80% 
3 

5.8.3 Given a classroom/field exercise or scenario in 
which there is one or more suspects, the student 
shall demonstrate the proper use of a law 
enforcement radio to complete a crime broadcast. 
This demonstration will minimally include: 

A. Type of incident and location 
B. Number of suspects with complete known 

description 
C. Description of loss, if any 
D. Weapon(s} used 
E. Time, direction of flight, and vehicle 

description 
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6~9 F~NGltGNA~-ARtA~-~l~e-StijdeAt-w}~~-p&ssess-t~e-pP&peP-att}tijdes; 
kA&w~edge;-aAd-sk}~~s-t&-eAae~e-t~e-st~eAt-te-saie~y-aAd-~ega~~Y 
epePate-a-~aw-eAi&PeemeAt-Ye~}e~-ijAdeP-a~~-&pePat}Ag-e&Ad}t}&As. 

(Delete) 
6~1,9 lNlRGa~GlfGN-JG-YEHfG~E-GPEBAilGN 

8G% 
~ 

8G% 
~ 

8G% 
~ 

8G% 
~ 

8G% 
~ 

~eaPAlAg-G&a~~--lhe-st~eAt-w}~~-ijAdePstaAd-the-}mpoPtaAee-ef 
t~e-deieAs}Ye-dP}Y}Ag-eomp&AeAts-Aeeessapy-te-saie}y-epePate-a 
}aw-eAi&PeemeAt-Ye~}e~e. fl-l-85) 

PEREGBHANGE-G8JEG!fYEfS}t 

6,1,3 

6~h4 

6~hs 

l~e-st~eAt-w}~~-ldeAt}iy-t~e-i&~~&W}Ag-e&mpoAeAts 
&i -'!deieASlYe -dP}Y}Ag'!.t 

A· aP}YeP-att}tijde 
s. aP}YeP-sk}~l 
G. Ye~}e~e-eapae}~}ty 
a, aPlYlAg -e&Ad}HGAS 

!he-stijdeAt-w}~~-ldeAt}iy-t~e-io~~ow}Ag-iaetoPs-as 
t~ose -w~}e~ -tRay-eoAtP}Bijte -to -tPaiHe -e& ~ Hsl&Ast 

A. GYeP-e&AildeAee 
s. Se~i-P}g~te&ijsAess 
G. l:lllpaHeAee 
a. PPe&eeijpaHoA 
E. PeeP-pPeSSijPe 

l~e-st~eAt-wl~~-ldeAtliy-t~e-i&~~GWlAg-dPlYlAg 
moYemeAts-oP-aet}y}t}es-as-tROst-iPeqijeAt~y 
eGAtP}Bijt}Ag-tG-~aW-eAiGPeemeAt-e&~}}SlGASt fl-l-85) 

A. YAsaie-speed-i&P-eoAd}t}&As 
s. R}g~t-ei-way-Y}&hH&AS 
G. ~eit-~aAd-tijPAS 
a. Baelt}~~g 
E. PaPitlAg 

l~e-st~eAt-w}~~-ldeAt}iy-t~e-i&~~&W}Ag-PeasoAs-w~y 
'!.iat}gije'!.-}s-a-p~ysl&l&g}ea~-e&Ad}t}oA-wh}e~-peses-a 
t~Peat-t&-saie-dPlYlAgt 

A• Fat}gije-~ewePS-YlSija~-eii}e}eAey 
s. Fat}gije-eaijses-leAgeP-pePeept}&A-tlme 
G. Fat}gije-eaijses-le~~gep-dee}sl&AfPeaetl&A-tlme 

l~e-st~eAt-w}~~-ldeAt}iy-t~e-io~~}Ag-adYaAtages 
oi-ijS}Ag-seat-fsaiety}-ee~ts-wheA-dP}Y}Ag-a 
Yeh}e~t 
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A. Aed1tee<l -elta11ee-ef -i-11j1t!'.)' -el' -dea~lt -i-f -i-IIYG lYed -i-11 
eeHhi-&11 

8, BeUel'·Yelttele-eGII~!'el 
G. G&m~li-aAee-wi-~lt-a~~li-ea~le-lawf~eli-ey fl-l-85~ 

6.2.9 VEHlGbE-GPERAlkGN-fAGJGAS 

(Delete) 
BG% 

2 

BG% 
2 

BG% 
2 

BG% 
2 

SG% 
2 

beal'II}Ag-Geal~--llte-s~ltdell~-wi-ll-YIIde!'s~alld-~lte-~asi-e-safe~y 
fae~GI't -ef -yelti-e le -e~el'aHGII• 

llte-s~ltdell~-wi-ll-ldell\i-fy-\lte-t:GllGWi-f19-~l'affi-e 
eelldi-\i-GIIt-\lta\-affee\-safe-Yelti-ele-e~el'a\1-ellt 

A. ll'af:f:i-e -de11si-~y 
s, S~ee<l -ef: -Yelti-e les 
G. ly~e -ef: -Yelti-eles 
1), Pedes~l'liiiS 
E, A11i-1Rals H-l--85~ 

}lte·S~YGell~-wi-ll-ldell~lf.)'·\lte-f:ellGWlf19-eGIIGl\lGIIS 
wlti-elt -i-11H1te11ee -~lte -eYel'i ll-'!.s~e~~i-119 -di-sh11ee'!. -ef: -a 
Yelti-el-et 

A, Dl'i-Ye .. 
s. Velti-e le 
G, AeH 
1), Wea\lte .. 
E. s~eee 

llte-s\ltdell\-wi-1-1--ldell\i-f:y-\lte-effee\s-ef:-s~eed-lt~GII 
a-\ltl'lltf19·Yelti-elet 

A• Xltl'lllf19·l'adi-ltt-i-llel'eases-as-s~eed-i-llel'eases-all~ 
dee!'eases-as-s~eed-i-s-l'edlteed 

s. ll'ae\i-ell-deel'eases-as-s~-1-Ael'eases 
G. Wei-glt\ -\l'alltf:el' -eeeltl't -i-R -e~~esi-\e .,di-l'ee\1-ell-ef 

\It I'll 

llte-s\ltdell\-wi-1-1--i-dell\i-f.)'r-i-11-\lte-~I'G~e!'-seq~tellee; 
\lte -e&m~&Aellh -\Ita\ -111alte -~~~ -hh 1- ··sh~~i-Ag -di-sh11eet 

A• PeJOee~l i-eft -ef: -da119el' 
s. 9eei-si-eRfAeae\i-ell 
G. Bnlti-fl! fl-l-84~ 

Gi-Yell-a-Yelti-eles-s~-i-ft-lll~les-~el'-ltGitl't;-\lte 
s\ltdeR\-wi-ll-1-dell\i-f:y-\lte-di-s\aAee-i-\-\l'aYels-i-llt 

A. 3f4 -ef: -a -seeeM 
s. G11e -seeeM 
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SG% 
2 

SG% 
2 

SG% 
2 

SG% 
2 

VeH J.GbE -GPERAHGN -l:;fAB fb HV 

beaPA}Rg-Geal~--~he-stYdertt"W}ll-~ftdepstaAd-art-eFF}eeP~s-legal 
ebl}gat}erts-aftd-l}ab}}}t}es"Whert-epePat}Ag-aA4emepgertey 
yeh}ele< 

PeRFGRHANGE-GBJEG~kYefS}~ 

~he -stYdertt "Wl l l -ldertHFy -the -Fe l lew}Ag -s}t~aHerts 
}A "Wh}eh -the -dP}YeP -eF -art -a~thePh:ed -emepgertey 
Yeh}e}e-}s-e~empt-FP&m-the-Veh}e}e-Gede-pPGYlSlGAS 
}}sted-}rt-Seet}&A-2}G55~ 

A< Respeftd}Ag-te-art~pgeAey-eall 
8< eAgaged -}A -a -Pese~e -epel'aHeA 
G< ~A-P~Ps~}t-ef-a-Yl6lat&l' 
B< Respertd}Ag-te-a-F}Pe-alaPM 

~he-stYdertt"W}ll-ldertt}Fy-the-e~empt}ert-Pe~~}Pe~ertts 
eF-the-Veh}e}e-Gede-Pegafd}Ag-the-~se-ef-Ped-l}ght 
aftd-s}PeA;-~rtde!'-Seetl&As-2}9558-aftd-2}8G1< 

~he -stYdertt "Wl l l -ldertHfy -that -art -eFHeel' -epel'aHAfJ 
a-law-ertFePeemertt-Yeh}ele-~AdeP-A&rtemepgertey 
eeftd}t}&A~-}s-s~bjeet-te-the-s~-~P~les-ef-the 
Pead ~-as -arty -etheP -dl'heP,-- fVeh }e le -Gede -See HeR 
HG52) 

~he-stYdertt"W}ll-ldertt}fy-the-Fellew}Ag-eertd}t}&Rs 
~rtdeP-wh}eh-art-eFF}eeP-eP-law-ertfepee~eAt-ageRey-may 
be-held-l}able-fel'-deaths;-}Aj~PY;-GP-pPepePty 
da111age "Wh}eh -eee~P "Whl le -art ~pgertey -Yeh }e le -h 
be}Ag-epePated"W}th-Ped-l}ghts-aftd-s}Pert-fGede-3}~ 

A< f:a} l~Pe -t& -di'}Ye "W}th -d~ -PegaPd -f&P -the -saFety 
ef-all-pePs&rts-desei'}Bed-}rt-Veh}ele-Gede-Seet}eA 
HG56 

B< Art-agertey"Whert-}t-has-rtet-adepted-a-wp}tteA 
pe Hey -art -pe Hee -p~Pn}ts -}A -eemp HaRee "With 
Veh}ele-Gede-Seetl&A-}19G4,7 

G< A -Aegl}gertt -GI' "WP&Agf~l -aet -eP -e~hs}&A -by -all 
emp l&yee -ef -the -eAUty -as -desep}aed -}It -Veh}e le 
G&de-Seet}ert-}1991 

B< Whert-R&t-}A-llllllled}ate-p~l's~}t-eF-aet~al-el' 
s~speeted-Yl&latel'-ei'-PeSp&ftd}Ag-t&-a-berta-flde 
emepgertey-as-deseP}Bed-}rt-Veh}ele-Gede-Seet}ert 
H9G4 
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s.s,.g 
(Delete) 

YEHlGbE-lNSPEGitGN 

beaPAinq=Gealt--Ihe-stYdeat-wtll-kaew-h&w-te-eeAdije\-a-Yehtele 
tas~eettea. fl-l-89) 

PEREGBMANGE-G8JEGikYEfS!~ 

Ihe-stYdeat-wtll-tdeattfy-the-fellewtaq-e~jeetiYes 
ef-a-~pe-shtft-Yehtele-safety-tas~eetteat 

A. PPeYeAt-tPaffte~lltsteas 
B· Hatatata-e~ePatteaal-effteteaey 
G. PP&Yide-sease-ef~aftdeaee-ta-the-Yehtele 

Ihe -stYdeat -wt l l -tdeaUfy -the -eerR~eaeats -ef -a -~Pe-
shtft-Yehtele-tas~eetieat f3-l-9G) 

A• Heehaateal-eheek 
B. latePieP-eheek 
G. ElltePieP -eheek 
e. Re~ij}feG-iAYefttepy 

' 

48 

• 

• 
....... 
-

• 
. ' 



• 

• 

FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will possess the basic knowledge and 
psychomotor abilities to enable the student to exercise good judgment 
and competency in the use of deadly force and weaponless defense. 

7.1.0 EFFECTS OF FORCE 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the psychological 
and physiological effects and liabilities of the use of force. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

7 .1.1 

7. 1.2 

The student will identify the following effects that 
training has on the psychological and physiological 
forces which affect a person threatened with danger: 

A. Confidence in one's abilities 
B. Development of instinctive reaction 
C. Mental alertness and concentration 
D. Self-control over emotions and body 

The student will identify the possible criminal and 
civil liabilities that are attached through the use 
of force in a law enforcement situation. These 
include: 

A . 

B. 

c. 
D. 
E. 
F. 

(7-1-84) 

Personal compensatory and punitive civil tort 
actions 
Personal criminal actions for improper use of 
authority or force 
Personal civil rights violations, both federal 
and state 
Agency liability under the "master/servant• rule 
Agency liability under federal civil rights laws 
Agency liability under •failure to train" or 
failure to supervi se• tort theor1.es 

7.2.0 REASONABLE FORCE 

90% 
2 

10~ 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the use of 
reasonable force in police activity. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECIIVE1Sl: 

7.2.1 

7.2.2 

The student will identify •reasonable force• as 
indicated in PC 835 and 835a. (9-1-84) 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting arrest situations where deadly force is 
not necessary, the student will identify the amount 
of force that may be used in each arrest. (Penal 
Code Sections 835a and 843) (1-1-85) 
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8~ 
2 

7.2.3 The student will identify the term "reasonable 
force• and the limitations most commonly imposed on 
its use by law enforcement agency policies. (7-1-84) 

7.3.0 PEADLY FORCE 

10~ 
2 

10~ 
2 

100% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the factors 
involved in the use of deadly force. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE!Sl; 

7.3.1 

7.3.2 

7.3.3 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
involving homicide by a public officer, the student 
will correctly identify when the homicide is 
justifiable. (Penal Code Section 196) (1-1-85) 

Given a direct question or an example, the student 
will identify the factors required to establish the 
"sufficiency of fear• requirement for the use of 
deadly force in a justifiable homicide. (Penal Code 
Section 198) (1-1-85) 

A. Circumstances must·be sufficient to excite the 
fears of a reasonable person 

B. Person acting must have acted under the 
influence of such fears alone 

C. To save self or another from death or great 
bodily harm 

Given a direct question or an example, the student 
will identify the appropriate factors which an 
officer must consider when faced with a use of 
deadly-force law enforcement situation. These 
factors include: (1-1-85) 

A. 
B. 

c. 
D. 

E. 
F. 

G. 

The type of crime and suspect(s) involved 
The threat to the lives of other persons, both 
in the present situation and in future 
situations 
The surrounding environment, background, 
buildings, or vehicles 
The legal basis, and agency policy, if 
applicable 
The officer's present capabilities 
The suspect's capabilities, including potential 
use of weapons 
The immediacy of the threat 
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9~ 
2 

10~ 
2 

7.3.4. 

7.3.5 

The student will identify the most common conditions 
found in law enforcement agency policies regarding 
the use of deadly force in a law enforcement 
situation. This will minimally include: (7-1-84) 

A. Defense of self or others when immediate threat 
to life or threat to life or threit of great 
bodily injury exists 

B. Shooting at non-violent fleeing felons 
C. Warning shots 
D. Shooting at juveniles 
E. Shooting at or from moving vehicles 

Given word-pictures or audio-visual presentations 
depicting situations where deadly force may be 
necessary, the student will state with each 
situation whether to shoot or not to ~hoot. (Penal 
Code Sections 835a and 843 and ~epartmental 
policy) (1-1-85) 

7.4.0 SIMULATED USE OF FORCE 

10~ 
4 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have a working 
knowledge of the proper use of force. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

7.4.1 Given simulated situations where force is needed, 
the student will use the degree of force allowed by 
the law, court decisions, and/or agency policies. 
The situation will include: (1-1-85) 

A. Detention 
B. Arrest 
C. Self Defense. 
D. Deadly Force 

7.5.0 FIREABMS SAFETY 

10~ 
3 

Learrli !19 Goal: The student will understand the safe handling 
of f~rearms. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

7. 5.1 The student will demonstrate safe handling of 
handguns. This will minimally 0e done under the 
following conditions/situations: (1-1-85) 
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100% 
3 

7.5.2 

A. Loading and unloading revolvers and semi­
automatic weapons 

B. Holstering and drawing handgun using agency-
authorized equipment 

C. Clearing malfunctions 

The student will demonstrate the safe handling of 
shotguns. This will minimally be done under the 
following conditions/situations: (1-1-85) 

A. Loading and unloading manual and/or auto-loading 
shotguns 

B. Weapons inspection 
C. While operating storage mechanisms for weapons 

in vehicles 
D. Clearing malfunctions 

7.6.0 HANDGUN FAMILIARIZATION 

80% 
2 

Learnjnq Goal: The student will understand specific 
characteristics of standard law enforcement handguns. (7-1-84) 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

7.6.1 The student will identify the major parts of the 
automatic and revolver service handguns with 
explanations of its basic mechanical functions. (7-
1-84) 

7.7.0 CARE AND CLEANING OF SERVICE HANDGUN 

80% 
3 

Learning Goal: The student will know how to clean the service 
handgun. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

7.7.1 The student will demonstrate the proper care and 
cleaning of the service handgun. 

7.8.0 SHOTGUN 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the function and 
lethal capabilities of shotguns. (7-1-84) 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

7. 8.1 The student will correctly identify the major parts 
of law enforcement shotgun(s) with explanations of 
basic mechanical functions. (7-1-84) 
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(add) 

(add) 

80% 7.8.2 The student will identify t:l~ eHectiv2 range, 
lethal capabilities, and the shot ~preaJ the 
following types of aanunitiu~ useu in 3 law 

2 • 

enforcement shotgun(s) using: (7-1-84) 

A. Double 00 buck shot 
B. Birdshot 
C. Rifle slug 

7.10.0 HANDGUN SHQQTING PRINCIPLES 

90% 
3 

90% 
3 

learning Goal; The student will understand the basic 
principles of shooting with a handgun. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE/Sl: 

7.10.1 

7.10.2 

The student will demonstrate the principles ~f good 
marksmanship using the service handgun. (9-1-84) 

The demonstration will minimally include: 

A. Stance. 
B. Grip 
C. Breath control 
D. Sight alignment 
E. Trigger control 
F. Follow-through 

The student will demonstrate the following shooting 
positions. 

A. Crouch 
B. Point shoulder 
C. Barricade (strong and weak hand) 
D. Prone 
E. Kneeling 
F. Hip 

7.11.0 SHOTGUN SHQQTING PRINCIPLES 

90% 
3 

Learning Goal; The student will understand the principles of 
good shotgun marksmanship and safety. (9-1-84) 

PERFORrlkNCE OBJECIIVE!Sl; 

7.11.1 The student will demonstrate the principle~ of ~qod 
marksmanship using a standard law enforce~nt 
shotgun. The demonstration will minimally include: 

(7-1··0~) 
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(add) 

9~ 
3 

7.11.2 

A. Stance 
B. Breath control 
C. Point/aiming 
D. Trigger control 
E. Follow-through 

The student will demonstrate commonly recognized 
shooting positions using a standard law enforcement 
shotgun. These positions will minimally include: 

(7-1-84) 

A. Standing 
B. Kneeling 
C. Barricade, strong side and weak side 

7.13.0 HANDGUN/DAY/BANGE 

10~ 
3 

. 10~ 
3 

10~ 
3 

7.14.0 

Learning Goal: The student will understand how to, 
effectively and safely, use a handgun on a day course range. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

7.13.1 Given a daylight range exercise with a time 
limitation and an acceptable score established by 
the school, agency, or advisory committee, the 
student will fire a minimum of sixty (60) rounds on 
a handgun course consisting of single and multiple 
silhouette targets. Thirty rounds shall be fired 
at ranges of one to seven yards using the service 
handgun and no sight shooting. Thirty rounds shall 
be fired from five to fifteen yards using the 
service handgun and sight shooting. (7-1-88) 

Given a daylight range exercise established by the 7.13.2 
school, agency, or advisory committee, the student 
will load, empty, and reload the service handgun 
utilizing the authorized agency ammunition and 
loading device worn by the officer during regular 
duty assignment. (1-1-85) 

7.13.3 Given a daylight range exercise established by the 
school, agency, or advisory committee, the student 
will fire on a previously fired course, using 
factory service ammunition in place of target 
ammunition, with a minimal loss of proficiency. 

HANDGUN/NIGHT/BANGE 
(1-1-85) 

Learning Goal: The student will understand how to effectively 
and safely use a handgun on a night course range . 
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10~ 
3 

10~ 
3 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

7.14.1 

7.14.2 

Given a nighttime range exercise under lo'J lighting 
or darkened conditions, with a time limitation and 
an acceptable score established by the school, 
agency, or advisory committee, the student •1ill fire 
a minimum of sixty (60) rour.ds on ; h~n~gu~ r.~urs~ 
consisting of single and/or multiple sHhot1<ette 
targets. Thirty rounds shall be fired at i">i1ges of 
one to seven yards using the service o1ndg~n and no 
sight shooting. Thirty rounds shall be fi·,"!d from 
five to fifteen yards using the service handgun and 
sight shooting. (7-1-88) 

Given a nighttime range exercise established by the 
school, agency, or advisory committee, the student 
will load, empty, and reload the service handgun 
using the authorized agency ammunition and loading 
device worn by the officer during regu~:.r '".t.Y 
assignment. (1-1-85) 

7.15.0 HANDGUN/COMBAT/DAY/BANGE (TARGET) 

10~ 
3 

10~ 
3 

Learnjng Goal: The student will understand the proper use of 
the handgun on a combat range. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl: 

7.15 .1 

7.15.2 

Given a daylight combat range exercise with a time 
limitation and an acceptable score establi~~ad by 
the school, agency, or advisory committee, the 
student will using the service handgun fire a 
minimum of 30 rounds on a handgun course consisting 
of: (7-1-1~8) 

A. Multiple and/or single silhouette targets 
B. •strong• and •weak" hand barric3d!! p.,s! ~ ~ Jns 
C. Point shoulder shooting 

Given a daylight combat range exercise established 
by the school, agency, or advisory committee, the 
student will load, fire, and reload tne service 
handgun utilizing the authorized agency ammunition 
and loading device worn by the officer during 
regular duty assignment. The student ~ill 
experience physical activity often associ ;r~ld with 
an officer-involved shooting prior to ·md/t:· duriag 
the course of fire. ~7-1-88) 

10~ 7.15.3 
3 

Given a daylight combat range exercise, ti1~ student 
will fire seryice ammunition with a minima1 loss of 
proficiency. (1-1-115) 
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7.16.0 HANQGUN/CQMBAT/NIGHT/BANGE (JARGETl 

• learnjng Goal: The student will develop a skills in firing 
and reloading the service handgun under low light or darkened 
combat conditions. (7-1-88) 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

100% 7.16.1 Given a nighttime combat range exercise with a time 
3 limitation and acceptable score established by the 

school, agency, or advisory committee, the student 
will using the service handgun fire a minimum of 30 
rounds on a handgun course consisting of: (7-1-88) 

A. Multiple and/or single silhouette targets 
B. "Strong• and •weak" hand barricade positions 
c. Point shoulder shooting 

100% 7 .16.2 Given a nighttime combat range exercise established 
3 by the school, agency, or advisory committee, the 

student will load, empty, and reload the service 
handgun utilizing the authorized agency ammunition 
and loading device worn by the officer during 
regular duty assignment. 

(1-1-85) 

100% 7.16.3 Given a nighttime combat range exercise, the 

• 3 student will fire service ammunition with a minimal 
loss of proficiency. (1-1-85) 

7.19.0 USE OF CHEMICAL AGENTS 

L!m:n l na G!!il ; The student will understand the considerations ) 
involved in using chemical agents. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE<Sl; -
80% 7.19.1 The student will identify the chemical agents most -
2 commonly used by Jaw enforcement agencies. ( 1-1-87) 

80% 7.19.2 The student will identify the most common Jaw 
2 enforcement chemical agent devices and delivery sys-

terns. This will include: (1-1-87) 

A. Types of dissemination (burn, blast, liquid) 
B. Types of devices 

80% 7.19.3 Given a word picture of a situation that calls for 
2 the use of chemical agents, the student will select 

the most appropriate agent and device for the 
circumstances considering the following factors: 

• 
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80% 
2 

8~ 
2 

80% 
2 

7.19.4 

7.19.5 

7.19.6 

A. ~itua~ion--e.g., individual, crowd 
B. :.tvi l',-,,1ment 
C. :';liOUr.~ of il~tard 
D. ?reparedness and capabilities 
E. ~venues of escape 
F. Legal aspects 

Give11 a description of a situation involving the 
manui'actui'e, possession, and usa of a chemical 
agen;; devi.::e, the stud2nt '-1ill '''!cognite ~hether 
the manufacture, possession, or use of the 
device is lawful. (1-1-87) 

The student will identify appropriate first aid 
treatment for chemical agents exposure. 

A. Eyes 
B. Skin 
C. Clothing 

The student will identify the ~2st means for self­
protection to be utilized when handling and/or 
deploying chemical agents. 

7.20.0 CHEMICAL AGENT SIMULATION 

8~ 
3 

80% 
3 

Learning Goal; The student will understand how to handle 
chemical agents and when to use them. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE!Sl: 

7.20.3 

lhe -s~ltde11~ -w} ll-p11~ -&II r -e leal"r -altd ·HIIIGYe -a -gas 
lllaSih 

The student will experience the effects of a 
chemical agent, i.e., C.S. gas. 
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• 

• 

• 

FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will possess the knowledge and skills 
required of a peace officer to safely and effectively function as a 
field investigator. 

8.2.0 PERCEPTION TECHNIQUES 

80% 

80% 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the factors 
involved in one's perception. (1-1-86) 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE!Sl: 

8.2.1 

8.2.2 

The student will identify the following as factors 
which affect perception by an individual: (7-1-88) 

A. Past experiences 
B. Maturity 
C. Mental condition 
D. Emotional involvement 
E. Physical condition 
F. Environmental conditions present 
G. Training 
H. Cultural and ethnic background 
I. Personal prejudices and bias 

The student will identify at least two means by 
which an officer's skills of perception can be 
improved . 

8.3.0 OBSERVATION TECHNIQUES 

80% 

80% 

Learnjng Goal; The student will understand and improve basic 
observation skills. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE!Sl; 

8.3.1 

8.3.2 

The student w111 identify at least two means by 
which an officer's skills of observation can be 
improved. 

Given a simulated situation wherein the student 
observes a scene and/or activity for a period of 
time specified by the academy, the student will 
describe the scene and activity. 

8.8.0 INTERROGATION 

80% 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the basic rights 
to be protected during interrogation. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE!Sl: 

8 .8.1 The student will identify the requirements for 
·administration of "Miranda rights" by field 
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80% 8.8.2 

officers. 

Given ail ext~rcis.: de.-,.~;i;ing person(s) acting suspi­
ciously, the student ~Jill safely approach, contact, 
interview, and commence interrogation methods after 
admonishing t.he s•JS!J<;!t:t of the Hi rand a rights when 
appropriat:1 'lnd iiHklil~j ~he proper disposition of the 
!)erson. 

8.13.0 TELECOMMUNICATIONS 

80% 

80% 

80% 

Learning Goal; The student will understand law enforcement 
telecommunication systems/network. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

8.13.1 

8.13. 2 

8.13.3 

The student will ident. i fy t.hll prN-:edures for making 
inquiry into law enf ;,'•:e;nent info.11aatio.1 systems and 
the capability of cr~cc; i"eferencing the information 
obtained within these systems for; 

A. Wants and warrants 
B. Stolen property - includes vehicles and firearms 
C. Crimina 1 ilistori !:; 
D. DHV information 
E. Miscellaneous 

The student ;1il1 id~ul~l Yy t~l! statewide information 
systems directly accessible to California law 
enforcement agencies. 

The student will iden,ify state laws and policies 
for obtaining, verifyi,lg, and disseminating 
telecommunication ini'ormation including; 

A. Restricted ·i,lfur.:ntion 
B. Unrastri ctP.d i11 :'·.n ~llt.i on 

8.14.0 PERSON SEARCH TECHNIQUES 

90% 

Learning Goal; The student will understand the principles and 
methods of searching a person. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVEISti 

8.14.1 The student •.1~11 id:,,,;:~ !y tll:l met!lods of searching 
individuals ot' zi1a •.·: .lite sex. 
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90% 8.14.2 

90% 8.14.3 

8.14.4 

The student will identify the following principles 
of the search of an individual which maximize the 
effective-ness of the search and the safety of the 
officer(s): 

A. Constant alertness 
B. Maintaining a position of control and 

"advantage" 
c. Thoroughness of search 
D. Safeguarding of weapons (officer's/suspect's) 
E. Search from the rear 
F. Search with one hand, control with the other 
G. Keep gun out of reach of suspect{s) 
H. Search systematically by use of proper hand 

technique 
I. If weapon found, notify back-up officer 

immediately and maintain control of suspect and 
weapon 

The student will identify those places on males and 
females where dangerous weapons or contraband may be 
concealed. 

The student will identify the following 
responsibilities as being those of a "covering 
officer" when backing up another officer conducting 
a search of an individual(s): 

A. Protect searching officer from outside 
interference 

B. Psychological intimidation of the person{s) 
being searched 

C. Physical assistance of searching officer, if 
necessary 

D. Continuous observation of suspect(s) 

8.15.0 VEHICLE SEARCH TECHNIQUES 

Learning Goal: The student will know how to conduct a safe 
and effective search of a vehicle. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVElSl; 

8.15.1 

8.15.2 

The student will identify the following principles 
of a safe and effective search of a vehicle. 

A. A systematic method of search 
B. Proper removal and control of occupants 

The student will conduct a safe and effective search 
of a vehicle . 
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o. Li. •) BU i LD I :!G_W.A SEARQI 

90% 

90% 

learning Goal: The st•Jdent wi11 know how to effectively 
search a building and an open space area. 

Pt:RFORf~ANCE QSJECilYE L~l.i. 

3.16.1 

8.16. 2 

Tile student ·.Jill id'!ntify the elements of a safe and 
effective s~c1r.::h fiJi' a slls:>ect insid:! a building. 

The student ~ill i~lntify the elements of a safe and 
effective search of an open area for a suspect. 

8.i8.0 SEARCH/CONTROL SIMULAT~~ 

90% 

90% 

learning Goal; The !~.•1tlent ':lill be able to search single and 
multiple suspects in .n arrest situation. 

P£RF0&1ANCE OBJECTIVE<Sl: 

8.18.1 

8.18. 2 

Given an exercise, the student will safely and 
effectively serve as •cover officer• while another 
officer conducts ~~arc~es of single and multiple 
suspects. 

Given an ~xercise, the student will safely and 
effective':~· conduct th! fo11owing searches of a 
suspect(s): 

A. Visual search 
B. Cursory search 
C. High risk or arrest searches 

1. standing 
2 . !:!!ee 11 ng 
3. :-•·one 

A11 items of contrabaad or :•eapons which can 
-reasona.~l:,.· i,)e 1~cated within legal constraints will 
be located, and the student will maintain maximum 
personal safety and suspect's security. 

8.19.0 RESTBAINT PEVlCES 

learning Goal: f~3 student will laarn how to use restraint 
devices '::lith si,;q~ 1 lllld m•Jlti!lle suspects. 

PERFORMANCE ~«,; i.:iVE lSl ; 
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8~ 8.19.1 

80% 8.19.2 

8.19.3 

The student will identify the most common 
limitations imposed by law enforcement agencies 
regarding the use of restraint devices on the 
following types of prisoners: 

A. Adult males 
B. Adult females 
C. Juveniles 
D. Mentally ill 

The student will identify the purposes and 
limitations of restraint devices used on prisoners. 

This will minimally include temporary restraint 
to prevent: 

A. Attack on officer 
B. Escape 
C. The destruction or concealment of evidence 

or contraband 
D. Self-inflicted injury 

In a simulated situation, the student will safely 
and effectively handcuff single and multiple 
suspects. 

This will minimally include the: 

A. Handcuffing of a single suspect 
B. Handcuffing of two suspects with a single pair 

of cuffs 
C. Handcuffing of three or more suspects together 

with two or more pairs of cuffs 
D. Maintaining constant control of the suspect 
E. Maintaining constant control of the restraining 

device(s) 
F. Demonstrating double lock option 
G. Maintaining reasonable degree of tightness of 

restraint devices 
H. Control positioning of suspect's hands 
I. Maintaining continuous observation of the 

suspect 
J. Additional restraint devices 

8.20.0 PRISONER TBANSPQRTATION 

Learning Goal; The student will learn the proper method of 
transporting prisoners. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE!Sl; 

8.20.1 The student will identify elements of safe 
transportation of prisoners. 
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8~ 8.2(1..2 

This will minimally include: 

A. The search of the area in which the prisoner 
is/was seated before and after transportation 

B. Positioning of officer(s) and prisoner(s) within 
the vehicle 

C. Clo:n obs~r·'fatiO!l of 1ile prisoner(s) 
D. Use of s~~t belts 

r;.4 s tuJ.:wt :1lll ichmt i fy the most common 
linlitations imposed by law enforcement agencies 
regarding transportation of prisoners: 

This identification will minimally include: 

A. Transportation of adult males/females 
B. Positioning within vehicle 
C. Injured or sick prisoners 
D. Transportation of juveniles 
E. Violent/combative/hostile prisoners 

8~ 8.2Q,3 T~e student will safely and securely position 
simulated prisoners for transportation. This will 
minimally include single and multiple prisoners 
~hile·working alone and with a partner. 

8.37.0 Offik'K SAFETY 

9~ 

90% 

9~ 

ill;~:' lrN Goal: The student will understand the menta 1, 
physical, and tactical considerations for officer safety. 

fill];\:l;~HCE OBJECIIVElSl; 

8.37.1 

8.37,:! 

13.37.~ 

The student will identify patrol techniques that 
minimize the possibility of an officer entering into 
!n !mbush •set-~p·. 

T~~ student will id~ntify the following t~ctical 
steps to be immediately undertaken in sniper fire 
situations while on foot: 

A. Take cover and/or concealment 
B. Locate the suspect 
C. Assess situation 
D. Warn bystanders 
E. Call for assist!nce 

Th~ student 111111 idsnti fy the follo'.1i ng tactics 
which can be used by the driver of a vehicle that 
co.;~es under sniper attack: 
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A. Acceleration through "kill zone• 
B . Turning vehicle right or left into the nearest • avail able cover 
c. Abandonment of target vehicle 
D. Reversal of vehicle 

9~ 8.37.4 The student will identify the following tactics 
which can be utilized by an officer whose police 
vehicle has been hit with a firebomb: 

A. Acceleration from the area 
B. Roll-up windows 
c. If vehicle is incapable of acceleration, 

abandonment after initial flame burst 

90% 8.37.5 Given an example or exercise simulating an ambush or 
sniper situation, the student will demonstrate or 
identify procedures which maximize officer safety. 

9~ 8.37.6 The student will identify the mental, emotional, and 
physical preparation needed for the possibility of a 
life-threatening situation. 

9~ 8.37.7 The student will ident1fy the appropriate action to 
be taken after receiving a non-fatal wound includ-
ing: 

• A . Self-administered first aid 
B. Cover and concealment 
c. Escape routes 
D. Weapons retention 
E. Suspect apprehension 

9~ 8.37.8 The student will identify the following 
psychological phenomena which affect an officer's 

J 

ability to successfully counter a life-threatening 
attack including: ....... 

A. Will to 1 iYe 
B. Shock 
c. Flight-fight reaction 

9~ 8.37.9 The student will identify safety and tactical 
considerations when dealing with suspects under the • 
influence of alcohol and/or drugs including: 

A. limitations of traditional weaponless defense 
methods 

B. Use of specialized weapon to subdue suspects, 
i.e., tasers, capture net, and chemical agents 

c. Need for additional officer assistance (. 
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(add) 

(add) 

8.45.0 flRSI AlP ANQ CPR 

Learning Goal: The student will gain a working knowledge of 
Standard First Aid ·and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation. 

PERFORMANCE Q~JECTIVECS\: 

8.45.1 The student will complete a course in First Aid and 
cardiopulmonary resuscitation as prescribed by the 
E•itt!i'~ancy ::1edic1ll S!rvices Authority (PC 13518) and 
th~ Commission on Peace Officer Standards and 
Training. (Refer to Unit Guide 144 for required 
content.) (7-1-88) 

8. :8.0 BOQY ARi10R 

80% 

80% 
3 

Learnjng Goal: The student will understand benefits and 
limitations of wearing protective body armor. (7-1-88) 

8. 48.1 

8.48.2 

The student will identify the following 
characteristics of body armor: 

A. Benefits for wearing 
B. Types of body armor 
C. Level of protection against firearms 

(7-1-88) 

D. Level of protection against knives and other 
penetrating weapons 

The student will ~ear body armor at least once 
during each of the following activities: (7-1-88) 

A. ~eaponless defense and baton 
B. Firearms range exercise (both handgun and 

shotgun) 
C. POST physical agilities (work samples test) or 

its approved equivalent 
D. Scen~rio ~xercise(s) 

8.49.0 ROLE OF PRIHARY/COVER OFFICER 

8.49.1 
(add) 

Learning Goal: The student will understand and have 
a working knowledge of the duties, responsibilities, 
and hazards of functioning as both a primary 
(contact) and cover officer. 

(7-1-88) 

The student will identify the following 
responsibilities of a primary (contact) officer: 

(7-1-88) 
A. Designating primary/cover officers 
B. ;1ai11hining colllliUnications tt1th cover officer 
C. ~aintaining position relative to cover officer 
D. Delegating responsibilities to cover officer 
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90% 8.49.2 The student will identify the following I. (add) responsibilities of a cover officer: (7-1-88) 

A. Maintaining communications with primary 
officer 

B. Maintaining position relative to primary 
officer 

c. Perform assignments directed by primary officer 
D. Maintaining awareness of surroundings 

90% 8.49.3 Given a practical exercise requiring multiple 
(add) officers and at least one unsecured suspect, the 

student will demonstrate safe and effective tactics 
while acting in the capacity of the cover officer. 

(7-1-88) 

8.50.0 GANG AWARENESS 

(add) Lei!rning GQi!l: The student will understand the 
characteristics and importance of recognizing gangs as they 
apply to officer safety and investigation of criminal 
activity. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECIIVE1Sl; 

(add) 8.50.1 The student will identify the following types of 
80% gangs which represent law enforcement concerns: 

• A. Street gangs 
B. Motorcycle gangs 
c. Prison gangs 
D. Cult/ritualistic gangs 

(add) 8.50.2 The student will identify the following primary 
70% reasons for gang membership: 

A. Peer pressure 
B. Common interest 
c. Protection/Safety 

(add) 8.50.3 The student will identify the following 
70% characteristics which are common to most gangs: 

A. Cohesiveness 
B. Code of silence 
c. Rivalries 
E. Revenge 

(add) 8.50.4 The student will identify the following methods 
80% which gangs use to distinguish their members from 

members of other gangs • 

• 
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A. Tatoos 
B. Attire and accessories • c. Use of monikers 
D. Use of hand signs 

(add) B.50.5 The student will identify the following gang 
80% graffiti factors as significant to law enforcement 

operations: 

A. Identifying individuals and/or a specific gang 
B. Identifying gang boundaries 
c. Indications of pending and/or past gang 

conflicts 

(add) 8.50.6 The student will identify the following types of 
80% criminal activities as those commonly engaged in by 

gangs: 

A. Sale and use of narcotics 
B. Physical violence 
c. Auto theft/burglary from vehicles 

(add) 8.50.7 The student will identify law enforcement methods 
70% used to reduce gang activity. These include: 

A. Identification of gang activity 
B. Coordination with allied agencies 
c. Reduction of the opportunity "for criminal • activities 

• 
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10.0 FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will possess the knowledge and skills 
necessary to satisfactorily perform investigative duties and 
responsibilities. 

10.1.0 PRELIMINARY INVESTIGATION 

80% 

Learning Goal: The student will gain the ability to conduct a 
preliminary investigation under simulated field conditions. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE!Sl: 

10.1.1 

10.1.2 

10.1.3 

10.1.4 

Given an exercise depicting a crime scene, the 
student will effectively conduct a preliminary 
investigation that would minimally include: 

A. Location and identification of suspects, 
witnesses, and victims 

B. Conduct initial interviews 
C. Complete field notes, noting conditions and 

events 

Given an exercise wherein a crime has just occurred 
and the suspect has fled the scene, the student 
will determine if·the initiation of a "crime 
broadcast• is appropriate and, if so, will broadcast 
the appropriate information . 

Given an exercise depicting a crime scene, 
information about the environmental conditions, and 
the available manpower and equipment, the student 
will identify and contain the perimeter of the crime 
scene. 

The student will identify the reasons to deny access 
to a crime scene by unauthorized persons 
including: (1-1-89) 

A. Contamination/destruction of evidence 
B. Interference with preliminary investigation 

10.2.0 CRIME SCENE SEARCH 

Learning Goal: The student will learn how to conduct a crime 
scene search. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE!Sl: 

10.2.1 Given an exercise simulating a crime scene (premises 
or landscape) where 1 legally authorized search is 
permissible, the student will locate the 
predesignated physical evidence through the use of 
an organized search method such as the strip, 
spiral, or quadrant methods. 
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Physical evidence to minimally include: 

A. Instruments of the crime 
B. Contraband 

i iJ. 3. 0 C:lmE StErlE NOTES 

Learning Goal: The student will learn how to take and use 
ci'·: :Je s.;llne no ~es. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE(Sl: 

10.3.1 Given an exercise simulating a crime scene, the 
student will satisfactorily prepare crime scene 
notes. 

The notes will minimally include: 

A. Observations of significant conditions preser1t 
at the time of arrival 

B. Identification of victim{s), ~itness{2s), and 
suspect{s) 

C. A chronological account of actions taken until 
relieved 

D. Recording of any identification and handling of 
items of evidence 

10.4.0 CRIME SCENE SKETCHES 

80% 

Learning Goal: The student will gain the ibility to develop 
and utilize crime scene sketches. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

10.4.1 The student will identify the ~alue of crime sc~ne 
sketches and their relationship to cr'ime scene 
photographs. 

Answer to minimally incluue: 

A. Location of items involved in a crime 
1. evidence 
2. missing items that a· photograph will not 

show 

B. Pictorial notes 
1. immediate notation of sr:;~le 'nd tlistanca as 

one measures the scene 
2. notation or scana from ~ ·::r:) :mgla {not.a: 

not photographed) 
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70% 10.4.2 

C. Photographs verify relationship of items, 
whereas drawings provide the specific 
dimensions, distances, etc., of this 
relationship 

Given an exercise simulating a crime scene, the 
student will prepare a crime scene sketch which 
includes the following: 

A. All appropriate measurements 
B. Identification of items of evidence 
C. Identification of reference points 
D. Scale to which sketch is drawn 
E. A legend 
F. Direction of north 

10.5.0 FINGERPRINTS 

70% 

70% 

70% 

Learning Goal: The student will learn how to develop and 
utilize fingerprints. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

10.5.1 

10.5.2 

10.5.3 

The student will identify the difference between 
"latent Fingerprints" and "plastic fingerprints• 
through the means by which they are located and/or 
developed. 

Given an exercise wherein a variety of latent and 
plastic prints have been placed on a number of items 
which vary in texture and color, the student will 
locate the prints. 

The student will roll a full set of legible 
fingerprints on a standard FBI fingerprint card. 

10.6.0 IDENTIFICATION. COLLECTION. ANP PRESERVATION OF EVIDENCE 

Learning Goal: The student will acquire knowledge of the 
proper means of identification, collection, and preservation 
of evidence. 

8~ 

8~ 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

10.6.1 

10.6.2 

Given a description of a crime scene, the student 
will identify those items which should be treated 
as evidence. 

Given a description of each of the following types 
of evidence, the student will identify the correct 
methods for collecting, marking (or tagging), and/or 
packaging evidence: 
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80% 10.6.3 

80% 10.6.6 

30% 10.6.7 

A. Fingerprints 
B. Tools and toolmarks 
C. Firearms 
D. Bullets and projectiles 
E. Shoe prints and tire tracks 
F. Bite marks 
G. Questioned documents 
H. Paint 
I. Glass 
J. fibers 
K. Hairs 
L. Blood 
M. Soil 

Given a description of an outdoor crime scene and 
rainy weather conditions, the student will identify 
those items of evidence requiring protection and the 
methods used to protect them. 

Given a description of a crime scene contaiiling 
several pieces of evidence, the student will 
identify the "fragile" evidence and select the 
proper method for preserving it. 

The student will identify the following items of 
evidence as those which corroborate child abuse 
charges: 

A. Photographs of injuries and surroundings 
B. Physician's report 
C. Instruments or implements used in the crime 
D. Diagrams and measurements 
E. Materials applicable to the crime 
F. Past medical his~ory indicating previous abuse 
G. Witness' statements 

10.7.0 CHAIN OF CUSTODY 

80% 

Learning Goai~ The student will understand the concept of 
chain of custody. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

10.7.1 

10.7.2 

The student ~ill identify what is meant by the term 
"chain of c•Jstady" and why it must be maintained. 
(Californi~ ~videnc~ Coe~ Jnd Case Law) 

Given a word picture of a situation ~here evidence 
was collected a;1d a "list .-md~ .Ji ;;;;! evidM..:e, ~ile 
student will COitlp 1 ete the r.e~es.>at'.Y forms generally 
utili zed b.Y 1 a:1 enfor'tJiiiOJJ ~ ~o : .ts!r,··a the ~ha in of 
custody. 
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10.8.0 INTERVIEWING 

7~ 

80% 

Learning Goal; The student will know crime scene 
interviewing techniques. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVEISl; 

10.8.1 

10.8.2 

10.8.3 

The student will identify those systematic steps 
that an officer should take in preparing for an 
interview. 

The student will identify the following as proper 
interviewing and investigative procedures for 
investigating child abuse cases; 

A. Consider the attitudes of parent/guardian 
toward child 

B. Interview and examine minor alone 
C. Record all statements made by victim and 

suspects 
D. Compare explanation by parents/guardian with 

actual injury of minor 
E. Interview all parties involved 

The student will identify the cognitiye interview 
technique including; 

(new) S ~ Reconstructing the circumstances· 
~ Recount unedited yersjon of story 

(new) 

(new) 

s 10.8.4 

s 10.8.5 

~ Recalling eyents in a difficult order 

The stydent will demonstrate the cognjtive 
interyiewjng technigye 

The student will identify the difference between an 
admission and a confession. 

10.10.0 INFOBMATION GATHERING 

Learning Goal; The student will Jearn the types and means of 
gathering information. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE1Sl; 

7~ 10.10.1 The student will identify methods for locating and 
developing sources of information and informants . 
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10.11.0 COURTROOM DEMEANOR 

Learning Goal: The student will Jearn how to properly testify 
in court. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

80% 10.11.1 The student will identify benefits of impressive and 
professional courtroom ~emeanor ~nd ~?pearance. 

80% 10.11.2 The student will 1d~ntify those steps in the 
following areu to be takl!n by an officer p;·eparing 
to give courtroom testimony: 

A. Refreshing the memory 
B. Personal ~ppear~nce 

80% 10.11.3 The student ~111 identify the following as being 

80% 

principles of affective presenta~ion .;f testimony: 

A. Honesty 
B. Brevity 
C. Clarity 
D. Objectivity 
E. Emotional control 

10.11.4 Given an exercise, tlle s~udent :·Jill fu<nish or 
critique testimony 1~ such a manner as to promote 
·the development ilf ;,;·ofessional i!;m and the 
administration of justice :1hen faced !11th a variety 
of "attorney personalities". 

These personalities ~ill include: 

A. Badgering/belligerent 
B. Offensive 
C. Friendly 
D. Condescending 
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(S) 10.25.0 VICE AND ORGANIZED CRIME 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the relationship 
~ between organized crime and vice. 

(S) 

(S) 

• 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVES 

10.25.1 The student will identify the key activities of 
organized crime: 

A. Provide illegal goods and services 
B. Corrupt public officials 
C. Launder money 
D. Infiltrate legitimate business 

10.25.2 The student will identify at least four different 
unlawful activities that are associated with 
organized crime. 

A. Gambling 
B. loansharking 
C. Prostitution 
D. Illicit drugs 
E. Corporate bust out 
F. Auto theft (chop shops) 
G. Liquor 
H. Highjacking 
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11.0 FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will possess knowledge and ability which 
will enable him/her to process, confine, and care for adult and 

• juvenile prisoners in such a manner as to provide the necessary 
confinement and protect the prisoner's rights and welfare. 

11.3.0 ILLEGAL FORCE AGAINST PRISONERS 

80% 
2 

80% 
2 

Learning Goal: The student will understand that illegal force 
cannot be used against a prisoner. {1-1-85) 

11.3.1 

11.3.2 

The student will explain the provisions of Penal 
Code Section 147 pertaining to willful inhumanity 
or oppression toward prisoners in the custody of a 
peace officer. 

The student will identify the provisions of Penal 
Code Section 149 pertaining to assaulting a prisoner 
"under color of authority.• 
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12.0 FUNCTIQNAL ABEA: The student will undet'stand those physical ailments • that typically affect law enforcement officers. The student will be 
able to assess his/her own physical condition and develop a physical 
fitness program designed for life-time fitness. 

12.1.0 PHYSICAL DISABLERS 

Learning GQi!]: The student will learn the basic physical 
disablers that may affect ~n officer's career. 

PERFQRMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; 

80% 12 .1.1 The student will identify the following primary 
physical disablers of law enforcement officers: 

A. Cardiovascular problems 
B. Low back injury 
c. Peptic ulcers 

70% 12.1.2 The student will identify the following short-term 
effects of alcohol: 

A. Intoxication 
B. Impairment of physical exertion 

70% 12.1.4 The student will identify the following long-term 
effects of alcohol: • A. Addiction 
B. Chronic degenerative diseases, including 

cirrhosis of the liver, damage to the nervous 
system, and atherosclerosis. 

70% 12.1.5 The student will identify the following short-term 
physiological effects of tobacco use: 

A. Constriction of arteries 
B. Changes in blood chemistry 

70% 12.1.6 The student will identify the following long-term 
physiological effects of tobacco use: 

A. Addiction 
B. Cardiovascular disease 
c. Respiratory disease 
D. Cancer 

70% 12.1.7 The student will identify the following substances 
in addition to alcohol and tobacco which have the 
potential for abuse: 

• 
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A. Caffeine 
B. Prescription drugs 
C. Non-prescription drugs 
D. Illegal drugs 

12.2.0 PREVENTION OF DISABLERS 

70% 

70% 

70% 

Learning Goal: The student will learn the common causes of 
law enforcement officer disablers and what to do to correct 
them. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

12.2.1 

12.2.2 

12.2.3 

The student will identify the following elements of 
a program for preventing cardiovascular disease: 

A. Aerobic exercise 
B. Weight control 
C. Nutrition 
D. Smoking cessation 
E. Stress management 

The student will fdentify appropriate flexibility 
and strength exereises for preventing low back 
injury • 

The student will identify the following elements of 
a program directed to the prevention of stomach 
ulcers. 

A. Stress management 
B. Nutrition 
C. Aerobic exercise 

12.3.0 WEIGHT CONTROL 

Learning Goal: The student will learn the principles of 
weight control. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl: 

12.3.1 The student will identify the general effect the following 
basic food constituents have on body composition: 

A. Proteins 
B. Carbohydrates 
C. Fats 
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7~ 12.3.2 

70% 12.3.3 

The student will identify commonly eaten foods that 
are either high or low in: 

A. Proteins 
B. Carbohydrates 
C. Fats 

The student will identify the following principles 
of proper body composition management: 

A. Percent body fat 
B. Nutrition 
c. Physical activity 

12.4.0 SELF-EVALUATION AND LIFETIME FITNESS 

7~ 

Learning Goal: The student will learn how to evaluate 
personal cardiovascular health and how to develop a lifelong 
program for physical fitness: 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl: 

12.4.2 The student will tdentify methods for self­
evaluating personal fitness levels in the following 
areas: 

A. Cardiovascular fitness 
B. Flexibility 
C. Muscular strength 
D. Muscular endurance 
E. Body composition 

12.5.0 MEDICAL/PHYSICAl PROFICIENCY EVALUATION 

7~ 

7~ 

learning Goal: The student will perform at an acceptable 
aerobic and physical fitness level. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVECSl: 

12.5.1 

12.5.2 

The student will identify activities for each of the 
following elements of a personal physical fitness 
program that can be performed by an officer while 
off duty. 

A. Cardiovascular 
B. Muscular strength 
C. Flexibility 
D. Muscular endurance 

The student will identify the following basic 
principles of conditioning: 

79 

• 

• 



• 

• 

• 

70% 12.5.3 

A. Progression 
B. Specificity 
C. Frequency 
D. Overload 
E. Duration 

The student will identify the following components 
of an exercise session: 

A. Warm-up 
B. Conditioning period 
C. Cool-down 

12.6.0 PRINCIPLES OF WEAPONLESS DEFENSE 

80% 

100% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

100% 

Learnina Goal: The student will understand basic control 
techniques of weaponless defense. 

PERFOBMANCE 08JECTIVECSl; 

12.6.1 

12.6.2 

12.6.3 

12.6.4 

12.6.5 

12.6.6 

The student will identify the basic principles of 
weaponless defense. 

A. Balance 
B. Awareness 
C. Self-control 

The student will identify the danger areas of the 
body which are: 

A. Most vulnerable to physical attack 
B. Potentially fatal 

The student will identify those parts of the body 
which can be used to overcome resistance. 

The student will demonstrate a control hold. 

The student will demonstrate a recognized •take­
down• tactic. 

The student will demonstrate a carotid restraint, 
explain the hazards of its use, and the first aid 
techniques that are necessary if the technique is 
applied. 

12.7.0 ARMED SUSPECT/WEAPQNLESS DEFENSE/WEAPQNS RETENTION 

Learning Goal: The student will learn defenses against an 
armed assailant and principles of weapon retention • 
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PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVECSl; • 90% 12.7.2 Given an exercise simulating an armed suspect, the 
student will demonstrate foot movements which will 
allow him/her to enter/avoid suspect's position. 

9~ 12.7.3 The student will identify the different techniques 
and mental preparation which can be used in 
disarming a suspect with various types of weapons 
and the dangers involved. 

90% 12.7.5 Given a no alternative situation simulating a 
suspect within close proximity with a handgun, the 
student will demonstrate front and rear gun take-
a~ays. 

90% 12.7.6 Given a no alternative situation simulating a 
suspect within close proximity with a shotgun and/or 
rifle, the student will demonstrate methods of 
disarming the suspect. 

90% 12.7.7 Given an exercise, the student will demonstrate a 
recognized method of weapon retention from both 
holstered and in-hand situations. 

• 

• 
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13.0 FUNCTIONAL AREA: The student will possess the skills and knowledge 
required of an investigator to properly function in a specialized law 
enforcement agency. 

(S) 13.1.0 SOURCES OF INFORMATION 

{S) 

{S) 

{modify) 

{Delete) 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the difference 
between open and restricted sources and how to get informa­
tion from both. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVES 

13 .1.1 

13 .I. 2 

The student will identify at least four of the 
following open sources of information. 

A. Library, including newspaper morgues 
B. City and county licenses 
C. Utilities 
D. Directories 
E. Grantee/Grantor Indexes at county court house 
F. Secretary of State, Articles of Incorporation 

The student will identify at least the following 
restricted sources of information. 

A. Law enforcement records such as NCIC, CJS, etc. 
B. Other law enforcement agencies 
C. G~~}eeps Sources within own department 
D. Informants 
~ Government agencies: 

L. federal 
Z... state 
l... local 

lhe-stwdeRt~}ll-}deftt}fy-at-~ast-the-follow}~ 
e lenleRh -e~ -the-den lepmeRt -alld -t~~aRagemeRt -of 
}Rfel'lllaftth 

A. SeleeHeR 
8. I-R¥e5UqaUeR 
G. A,,Peaeh-alld-peP5Ha5}eft 
o. "Fest 

llr~r9 YSE-AND:GQNlAQ~-GE-lNFGBMAllGN 
{Delete) 

b§arB}ftG-Goalt--lhe-stwdeRt~}ll-HIIdePstalld-the-le(jal-aspeets 
o~-the-Hse-aftd-d}55enllRat}eB-e~-}Rfel'lllat}eB• 

PEAEGBMANGE-Q8JEGJJ.YES 

lhe-stwdeftt~}ll~RtPast-~Al(jht-te-PP}vaey~~}th 
~FPeedem-e~-J.Rfel'lllat}eft~! 
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l~e-s~~e~~~~~ll-tdeft~i-fy-the-Gi-ffepeftee-~etweeft 
~~}ght-~-~~~~~~-aftd-~eed-~-k11ew~~ 

lhe -stltde11t -wi-ll-tde11Hfy -the -elelwe11h -ef -a -111adel 
~te Hey -e11 ·~ti:IJ"9lft9 r -Ghsen1i-11aHe11r -aftd -~el:t'f'lty -ef 
i-llfel'll!a He11, 

(S) 13.3.0 CRIMINAL INTELLIGENCE 

(S) 

(S) 

Learning Goal: The student will understand the intelligence 
process. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVES 

13.3.1 

13.3.2 

The student will identify each element of the 
intelligence process in the correct order. 

A. Collection of information 
B. Collation 
C. Evaluation 
D. Analysis 
E. Dissemination of intelligence 

The student will iden~ify at-leas~-twe-ef the 
function of the following intelligence 
organizations: 

A. Law Enforcement Intelligence Unit, LEIU 
B. Western States Information Network, WSIN 
C. El Paso Information Center, EPIC 
~ Local agency intelligence unjts 
~ Crime analysjs ynits 
~ Military intelligence ynits 

13.4.0 IDENTIFICATION AND LOCATION OF SUSPECTS ANP WITNESSES 

(S) Learning Goal: The student will understand the process of 
identifying and locating suspects and witnesses. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVE 

(S) 
(modify) 

13.4.1 The student will identify aftd methods to locate a 
witness11 and suspect1. 

13.5.0 ANALYTICAL TECHNIQUES 

(S) Learning Goal: The student ~ill understand the analytical 
process. 

PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVE: 

.(S) 13.5.1 The student will identify the following analytical 
. techniques: 
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A. Visual Investigative Analysis, VIA 
B. Telephone Tolls 
C. Link Analysis 
D. Case Analysis and Management System, CAM 

13.6.0 SURVEILLANCE TECHNIQUES 

Learning Goal: The student will understand how to 
effectively and safely conduct a surveillance. 

PERFORMANCE 08JECTIVES 

(S) 13.6.1. The student will identify what must be done before 
a surveillance is instituted: 

(modify) 
A. Know the objective of the surveillance: Fer 

e~ample;-a~~es\-e~·tfttell}geftee, 

(S) 

(S) 

(S) 

13.6.2 

1... arrest 
~ intelligence 

B. Identify the offense suspected and its elements. 
C. Do a complete background record check on 

suspect~ ~fteludi-Rgr-phys}eal-appea~aAee; 
swspee\ts-add~ss-aftd-leeal-hawA\5r~ewpa\teR 
aftd-~YS~Aess-add~ssr-e~~i-Ral-~aekg~eYAdr 
asseei-a\es-aAd-\he~~-leea\l&Asr-ea~s-ava)la~le 
lit -swspee\ -aftd -whe\he~ -aft y-et: -\hl!lll-a.,.e 
pa~\i-ewla.,.ly-fas\r·hew-swspee\-eaA-~e 
aR\}ei-pated -M -d~i-Yer -e.g ~r -fas\ -e~ -slew r -Gees 
swspee\ -ewR -gYR5r -has -swspee\ -wsed -gltA5 -i-R -\he 
pas \r-ete, 

The student will identify the four general 
classifications of specialized surveillance 
equipment: 

A. Photographic, e.g., 35mm Camera 
B. Optical, e.g., telescope or binoculars 
C. Intelligence Kit, e.g., SK-g, AID, TRF 
D. Nightscope 

13.6.3. The student will identify the three most important 
factors to consider when using specialized 
surveillance equipment: 

13.6.4 

A. Legal aspects 
B. Proper care of the equipment 
C. Equipment capabilities and limitations 

The student will identify two considerations which 
must be resolved whenever a suspect is under 
surveillance: 
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(S) 

(S) 

(S) 

(S) 

(add) 

(add) 

A. Does the officer have a right to be where he is? 
1

• 
8. Does the ~uspect have a right to privacy? 

13.6.5 

13.6.6 

13.6.7 

13.6.8 

The student will identify the five classifications 
of California Law Enforcement agency authorized by 
PC 633 to overhear or record confidential 
conmunications: 

A. California Department of Justice (Attorney 
General) 

B. District Attorneys 
C. CHP 
D. Police Departments 
E. Sheriff Departments 

The student will participate in a moving 
surveillance exercise using vehicles. 

The student will participate in a walking 
surveillance exercise. 

The student will identify liability implications 
when an officer violates traffic laws while 
conducting a surveillance. 

A. The officer is criminally liable for violating 
traffic la~s unless the surveillance vehicle is ,. 

-displaying a lighted red light to the front and 
sounding a siren as necessary (Z105S CVC). 

B. The officer is not civilly liable for damages 
while operating an authorized emergency vehicle 
responding to an emergency call or when in the 
immediate pursuit of an actual or suspected 
violator (17004 CVC).* 

C. The agency is civilly liable for the negligence 
or ~1rongful acts or omissions of its emp 1 oyees 
(17001 CVC). 

13.6.9 The student will identify the provisions of the 
California wire tapping law. (Penal Code 631) 

13.6.10 The student will identify the term •confidential 
conmunication.• (Penal Code 632) 

l3r~r9 FBAYBYbENI1GQGYMENJS 

bea,.ftjng -Geah- :;:;.., -s\llde!!\ -w}ll-ttllde,.shlld -w"i-e" -d&ellllleft\5 
a"e-mes\-l}aele-\8-&e-f,.altdttleft\• 
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P~REGRMANG~-GBJ~GtlYE 

the -s\ltdelt\ -w~ 1-1- -i-deltH~y -\he -rAGs\ -~l"eq!felt\ 1-y 
eReGHittel"ed-~l"aiKilfl-e!t\-dee!fmeRtst 

(moved to 3.12.0} 
A, GI"~Yel"ts-1-~ee~tse 
B, Hed~-Gal--eal"ds 
G, 8~1"\h-eel"\~~~eates 
D. Licenses issued by consumer affairs 

13.8.0 CASE MANAGEMENT 

(new} Learning Goal: The student will understand case management 
techniqyes. 

(S} 

(new} 

(S} 

13.8.1 The stydent will identify time management techniques 
including: 

A... To do Jist 
~ Priority list 
~ Setting dye dates 
~ Time-line charting 

13.8.2 The stydent wjll identify the following factors 
which should be considered in allocating investigative 
resources. 

A... Sol vabi 1 ;ty 
~ Political considerations 
~ Likelihood and cost of obtaining required 

ohysical and docymentary evidence 
~ Likelihood and cost of obtainjng required 

testimony 

• (POS-SPEC-BI-COURSE} 6/13/90 
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1-l. 

l-2. a. 

ATTACHMENT D 

Commission Procedure D-1 

BASIC TRAINING 

**** 

**** 

b. For basic courses listed in paragraphs l-4 and ~e 

l-26, the performance objectives of the Regular 

Basic Course are not required but are illustrative 

only of the content for the broad functional areas 

and learning goals specified for each of these 

c. 

basic courses. Successful course completion shall 

be determined by each course presenter . 

[rr the Specialized Basic Investigators Course 

specified in paragraph l-6, performance objectives 

must be taught and tested as specified in the 

document ''Performance Objectives for the POST 

Specialized Basic Investigators Course, 1990'. 

Successful course completion is based upon students 

meeting the established success criteria specified 

for all objectives in this document. Tracking 

performance objectives to document student 

achievement is mandatory; however, the tracking 

system to be used is optional . 

l-3. - 1-5. **** 
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1-6. Specialized Basic Investigators Course Content and Minimum 

Hours: The Performance Objectives listed in the POST Document 

"Performance Objectives for the POST Specialized Basic 

Investigators Course' are contained under broad Functional Areas 

and Learning Goals. The Functional Areas and Learning Goals are 

descriptive in nature and only provide a brief overview of the 

more specific content of the Performance Objectives. This 

course includes the curriculum of the 40-hour P.C. 832 Laws of 

Arrest and Firearms Course. Specialized Investigators Basic 

Training may be met by satisfactory completion of the training 

requirements of the Regular Basic Course. 

Functional Areas: 

1.0 Profeosional Orientation 12 '!,g hours 

2.0 Police Community Relations 16 ±§ hours 

3.0 Law 42 ~g hours 

4.0 Laws of Evidence 18 ±§ hours 

5.0 Communications 15 hours 

*6.0 (Deleted) Veh~e±e-e~eFat~eRs 0 8 hours 

7.0 Force and Weaponry 48 33 hours 

8.0 Field Procedures 40 39 hours 

*9.0 (Deleted) 0 hours 

10.0 Criminal Investigation 42 ~4 hours 

'*11.0 Custody f8e±eteEit 1 g hours 

12.0 Physical Fitness and Defense Techniques 40 ±~ hours 

13.0 Specialized Investigative Techniques 36 ±8 hours 

Practical Exercise/Scenario Testing 19 hours 
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Written Examinations 11 hours 

Total ~inimum Required Hours 340 ;1;19 hours 

*Since the majority of the Specialized Basic Course is taken 

directly from the Regular Basic Course, it is important that the 

two numbering systems correspond. For that reason Functional 

Areas 6.0 and 9.0 aRa-±±~9 (Vehicle Operations and Traffic-aRe 

GHs~eay, respectively) are shown deleted. Conversely, a new 

functional area, 13.0 Specialized Investigative Techniques, has 

been developed for the Specialized Basic Investigators Course. 

1-7. **** 

Historical Note: 

Subparagraph 1-1 adopted and incorporated by reference into 
Commission Regulation 1005 effective * 

Subparagraph 1-2 adopted and incorporated by reference into 
Commission Regulation 1005 effective * 

Subparagraph 1-3 adopted and incorporated by reference into 
Commission Regulation 1005 on April 15, 19B2, and amended on 
January 24, 1985 and * 

Subparagraph 1-4 adopted and incorporated by reference into 
Commission Regulation 1005 on April 27, 1983, and amended on 
January 24, 1985 and * 

Subparagraph 1-5 adopted and incorporated by reference into 
Commission Regulation 1005 on April 27, 1983, and amended on 
January 24, 1985, January 15, 1987 and * 

Subparagraph 1-6 adopted and incorporated by reference into 
Commission Regulation 1005 on October 20, 1983, and amended 
on * and * 

Subparagraph 1-7 adopted and incorporated by reference into 
Commission Regulatipn 1018 on December 29, 1988 . 

*This date to be filled in by OAL. 
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ATTACHMENT E 

Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 

BASIC TRAINING STANDARDS 
SPECIALIZED BASIC INVESTIGATORS COURSE 

Notice is hEceby given that the Commission on Peace Officer 
Standards ar.d Training (POST), pursuant to the authority vested 
by Sections 13503, 13506 and 13510 of the Penal Code and in order 
to interpret, implement, and make specific Sections 832.3 and 
13510 of the Penal Code, proposes to adopt, amend, or repeal 
regulations in Chapter of Title 11 of the California Code of 
Regulations. A public hearing to adopt the proposed amendments 
will be held before the full Commission on: 

Date: 
Time: 
Place: 

November 1, 1990 
10:00 a.m. 
Radisson Hotel 
500 Leisure Lane 
Sacramento, California 

Notice.is also hereby given that any interested person may 
present oral or written statements or arguments, relevant to the 
action proposed, during the public hearing . 

INFOR~ATIVE LIGEST 

Commission Procedure D-1, Basic Training, currently specifies a 
minimum length of 220 hours for the Specialized Basic 
Investigators Course. Procedure D-1, which also specifies the 
functional areas and respective hours of instruction, is 
incorporated by reference into Commission Regula~ion 1005, Basic 
Training. 

Proposed changes to Commission Procedure D-1 will increase the 
length of the Specialized Basic Investigators Course by 120 
hours, from 220 hours to 340 hours. This increase includes 101 
hours for instruction in selected functional areas, and 19 hours 
for practical exercise/scenario testing. 

No substantial impact is expected for this proposed increase. 
Training presenters currently exceed the existing 220-hour 
minimum in order to present the minimum required curriculum. 
Agencies employing personnel attending the Specialized Basic 
Investigators Course are members of the POST Specialized Program 
which is voluntary and not reimbursable from the POST fund. 

It is also proposed that Commission Regulation 1005 be amended to 
incorporate by reference the document, Performance Objectives for 
the POST Specialized Basic Investigators Course, 1990, and to 
require that these performance objectives be taught and tested. 

1 
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PUBLIC COVJ1ENT 

The Commission hereby requests written comments on the proposed 
actions. All written comments must be received at POST no later 
than 4:30p.m. on October 15, 1990. Written comments should be 
directed to Norman C. Boehm, Executive Director, Commission on 
Peace Officer Standards and Training, 1601 Alhambra Blvd., 
Sacramento, CA, 95816-7083. 

ADOPTION OF PROPOSED REGULATIONS 

After the hearing, and consideration of public comments, the 
Commission may adopt the proposals substantially as set forth 
without further notice. If the proposed text is modified prior 
to adoption and the change is related but not solely grammatical 
or nonsubstantial in nature, the full text of the resulting 
regulation will be made available at least 15 days before the 
date of adoption to all persons who testified or submitted 
written comments at the public hearing, all persons whose 
comments '-'"ere received by POST during the public comment period, 
and all persons who request notification from POST of the 
availability of such changes. A request for the modified text 
should be addressed to the agency official designated in this 
notice. The Commission will accept written comments on the 
modified text for 15 days after the date on which the revised 
text is made available . 

TEXT OF PROPOSAL 

Copies of the Statement of Reasons and exact language of the 
proposed action may be obtained at the hearing, or prior to the 
hearing upon request in writing to the contact person at the 
address below. This address also is the location of all 
information considered as the basis for these prpposals. The 
information will be maintained for inspection du:ring the 
CoTillllission' s normal business hours ( 8 a.m. to 5 p.m.). 

ESTIP~TE OF ECONOMIC IMPACT 

Fiscal Impact on Public Agencies Including Costs or Savings to 
State Agencies or Costs/Savings in Federal Funding to the State: 
None 

Nondiscretionary Costs/Savings to Local Agencies: None 

Local Mandate: None 

Cost to Any Local Agency or School District for Which Government 
Code Section 17561 Requires Reimbursement: None 

Small Business Impact: None 

Costs Impact on Private Persons or Entities: None 

Housing Costs: None 

2 



• 

• 

• 

--~--------------

CONSIDERATION OF ALTERNATIVES 

In order to take this action, the Commissi~n must determine that 
no alternative considered by the Commissicn would be more 
effective in carrying out the purpose for which the action is 
proposed or would be as effective and less burdensome to affected 
private persons than the proposed action. 

CONTACT PERSON 

Inquiries concerning the proposed action and requests for written 
material pertaining to the proposed action should be directed to 
Kathy Delle, Staff Services Analyst, 1601 Alhambra Blvd., 
Sacramento, CA, or by telephone at (916) 739-5400 . 

3 
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Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 

Regulatory Action: Basic Training Standards 
Specialize Basic Investigators 
Course 

STATEMENT OF REASONS 

The Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) 
proposes to amend Commission Procedure D-1-6 to: 1) increase the 
Specialized Basic Investigators Course from 220 hours to 340 
hours, and 2) require that performance objectives in the 
Specialized Basic Investigators Course be taught and tested. 

Minimum Length of Basic Courses 

Commission Regulation 1005 specifies the basic training 
requirements for all peace officer members of law enforcement 
agencies participating in the POST program. Requirements for the 
Specialized Basic Investigators Course are set forth in 
Commission Procedure D-1, Paragraph 1-6. Procedure D-1 is 
incorporated by reference into Commission Regulation 1005. 

The minimum length of the Specialized Basic Investigators Course 
is currently 220 hours. It is proposed to increase the length to 
340 hours, a 120-hour increase. All changes were based on 
recommendations of instructors with long-standing experience and 
expertise, as well as subject matter experts. 

Changes in the content and hours for the Specialized Basic 
Investigators Course are proposed for the following reasons: 

1. The existing 220-hour minimum length of the. Specialized 
Basic Investigators Course is not consisten:t with the 
minimum number of hours currently required to conduct the 
training. Training presenters currently exceed the existing 
220-hour minimum in order to present the minimum required 
curriculum. It is important to have POST's minimum course 
hours accurately reflect the necessary hours to assist 
academies in presenting quality, uniform instruction. 

2. Since January 1984, when the Specialized Basic Investigators 
Course was last updated, curriculum has been added to 
address many. subjects specific to the duties of the 
specialized investigator. 

3. Many functional areas for the Specialized Basic Investigators 
Course are identical in content and hours with the Regular 
Basic Course. Changes which have been made in the functional 
areas for the Regular Basic Course have been reflected as 
appropriate . 
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4 . The entire functional area of Vehicle Operations is deleted as 
it is duplicated in the State driving course which is required 
for all State employees. (The vast majority of all 
specialized investigators are State employees.) Specialized 
investigators who are not State employees receive training in 
vehicle operations through their employing counties, which 
have similar required driving programs. 

5. Practical exercise/scenario testing is necessary to insure 
performance abilities in the physical defense and weaponless 
defense areas for officer safety. Subject matter experts and 
instructors have determined that mastery of these objectives 
is best measured by having students demonstrate proficiency 
under simulated job conditions, rather than attempting to 
infer proficiency by measuring ''knowledge·· via a paper/pencil 
test. 

Incorporation of Performance Objectives Document 

The document Performance Objectives for the POST Specialized Basic 
Investigators Course was developed to identify more specifically 
the content required of academy presenters. By requiring 
presenters to teach and test specified performance objectives 
insures uniform performance among students and standardization of 
instruction between presenters . 

Individual performance objectives were developed pursuant to 
identified job tasks performed by peace officers assigned to the 
specialized investigative function. Objectives are directed at 
particular skills, knowledge or attitudes that investigators must 
be proficient in to successfully perform their job tasks. Some 
objectives reflect new knowledge, some new skills or updated 
skills, and others are legislative training mandates that require 
instruction in particular subject areas. 

In every case, performance objectives are developed with the input 
of representatives of academy instructors, special interest groups, 
subject matter experts and law enforcement experts. Each 
performance objective is thoroughly reviewed by staff from various 
perspectives, including legality, style, consistency, instructional 
scope and testability. 

Instructional and testing hours for each functional area are 
arrived at by comparisons between the Regular Basic Course time 
requirements and estimates by subject matter experts who teach 
similar subjects. 

CONSIDERATION OF ALTERNATIVES 

In order to take this action, the Commission must determine that no 
alternative considered by the Commission would be more effective in 
carrying out the purpose for which the action is proposed or would 
be as effective and less burdensome to affected private persons 
than the proposed action. 
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NOTE: THIS LANGUAGE IS PREDICATED UPON APPROVAL BY THE OFFICE OF 
AD~INISTRATIVE LAW OF REGULATION 1005 AS REVISED PURSUANT TO THE 
PUBLIC HEARING HELD APRIL 20, 1989. 

Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 

PUBLIC HEARING: BASIC TRAINING STANDARDS 
SPECIALIZED BASIC INVESTIGATORS COURSE 

1005. Minimum Standards for Training 

{ a ) - ( i ) ***"* 

PAM Section D-1-1 adopted effective 
herein incorporated by reference. 

PM Section D-1-2 adopted effective 
incorporated by reference. 

PAM Section D-1-3 adopted effective 
amended January 24, 1985 and * 
incorporated by reference. 

PAM Section D-1-4 adopted effective 
amended January 24, 1985 and * 
incorporated by reference. 

PAM Section D-1-5 adopted effective 
amended January 24, 1985 and * 
incorporated by reference. 

* is 

* is herein 

April 15, 1982, and 
is herein 

April 27, 1983, and 
is herein 

April 27, 1983, 
is herein 

and 

PA..W. Section D-1-6 adopted effective October 20, 1983, and 
amended and * is herein incorporated 
by reference. 

PM Section D-3 adopted effective April 15, 1982, and 
amended October 20, 1983 and January 29, 1988 is herein 
incorporated by reference. 

PAH Section D-4 adopted effeccive April 15, 1982 is herein 
incorporated by reference. 

The POST Basic Academy Physical Conditioning Manual 
(February 1990) adopted effective * is herein 
incorporated by reference. 

The document, Performance Objectives 
Course - 1989 adopted effective 
incorporated by reference . 

for the POST Basic 
* is herein 



• 
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The document, Performance Objectives for the POST 
Specialized Basic Investigators Course - 1990 adopted 
effective * is herein incorporated by reference. 

*This date to be filled in by OAL 

Authority: 
Reference: 

Sections 13503, 13506, 13510, Penal Code 
Sections 832, 832.3, 13506, 13510, 13510.5, 
13511, 13513, 13514, 13516, 13517, 13520 and 
13523, Penal Code 
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In lhe space provided below, briefly desaibe !he ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional sheels if required. 

ISSUE: 

Should the Commission authorize the Executive Director to enter into a 
sole source contract with Brain Designs, Inc. for the purpose of 
updating and enhancing the POSTRAC testing and tracking system in an 
amount not to exceed $78,000. 

BACKGROUND: 

POST Proficiency Examination Results. The POST Proficiency Examination . 
is a legislatively mandated, end-of-course test which is used to 
evaluate the effectiveness of basic course training. Notwithstanding 
the efforts of POST to mandate a standardized basic course curriculum, 
data collected during 1983 showed that over 10 percent of academy 
graduates scored below 50 percent on test items designed to evaluate 
knowledge that the graduates were supposed to have acquired from the 
basic course. 

POSTRAC and the Knowledge Domain Testing system. In 1985, the POST 
Commission approved a pilot study of a new system for defining success 
in the basic course (i.e., the "knowledge domain" system). The Commis­
sion also allocated funds for the development of a computer program, 
called POSTRAC, to implement the new system. 

The POSTRAC system is in its fifth year of operation and has been 
voluntarily adopted and used by 30 of California's 35 regional academ­
ies. Four additional academies are actively involved in planning to 
convert to the new system. Before and after comparisons show that 
academy classes trained after the adoption of the POSTRAC system score 
significantly higher on the POST Proficiency Examination than classes 
trained before the adoption of the system. Moreover, the dispersion 
(standard deviation) of the scores around the mean for classes trained 
under the POSTRAC system is much smaller than classes trained under the 
old system. This means that significantly fewer students are gradu­
ating from the basic course without mastering the objectives mandated 
by the Commission . 

The POSTRAC system has won the acceptance of the regional academies and 
significantly increased student scores on the POST Proficiency Examina-
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Page 2 

October 8, 1990 

tion. Nonetheless, five years of use have shown that several enhance­
ments would substantially increase the program's functionality, and 
other changes would make the program more flexible and easier to use. 

Recent Commission Actions. At its July meeting, the Commission sched­
uled a public hearing for November to hear a proposal which would 
mandate the use of performance objectives and POST-developed test items 
in the specialized investigators course. The most efficient way to do 
this would be to provide presenters of the specialized investigators 
course with access to the POSTRAC system. The knowledge domains and 
test items, of course, would have to be tailored to the requirements of 
the specialized investigators course. 

At the same meeting, the Commission also scheduled a public hearing for 
January to hear a proposal which would require all academies to convert 
to the knowledge domain system by October 1, 1992. 

ANALYSIS: 

Workshoo. In May of this year, each of the State's 35 regional academ­
ies were invited to a POSTRAC workshop. The purpose of the workshop 
was to demonstrate POSTRAC's capabilities and to identify user needs 

• 

which the current program does not satisfy. Thirty-three of the 35 • 
regional academies sent representatives to the workshop. · The major 
changes and enhancements recommended by the workshop's participants are 
described below. 

Update the Applications Development Software. The software available 
to develop programs such as POSTRAC has improved significantly. 
Converting the program's code to the latest release of the applications 
development software (Release 5.0 of Clipper, a dBASE compiler) will 
improve the program's performance, modernize the user interface, and 
correct technical problems (memory management) that currently make it 
impossible to run POSTRAC under certain conditions (e.g., on a computer 
attached to a local area network or running memory resident software) . 

Entering Student Data on Machine-Readable Forms. Currently, informa­
tion about academy students (e.g., name, social security number, etc.) 
must be entered from the computer's keyboard. With this enhancement, 
students will fill out a machine readable form and the information will 
then be scanned directly into the computer's memory at a rate of 40 
students per minute. 

Graphics-Based Test Items. Currently, the POSTRAC program can only 
accept test items containing standard ASCII text (i.e., letters and 
numbers) . This enhancement will make it possible to include pictures 
and diagrams in the test items. This capability will be extremely 
useful in several subject matter areas where problems can be presented 
much more clearly, concisely, and realistically using pictures rather 
than words. 

.~ 
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Raw-score Conversion. several skill-based exercises which require 
students to demonstrate a physical ability (e.g., endurance) or a motor 
skill (e.g., climbing a six-foot wall) have complicated scoring algo­
rithms for converting and combining "raw" scores (e.g., number of 
seconds required to run a mile) into a composite standard score. 
Currently, tables and hand calculations are used to make these conver­
sions and then the standard score is entered into the computer. This 
enhancement will make it possible to scan raw scores, recorded on mark­
sense answer sheets, directly into the computer's memory, where the 
computer will then convert the raw scores to standard scores. 

customized Tests. Academies frequently have legitimate reasons for 
increasing the scope or depth of coverage in a particular content area. 
For example, the Highway Patrol might need to cover more sections of 
the Vehicle Code than POST requires. Currently, however, academies 
must administer a domain test exactly as it is constructed by POST 
staff. This enhancement will allow academies to add their own test 
items to the end of a domain test. When the tests are graded, students 
will receive two scores: (1) a score based on the POST-developed test 
items; and (2) a composite score based on all the items in the test. 
To satisfy POST requirements, the student will have to obtain a satis­
factory score on the POST-developed test items. The academies will be 
free to select and apply a second cut score for the composite score 
based on all the test items. 

Event Scheduler. Periodically, large amounts of information must be 
exchanged between academy microcomputers and the computer at POST 
headquarters. This information is transferred over ordinary telephone 
lines at either 120 or 240 characters per second. File transfers can 
take over an hour and during this time an academy's microcomputer 
cannot be used for any other purpose. This enhancement will allow 
academies to schedule unattended file transfers between POST and the 
academy at a time (e.g., 11:00 p.m.) when the academy's computer isn't 
being used for any other purpose and telephone line charges are lower. 

Scoring scenarios. Scenarios are exercises which require students to 
respond to complex, real-life situations. Role players and realistic 
props are used so that the student gets a taste of the real world of a 
patrol officer in a protected environment. Students are scored on 
multiple dimensions which are weighted in terms of their relative 
importance. currently, these dimension scores are manually weighted, 
tabulated, and entered into the academy's computer from the keyboard 
a very time-consuming, error-prone process. This enhancement will 
allow academies to record raw dimension scores on mark-sense answer 
sheets and scan them into the computer's memory. The computer will 
apply the dimension weights and tabulate each student's score on the 
scenario . 

Other user Requested Changes. In addition to the enhancements des­
cribed above, over 30 other user-requested changes will be made to the 
POSTRAC program to increase its functionality and ease of use. 
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Extending POSTRAC to Other Courses. Other proposed modifications to 
the POSTRAC system will make it possible to extend the benefits of 
automation and knowledge domain testing to other POST-certified train­
ing courses. Of immediate interest, is the possibility of providing 
POSTRAC to the presenters of the specialized investigators course and 
to presenters of the reserve officer training modules. 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Authorize the Executive Director to enter into a contract with Brain 
Designs, Inc. to enhance and modify the POSTRAC program in an amount 
not to exceed $78,000. 

• 

• 

• 
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In the space provided below, briefly describe the ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional sheets it required. 

ISSUE 

Should the Commission mandate minimum passing scores or minimum 
passing score ranges on the knowledge domain tests of student 
learning in the Basic Course? 

BACKGROUND 

At its July 1990 meeting, the Commission scheduled a public hearing 
for January 1991 for the purpose of changing the current Basic Course 
graduation requirements. Under the proposed changes, effective 
october 1992 all Basic Course students will be required to pass a • POST-developed test for each of 38 knowledge domains. 

Concurrent with scheduling the public hearing, the Commission 
directed the Long Range Planning Committee to evaluate the relative 
merits of Commission-mandated minimum passing scores versus minimum 
passing score ranges on the knowledge domain tests, and to report back 
to the Commission in November with its recommendations. The purpose 
of this agenda item is to summarize the recommendations of the 
committee. 

ANALYSIS 

The Long Range Planning Committee discussed the matter at length at 
its October 2, 1990 meeting. A detailed staff report provided the 
impetus for the discussion. The committee's recommendations to the 
Commission, based on that discussion, are as follows: 

1. That the Commission mandate minimum passing scores, as 
opposed to minimum passing score ranges, on the POST-
developed knowledge domain tests. 

2. That the Commission's authority and responsibility to • establish minimum passing scores be established in 
Regulation, but not specific minimum passing scores. 
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Note: The committee concurred with staff that crafting the • 
Regulation in this manner will provide the latitude necessary to 
adjust passing scores (based on changes in test content, etc.) 
without holding subsequent public hearings. Initially, minimum 
passing scores would be established based on review of normative 
data for current academy cadets on the knowledge domain tests, as 
well as review of Proficiency Test scores for recent academy 
graduates. (The Proficiency Test is a paper-and-pencil knowledge 
test that POST is required by law to administer to all academy 
graduates. Results of the test are used to monitor and evaluate 
academies, and the results do not have a bearing on an 
individual's graduation status.) Based on current information, 
it is estimated that the initial minimum passing scores will vary 
across knowledge domains, but in no instance will a minimum 
passing score be less than 75 or greater than 85. 

3. That the Commission require that students who fail the POST 
test for a given knowledge domain be permitted one, but only 
one, opportunity to retest (on a second POST test); and that 
prior to retesting the students be given reasonable 
opportunity to further study the knowledge domain subject 
matter. 

Note: Some retesting is currently permitted by most, if not 
all, academies. The proposed limit of one retest per knowledge 
domain was reported by staff as being reasonable to safeguard • 
against errors in terminating qualified students on the one hand 
(i.e., disqualifying students who have actually mastered the 
material in a given knowledge domain, but receive a failing score 
on the initial test due to the unreliability inherent in any 
paper-and-pencil exam) , and errors in retaining disqualified 
students on the other hand (i.e., retaining students who never 
actually master the knowledge domain material, but who by chance 
or because of repeated exposure to the same test questions, would 
eventually receive a passing score if given multiple retest 
opportunities). 

4. That the Commission grant academy directors the latitude to 
permit a student to retake a knowledge domain test more than 
once if, in the judgement of the director, one or more of 
the following circumstances prevented the student from 
taking a test on an equal basis with other students: 

a. The student was ill or injured. 

b. The student was emotionally traumatized by an event 
such as the death of a family member or friend. 

c. The student was unable to receive the same instruction 
as other students due to factors beyond the students 
control. 

2 • 
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As proposed, such decisions would be made on a case-by-
case basis, and the academy director would be required to 
document for each such action, the circumstances which 
caused the alteration, the nature of the alteration, and the 
name{s) of the affected student{s). Further, this 
documentation would be available to POST staff upon request. 

Under the proposed recommendations, academies would be free to 
establish local standards {i.e., minimum passing scores) on the POST 
knowledge domain tests which exceed those established by the Com­
mlsslon. Academies would also be permitted to supplement the POST 
tests with locally developed tests. However, such tests could not be 
used in lieu of the POST tests. 

The committee also discussed the merits of a cumulative performance 
requirement for graduation from basic training. Specifically, the 
committee discussed two different cumulative performance standards; 
one defined in terms of maintaining some sort of overall test score 
average, the other defined in terms of failing no more than a given 
number of tests {i.e., initial tests) overall. While many committee 
members expressed support and enthusiasm for some sort of cumulative 
performance requirement, it was agreed that more information was 
needed before taking any action in this direction. Accordingly, the 
committee further recommends that the Commission direct staff to 
collect test score information bearing on the impact of alternative 
cumulative performance requirements for a period of one year 
subsequent to the effective date of the above proposed testing 
requirements. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

1. Include as a part of proposed Commission actions at the 
January 1991 public hearing, the intention to mandate 
minimum passing scores on the POST knowledge domain tests. 

2. 

3. 

Include the proposal that students who fail a POST knowledge 
domain test be permitted one, and only one, additional 
attempt to meet minimum POST requirements by achieving a 
passing score on a second POST exam for the knowledge 
domain; and that students be permitted reasonable 
opportunity to prepare for the second test administration. 

Propose to permit academy directors to allow a student more 
than one retest opportunity for any given knowledge domain, 
if, in the opinion of the director, the student was 
prevented from taking a test on an equal basis with other 
students due to: {a) illness or injury, {b) emotional 
trauma {e.g., death in the family), or {c) failure to 
receive the same instruction as other students due to 

3 



factors beyond the student's control; and if the academy • 
director documents the reasons for, and the nature of, all 
such actions. 

4. Direct staff to research the impact of a cumulative test 
performance requirement. Such research would commence with 
the scheduled october 1992 effective date for Commission­
mandated knowledge domain testing, and would be conducted 
for a one-year period. 

4 
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In lhe space provided below, briefly desaibe lhe ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANAlYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. U:;.e additional sheets if required. 

ISSUE 

Should the investigators of the California Student Aid Commission 
be designated as peace officers? 

BACKGROUND 

The California Student Aid Commission administers the student aid 
loan program which includes both State and Federal funds. The 
Commission consists of 15 appointed members and employs a staff 
of approximately 240, including an executive director. 

The investigative staff of the Commission consists of one 
Supervising Special Investigator and four Special Investigators, 
none of whom are peace officers. 

The Commission investigates allegations of fraud involving 
student loan funds and programs. 

The request for peace officer powers and authority is based 
primarily on: 

* the need to serve arrest warrants and make arrests, and 
the difficulty of obtaining local agency assistance; 

* the need to serve search warrants and the difficulty of 
obtaining local agency assistance; 

* the need to obtain criminal offender record 
information; and, 

* the changing nature of the investigations which 
increasingly involve serious fraud and potentially 
dangerous suspects. 

,. 
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Methodology of the Study 

As a prerequisite to the study, staff completed a contract with 
the Student Aid Commission, not to exceed $7,500, to recover the 
actual cost of the study. The final invoice to the Commission 
will be for the full amount of the contract. 

Staff interviewed each investigator, the supervisor of the audit 
and investigation unit, and the Executive Director. The 
investigative workload review, involving a period of 18 months, 
included 110 active cases and 126 inactive case files. Selected 
files were discussed with the investigators. In addition, staff 
reviewed applicable operating policies and procedures. 

Interviews with investigators revealed no difficulty in obtaining 
allied agency assistance nor any threats or incidents of violence 
involving the investigators. 

Th~ caseload review determined that approximately 88% of the 
cases received an administrative disposition. 12% resulted in 
prosecution action, including three arrests by allied agencies 
and two search warrants served with allied agency assistance. 

Conclusions and Recommendation 

• 

Staff recognize that the investigative func~ion is a necessary ... 
and integral responsibility of the California Student Aid 
Commission. Further, the investigators appear to be performing 
satisfactorily and in a manner consistent with the direction of 
the Commission. The Executive Director is very complimentary of 
the investigative staff and considers their work to be 
exceptional when compared with other student aid programs in the 
Nation. 

On the basis of the information obtained during the study, staff 
conclude that broad or general peace officer powers and authority 
are not required for the investigators of the Commission. 

Staff recommends the Student Aid Commission consider legislative 
action to grant the investigators the specific, limited peace 
officer authority that is described in Section 830.11, Penal 
Code. 

Section 830.11, PC, names positions which specifically are not 
peace officers but have authority, within the limited scope of 
employment, to make arrests, serve search warrants, and receive 
summary criminal offender records. 
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I. RECOMMENDATION 

• 

• 

If the Commission concurs, direct the Executive Director to 
submit the completed feasibility study report, including 
recommendations, to the California Student Aid Commission and the 
Legislature . 

3 



COMMISSION ON PEACE OFACER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

COMMISSION AGENDA ITEM REPORT • Agenda llem TiUe Meeting Dale 

contract for supervisory Leadership Institute November 1, 1990 
Bureau Reviewed By 

Reseasched B~y ~. center for • 
Leadership Development Doug Tho s 

Executive Director Approval Date ot Approval Date ot Report 

,, ., ~ j~ /1...~ /f)- r ~- 9o october 2, 1990 
Purpose: 

Financiallmpaa: ~ Yes (See Analysis tor details) 

lXXI Decis1on Requesled D Information Only D SlaiUS Report No 

In lhe space provided below. brielly -cribe the ISSUE. BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional &heelS it required. 

Issue 

Should the Commission augment the Supervisory Leadership Institute 
contract for fiscal year 1990/91 by $91,638 to enable two more classes 
to begin in January and February to reduce the backlog of applicants? 

Background 

The supervisory Leadership Institute began with the first pilot class 
in December 1988. Two additional pilot classes followed in September 
1989. After evaluation of the first three pilot classes, the number 

I of classes was expanded to four in May 1990. The SLI is now operating 
on a budget of $195,934 that allows four classes per year. • 
The SL! continues to receive outstanding reviews from participants and 
department heads alike .. The growing number of applications is another 
indicator of the program's success. There are currently over 225 
applicants awaiting assignment to classes. Class size is restricted 
to 24 and therefore nine or ten presentations would be required to 
take care of the backlog. The backlog continues to grow with added 
applications received each week. The current contract provides 
sufficient funds tJJ start four more classes in January and February. 
This will reduce tne backlog by 96. 

Analysis 

By augmenting the current contract in the amount of $91,638, two 
additional classes could be started in January 1991 to help alleviate 
the backlog of applicants. These two additional classes would reduce 
the waiting list to 81 or the equivalent of 3.4 classes. The 
augmentation would increase the total contract to $287,572 for fiscal 
year 1990/91. The cost includes instructors, sites, coordination, 
instructor development and supplies. 

Because of the high degree of interest in the SLI program, it would be 
desirable to present a yet higher volume of courses. The proposed 

• maximum of six presentations per year, however, represent the 
' practical limits of what can be achieved with existing instructional 

and staff resources. 
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.... Recommendation 

• 

• 

Authorize the Executive Director to enter into an agreement to augment 
the contract with csu, Long Beach Foundation to provide administrative 
assistance for two additional classes of the supervisory Leadership 
Institute in an amount not to exceed $91,638 for fiscal year 1990/91 . 
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Issue 

Should the Commission approve the Report on the Feasibility of an 
Advanced Command Police Academy and submit it to the Legislature in 
response to Senate Bill 457 (Stirling)? 

Background 

Senator Stirling introduced Senate Bill 457 in 1989 to authorize the 
commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training to conduct a study 
to determine the possibility of instituting an Advanced Command Police 
Academy where peace officers could acquire a master's degree in a law 
enforcement management specific discipline. SB 457 was passed by the 
Legislature and approved by the Governor. 

SB 457 requires the Commission to report its findings and 
recommendations of this study to the Legislature not later than 
January 1, 1991. 

Analysis 

POST staff met with Senator Stirling after the passage of SB 457 to 
learn the intent of this legislation. Senator Stirling reported, that 
in his belief, there is a need to establish a uniform curriculum 
throughout the State where peace officers could obtain a master's or 
advanced degree that would make them better department managers. 

Senator Stirling also authored the Legislation that established the 
Robert Presley Institute for corrections. He believes that a similar 
need exists in law enforcement for such an institute. 

The POST study reveals, however, that many of the mandates of the 
Presley Institute have already been accomplished through the years for 
law enforcement. POST has continued to actively research issues of 
interest to law enforcement, through both its regular activities and 
through the Command College. The POST library contains one of the 
most complete reference sources of law enforcement articles, books and 
manuscripts in existence. In addition, POST regularly conducts 
seminars where experts are brought together from various fields for 
the purpose of assisting local law enforcement to improve department 
operations. 
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The study revealed, however, that there is no uniform curriculum 
throughout the state in either the csu or UC systems where peace 
officers can receive a degree in law enforcement that is oriented 
toward managing a department. The only campus of the UC system that 
offers a law enforcement related advanced degree program is Irvine, 
but this program is not oriented toward managing a department. The 
UC-Irvine has expressed interest in developing such a program. Five 
national commissions, starting with the Wickersham Commission in 1931, 
have emphasized a need for such a program. Additionally, a number of 
independent studies, including one by the Police Executive Research 
Forum in 1989, have emphasized the need for law enforcement 
educational programs. 

Because of these findings, the study recommends that the Legislature 
direct the CSU/UC systems to develop such a program. POST's role 
should be to act as a standing curriculum consultant in the 
development and operation of the degree program for purposes of 
assuring that law enforcement needs are met. A copy of the report is 
attached. 

Recommendation 

Approve the report on the Feasibility of an Advanced Command Police 
Academy and authorize its submission to the Legislature • 
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A Study of an Advanced Command Police Academy in Response 
to Senate Bill No. 457 (Stirling) 1989 

INTRODUCTION 

Senator Stirling, who authored the Presley Institute Bill (resulting in the creation of an 
Institute for education, research and career path development for corrections), suggested 
a similar need for law enforcement. He subsequently authored Senate Bill 457 
(Attachment 1) which authorizes the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
(POST) to study the possibility of instituting an Advanced Command Police Academy. 
Senator Stirling envisioned a program that would capture law enforcement professionals 
early in their careers, offering them an opportunity to participate in an advanced degree 
program to increase the effectiveness of law enforcement administration. particularly the 
management function within this profession. 

Representatives from POST met with Senator Stirling on September 13. 1989, to discuss 
his ideas for an Advanced Command Police Academy. Senator Stirling envisions an 
Academy that would be defined as: 

1. A formal, advanced degree educational program that would be accredited 
through academic institutions as opposed to offering training or certificate 
programs. 

a. Completion of the program would lead to a master's degree. 

b. Completion of the program may, in the future. lead to doctorate degrees 
and post-doctorate research. 

2. The Program would provide a uniform body of knowledge embodied in one 
curricula geared towards individuals who are on a career path to become a 
command level law enforcement administrator. 

3. The Program would provide a Center of Learning where there would be an 
exchange of information or ideas that would allow for a collective body of 
knowledge of California law enforcement through the thesis process. 

Qualifications for participation in the Academy program would include: 

l. Limitation to in-service sworn law enforcement personnel. 



2. Possession, or have the equivalency of. a bachelor's degree prior to admission 
to the Academy. 

3. Participation in an entrance assessment process that selects individuals most 
likely to succeed in a career path towards command level law enforcement 
administration. 

The following pages of this study will focus on the feasibility of instituting an Advanced 
Command Police Academy for California law enforcement. 

A REVIEW OF THE PRESLEY INSTITUI'E 

Because the legislation envisions an Advanced Command Police Academy which would 
parallel many of the Roben Presley Institute of Corrections Research and Training 
precepts. it is relevant to review this Institute. 

AUTHORITY AND PURPOSE 

The Raben Presley Institute of Corrections Research and Training, hereafter referred to 

e: 

as "the Institute," was created in 1987 by statute. This statute is included in the California • 
Penal Code unaet Title 7 which addresses the Administration of the State Correctional 
System. Chapter 3.5, Sections 5085 through 5096 specifically outlines the Institute's 
parameters. 

Section 5086 of this statute establishes a seventeen-member Board of Trustees to govern 
the Institute. On September 23, 1987, the Board adopted the Institute's mission which is 
to maintain California's national leadership role in corrections and to ensure public safety 
in a modem, humane, secure, efficient and effective correctional system. 

The Institute· s charges include: 

I. Financing, developing and conducting shon- and long-term theoretical and 
applied research on correctional issues of interest to the state. correctional 
facilities themselves. academic or corrections research institutions. The Board 
has defined five specific areas of research to include: 

a. Research and development of a Career Path Program. 

b. Ward and inmate security and over-crowding. 
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• c. Ward and inmate training and job skills development . 

d. Cause and control of violence in jails, prisons and youth facilities. 

e. Corrections institutions organization and management. 

2. Establishing a clearinghouse for correctional information and research, 
including the collection and dissemination of material of interest to 
practitioners, the Legislature, academic and research institutions, courts, and the 
public. 

3; Developing a plan to establish a Career Path Program for all youth and adult 
state corrections personnel which includes: 

a. Recommending minimum training and education standards for all levels 
(entry, basic, intermediate, advanced, supervisory, management. etc.). 

b. Implementing a career path program which is integrated with an 
educational and training regimen. 

c. Fostering the attainment of postsecondary educational degrees. 

• ORGANIZATION 

• 

Regulation 

The Institute is governed by a Board of Trustees composed of seventeen voting members, 
six of whom are appointed by the Governor. The Speaker of the Assembly and the Senate 
Rules Committee each appoint two members. The Chancellors oi the California State 
University and the California Community Colleges, as well as the President of the 
University of California, each appoint one member. The remaining four individuals are 
ex officio voting members comprised of the Director of Corrections. the Director of the 
Youth Authority, the Chairperson of the Board of the National Institute of Corrections (or 
his/her designee). and the Chancellor of the campus affiliated with the Institute. 

The Board is the organizational policy-setting body. The Board is mandated to meet at 
least four times each year: one meeting is to be held in a geographic location readily 
available to a large segment of the population of California. Nine voting members of the 
Board constitute a quorum. A majority vote is necessary for the transaction of Board 
business . 
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Structure 

The Institute's staffing consists of a director, a secretary and two pan-time graduate 
students. The Institute is divided 1nto three primary divisions of purpose: 

1. Education Division 
Puroose: To devei()p education/training programs for line staff and corrections 
managers. 

2. Research Divisi011 
Purpose: To creae a database for informed decision-making on correctional 
issues. 

3. Career Path Division 
Purpose: To develop a career path for correctional employees with emphasis 
on improving job performance. 

A significant amount of time :and effon in program development is devoted to networking 
with academic institutions. the correction systems. the law enforcement community and 
the Riverside community at large. 

Affiliation 

By statute, the Institution is located in the vicinity of the UC-Riverside campus. The 
Institute is presently located in the nearby City of Riverside. 

Although the Institute is totally independent from the UC-Riverside campus. there is a 
close relationship between the two organizations which is necessary in curricula 
development. The relationship is viewed as an equal partnership. Curricula has been 
developed by: 

I. Correction systems· staff developing the subject matter on which curricula is 
based because these staff members actually work in the field and have 
knowledge of what is essential and effective. 

2. The University, with its academic emphasis. then develops full curricula 
courses that meet the University's requirements for accreditation. 

The development of the advanced degree educational program with UC-Riverside is 
viewed as "a real breakthrough." Historically universities have been designed to offer 
master's and doctorate programs in theoretical and model research. However, UC-
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Riverside's Graduate School of Management has become interested in corrections issues 
and is commirted to working with the Institute's director in developing a new, separate 
master's degree program in Correctional Administration. UC-Riverside has formed a 
Campus Advisory Committee consisting of academic and administrative personnel, as well 
as the Institute's director. The committee has been given responsibility to proceduralize 
the methods by which corrections courses will be developed and entered into this new, 
separate UC-Riverside master's degree curricula. Representatives from the University and 
the Institute report that there have been no conflicts in curricula development. However, 
because a new, separate program is being developed, there is a significant time factor 
involved. All new programs must be channeled through a lengthy process in obtaining 
accreditation. This program is targeted to begin in Fa.JJ.. 1991. 

This same methodology will be used to develop a doctorate program. The Advisory 
Committee is preliminarily setting a three-year target date to begin offering a doctorate 
program in Crime. Deviance and Socio-Legal Studies with a Correctional Administration 
Specialty. This program will be offered through the UC-Riverside School of Justice 
Studies which is currently under development. 

PROGRAMS 

Panicipation 

A key element in the creation of the Institute was the Legislature's findings in Section 
5085.5 of the statute, that: 

I. The state Department of Corrections and the California Youth Authority 
required assistance in research, training and education. 

2. There is a need for theoretical and applied research in specific subject areas. 

Deliverv 

In addition to the affiliation with UC-Riverside, work is progressing to establish an 
Academic Consortium wherein different levels of course work will be offered through 
several college and university campuses. A curriculum relationship is currently 
developing with: 

I. Riverside 1 unior College: A corrections certificate program in Substance 
Abuse Counseling and an Associate of Arts degree in correctional science will 
be offered in Fall, 1990 . 
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2. CSU-San Bernardino: A bachelor's degree in Criminal Justice with a • 
concentration in Corrections, is anticipated to start in Fall, 1991. The curricula 
consists of existing core courses for the bachelor's degree in criminal justice 
and elective corrections courses. 

Future plans include a master's degree program. ?he curricula will consist ; 
existing core courses for the master's degree in criminal justice with elective 
graduate courses in corrections administration, 

Additionally, CSU-San Bernardino has provided the Institute a student who 
will do an internship on probation and parole. 

The Academic Consortium is envisioned as expanding throughout the state so that 
interested participants can select a close-by academic institution in which to pursue a 
postsecondary educational degree in corrections. Attachment 2 diagrams the Consortium 
concept. 

Uniformitv of Curricula 

One of the parameters of the consortium concept is uniformity of curricuia from campus 
to campus. This is defined as an accredited degree program which is offered on various 
campuses throughout the state. It also allows students to transfer from one location to 
another, continuing to work towards their degree without interruption or without having 
to take additional course work to meet degree requirements. The Institute is developing 
all accredited programs as complete packages which much be accepted in their entirety 
by participating campuses. 

The issues involved in developing such programs include: 

I. UC Campuses: The relationship between UC-Riverside and the Institute is 
unique. No other major university, to the Institute's knowledge, participates 
in a program with a totally separate entity. :Yiost universities require that 
programs operate under their control. Because of the uniqueness of this 
program on the UC-Riverside campus. it is uncertain if it can be replicated on 
the other eight UC campuses. Theoretically, the programs being developed at 
UC-Riverside will be complete packages that could be located on any other UC 
campus. 

2. CSU Campuses: Due to each campus' autonomy it will be necessary to 

separately gain the interest of each campus' President. If the campus accepts 
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the program. no problems are anticipated in its accepting the uniform curricula 
package. 

3. Community Colleges: Because of these campuses' significant autonomy, it 
will be essential for the Institute to ensure that complete curricula packages are 
in place and required to be accepted in their entirety by participating campuses. 

FUNDING 

Although the Legislature partially funds the Institute by appropriation, to date these 
appropriations provide its total fmancial suppon. It is intended that additional funding be 
sought from the state college and university systems, private colleges and universities, 
foundations, the federal government, and other sources deemed appropriate to the 
Institute's Board of Trustees. 

STATIJS 

Prior to the Presley Institute's inception, no coordinated, uniform research. training and 
educational program existed to meet the specific needs of corrections. 

The Institute faces two significant challenges in the areas of funding and staffing. The 
Institute receives partial funding from the state budget and is expected to develop other 
funding sources. Due to the Institute's limited budget, there appears to be insufficient 
dollars to staff a productive funding development program. 

Funding and staffing limitations also have resulted in the Institute's inability to meet the 
established goals within the specified time frame. The Institute's budget has not been 
increased in the past three years. Without additional funding, the Institute may continue 
to have difficulty meeting goals and objectives. 

These funding and staffing challenges have also affected the Institute's operation. At the 
Board's direction, the fust area of focus was a Task Analysis to review all job 
classifications within the Department of Corrections and the Youth Authority. Both 
correctional systems assisted the Institute in this project. Choices will have to be made 
with respect to which classifications will ultimately be included in the project. The 
original intent of reviewing ail classifications is being modified to only those 
classifications deemed necessary. · 

Closely associated with the funding limitations are staffing constraints. Concern about 
staffing limitations led to the development of the three divisions of purpose (Education, 
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Research and Career Path) within the Institute to ensure that none was forgotten. The 
only staff to manage these functional divisions is the director and the Institute secretary. 

There is concern that there will be insufficient funding with which to develop the most 
critical training needs. Both the Institute and corrections see this as a priority over the 
goal to develop accredited degree programs. Although there is a recognized need for 
training within both correctional systems, the Institute maintains that it is still imponant 
to devote some time and energy on the statute's mandate to develop postsecondary 
educational programs. To this end, the Institute is working successfully with a local 
community college and state university to develop accredited educational degree programs. 
The Institute is also working with UC-Riverside to implement a master's degree program 
for corrections, anticipated to begin in Fall, 1991. If this endeavor proves to be as 
successful as anticipated, the Institute will continue working with the UC-Riverside 
campus' Graduate School of Management to develop a doctorate program. A statewide 
consortium is eventually envisioned that involves all 9 UC campuses. 20 CSU campuses 
and 106 community colleges. Very little work has occurred in the area of research. What 
research that is currently being done is occurring within the two correctional systems; 
however, the Institute has targeted the research function for emphasis this fiscal year. 
Several research topics have been proposed and at least one major research oroject is 
envisioned. The specific area of concentration has not yet been seiected. Additionally, 
the Institute will require significant funding increases if complex research projects are to 
continue to be undertaken in the corning fiscal year, 1991-92. 

To achieve the statute's clearinghouse mandate, a major library will have to be 
established. The Institute has embarked upon this project. dividing it into two disunct 
categories: 

l. Acquisition of major published studies in correcuons. A portion of the 
Institute's budget has been expended on the acquisition of books. periodicals. 
and other published documents in the corrections tield. 

2. Acquisition of unpublished corrections materials. This includes materials that 
have been written by both corrections systems' personnel. as well as out-of­
print corrections-related documents that have been donated to the Institute by 
organizations that are no longer in service. The Institute's goal is to acquire 
a complete as possible collection of major unpublished and out-of-print 
corrections materials for inclusion in the library. 

This initial beginning of the Presley Institute library is physically housed in the UC­
Riverside library, identified as a special collection. It is located in an unrestricted area, 
however, to permit wider access by all persons interested in corrections materials. The 
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Institute anticipates that.. the library will require many years to complete. It will also 
require significant funding and staffing allocations in order to become a meaningful 
resource library. 

The Presley Institute is still working to meet all the mandates as set forth by statute. 

A REVIEW OF THE COMMISSION ON POST 

Many of the goals and mandates of the Presley Institute, established for corrections, have 
already been accomplished by the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
(hereinafter referred to as POSn for the field of law enforcement. Accordingly, it is 
pertinent to review the Conunission on POST: particularly, those areas which resemble 
some of the functions within the Presley Institute. 

AUTHORITY AND PURPOSE 

The Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) was established in 1959 
by statute. This statute is included in the California Penal Code under Title 4 which 
addresses the Standards and Training of Local Law Enforcement Officers. Chapter I, 
Articles 1 through 4, Sections 13500 through 13542. specifically outlines the 
Commission's parameters . 

Section 13500 of this statute establishes a twelve-member Commission who are appointed 
by the Governor, in consultation with the Attorney General and with the advice and 
consent of the Senate. 

The Commission's responsibilities include: 

l. Adopting and amending rules that establish minimum recruitment standards 
relating to physical. mental. and moral fitness for local peace officers. 

2. Adopting and amending rules that establish minimum training standards for 
certain local and state peace officers. 

3. Conducting research on job-related educational and selection standards. 
including vision. hearing, physical ability and emotional stability. 

4. Adopting and amending rules that establish minimum recruitment and training 
standards for public safety dispatchers . 
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5. Establishing a certification program for local peace officers and the California • 
Highway Patrol among others. 

6. Monitoring of participating agencies to ensure that they are in compliance with 
established recruitment and training standards. 

7. Providing counseling services, upon request. to local jurisdictions for the 
purpose of improving the administration, management or operations of an 
agency. 

8. Allocating state aid to eligible agencies for reimbursement of training expenses. 

9. Conducting feasibility studies for the Legislature to determine if requesting 
persons should obtain peace officer status based on current and proposed duties 
and responsibilities. 

ORGANIZATION 

Regulation 

The Commission is a twelve-member governing body. Its composition includes eleven • 
members appointed by the Governor: 

1. Two members at the level of sheriff or chief. or a police officer or deputy 
sheriff. or any combination thereof . 

..., Three members at the level of sheriff or chief. nominated by their peers. 

3. One peace officer member at the rank of sergeant or below with a minimum 
of five years' experience as a deputy sheriff or city police officer. 

-+. One member who is an elected officer or chief administrative officer of a 
county. 

5. One member who is an elected officer or chief administrative officer of a city. 

6. Two public members who are not peace officers. 

7. One member who is an educator or trainer in the field of criminal justice . 
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The Attorney General is an ex officio member of the Commission. The Commission 
annually selects a chainnan and a vice chairman from among its members. Meetings are 
currently held quarterly in January, April, July, and November. Meetings alternate 
between northern and southern California. 

Structure 

The staff of the Commission consists of an Executive Director and eight service bureaus. 
These bureaus include Administrative Services, Center for Leadership Development, 
Compliance and Certificate Services, Information Services, Management Counseling 
Services, Standards and Evaluation Services, Training Delivery Services, and Training 
Program Services. 

Affiliation 

A key element in the creation of the Commission was to increase law enforcement's 
professionalism. The Commission has worked extensively with law enforcement to 
determine training needs and then develop courses. The Commission contracts with 
various training presenters to provide relevant courses based on these identified needs. 
Presenters may be universities, colleges, or private institutions. The Commission certifies 
courses to ensure course content, cost effectiveness, and quality control. Universities or 
colleges may independently provide credit to participants. However, the Commission's 
relationship with such institutions is strictly through course certification, not accreditation. 

One exception is the Law Enforcement Command College program. The Command 
College is a series of courses offered by the Commission over a two year period of time. 
The program is designed to give law enforcement leaders a perspective on issues facing 
the future of the profession. Attendance is limited to law enforcement managers and 
executives who have obtained the rank of lieutenant or above. Command College 
participants are now eligible to receive credits from the California State Polytechnic 
University in Pomona towards a master's degree. The curriculum and instrUctors are 
controlled by POST. 

PROGRAMS 

Participation 

Eligible local law enforcement agencies participate in the POST program as defined in 
Penal Code Sections 13507 and 13510. Additionally, 13510.1, which addresses certificate 
requirements, extends this specific eligibility to the California Highway Patrol. 
Traditionally, agencies not covered by the statute sought legislative bills to allow 
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participation in the program. Penal Code Section 13526. effective January 1990, prohibits 
participation in the POST program to any local government agency unless that agency was 
eligible to receive funding as of December 31, 1989. 

Research 

The Commission's experience with research has mainly focused in the following areas: 

1. The Command College: One of the goals of the College is to provide specific 
contributions to the body of knowledge and practice of law enforcemenL The 
last six months of the two year program are devoted to preparing an 
independent study project to look at an issue which may effect the future of 
law enforcement. After its completion and acceptance, the independent study 
project is copyrighted and placed in the POST library for distribution to law 
enforcement practitioners and trainers. 

2. Management Counseling Services: Under Section 13513 of the Penal Code, 
the Commission provides counseling services to local jurisdictions upon their 
request. The counseling service includes assisting agencies by researching and 
implementing new practices or techniques to improve the administration of the 

• 

department. Manuals, which address model organizational operanng standards, • 
are also prepared for diStribution. 

3. Law Enforcement Research Projects: The Commission has also conducted 
research on various law enforcement issues. Examples mclude the 
Commission's contribution to the historical Project STAR program. and its 
participation in IADLEST (the International Association of Directors of Law 
Enforcement Standards and Training). Project STAR involved a 
comprehensive study of roles. tasks, performance objectives. education, 
selection, recruiting, training and performance measurement of the six key 
police. judicial process and correctional positions in the criminal justice system. 
The final repon contains findings, conclusions and recommendations. 
lAD LEST is the association of directors of various POST commissions. It also 
includes criminal justice training and standards managers. consultants and 
directors. The Association is committed to improving law enforcement 
standards and training by focusing on peninent issues such as its current 
project to develop national driver training curriculum. 

4. The POST Library: The library assists the Commission and its staff in their 
research efforts to suppon the various missions previously described. This 
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library functions .as a clearinghouse of infonnation for law enforcement. It 
houses an extensare collection of national research projects. 

In addition to research, the Commission has advanced law enforcement training programs 
which include among others:_ 

1. The 80-hour Supervisory Course which is required to be completed within 12 
months of appcinanent by every peace officer promoted. appointed or 
transferred to a fi.r_st-level supervisory position . 

. 1 

2. The 192-hour SuPervisory Leadership Institute which is offered to fust level 
law enforcement supervisors, who typically are sergeants. 

3. The 80-hour Management Course which is required to be completed within 12 
months of appoinanent by every peace officer promoted. appointed or 
transferred to a middle management position. 

4. The 80-hour Executive Development Course which is designed for department 
heads and their executive staff positions. The course is optional. 

5. The Institute of Criminal Investigation consists of a core course of 84 hours of 
instruction in all generic functions of any investigation; one of thirteen 
foundational specialty courses sucn as sex crimes, robbery, or homicide; and, 
a minimum of three elective courses out of sixty-four choices. Completion of 
all three phases leads to a Certificate of Completion of the Institute. 

FUNDING 

The functions of the Commission are funded by the Peace Officer Training Fund. created 
under Penal Code Section 13520. The funding source is penalty assessments levied on 
fines for traffic and criminal offenses as defined in Penal Code Section 1464. 

STATUS 

After almost 31 years in existence. the Commission nas a well established organizational 
saucture for handling its responsibilities as outlined in Penal Code Sections 13500 through 
13542. 

POST continually seeks the cooperation of public higher education systems in presenting 
training and education programs that will enhance law enforcement's effectiveness . 
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Additionally, the Conunission itself has facilitated the development and implementation • 
of the Command College which has been recognized for its academic achievements. 

In addition to reviewing the Commission on POST in studying the feasibility of an 
Advanced Command Police Academy, it is also necessary to assess whether an 
educational degree program already exists that meets the concept's basic parameters. The 
next section of this study focuses on the two major statewide academic institutions. the 
University of California and the California State University. 

CURRENT STATEWIDE LAW ENFORCEMENT ACADEMIC PROGRAMS 

THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA SYSTEM 

The University of California has nine campuses located throughout the State of California. 
and is the only public university within the State of California that offers doctoral degrees. 
In addition to state-supponed degree programs. the University offers self-supporting 
extension programs: however. these programs do not culminate in degrees. In order to 
t:am a degree within this system. students must be enrolled in one of the undergraduate 
or graduate degree programs on one of the nine campuses. 

· UC is a major research university with predominate emphasis in liberal arts education at 
the undergraduate level. Those students interested in a career in law enforcement, just as 
students in other career paths. take curricula in one of the social sciences such as social 
ecology (panicularly in the area of criminology, law and society), political science. 
psychology, and sociology. Almost all professional career degrees within the UC are 
offered only at the graduate level. in such forms as Ed.D. M.D .. M.B.A .. and M.AJ. The 
Ph.D. is a research degree with curricula geared to that end. 

Although the University did. up to almost twenty years ago. offer the doctorate in 
criminology through the Depanment of Criminology at UC-Berkeley. the only appropriate 
professional degree for people in law enforcement at the present time is the M.B.A. 
However. many command level police administrators throughout the country have 
considered the research-oriented Ph.D. degree as a desired end and have achieved it; 
however. none. or vinually none. have been conferred at UC. 

UC-Davis also established a Center on Administration of Criminal Justice .. -\!though the 
program has not been formally dissolved. it is currently inactive. The Ct:nter·s director 
has focused in other areas of interest since program funding has been a problem. 
However. he expressed personal interest in the Academy concept. 
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Today, UC-Irvine is the only UC campus with a program offering law enforcement related 
educational degree curricula. This campus, through the Program in Social Ecology, Area 
of Criminology, Law and Society offers a full range of degrees appropriate for people in 
law enforcement, including the B.A., M.A., and Ph.D. The M.A. and Ph.D. are designare4 
in Social Ecology with a concentration in Criminology, but there is now in motion a 
request to offer the Ph.D. in Criminology. This motion is expected to be approved by the 
end of the 1990-91 academic year. 

There is considerable interest at the UC-Irvine campus in the Advanced Command Police 
Academy concept. There is an aclalowledgement1hat formidable problems would. have 
to be overcome; however, such an academy is felt to have tremendous benefit to .tbe.law 
enforcement profession, offering a model that could be used throughout this country. 

Irvine's chairman of the Criminology, Law and Society concentration has expressed an 
interest in providing the necessary faculty link to develop the Academy program 
throughout the State of California. There· are-two possible alternatives for presentation. 
including: 

1. Joint Doctoral Program with the CSU: Selection of this option would result 
in UC-conferred degrees; however, much of the course work can be taken on 
the CSU campus where the joint program is offered. Precedence has already 
been set in this inter-systems relationship. One of the most recent examples 
of this alternative is the Doctorate in Education program that is currently being 
developed between UC-Davis and CSU-Fresno. 

This option focuses on doctoral degrees which UC confers; however, masters' 
degrees could also be included to: 

a. be conferred solely by UC; or, 

b. to be conferred by the CSU, as well as UC. 

2. Master and Doctorate Degrees Conferred Solely by the UC: This alternative 
focuses on UC solely conferring advanced educational degrees for the 
Academy. 

Independent of any option that could be selected, the UC-Irvine campus could initially 
develop the advanced degree programs for replication throughout the state. Various 
delivery systems could be utilized for presenting degree programs at sites other than the 
UC campuses. There are advantages and disadvantages to offering both master and 
doctorate degrees solely through UC. They include: 
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2. 

Advantages 

a. UC offers a combination of graduate degree programs: 

(1) Master/doctoral programs wherein the candidate is simultaneously 
admitted to both programs, progressing through the master's 
directly into the doctoral program. 

(2) Doctoral/master's programs wherein the participant bypasses the 
master's degree and works directly on the doctorate. 

(3) Master's degree programs wherein the candidate enrolls in a 
master's degree program only. Two primary benet1ts of this 
option: 

(a) Participants may wish to pursue a master's degree only. 

(b) Participants may not initially be accepted into a doctoral 
program by UC and through their master's degree course work 
become eligible to enter such a program. 

b. There is more likelihood of unifonnity and continuity with one 
university system managing the advanced educational degree program. 

Disadvantages 

a. UC requires that candidates enroll in the attended campus· state­
supponed degree program. meeting that campus· s Jdmissions 
requirements. This may pose more difficult academic and other 
requirements for admittance than other types of degree programs such 
as the CSU's extension degree programs. 

b. UC doctoral programs require that students do most of their course 
work on the campus conferring the degree which may pose a hardship 
on both the candidates and their agencies. 

c. UC. with eight general campus locations. could potentially be 
geographically less accessible than the CSU's twenty-campus system. 

Overall. the most significant challenge to institute a UC- statewide law enforcement 
Jdvanced degree program may be control of program curricula. The University of 
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California's organizational structure requires its Academic Senate to approve the content 
of all program. cmricula..._ Despite the curricula content challenge, there is significant 
interest at the UC-Irvine Campus in developing the Advanced Command Police Academy 
concept.. 

THE CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM 

Another possibility for.-advana-4 law enforcement degree programs exists within the 
California State :University System which has twenty campuses located throughout the 
State of California. Many of these campuses offer degree programs in law enfmw•cnt­
related fields •. There are-two primaiy types of degree programs within the CSU system; 
academic programs which are state supported and extended or continuing educational 
degree programs which do not receive state funding. The CSU campuses offering 
advanced degrees in law enforcement-related areas include: 

1. Fresno: Master's degree. in criminology with a concentration in law 
enforcement or corrections. 

2. Long Beach: Master's degree in criminal justice administration. 

3. Los Angeles: Master's degree in criminal justice administration . 

4. Sacramento: Master's degree in forensic science with a concentration in 
criminalistics; master's degree in criminal justice administration. 

5. San Bernardino: Master's degree in criminal justice administration. 

6. San Diego: Master's degree in Sociology with a concentration in criminology. 

7. San Jose: Master's degree in criminal justice administration; master's degree 
Sociology with a concentration in criminology. 

These campuses' advanced degree programs are autonomous from each other. Although 
some of their course work may coincide, a uniformity of curricula does not exist wherein 
participants in one program could transfer to another campus' program without having to 
meet the new campus' degree requirements. Such transfers may involve an interruption 
in the original program and the necessity of taking additional course work to meet the new 
campus' degree requirements. It is the policy of the California State University that at 
least twenty-one semester units be completed in residence at the campus awarding the 
master's degree . 
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It may be more feasible to develop and implement an advanced law enforcement 
educational degree program througn CSU campus Divisions of Extended/Continuing 
Education. Extended education frequently develops new certificate and degree programs 
to meet the needs of professionals who are continuing their postsecondary education while 
simultaneously working. Many CSU campuses currently offer master degrees througn 
extended educauonal degree programs. 

The CSU has also, on occasion, converted an extended educational degree program to a 
state-supported program, thereby lowering the cost to students. The primary benefit in 
offering Advanced Command Police Academy degree programs as a state-supported 
program is tile significant cost savings to the students. It seems unlikely that a degree 
program could be offered on all twenty State University campuses because some locations 
may not wish to participate: others may lack the population concentration necessary to 
carry such a program: or, they may not meet system policies on program distribution. 
Extended educational degree program administrators are particularly concerned about 
enrollment since such programs which are not state supported. must be t1nancially self­
supporting. To mitigate this limitation, a degree program could be limited to campuses 
in locations where the population concentration is sufficient to make the program cost 
effective. 

• 

Alternative delivery systems could also be employed at the less populated campuses. The • 
CSU has developed extensive alternative delivery systems. four primary systems are 
currently used to offer complete bachelor and master degree programs on various CSU 
campuses. They include: 

I. Satellite broadcasts: Currently, all community colleges have satellite dishes 
and the CSU presents some programs at various community colleges. This 
delivery system is pervasive throughout the state. offering significant potential 
as a delivery method for advanced degree educational programs for remote. 
rural areas. 

" ITFS <InstrUctional Television Fixed Service): This delivery system is 
basically a closed circuit television process: however. it can be tied into local 
cable television companies. This delivery system is limited by: 

a. the FCC application process, and: 

b. line of sight problems wherein there can be no obstrUction between the 
sender and receiver or an expensive relay system must be provided . 
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3. Video Tape Delivery Service: This training delivery involves video taping 
original broadcasts and delivering them to locations that do not have satellite 
or ITFS capability. 

4. Audio Based Teleconferencing: This delivery system essentially offers audio 
programs; however, it can. be augmented with visual capability. 

Specially developed printed instructional materials can be used to supplement each of 
these delivery modes. Conceptually, a lead campus could develop one or more alternative 
delivery systems for the more remote areas. 

By virtue of the CSU's current system. an advanced degree program offered through this 
system would be limited to master's degrees; the CSU is unable to offer doctorate 
programs. 

Individuals. within the CSU, particulary those working with extended educational degree 
programs, have expressed an interest in developing a program such as an the Advanced 
Command Police Academy. They are prepared to survey the campuses to ascertain 
specific interest. 

ACADEMIC PROGRAMS SUMMARY 

The Commission's review of both major public university systems indicate that neither 
currently have a uniform educational program in the law enforcement field which would 
permit participants to transfer from one program to another without interfering with or in 
some way modifying the original program. Additionally, only one advanced degree, law 
enforcement-related program currently exists within the UC and its degrees are not strictly 
law enforcement oriented. In the California State University system. such programs exist 
within seven of the twenty campuses. However, none of these degree programs offer a 
curricula such as that envisioned by the Legislature where a student could learn law 
enforcement operational issues. 

The results of this study indicate that an Advanced Command Police Academy is feasible 
within both of these systems. There is interest in participating in the development of a 
uniform curricula for advanced educational degrees in the law enforcement field. The 
University of California-Irvine Criminology Chairman has indicated considerable interest 
in providing the faculty link with system administrators for developing such a concept. 

Such a program could be more readily developed under an extended or continuing 
education program concept because of more flexible rules governing the establishment of 
new curriculum. However, at the point doctoral programs are included in the Academy 
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presentations, there may be a requirement for participants to enroll in the conferring • 
campus' state supported degree program. 

A law enforcement advanced degree program could be replicated on various campuses 
throughout both systems. Using alternative delivery systems, they could be offerea :n 
vinually all community college campuses and numerous locations throughout the st:..te, 
including, but not limited to, law enforcement agencies themselves, public libraries, and 
other central locations. 

ANALYSIS 

illSTORY 

The need for highly educated law enforcement personnel was recognized as early as 1931 
in the Wickersham Commission Repon.1 0. W. Wilson's book, Police Administration. 
first printed in 1950, focused on the premise that if law enforcement was to 
professionalize, superior personnel must be developed to carr'y out future planning and 
direction.2 In the aftermath of significant riots and other civil disorders which occt:rred 
during the early 1960's, law enforcement practices were ciosely scrutinized. Within a 
seven-year period four separate national commissions called for the development of higher 
educational standards for criminal justice personnel. One, the President's Commission on • 

· Law Enforcement and Administration of Justice, created in 1965, issued a repon in 1967 
which stated that the quality of police services would not significantly improve until 
higher educational requirements were established for its personnel. The Commission's 
examination of current educational programs found them to be mostly vocational in nature. 
The Commission stated that these programs could not substitute for a liberal arts education 
and academic credit should not be given for completion of them. 

The major impetus for the expansion of criminal justice and criminology degree programs 
in American colleges and universities was ·he passage of the Omnibus Crime Control and 
Safe Streets Act of 1968.3 That legislat;Jn created the Law Enforcement Assistance 

1U.S. President's Commission on Law Enforcement and Administration of Justice. 
Task Force Repon: The Police. Washington D.C.: USGPO, 1967. p. 126. 

'O. W. Wilson and R. C. McLaren. Police Administration. 4th ed. ~ew York: 
\1cGraw-Hill. 1977. p. 306. 

3Charles Weirman and William G. Archambeault, "Assessing the Effects of LEAA 
Demise on Criminal Justice Higher Education." Journal of Criminal Justice. Vol. 11. 
USA: Pergamon Press, p. 549. • 
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• 
Administration (LEAA) as the Federal Government's major effon in the fight against 
crime. One of LEAA' s programs was the Law Enforcement Educational Program (LEEP) 
which began operation in 1969, providing millions of dollars in research and 
project/program funding. With the creation of LEAA and LEEP, criminal justice higher 
education degree programs literally exploded. Colleges and universities began to develop 
postsecondary degree programs. Most of the student participants were in-service::law 
enforcement personnel. Many of those that received degrees through LEEP are-now 
reaching retirement age. 

By April, 1982, the era of LEA.A and LEEP funding had come to an end. However, 
during this time period, prominent academics in the law enforcement field began· to 
publish books on management practices. For example, the International City Management 
Association in its 1971 publication, Municipal Police Administration. advocated that in 
professionalizing law enforcement, the higher an officer was in rank. the more critical the 
need to possess higher educational aims and to acquiie abstract knowledge.' Although 
there was some controversy surrounding the value of higher education, manrlaw· 
enforcement administrators believed higher education's benefits outweighed the negative 
factors associated with it.5 Such educational proponents recognized that the skills needed 
in higher-level police positions differed from the skills needed for line positions. These 
administrators felt that higher education was an important ingredient in the shapiitg of new 
law enforcement executives. 

• A number of specialiu:d programs such as the Commission on POST's Command College 
(created in 1983) were developed to address these needs. In 1987, G. W. Lynch described 
these programs as including various priorities such as upgrading supervisory and 
management skills, sharpening analytical and critical abilities, and broadening perspectives 
and visions through the exploration of social sciences and humanities. He also felt that 
these programs interfaced practical police training with pure scholastic endeavors.6 

• 

Even though these specialiu:d programs helped command level law enforcement 
administrators develop the skills to lead a police organization, a 1989 study conducted by 
the Police Executive Research Forum with the suppon of the Ford Foundation recogniu:d 

4George D. Eastman (editor), Municipal Police Administration. Washington, D.C.: 
International City Manager's Association, 1971, p. 72. 

5R. J. Fischer, "Is Education Really an Alternative? The End of a Long Controversy." 
Journal of Police Science and Administration, Vol. 9, No. 3:313-316, p.58. 

6G. W. Lynch, "A Police Command College." In R. Muraskin. The Future of 
Criminal Justice Education. Brookeville, N.Y.: Criminal Justice Institute. 1987, p. 56 . 
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that these programs did not replace the necessity of comprehensive study and research • 
awareness found in graduate programs at institutions of higher learning.' The Forum 
found that specific graduate programs that address the unique requirements of the police 
command role must be developed. A top priority in such curricula development is the 
recognition that contemporary command personnel are not simply police officers who 
command; they are executives in complex. resource-intensive organizations.8 

NEEDS ASSESSMENT 

Despite the tremendous strides that have been made in the State of California in 
professionalizing law enforcement through the years, a program does not exist at any 
educational level (bachelor, master or doctorate) at this time which meets the Advanced 
Command Police Academy concept. Neither the University of California nor the 
California State University systems have a uniform educational program in the law 
enforcement field which would permit participants to transfer from one program to another 
without interfering with or in some way modifying the original program. Additionally, 
since the demise of the LEAAILEEP programs, there has been no concened effon to 
develop and financially provide for higher degree educational programs for law 
ent'orcemenL Educators such as Charles Weirman and William Archambeault predict that 
ultimately the education of law enforcement personnel will depend on the public's value 
for and the government's willingness to financially invest and encourage higher education 
among members of this profession.9 Thus, there appears to be a need for both 
undergraduate and advanced degree educational programs that would facilitate obtaining 
bachelor, master and doctorate degrees where students can receive the same curriculum 
throughout the State. 

An outgrowth of such a program would be an increase in the development of a uniform 
body of knowledge that would enhance an exchange of information or ideas through 
independent research and the thesis process. 

Today, approximately 68.606 sworn peace officers work in the law enforcement field in 
the State of California. They are employed by 569 law enforcemem agencies. These 
agencies range in size from over 8.000 officers to very small depanments of fewer than 

David L. Caner. Allen D. Sapp and Dane! W. Stephens. The State of Police 
Education: Policv Direction for the 21st Century. Washington. D.C.: Police Executive 
Research Forum. 1989, pp. 16-18. 

srbid., p. 18. 

90p.Cit., Weirman and Archambeault, p. 561. 
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five officers. Additioually, the" 1990-preliminary census. results indicate- that thtS""' of 
California has.. significantly in<nased: in· population-durin~ the-past ten y~ This 
population increase may translate into additional law enforcement needs- Law 
enforcement is a large and growing field which could benefit from a unifomr law 
enforcement educational degRe"progriiiD.: · · 

-

The need for a uniform. advanced law enforcement degree program can also bcHneasmed 
by-e the Cornmjssion on POST's requestS fonJU!nagen!!Cftt COIDllll'lling services:;,_Tiiiesc 
requests often involve assessment of existing openti.onal programs,lJI'Ojection of iMfiiig 
and equipment for the future, as._.well as. analysi&. of al!cmarives in -every phase-of law 
enforcement operations which is the thrust of the type of course that the LegJ•tnre 
envisions. This on-going program also ernphasires the needs of command level police 
administrators. Such a program could provide .an. opponunity for law enforcement 
administrators to seek postsecondary advanced degrees, which would improve theiubility 
to administer today's complex departments and the even more complex·depanmcDtof tha 
future. It could also provide a clearing house where law enfOicement administwmi:COuid 
obtain copies of relevant research to assist with improving their departmental operations. 

In reviewing the Presley Institute, the Commission on POST, and the State's two major 
public university and college systems in assessing the feasibility of creating an Advanced 
Command Police Academy, the Commission on POST's analysis reveals that: 

1. Many of the mandates of the Presley Institute (established for corrections) have 
already been accomplished through the years for law enforcement. 

a. POST has continued to actively research issues of interest to law 
enforcement, through both its regular activities and through the Command 
College. 

b. The POST library contains one of the most complete reference sources of 
law enforcement articles, books and manuscripts in existence. 

c. POST regularly conducts seminars where experts are brought together from 
various fields for the purpose of assisting the conduct of local law 
enforcement. 

2. There is no uniform curriculum throughout the state in either the CSU or UC 
systems where peace officers can receive a degree in law enforcement that is 
oriented toward managing a department . 
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Accordingly, there appears to be a need for the CSU and UC systems to • 
develop a uniform educational degree program for law enforcement. including 
bachelor, master, and doctorate degrees. 

a. UC-Irvine has expressed considerable interest in developing a uniform law 
enforcement educational degree program. 

b. 'Ibis campus has the ability to develop and establish uniform curriculum 
for various undergraduate and graduate degree programs; first on its own 
campus, and then; throughout the state. 

c. UC-Irvine could also develop and offer alternative delivery systems such 
as satellite broadcasts and teleconferencing to enhance the number of 
locations where educational degree programs could be offered throughout 
the state. 

d. The Commission on POST could act as curriculum consultant in the 
development of such degree programs. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

Because this analysis reveals that there is a need for a uniform law enforcement degree 
program, the Commission recommends: 

l. Legislation be authored and enacted to authorize the creation of a law 
enforcement educational degree program that is uniform throughout the state. 

2. POST be identified as the organization interfacing with the CSU and UC 
systems in its development and operation. 

Such a uniform educational degree program could offer a curriculum where command 
level law enforcement administrators have the opportunity to research and learn about law 
enforcement operational issues that would assist them in managing their complex, 
resource-intensive organizations--organizations which are sure to get more complex in the 
future. 
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UCR I CSU-SB I RCC 
ACADE~CCONSOR~ 

State & 1. OPERATIONAL NEEDS 
Local ARTICULATE 2. POLICY PROBLEMS 

Corrections 3. TRAINING NEEDS 
4. RESEARCH NEEDS 
S. EDUCATIONAL NEEDS 

LEGISLATUREt-

PRESLEY INSTITUTE 
(INFRASTRUCTURE) 

ACADE~CCONSORTUrnM 

UCR I CSU-SB I RCC 

EXPAND TO INCLUDE 

9 •• UC CAMPUSES 
20 •• CSU CAMPUSES 
106 •• CC CAMPUSES 

AREAS OF CONCENTRATION: 

LAW, MEDICINE, NURSING, 
ENGINEERING, COMPUTER SCIENCE, 
ARCHITECTURE, MANAGEMENT, 
EDUCATION etc. 
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WILL RESPOND 'I'HROUGH 

1. CONSULTATION 
2. TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE 
3. DEMONSTRATION PROJECTS 
4. SPECIAL TRAINING SEMINARS 
S. EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS 
6. INTERNSIUPS 
7. RESEARCH SERVICES 
8. EXECUTIVE IN RESIDENCE PROGRAM 
9. FACULTY/PROF. EXCHANGE 
10. SABBATICALS 
11. WARDEN/SUPT. MENTORING PROGRAM 
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~----' . 
' : ~ Decision Requested 

In lila space provided beloW, briefly -.:nbe lhe ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, ana RECOMMENDA nON. Use aaailional :;haets if roquimd. 

ISSUE 

Should the Commission approve (1) revisions to the Executive Development 
Course, (2) extend the S9/90 FY contract for Executive Development 
Course presentations with $62,490 to provide for current year 
developmental, evaluation, and presentation costs, and (3) approve a new 
contract in an amount not to exceed $35,000 to provide overall funding 
for one pilot and two additional presentations. 

BACKGROUND 

The Executive Development Course is optional training for law 
enforcement department heads and executive staff positions, described in 
Section 1005(e) of the Regulations and in Commission Procedure D-5. The 
course has been presented since 1971. In 1973 and again in 19S2, an 
extensive review and evaluation of the program resulted in significant 
changes to upgrade the content of the course. In 19S2 the commission 
approved a strengthened curriculum that embraced five major subject 
areas: 

o Leadership and Management 
o organization Development 
o Legal Responsibilities 
o Communications 
o Contemporary Issues 

Since 19S2 the course has been presented without major revisions. 
Course content and quality have been monitored continuously by POST 
staff through on-site evaluations, meeting with Executive Development 
course instructors and presenter (Cal-Poly), review of course written 
evaluations, and interviews with graduates of the course. 

over a period of time, input from law enforcement executives suggested 
that the intensive format of the SO-hour course was a significant 
barrier to attendance by chief executives. At the April 19S9 Commission 
meeting, commissioners approved a change of format to allow the SO-hour 
course to be presented in split session: three seminars totalling SO 
hours to be completed within one year. 
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Implementation of the format change was delayed pending review of the • 
curriculum. During late 1989 and early 1990, staff worked with a 
committee representing course administration staff, law enforcement 
executives, and private consultants to examine the course and consider 
changes in context and instructional methods. The review was 
complemented by two one-day workshops involving approximately 60 police 
chiefs and sheriffs. 

ANALYSIS 

A fundamental conclusion reached after extensive evaluation was that the 
Executive Development Course should be modified to emphasize the 
development of skills believed crucial to success in the executives 
role. Consistent with change to skill development, it was concluded 
that the lecture format should be de-emphasized in favor of a 
facilitated workshop format with greater student involvement. Much of 
the current content of the Executive Development Course seems 
appropriate for retention, and the five major subject areas appear not 
to require change. 

POST contracted with private consultants to help develop a revised 
curriculum that would address the recommendations of the committee. The 
consultants were also directed to develop a structure that would present 
the SO-hour course in short blocks or modules to alleviate long periods 
of absence from work by executives in attendance. The following 
specific proposals were developed for consideration by the Commission. 

Sequencing of Instruction 

A significant finding in the evaluation process of the program was the 
existing course required too much time away from the job in one 
continuous time frame (two weeks). The recommendation is to break the 
program into three- and four-day seminars with a project to be completed 
by each student between seminars. It is recommended the revised program 
be presented in three phases as follows: 

o Phase I Executive as a Change Agent (four days) 

o Phase II Skills for Diagnosing and Implementing Change 
(three days) 

o Phase III Evaluating Change and Personal Planning 
(three days) 

Each phase would consist of workshop activities and individual action 
projects. The workshop activities for each phase would be arranged in 
several group sessions. Phases I, II, and III would be completed within 
a six-month time frame. 

Revised Curriculum Design 

• 

A significant portion of the law enforcement executive's time is spent • 
balancing the needs of the community served and the needs of the law 
enforcement organization serving that community. 



~~This reqtiires the executive to assume a dual role of leader and manager. 
Furthermore, to maintain an effective balance, the executive is often 
faced with facilitating changes in community perception,(external 
change) or within the agency (internal change). 

From this rationale, three primary topic areas were identified for the 
revised Executive Leadership course. These are: 

o The changing role of the leader/manager 
o Planning and implementing effective internal changes 
o Planning and implementing effective external changes 

These topics are addressed to a certain extent in other POST offerings. 
However, no other course or program focuses on change from the 
executive's perspective; nor, does any present program provide 
opportunities for the executive to develop leadership skills with peers 
in a practical or pragmatic environment. The recommended curriculum 
allows these important topics to be addressed from the executive's point 
of view. 

Appendix A contains detail of proposed content. 

Methods of Program Presentatiun 

The proposed content is most suited to a facilitated workshop approach • 

• 
The high level of experience and the job background of the target 

I audience also indicates more reception to a program which encourages 
active participation. 

• 

Therefore, the recommended methods of presentation include short concept 
presentations and demonstrations followed by discussion and group 
project assignments. These activities would be conducted as facilitated 
workshops. The workshop would be followed by individual assignments to 
apply the concepts and strategies covered. The project assignments will 
be used to help generalize the skills to real world use. These 
assignments will also reinforce the points made in the classroom 
instruction and will give the students the opportunity to practice what 
they have just learned. These assignments will also provide an 
indication as to whether the participants can apply the principles 
addressed outside the workshop environment. 

Instructor Selection 

The diverse yet related topics recommended would most capably be covered 
by a team of experts. Though they may be on-site individually on their 
instructional days, the instructional staff can best serve if they are 
part of a team that assures continuity throughout the course. This team 
would be guided and coordinated by a program leader, who would also 
serve as the on-site coordinator and would assist in breakout activities 
and facilitation of various activities • 

Instructors will be required to prepare presentations with the goal of 
imparting practical skill building. In addition, the instructor will be 
expected to incorporate case studies or examples relevant to leadership 
and management in the law enforcement area. Compensation for 



instructors will be based on existing POST Commission policy, and each 
will be evaluated on facilitation skills, experience, and background. ~ 

Funding Pilot Testing 

It is recommended that one pilot program be presented beginning in 
January 1991 using money remaining in the 89/90 FY Executive Development 
Course contract with Cal Poly-Pomona. It is recommended that the 1989-
90 contract be extended to allow Cal-Poly to present the pilot program, 
using the remaining funds ($62 
,490) which are still encumbered for the program. Those funds will 
cover the course revisions development costs - $12,500; the pilot 
evaluation costs- $6,000; and the actual presentation- $27,186; for a 
total of $45,686. The remaining $17,804 of the unspent balance, would 
be expended to help cover subsequent presentation costs. 

Presentations 

In addition to the pilot program, it is recommended that two regular 
presentations be scheduled for the remaining portion of fiscal year 
1990-91. The presentations will be staggered to allow the first phases 
of each presentation to begin during this fiscal year. The cost will be 
$23,736 per presentation. This includes direct costs for services -
$12,800; supplies - $1,000; equipment - $1,000; travel - $2,840; 
miscellaneous - $3,000; and indirect costs - $3,096 for administration 
of the program. It is recommended a sum not to exceed $35,000 be 
approved to contract with Cal-Poly Kellogg Foundation for two 
presentations of the Executive Leadership Course for fiscal year 1990-
91. The $35,000, plus available money in the 89/90 FY contract, will be 
sufficient to fund the program through this fiscal year. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Approve (1) revisions to the Executive Development Course; (2) extend 
the 89/90 FY contract with cal-Poly Pomona for Executive Development 
Course presentations with $62,490 to provide for current year 
developmental, evaluation, and presentation costs; and (3) approve new 
contract with Cal-Poly Pomona in the amount not to exceed $35,000 to 
provide overall funding for one pilot and two additional presentations. 

• 

• 
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APPENDIX A 

Phase I ~ Executive as Change Agent 

Phase I is designed to lay the conceptual framework for the rest 
of the program. The basic theories and interconnections will be 
presented and discussed. 

The context and need for change 
Life cycles of organizations 
A futuristic look at executive leadership 
The impact of the executive on change implementation 
Defining the executive's role and role model 
Law enforcement executive role models 
Ethics in the role of the executive 
The leader-manager balance for law enforcement 
executives 
Self assessment of role model type 
Organizational information/collection methods 
Community stakeholder analysis techniques 
Internal change strategies 
External change strategies 
Diagnostic techniques 
Develop written plan for action project for work 
between Phases I and II 

Phase II - Skills for Diagnosing and Implementing Change 

Phase II begins with a report from each participant on the 
findings from their data collection efforts. The focus of Phase 
II will be on developing skills which will assist the executive 
in diagnosing and planning the change strategy from the date they 
have collected in Phase I field work. 

Presentation of diagnostic summary 
Implementation skills overview 
Small group meeting skill building 
Negotiation skill building 
Planning and implementation techniques 
Peer group appraisal of implementation strategies 

Phase III ~ Evaluating Change and Personal Planning 

Phase III will begin with individual reports from the 
participants on their progress and findings from their individual 
action projects. The focus of these presentations will be on the 
planning completed for their change project. The presentations 
will be videotaped and later replayed for self-evaluation of 
presentation skills. Phase III will also continue the skill 
building effort begun in Phase II. Phase III will conclude with 



a visit back to examining the executive role and reviewing 
personal action plans. 

Project report presentations (videotaped)/peer 
evaluations 
Project report evaluations 
Effective presentation skills 
Videotaped feedback 
Personal action planning 

• 

• 

• 
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ISSUE 

Should the Commission authorize the issuance of a request for 
proposal (RFP) for the development of an interactive videodisc 
training program on First Aid for law enforcement at a cost not 
to exceed $350,000? 

BACKGROUND 

Penal Code Section 13518 requires most peace officers, except 
those whose duties are primarily clerical or administrative, to 
meet the training standards prescribed by the Emergency Medical 
Services Authority (EMS) for the administration of first aid and 
cardiopulmonary resuscitation. The Basic Course is required to 
contain this training, and periodic refresher training or 
appropriate testing as prescribed by EMS is also required. 

EMS regulations (Attachment A) specify that the initial course 
of instruction shall at a minimum consist of not less than 15 
hours in First Aid and six hours in Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation 
(CPR). The retraining course, which must be repeated once every 
three years, is required to be a minimum 12 hours. The 
retraining course consists of a review of the topics and 
demonstration of skills prescribed for the initial training. 
Appropriate retraining is required on those topics indicated 
necessary by the pretest, and passage of the final test is 
required. Testing in lieu of retraining is permitted under the 
law and EMS regulations. In addition to all of the topics 
included in standard first aid courses, EMS regulations for the 
training require the topics of Emergency Rescue and Transfer and 
First Aid for Obstetrical Emergencies. 

For the most part, the retraining requirement is satisfied by 
training internally presented by law enforcement agencies and 
occasionally made a subject within Advanced Officer Courses • 
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First Aid/CPR retraining is considered by law enforcement 
agencies a major training obligation that consumes considerable 
time and resources. Law enforcement trainers have repeatedly 
indicated that First Aid/CPR should be a high priority in POST's 
efforts to develop computer-based training. Computer-based 
training is ideally suited for conducting pretesting and then 
providing retraining on only those topics indicated deficient. A 
complete description of the benefits for using computer-based 
training is provided in Attachment B. 

POST has had some experience with developing computer-based 
interactive videodisc (IVD) training. The Commission has 
previously approved two computer-based training programs - both 
using the interactive videodisc. The PC 832 Interactive Course, 
completed in 1989, has shown positive results in initial 
evaluations. At the January 1990 meeting, the Commission 
approved a contract to develop an IVD program on driver training 
which continues to be under development. 

ANALYSIS 

currently, no computer-based training program on First Aid exists 
nor are there any directed at the specific needs of law 
enforcement. Even though first aid techniques used by law 
enforcement are the same as those for ordinary citizen first aid 
presented by the American Red Cross, the first aid training 
approved by EMS permits flexibility to emphasize and deemphasize 
certain topics to meet the specific needs of peace officers. In 
addition to the EMS required topics, it is envisioned the program 
would also include the POST-required topics of AIDS/Communicable 
Diseases, Portable Mask and Airway Training, and Differentiating 
Drug and Alcohol Intoxication With Other Medical Conditions. 

It is also proposed the IVD training program presents the 
cognitive aspects of administering cardiopulmonary resuscitation 
including providing video demonstrations. Skill testing for CPR 
would thus have to be conducted in the presence of an instructor 
or proctor but it is expected that the proposed IVD program would 
expedite the training/retraining process for CPR. A 
commercially available and patented IVD training and testing 
system for CPR, which already exists from Actronics, Inc. could 
be an add-on feature for those agencies that wish to dispense 
with the necessity for having an instructor present for CPR 
testing on a manikin. The extent to which students would have 
to physically demonstrate other first aid skills in the presence 
of an instructor would depend upon an evaluation of the program 
by POST and the EMS Authority. 

Although the primary use of an IVD program as described would be 
to satisfy the retraining requirement, it could also be used to 
conduct initial training as well. It is estimated that as many 
as 50,000 uniformed regular officers and 13,000 reserve officers 

2 



• 

• 

• 

could benefit • 

The proposed IVD program on First Aid For Law Enforcement 
would have the following benefits: 

0 Free up a great percentage of the existing formalized 
training time devoted for first aid training for other 
priority training needs. 

o The proposed program can be used without the necessity 
of having an instructor present for all of the 
instruction and most of the testing resulting in cost 
savings. 

0 The training/testing could occur at any hour or day of 
the week within individual law enforcement agencies 
resulting in cost savings. 

0 The training/testing for initial and retraining can be 
done in considerably less time resulting in cost 
savings. 

o The proposed program would eliminate existing redundant 
lecture/demonstrations. Officers could forgo 
retraining on lessons they can pass on the pre-test. 

0 The proposed program would provide a system for record­
keeping and documenting training of individual 
officers. 

o The proposed program would include random access to 
scenarios and test items thus preserving the integrity 
of the testing process and maintain the interest level 
of officers repeating the program in subsequent years. 

o With a proposed menu and student performance driven 
system, students can progress at their own rate. 

various levels of computer-based training exist ranging from the 
simple turn page of textural material to the most sophisticated -
interactive videodisc that employs the use of a laser disc to 
store and access graphics, audio and video. Selecting the right 
level of CBT technology is a complex decision that must consider 
the content or subject, desired student outcomes, intended 
audience including their receptivity and competency, available 
playback equipment, and available resources. Staff analysis and 
input from technical experts suggests that IVD is most ideally 
suited for First Aid. IVD technology will permit those existing 
users of the POST PC 832 Interactive Program to make use of the 
proposed First Aid for Law Enforcement Program. 

Previous IVD proposals submitted to the Commission have contained 
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recommended measures for POST to recover part of its development 
cos~s through royalties and marketing outside of California • 
This proposed program would likely have considerable market 
potential outside of California because of the generic nature of 
content and adherence to the techniques advocated by the 
American Red Cross and American Heart Associations. The program 
should also have high attraction to others because of it being 
segmented into approximately 20 lessons so that agencies and 
training institutions outside of California could selectively 
use the program. It is proposed that POST develop the training 
program at this time and not include a marketing or cost recovery 
mechanism as part of program development. This would serve to 
encourage potential vendors who are not involved in marketing to 
submit proposals for the development. A marketing/cost-recovery 
proposal would be designed for Commission consideration following 
development of the program. 

The cost for developing this program can vary considerably 
depending upon the treatment of the subject matter proposed by 
individual vendors and the extent to which video must be 
developed for the program. Experts have indicated the number of 
video disc sides needed for this program could vary from two to 
as many as four depending upon the treatment selected. It is 
proposed the RFP would require bidders to analyze the course 
curriculum and determine recommended treatment for each topic. 
Industry standards for developing IVD suggest the cost per video 
disc side is approximately $100,000. Therefore, the range of 
cost for this program is $200,000 to $400,000. However, there 
already exist considerable videos and films on the subject of 
first aid that could be used to reduce the need for further video 
development. It is unknown at this time as to what extent these 
can be used for the proposed program, but it would be an RFP 
requirement for bidders to conduct an analysis of these to 
determine what can be used and what additional video must be 
produced. To the extent that existing video/film can be used and 
usage rights secured, the above cost estimates can be reduced. 
It is recommended the RFP indicate that the cost will not exceed 
$350,000. 

Based upon this general description of the proposed IVD program 
and with Commission approval, it is recommended that a RFP be 
developed and distributed. Proposals would be evaluated and a 
recommended contractor.identified for Commission consideration at 
the April 1991 meeting. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Authorize the Executive Director to prepare and distribute a RFP 
for developing an IVD Training Program on First Aid for Law 
Enforcement at a cost not to exceed $350,000 and report back on 
the recommended developer by the April 1991 meeting • 
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TITLE !II PREHOSPlTA.L EMERGENCY MEDICAL SUVICES 

ATTACHMENT A 

s 100000 
( p. 30150.3) 

CHAPTER 1.3. F1RST AID STANDARDS FOR PUBUC SAFETY 
PERSONNEL 

Article 1. Definitions 
100005. Automatic Defibrillator. 

"Automatic Defibrillator" means an external defibrillator capable of cartUac 
rhythm analysis which will charge and deliver a shock after electronically 
detecting and assessing ventricular fibrillation or rapid ventricular tachycardia. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 17!17.10'1', Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
17!J7.SI, 17!J7.181 and 17!J7.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New ~eetion fllcd 11-30-87; operative 11&-30-87 (Register~, No. 49). For prior hlltory, 
ree Regilter fiT, No. 10. 

100006. Cardipulmonary Resuscitation. 
"Cardiopulmonary resuscitation" or "CPR" means establishing and maintain· 

ing an open airway, ensuring adequate respiration either spontaneously or by 
use of rescue breathing, and ensuring adequate circulation either spontaneous­
ly or by means of closed chest cardiac compression, according to standards 
promulgated by the American Heart As:lociation and/or the American Red 
Cross. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 17!17.1117, Health and SaFety Code. Reference: Sections 
17!J7.11:12 and 1797.1&1, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code . 
HISTORY• 

1. New section r.Ied 11-30-37; operative 12-»8'7 (Register ff7, No. 49). 

100001. F~ter. 
"Firefighter' means any regularly employed and paid officer, employee or 

member of a fue department or fire protection or fuefighting-agency of the 
State of CaW'omia, or any city, coun~. city and county, diStrict or other public 
or municipal corporation or political subdivision of California or any member 
of an emergency reserve unit of a volunteer fire department or fire protection 
district. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 179'7.10'1', Health and Safety Code. Refere~: Section 
17!J7.182, Health and Safety Code. 
HISTORY• 

1. New sectton rued ll..:JO.m; operative 11l-30-67 (Register~. No. 49). For prior history, 
see Repter ~. No. 10. 

100008. First Aid. 
"First aid" means the recognition of and immediate care for inJury or sudden 

illness, including medical emergencies, t?rior to the availability of medical care 
by licensed or certified health care professionala. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1797.1117, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Secl\ona 
171l1.181Ptel 1797.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New section Eiled ll..»-811 operative lll-30-87 (Register fiT, No. 49). 

10001». LiCe~ · 
"I.JfeguaJd' means any re~ly employed and paid officer, employee, or 

member of a public aquatic wety department or mArine safety agency of the 
State of CalifOrnia, or any city, county, city and county, district or other public 
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f 100010 PREHOSPITAL EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES TITLE 22 
(p, 30150.4) IR .. Ieter If. No. ~11•aa7) 

or municipal corporation or political subdivision of California. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1797.10'7, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Section 
1797.189, Health and SaEety Code. 
HlS'rORY: 

l. New section filed 11-30-8'7; operative 12-30-8'7 (Regiater tn, No. 49). For prior history, 
see Register tn, No. 10. 

100010. Local Accreditation. 
"Local Accreditation" or "Accreditation" or "Accredited to Practice" as used 

in this Chapter, means authorization by the local EMS Agency to_ practice 
defibrillation within its jurisdiction as specified in Section 100021 of this Chap· 
ter. Such accreditation documents that the individual has been oriented to tlie 
local EMS system, has a specific role in the EMS system, and has been trained 
to defibrillate. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1797.1(17, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
1797.511, 1797.74. 1797.176, 1797.178, 1797.1811, 1797.1&1, 1797.200, 179'7'.004, 1797.ao&, 
1797.lUO and 1797.114, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
Hl~ORY: 

1. New section filed 11-30-87; operative 12-30-8'7 (Register tn, No. 49). 

100011. Peace Officer. 
"Peace officer" means any city police officer, sheriff, deputy sheriff, peace 

officer member of the California State Police, peace officer member of the 
California Highway Patrol, marshal or deputy marshal or pollee officer of a 
district authorized by statute to maintain a police department or other peace 
officer required by law to complete the training specified in this Chapter. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1791.1(17, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Section 
179'7.183, Health and SaCety Code; and Se<:tion 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New section ftled U-3().87; operative 12-3().87 (Register ffl, No. 49). For prior hUtory, 
see Regllter ffl, No. 10. 

UlOOl!Z. Primarily Clerical or Administrative. 
"Primarily clerical or administrative" means the performance of clerical or 

administrative duties for ninety percent (90%) or more of the time worked 
within each pay period. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1797.1(17, Health and Safety Code. Rererence: Se<:tion.s 
1797.189 and 179'7.183, Health and Safety Code; and Se<:tion 13518, Penal Code. 
HlSI'ORY: 

1. New section ftled 11-30-87; operative 12-30-67 (Register fft, No. 49), 

100013. Qualified Instructor. 
"Qualified instructor" is a trained individual who shall be certified to teach 

first aid and/or CPR by the approving authority specified in Section 10<Xl26 of 
this Chapter. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 179'7.10'1, Health and SaCety Code. Referencet SectioPS 
179'7.18!1 IUld 17W.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORYt 

1. New seetloD ftledll·30-87; operative 12-30-87 (Reg!ster fft, No. 49). For prior IUatory, 
see Restster trr, No. 10. 
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TITLE 2i PREHOSPITAL EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES 
' IReolater u. No. ll-tz.ae71 

f 100018 
(p. 3030.5) 

IOOOi4. Regularly Employed. 
"Re~ly employed" means being ~ven wages, salary, or other remunera· 

tion for the perfonnance of those duties norm8lly carried out by lifeguards, 
firefighters, or peace officers. · 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 179'1'.1117, Health and Safety Code. Rererence: Sectiona 
179'1'.182 and 179'1'.183, Health and Safety Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New section filed 11.,30.8'7; operative 12-30-8'7 (Register 87, No. 49). 

100015. Semi-Automatic Defibrillator. 
"Semi-Automatic Defibrillator" means an external defibrillator capable of 

cardiac rhythm analysis which will charge and deliver a shock after eiectroni· 
cally detecting and assessing ventricular fibrillation or rapid ventricular tachy· 
cardia, but requires user interaction in order to deliver a shock. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 179'1'.1aT, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
179'1' .5I, 179'1'.182 and 179'1'.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORYs 

1. New section filed 11.,30.8'7; operative 1~ (Register87, No. 49). For prior history, 
see Register 87, No. 10. 

Article 2. General Training Provisions 
100016. A.Pplication and Scope. 

Except those whose duties are primarily clerical or administrative, the follow· 
ing resrillarly employed public safety personnel shall be trained to administer 
first aia, and cardiopUlmonary resuscitation, according to the standards set forth 
in this Chapter: · 

(a) lifeguard; 
(b) firefighter; 
(c) peace officer. 

NOTE: Authority cited: Section 179'1'.1117, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sectiona 
179'1'.1811 and 179'1'.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New section flied 11~; operative 1J.30.87 (Register 87, No. 49). 

100017. Training Prosrams In Operation. 
Training P.rograms in operation prior to the effective date of these regula· 

tions shall submit evidence of compliance with this Chapter to the appropriate 
approving authority as specified in Section 100026 of thi5 Chapter within six (6) 
months after the effectfve date of these regulations. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 119'7.107, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
179'1'.1811 and 119'7.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HI&TORYs 

1. New section flied ll-30-87;operattve 1~ (Reglster87,No. 49). For prior history, 
see Regilter 87, No. 10. . 

100018. Time lJmitation for Initial Trainin~ 
The initial traiuinf requiremenu stlecifted 111 this Chapter shall be satisfacto· 

rilY. completed withln one (1) year from the effective date of the individual's 
irutial em~c:ment and1 whenever poss!bl~1 prior to assumption of regular duty 
in one of personnel categories set form in Section 100016 o( thil Chapter . 
NOTEs Authority c:tteds Section 179'1'.laT, Health and Safety Code. Rcf'erenc:et Sections 
179'1'.181 and 1797.183, Health and Safety Code1 and Section 131118, Penal Code. 
HISTORYr 

1. New IMICtioD flied ll.:J0.87; operative 1z.ao.B7 (Regiller ~.No, 49), 
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Article 3, Training Standards 
100019. Scope of Course. 

(a) The initial course of instruction shall at a minimwn consist oE not less 
than fifteen (13) hours 1a first aid and six (6) houn in cardiopulmonary resusci­
tation. 

(b) The course of instruction shall include, but need not be limited to, the 
following scope of course which shall prepare personnel s~cified la Section 
100016 of this Chapter to recognize the injury or illness of the individual and 
render assistance: 

(1) Emergency action principles which describe the basic problems oE deci­
sion making in first aid· 

(2) First aid for medical emergencies, including sudden illnesses; 
(3) Cardiac and respiratory emergencies, including cardiac and/or respira­

tory failures in victims of all ages; 
(4) First aid for trawnatic injuries including wounds, and life threatening 

bleeding; 
(5) F'll'st aid for specific injuries, including care for specific ir\juries to differ­

ent parts of the body: 
(6) Bandaging inCluding materials and guidelines used in bandaging; 
(7) First ald for environmental emergencies including burns, heat and 

chemical burns, electrical emergencies ana exposure to radiation, or climatic 
changes; · 

(8) First aid for injuries to bones, muscles, and joints; 
(9) Emergency rescue and transfer; 
(10) First aid for obstetrical emergencies . 

NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1797.107, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
1797.18Z and 1797.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New section flleclll-.30-87; operative 12..30-87 (Regilter f!T, No. 49). For prior history, 
see Regilter f!T, No. 10. 

100020. Required Topics. 
The content of the training course shall Include at least the following topics 

and shall be skill-oriented: 
(a) Examination and assessment of the victim; 
(b) Orientation to the EMS System; 
(c) Suspected heart attack or stroke; 
(d) Fainting, convulsions, and/or suspected drug abuse; 
(e) Heat exhaustion, heat stroke, hypothermia and frost bite; 
(f) Mouth to mouth breathing and care for choking victims whether con· 

scious or uncorucious; 
(g) T~ of wounds and control of bleeding; 

~
h) Shock, and its causes, infection and closed wounds; 
i) Eye, face, scalJ!, jaw and ear injuries; 
) Injuries of the head, neck, back, trunk, arms and legs; 

(k) Exposure to toxic substances; · 

~
1) Bites and stings by snakes, marine liEe and insects; 
m) Bandaging techriigues, first aid kita and su!.B~:S' 
n) Determination of the severity of bums, lncl Srst, second, and third 

degree bums; · 
( o) Fractures, both open and closed, splinting, and care for fracture., sprains, 

strains and dislocated joints; 
(p) Techniques of cardiopulmonary resuscitation; and · 
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(q) Obatetrical emergencies . 
NOTE1 Authority cited: Section 17117.107, Health and Safety Code. Reference• Sectiona 
1797.1811 and 179'7.183. Health and Satety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY I 

1. New 3eCtiOII ftled U-3()..87; operative 111-3()..87 (Regbter f!t, No. 49) • 

100021. Optional Skill. 
(alln addition to the activities authorized by Section I ()()Om of this Chapter, 

any ocal EMS agency accrediting personnel in the use of the automatic or 
semi-automatic defibiillator shall establish policies and procedures for local 
accreditation of personnel specified in Section 100016 of this Chapter to use 
either of the abOve defibrillators on an unconscious, pulseless, non-breathing 
patient, while the individual doing ~ is under medical control pursuant to 
Section 1797.90 of the Health and Safety Code. 

(1) Training shall consist of not less than four (4) houn and shall include the 
following topics and skills: 

(A) Proper use of the automatic or semi-automatic defibrillator. 
(B) Assessment of an unconscious patient to determine when a shock may 

be nec:ess!U')'. 
(C) Information relating to defibrillator safety precautions to enable the 

individual to administer a shock withoutjeopardiZirig the safety of the patient 
or rescuers or other nearby pe_nons. 

(0) Recopition that an e1ectrical shock has been delivered to the patient 
and that the deilbrillator is no longer charged. 

(E) Rapid, accurate assessment of the patient's post-shock status. 
(F) Overview of the EMS system and the local EMS system's medical control 

policies. 
(G) The importance of adequate airway care, advance life support and deft· 

brillation. 
(b) The medical director of the local EMS agency shall develop a plan for 

utiliZation of the automatic or semi-automatic defibrillator by sveCifted public 
safety personnel who are an authorized part of the EMS system. 'The plan shall, 
at a minimum, include the following: 

(1) A description of the need for the use of defibrillation and why other 
prehospital care personnel categories cannot provide for that treabnent. 

(2) A description of the emergency medical services area within which defi· 
briUation will be utilized. 

(3) A description of the response role of the individual to be accredited in 
defibrillation. · 

· ( 4) A description of the data collection methodology which shall also include 
the evaluation of the effectiveness of defibrillation. 

(!'I) The pollciel and procedures to be instituted by the local EMS agencr. 
regarding medical control and use of the defibrillator &y accredited peJSOnne • 

(c) A focal EMS agency that accredits public safety personnel to defibrillate 
shalli 

(1) Approve and monitor training program.t including refresher training 
withlo its jurisdiction. 

(2) Establilh policies and ~ocedures for the~ continued competen­
cy in deSbrillatfon which Will consist of organized field care auditJ, ~rlod!c 
tr~ sesatons and/or structured clinical ~euce that will be in addition 
to the requirements in Section 100025 of thla Chapter. 
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(S) Require a monthlr. demonstration of defibrillation proficiency docu· 
mented by the baae hosp1tal or local EMS agency approved designee to which 
the accredited personnel is assigned. The monthly demonstration of skillt may 
be reduced to a quarterly demonstration of skilli If the accredited individual 
has: 

(A) written approval from the accredited individual's base hospital medical 
director; and 

(B) written approval of the medical director of the local EMS agency. Writ· 
ten approval of quarterly skills demonstration may be rescinded by either the 
indivtdual's base hospital medical director or the medical director of the local 
EMS agency If, in their judgment. the individual needs to demonstrate profi· 
ciency on a monthly basis. 

( 4) Establish policies and procedures for medical control pursuant to Section 
1798 of the Health and Safety Code. 

(5) EstabUsh policies and procedures for· the approval and d~si~tion of 
service provider(s} where accredited personnel will use the defibrillator. 

(6) Approve and desi~ate selected base hospital(s) as the local EMS a~::cy 
deems necessary to providasupervision of accredited personnel in accor ce 
with ~Ucies and l)roced.uf's established by the local EMS agency. 

(7) Establish policies and procedures to collect, maintain and evaluate pa· 
tient care records. · . · 

(8) Report annually to the EMS Authority on: 
(A) the number of patients defibrillated; and 
(B) the patient outcome. 
(d) In order to be accredited to utilize the defibrillator, an individual shall 

pass a written and skills examination with a pre-established standard, which 
tests the ability to assesa and manage the specified conditions listed in sub$ec· 
tion (a) ofthis Section. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 17117.1117, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
1797.52, 1797.38, 17117.74,1797.90, 179'1'.1711,17117.176,1797.182, 17!17.183,1798.1798.!,1798.4, 
1798.100, 1798.102 and 1798.104. Health and Safety Code; and Section 131518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New teetion filed U-3C).87'; operative lit~ (Register f!T, No. 49). For prior history, 
see Register ffl, No. 10. 

100022. Testiol-
(a) The course of instruction shall include a written and skills examination 

which tests the ability to assess and manage all the conditions listed in Sections 
100019 and 1000'2D of this Chapter. 

(b) A passing standard shall be established by the training agency before 
adininistration of the examination. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 179'7.1117, Health and Salety Code. Reference: Sections 
179'1'.18S aad 1797.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13.518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New Metion filed 11..10-81; operative 1~ (Register ffl, No. 49). 

1000t3. Training lnstruc:tor ~uirementl. 
(a) Trainina in firat aid and CPR for the penonnel specified in Section 

1000i6 of this l::hapter shall be conducted by an instructor who is: 
(1) Proficient in the skills taught; and 
(2) qualified to teach by education and/or experience • 
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(b) Determination of the instructor's qualifications shall be the responsibili· 
ty o( the agency whose training program has been approved by the Authority 
pursuant to SeCtion 100026 of this Chapter. 
NOTE• Authority cited, Section 179'7.1(1'7, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
1797.182 and 17W.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISfORY: 

1. New section filed 11-30-8'7; operative 1l-30-8'7 (Register~. No. 411). For prior hiltory, 
see Reg!Jter ~. No. 10. 

100024. Validation of Course Completion. 
(a) Each trainee who successfully completes an approved course of instruc· 

tion and successfully passes a proficiency test shall be given written verification 
to that effect by the institution. organization or agency which provides the 
instruction. 

(b) Employing agencies which provide approved courses of instruction to 
their employees need not provide individual written verification but shall 
maintain a record of the names of trainees and the date(s) on which training 
courses have been completed (qr at least three (3) years. · 

(c) Such training records shall be made available for lmpection by the local 
EMS agency upon request. 
NOTE: Authority citedt Section 1797.101, Health and Safety Code. Reference• Sections 
1797.182 and 17!7r.183, Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
lUSfORY: 

1. New section filed 11-30-87; operative 1z.oo..87 (Regilter ~.No. 49). 

100025. Retraining Requirements. 
(a) The retraining requirements of this Chapter shall be satisfied by success· 

ful completion or either: . 
(1) An approved retraining course which includes a review of the topics and' 

demonstration of skills prescribed in this Chapter and which consists of no less 
than twelve (12) hours; or 

(2) A com~tency bued written and skills pretest of the topics and skills 
prescribed In thiS Chapter with the following restrictions: 

(A) That appropriate retraining be providea on those topics indicated neces· 
sary by the pretest, in addition to any new developments in first aid and CPR; 

(8) A final test t;
1
p:ovided covering those topics Included In the retraining 

Cor those persons g to pass the pretest; and 
(C) The hours for the retraining may be reduced to those hours needed to 

cover the topics indicated necessary by the pretesl 
(b) The entire retraining course or pretest may be offered yearly by the 

training agency, but in no event shall the retrainillg course or pretest be offered 
less thaD once every three (3) years. 
NOTE• Authority cited: Section 1797.101, Health and Safety Code. Re£erence: SectioM 
179T.l!la and 17W.l83, Health and Safety Code! and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New section filed ll-3Q.87; operative 1J.00.8'I (Reglater trr, No . .f9). For prior hiltory, 
see 1\ePter trr, No.lO • 

. Article 4. Training Approval Options 
lOOOi&. Approved Coones. 

The training requirements of thiS Chapter may be satisfied by succesd'ully 
comple~g any one of the following course optiona u determined by the 
emplo)'tnl agency: . 
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(a) A course in first aid, including CPR, developed and/or authorized by the 
Fire Service Tr~ng Program of the Office o( the State Fire Marshal and 
apP.roved by the EMS Authority; or 

(b) A course in first aid, including CPR, authorized by the Commission on 
Peace Officer's Standards and Training (POST) and approved by the EMS . 
Authority; or · 

(c) A course in first aid, including CPR, developed and authorized by the 
Calitomia Department of Parlu and Recreation and approved by the EMS 
Authority; or 

(d) A course in first aid, including CPR, developed and authorized by the 
California Department of Foresqy and approved D)' the EMS Authority; or 

(e) A course In first aid, including CPR, sponsored and/or approved by the 
American Red Cross; or 

(f) A course in fint aid sponsored and/or approved by the American Red 
Cross and a course in CPR sponsored and/ or approved by the American Heart 
Association; or 

(g) The U.S. Department of Transportation's tint re~nder course which 
. includes first aid practices and CPR approved by the local EMS agency; or 

(h) A course In fint aid and/or CPR equivalent to the standards of the 
American Red Cross and/or American Heart Association and approved by the 
local EMS agency; or 

(i) An EMT·I course which has been approved pursuant to Chapter 2 of this 
division; or 

(j) An EM'f.II course which has been approved pursuant to Chapter 3 of this 
division; or 

(k) An EMT·P course which has been approved pursuant to Chapter 4 of this 
division. 
NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1797.1117, Health and Safety Code. Reference: Sections 
1797.1811 and 1797.183. Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New sectioa filed 11-30-aTJ operative 1z.30.87 (Register f17, No. 49). 

t00027. Course Approval Procea. 
For those courses requiring approval, the following shall be submitted to the 

approving authority when requesting approval: 
(a) Name of the sponsoring institution, organization, or agency; 
(b) course outline; 
(c) final written examination With pre-established scoring standards; and 
(d) skill proficiency testing criteria, With pre-established scoring standards. 

NOTE: Authority cited: Section 1797.1117, Health and Safety Code. Refereneet Sections 
1797.182 and 1797.183. Health and Safety Code; and Section 13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY: 

1. New IIICtion Rled ll-30-f11; operative J.2.30.8'7 (Register f17, No. 49). For prior hiatory, 
see Register B7, No. 10. 

100028. Program Review. 
All course outline:.,!Jrtten tests, and proficiency testing criteria used in an 

approved program be subject to periodic review u determined by the 
approvtns authority. 
NOTE: Authority citeds Section 179'7.1117, Health and Safety Code. R•f-eet SectioJU 
179'7.1811 and 17W.183, Health and Safety Code1 and Sectlon13518, Penal Code. 
HISTORY& 

1. New ..ction Sled 11-30-aTJ operative 1z.30.87 (Repter B7, No. 49). 
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ATTACHMENT B 

COMPUTER-BASED TRAINING 

The potential of computer-based training (CBT) is clear. No 
other media or approach (including one-teacherjone-student 
models) offers the opportunities for individualization on pace, 
content, sequence and difficulty that CBT offers. No other 
approach offers the opportunities for providing trials with 
feedback, item or response specific helps, simulations of complex 
problems, or techniques and management control of CBT. 

CBT refers simply to the use of 
presenting lessons to trainees. 
and self-paced instruction. 

computers in managing and 
Trainees receive individualized 

Trainees choose when and where in the text to begin and end 
lessons depending on what they plan to learn and what they have 
already accomplished. Trainees may pursue specific interests and 
applications in their preferred mode of instruction, whether 
graphic, audio, video or verbal. 

CBT involves interaction between the trainee and the computer in 
which the trainee responds to instruction delivered by the 
computer. 

Some common modes of CBT include tutorials where the computer 
acts as a tutor and instructs the trainee; drill and practice 
where the trainee answers a sequence of questions; simulation 
where the trainee is allowed to practice certain skills modeling . 

This flexibility is a major feature of CBT's management 
capability. By diagnosing trainee's responses, it can choose and 
follow the most effective instructional strategy for each trainee 
and cure deficient skills and knowledge. Computer feedback - the 
result of vast amounts of data and variables - is immediate and 
exact, while instructors' responses are often subjective and not 
timely. 

CBT responds to a variety of training needs by allowing: 

o large numbers of geographically dispersed trainees 
to receive standardized instruction; 

o individualized training programs; 

o training in cognitive and technical subjects; 

o self-paced learning; 

o instantaneous remedial and tutorial training. 

The benefits in using a CBT program are time, cost and energy 
savings. A system can quickly update courses from a central 
location, store as well as process hugh amounts of information 
and improve training evaluation. It can potentially reduce 
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overall training costs by: 

o eliminating travel to distant places for training; 

o being more effective for retention of material; 

o requiring fewer training hours to master material; 

o affording greater accessibility to needed subject 
matter; 

o using pre- and post-testing to assure teaching 
materials 
the trainees do not already know. 

Today, major businesses such as IBM, General Motors, Chrysler 
Corporation and Ford Motor company use CBT to enhance learning. 
IBM provides more than 30 percent of their education courses in 
self-study format at learning centers, in their marketing and 
service branch locations, and at manufacturing and development 
locations. In the very near future, more and more self-study 
courses will be delivered on the personal computer right at the 
trainee's workstation or learning station. 

Self-study delivery media are as diverse as the messages 
delivered. They range from text-books, audiocassettes and 
tutored videotapes to interactive video disc training 
incorporating sophisticated, high-resolution graphics, video 
animation, audio soundtracks and touch-screen operation. Often 
these training materials are made available to the trainee in 
combination, such as work books with an interactive video disc 
program. 

Individual learning with CBT provides the benefits of 
convenience, since trainees can take courses when and where they 
want and can proceed at their own pace. It increases student 
productivity by eliminating travel time to and from class, and it 
is cost efficient, since travel and living expenses are 
eliminated and administrative expenses are reduced. 

Self contained training module programs use up-to-date teaching 
methods, including graphics and simulation. students progress at 
their own pace, skipping or repeating sections as they see fit, 
and throughout the process, the computer system tracks progress 
and tells trainees which section should be studied next. CBT 
programs encourage a high degree of student interaction providing 
hands-on training that keeps participants involved and 
interested. 

The initial costs of obtaining the hardware and developing the 
software programs is expensive. In the period since 1985, market 
forces have been in play which have been the catalyst for 
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powerful and sophisticated hardware and software. At the same 
time, ·the prices of both have tumbled dramatically. A dollar 
today will buy many times the computing power that it could 
purchase only two or three years ago. It is expected that this 
downward cost trend will continue on into the future. 

The ACR 58 Study Committee believes that law enforcement training 
courses can be delivered effectively by integrating the use of 
CBT programs into the overall POST training program. 

INTEBACTIYE VIDEO DISC COURSEWARE DEYELQPMENT 

Interactive video disc (IVD), which is an advanced form of 
computer-based training, is a unique instructional medium which 
links microprocessor responding and evaluating devices with a 
video disc player. 

This interface provides lesson designers with unparalleled 
resources for blending still and motion pictures, sound, text, 
animation, and graphics for instructional purposes. By 
controlling a video disc player with an external computer, 
sophisticated instructional strategies can be applied to law 
enforcement training. 

Interactive programs build decision making and problem solving 
skills, giving the trainees control to choose what they need to 
learn and skip over what they already know. Interactive video 
programs can provide higher visual levels not achieved with the 
lower-level CBT programs. In addition, it also provides the 
ability to: 

otrain people in a reduced period of time; 

oteach skills and help trainees practice them; 

o show desired behaviors in various scenarios; a 
valuable 
medium for behavior modeling; 

o train groups as well as individuals; 

o to free the instructor to provide individual 
coaching. 

The American Heart Association uses a mannequin in an 
IVD program to teach cardiopulmonary resuscitation. As 
trainees practice, the video "instructor" gives them 
directions regarding technique and accuracy. Airline 
pilots hone decision-making skills by using IVD 
programs of emergencies, choosing a course of action 
through a computer program and then analyzing outcomes 
of their decisions. The Commission on POST has 

l 
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developed the P.C. 832 "Introduction to Law 
Enforcement" interactive course, and has contracted for 
the development of a comprehensive driver training 
interactive video disc course. 

The marriage of multimedia and the computer has 
resulted in trainees, who use these types of 
interactive systems, that are achieving scores which 
are significantly higher than learners using other 
approaches ••• although they spend less time in 
instruction. 

Recent studies at IBM showed that learners saved 25 
percent training time and increased retention of the 
material by 60 percent using the computer;video medium. 
It was judged a more effective training tool because 
its simulation feature challenged learner's problem­
solving skills. 

One of the interactive video disc's chief advantages is 
its random access capability of locating any section of 
the program within fractions of a second. This enables 
trainees to control the order of the video segments on 
their monitors. They answer questions posed by the 
computer program, and as part of the computer's 
"branching" feature, are directed to other parts of the 
training on the basis of their responses. correct 
answers take them to the next segment, and incorrect 
ones take them back to original lessons or remedial 
lessons. 

Interactive video disc programs offer the most 
effective instruction available by engaging some of the 
trainee's senses. While reducing training time, multi­
sensory learning increases comprehension, helping 
trainee's retain a large amount of what they see, hear 
and do. 

With the proper equipment, widely dispersed trainees 
can receive uniform instruction. Trainees in remote 
areas can have access to the same specialized 
information and new program enhancements. The 
equipment responds to the user and permits them to 
actively participation in the course of instruction by 
adapting the instructional presentation to each 
individuals ability and knowledge by responding using 
the keyboard, touch screen or routing device, such as a 
"mouse 11 • 

Trainees also have the freedom to organize 
the material that best suits their needs. 
learn at their own pace, and can receive a 

sections of 
Trainees can 
variety of 
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directions from the computer ranging from drill and 
practice to contacting the instructor or facilitator 
for further assistance. 

The two major components of the interactive systems, 
the microcomputer and the video disc, are readily 
available and easily affordable as they are commercial 
products sold nationwide. Using high-level computer 
and authoring languages, instructional designers, who 
are non-programmers, can be taught to develop their own 
interactive programs. The computer component can track 
learners' responses and progress, direct learners to 
appropriate instruction and help revise the training 
program itself. 

Recent developments in the field of Digital Video 
Interactive (DVI), an enhancement of the interactive 
system using real time motion on the video disc, will 
provide additional capabilities in the use of 
interactive video disc training programs for law 
enforcement when this technology is fully developed. 
IBM and Intel, developers of the DVI concept, predict 
that within two years every personal computer sold will 
have the DVI chip available and installed as part of 
the base cost of the computer. 

This will allow any personal computer to become an 
interactive media platform. This will include many 
personal computers that have already been purchased by 
law enforcement agencies or trainers. 

The ACR 58 Study Committee believes there is compelling 
evidence that interactive video disc programs are an 
effective means of meeting many cognitive skills 
training needs in law enforcement training and can 
easily be integrated into the current law enforcement 
training delivery system • 
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ISSUE 

Should the Commission direct staff to submit a proposal to the 
Governor's Office and work with local agencies and trainers in 
the Sacramento area to explore the possibility of acquiring 
surplus military facilities at Mather Air Force Base for a 
regional training facility that could include office facilities 
for POST? 

BACKGROUND 

..... ====j 

Mather Air Force Base in Sacramento is one of the military bases 
scheduled for closure under the Federal "Defense Authorization 
Amendments and Base Closure and Realignment Act". This law 
allows the Sacramento County Board of Supervisors to be the local 
government body that screens all potential use proposals and 
makes recommendations regarding future use of the base to the 
Department of Defense. 

Sacramento county has established an organization, the Sacramento 
Area Commission on Mather Conversion (SACOMC), to determine the 
uses of the base after closure. The Mather commission will study 
the facilities and the issues, evaluate the various proposed uses 
by government and private enterprise, and make recommendations to 
the Board of Supervisors. The Air Force will move off the base 
by September 1993. 

Under the law requiring closure of the base, the United States 
must attempt to sell some property at fair market value. 
Property that is needed by state and local governments can be 
conveyed to such governments free of charge. Priority is to be 
given to conveyance of property to be used for education or 
recreation purposes. 

• 
Mather Air Force Base has operated a Navigator School for many 
years. on the base is an area called the "Education Complex" 
This consists of about 19 buildings, which include dormitories, 

~~~~~------------------------------------------------------.J POST 1 187 (Ril'l. 8/88) 
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years. On the base is an area called the "Education Complex" 
This consists of about 19 buildings, which include dormitories, 
offices, classrooms, training simulator rooms, support 
facilities, and other buildings specific to operating a training 
school. The total square footage of the complex is about 
525,000. The complex covers an area of approximately 80 acres. 
There is ample parking to accommodate staff and students (See 
Attachment A, Mather Education Complex) . 

ANALYSIS 

currently, the Sacramento Police Department, the sacramento 
Sheriff's Department, and Los Rios Community College District in 
Sacramento, are putting together a joint proposal to submit to 
SACOMC requesting conveyance of the Mather AFB Navigator School 
education complex. These parties propose that POST join with 
them to form a four-party consortium representing state, county, 
city, and school district interests. 

In the ACR 58 Report it is suggested that an Advanced Technology 
Classroom and Studio Classroom be constructed and tested. There 
is ample room for development of such a demonstration project at 
Mather, as there are over 35 classrooms in the education complex. 
Additionally, many of the.computer based training hardware and 
software applications suggested in the report will require 
testing with academy recruits and in-service personnel. The 
sheriff's department, police department, and college are willing 
to participate as POST works to develop and perfect hardware and 
software. The proximity and cooperation of the participating 
agencies bode well for using this as a model learning system 
approach in a number of areas of law enforcement training. 

Having facilities at the Mather AFB education complex would allow 
POST to facilitate many of the demonstration projects that are 
recommended or suggested in the ACR 58 Report. Having direct 
access to recruits and in-service personnel will help validate 
materials and techniques. 

There is also space available at Mather AFB to house the command 
College and the Supervisory Leadership Institute if that is 
decided in the future. There is also space to hold a variety of 
course development meetings and seminars for people within the 
region. There are ample classrooms, breakout rooms, storage 
facilities, and offices for staff of these programs. There are 
lodging and meal facilities on the grounds. Dormitory space is 
potentially available for up to 516 students. 

Additionally, the POST Headquarters building has outgrown its 
design capacity and is overcrowded. In fact, we were virtually 
at capacity the day we moved in almost five years ago. With the 
increase of staff during the past 5 years, space is at a premium. 
POST needs to seriously look for additional facilities in the 
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near future • 

Two buildings of primary interest to staff have been identified. 
They are the T45 Simulator building (#3785) and the Squadron 
Operations/Classroom building (#3875). The total space in the 
two buildings is 51,847 square feet. The buildings are modern 
tilt-up concrete construction with the oldest being built in 
1968. Both buildings include offices, conference rooms and 
training rooms. The simulator building is unique because it was 
designed to accommodate aircraft navigator simulators, and the 
floor in one-half of the building can be lifted to run computer 
cables underneath. 

Currently, there are a number of State and local agencies that 
have submitted proposals to SACOMC. Most of the government 
proposals involve the use of the air base runway and adjacent 
buildings for air operations purposes. To date there have been 
no major proposals for the Navigator School education complex. 

A critical issue with multiple agency use of the educational 
complex would be responsibility for general administration in and 
maintenance of the entire complex. It is highly possible that a 
joint powers agreement andjor interagency agreements may need to 
be developed to legally develop an organization to take charge 
and manage the complex. Under the proposal POST would 
participate in such a potential joint partnership agreement • 

Under the Federal military base closure law, both the buildings 
and the land can be conveyed at no cost. Whether this is 
possible, remains an unanswered question. Decision will 
ultimately be made by the federal government with strong reliance 
on the recommendations of the SACOMC and the Sacramento County 
Board of Supervisors. 

Any state agency making a proposal regarding Mather AFB must 
first have the approval of the Governor's Office. Otherwise, 
SACOMC will reject the proposal. 

CONCLUSIONS 

It is apparent that this may be a one-time opportunity for POST 
to obtain facilities to house the Command College, Supervisory 
Leadership Institute and other programs at one location. The 
buildings at Mather AFB provide ample office, classroom and 
program development space. This may be at no purchase cost for 
the property and buildings, or POST may contract with another 
governmental agency, such as Sacramento County, for a long term 
lease at one dollar per year. 

This is also a one time opportunity for local law enforcement to 
acquire suitable land and facilities within the urban area to 
support vitally needed training programs. POST's role suggests 
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need to provide support for local efforts to obtain these 
resources • 

POST may also need to be a party to a joint powers agreement 
andjor interagency agreements to be a participating member of a 
consortium to oversee and operate the education complex. At this 
time, nothing specific has developed regarding a Joint Powers 
Agreement or Interagency Agreement, but discussions are 
occurring. 

It is too early in the evaluation and planning phase to describe 
with certainty what POST's role and responsibilities would be 
under a jointly managed complex. Similarly, it is premature to 
describe the complete scope of training that would be presented 
at the facility. The potential for utilization of the facility 
is, however, such that it could become a model skill training 
center as envisioned in the ACR 58 report. Because of its size 
and lodging facilities, the base could also serve as a site for 
presentation of POST Command College and Supervisory Leadership 
Institute, as well as other programs, such as the Criminal 
Investigation Institute, that require dedicated facilities. 
Moreover, the site is large enough that POST headquarters and 
future programs envisioned in the ACR 58 report could be housed 
there as well. 

There is advantage in staff continuing to work with the local 
agencies and college and being a party to the discussions to 
justify the proposal for the Mather education complex to become a 
major regional law enforcement training center. A draft concept 
paper prepared by the Sacramento Sheriff's Department with input 
from the cooperating agencies is attached to this report. 

With the Commission's approval, staff will continue to work on 
this project and provide update information as plans develop. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Direct staff to continue to explore the possibility of facilities 
at Mather Air Force Base and submit a proposal to the Governor's 
Office. 

• 4 
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• MATHER AIR FORCE BASE 
EDUCATIONAL COMPLEX BUILDINGS 

MAIN BASE COMPLEX 

BUILDING CURRENT USE SQUARE FEET 
NUMBER 

1703 Dormitory 43,112 ( 96) * 
1705 Library 10,460 
1706 Dormitory 43,112 (96)* 
1707 Dormitory 43,112 (96)* 
1708 Dormitory 43,112 (96) * 
1770 Hospital Dormitory 24,093 (67)* 

2750 Navigator Inn 23,841 (62)* 
2774 Officer's Club 32,886 

2785 Squadron Ops Office 26,649 
2804 Metal buildings (9) 31,000 
2860 Marine Academics 14,569 
2880 StandardsjEvals 5,877 
2890 Photo Lab 8,678 
2950 Visual Graphic Labs 25,724 

• 3750 Main Academics Bldg 47,740 
3785 T45 Simulator Bldg 29,816 

3800 Gym Annex 7,018 
3860 Museum/Warehouse 42,516 
3875 Squadron Ops Office 22,031 

TOTAL BUILDINGS 19 TOTAL SQUARE FOOTAGE 525,346 

* Number of dormitory rooms in each building 

• 
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DRAFT 
PROPOSED UTILIZATION OF MATHER AIR FORCE BASE PROPERTY AS A 

REGIONAL PUBLIC SAFETY TRAINING FACILITY 

PROGRAM STATEMENT 

The establishment of a consortium is proposed comprised of the 
State Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
(P.O.S.T. ), the Los Rios Community College District (Public Safety 
Training Center), the Sacramento Police Department ( SPD) and the 
Sacramento County Sheriff's Department (SSD). Utilizing contracts, 
interagency agreements, and joint powers agreements, this 
consortium would develop and operate a major Northern California 
Public Safety Education and Training Center within the "Educational 
Complex" at Mather .-\ir Force Base subsequent to base closure 
(tentatively scheduled for September 30, 1993). Through a 
combination of the resources and collective expertise of the 
college and named agencies, the consortium can increase the 
quantity and quality of needed pre-service and in-service education 
and training. 

CURRENT PERSPECTIVE 

The present ability of individual agencies in the Sacramento Area 
and beyond to successfully develop and present multi-faceted pre­
service and in-service training programs is now at a critical level 
for several primary reasons. 

First, the costs associated with such programs (instructors, 
facilities, equipment, etc.) continue to rise. Presently, only the 
larger departments, and those which enjoy a more substantive 
revenue base, can afford to continue to develop and present a 
variety of training and education programs . .-\s the availability of 
the budget dollar continues to shrink for governmental agencies, 
even the larger departments are faced with increasing difficulty to 
finance such programs. 

Secondly, securing available classroom space and other locations to 
conduct specialized mandated training programs, such as driver 
training and firearms instruction, as well as the ability to 
accommodate future growth requirements, is at a critical level for 
many agencies. 

The Sacramento Sheriff's Department currently provides pre-service 
and in-service training for approximately 1,950 sworn and non-sworn 
personnel annually. During the past few years, training contact 
hours (the number of contact hours is derived by multiplying the 
number of students in a course by the number of hours allotted for 
the total pre sen tat ion) has risen from 40, 000 to over 200,000 . 
This activity represents a four hundred percent (400%) increase in 
training with no expansion of facilities, other than one double-
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wide classroom trailer, and no increase in additional office space. 
The Sheriff's Firearms Range is strained to the limit with both SSD 
and outside agency utilization. 

The Sacramento Police Department (in conjunction with the Public 
Safety Training Center Los Rios Community College District) 
provides pre-service and in-service training for approximately 
1,175 personnel annually (amounting to approx1mately 97,000 contact 
hours). SPD conducts all pre-service and in-service training at 
either the CHP Academy or the Public Safety Training Center (Los 
Rios). However, the CHP Academy is now completely utilized and out 
of space due to the training needs of the Highway Patrol. The CHP 
is now scheduling classroom usage two (2) years into the future. 
SPD' s use of the CHP Academy Firearms Range has been greatly 
curtailed, again due to competition for usage. SPD must attempt to 
use the SSD Range when available, or the Mather AFB Firearms Range. 
SPD's use of the CHP Academy Driver Training Facilities (the only 
complete resource for this training in :-<orthern California) is 
plagued with very limited availability, Use of these facilities by 
SPD, as well as SSD and the Public Safety Training Center is 
generally restricted to. late afternoons or evenings and weekends. 
It should be noted that SPD is able to conduct only two (2) pre­
service academies ~nnually with the limited class size of thirty­
five (35) trainees solely due to unavailable space for instruction 
both at the CHP Academy and the facilities of the Public Safety 
Training Center. Further, during the preceding year, SPD sponsored 
training presented by the FBI in the area of hostage negotiations. 
The FBI is willing to provide such training on the local level 
without cost to local Departments if assured that the maximum 
number of agencies will be able to participate. The critical 
shortage of available classroom space experienced by local agencies 
at their own facilities seriously jeopardizes the potential for 
future courses presented by the FBI. 

The Public Safety Training Center (Los Riosl provides pre-service 
and in-service training for approximately 6,000 personnel annually 
(includes SPD personnel). This amounts to approximately 370,000 
contact hours each year. The center is rapidly outgrowing the 
present location's classroom space and has suffered from a lack of 
availability of resources to conduct firearms training and driver 
training for many years. The problems with usage of the CHP 
Academy have been previously mentioned. Additionally, other public 
and private property sites utilized for driver training in the past 
(i.e., Aerojet General, McClellan AFB and Cal Expo) are now either 
no longer available, or available on a very 1 imi ted basis. It 
should be noted that, if the Public Safety Training Center is able 
to relocate operations to the Mather AFB site as part of the 
proposed consortium, in addition to the current presentation of law 
enforcement related courses, the ability to present fire technology 
courses may be realized . 

The State Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
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( P.O.S.T.), which defines employment and training standards for 
California Peace Officers, provides in-service training (e.g. 
Command College, Supervisory Leadership Institute, etc. I and 
various seminars for approximately 1,736 personnel annually. This 
amounts to approx ima tel y 7 2, 000 contact hours each year. The 
administrative offices of the P.O.S.T. Commission are currently 
located in downtown Sacramento within the renovated Libby cannery 
building (Alhambra Blvd. and Q Street). This site offers no 
additional room for growth; in fact, P.O.S.T. space needs have 
presently exceeded this location. No instruction or presentation 
of seminars is possible within this facility. However, with 
P.O.S.T. operations located within the Mather AFB educational 
complex, more seminars would be conducted annually. 

PERCEIVED BENEFITS OF CONSORTIUM DEVELOPMENT AND MATHER AFB 
PROPERTY ACQUISITION 

As aforementioned within the program statement, this consortium 
would be composed of the P.O.S.T. Commission, the Los Rios 
Community College District (Public Safety Training Center!, the 
Sacramento Police Department (SPD), and the Sacramento County 
Sheriff's Department (SSD). 

It is envisioned that all operations of P.O.S.T., the Public Safety 
Training Center, SPD Training, and SSD Training would be relocated 
to the Navigation Training "Educational Complex" of Mather AFB. 
The utilization of the complex would be governed by the consortium 
through a joint powers agreement. The four 141 entities would 
develop operating policy and procedure which would be administered 
by a Board of Directors consisting of a representative from each 
agency. 

The facilities would be used primarily by the consortium agencies; 
however, there is sufficient space available at the complex to 
include other entities, such as County of Sacramento Training 
(Department of Personnel Management) and City of Sacramento 
Training. It should be noted that County Employee Relations 
Officer Daniel Bonebrake has already communicated his desire to 
occupy offices within the base training complex with the consortium 
agencies (4,800 personnel trained annually). Additionally, the 
State Department of Justice, Advanced Training Cente~, has 
indicated a desire to utilize these facilities with the consortium 
agencies (5,000 personnel trained and 163,500 contact hours 
annually). 

All of the proposed consortium agencies have been meeting together 
extensively prior to the submission of this document and it is our 
agreement to move forward with the mechanics and logistics of this 
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proposed merger 
the Sacramento 
ultimately, the 

of operations upon the favorable consideration of 
Area Commission on Mather Conversion and, 

Board of Supervisors. 

As a result of the explosive growth currently being experienced 
within the Sacramento area, all of the proposed consortium entities 
have exceeded, or are close to exceeding, space at present sites 
utilized for offices and various training purposes. The timing of 
the potential availability of the extensive academic facilities at 
Mather AFB is excellent for the creation of a Regional Public 
Safety Training Center. 

The acquisition of the Mather AFB property would cause a 
realization of the following benefits: 

1. The training expertise and resources of the consortium 
agencies (and potentially other training presenters) 
would be centralized in a common location to better serve 
the Sacramento Area, as well as Northern California. 

2. The existin.g facilities are designed for large-scale 
instructional efforts thus allowing sufficient space for 
the current needs of the proposed joint operation, as 
well as for future growth . 

3. Resources of the 
reducing the need 
equipment items. 

various agencies 
for individual 

would be shared 
purchase of many 

4. Suitable asphalt covered areas are available to conduct 
driver training programs. A firearms range is presently 
functional at the base. Additional ranges could be 
developed through combined consortium resources. 

5. Dormitories currently exist within the educational 
complex to allow housing for personnel attending training 
programs from out-of-town. 

6. Reimbursable tuition fees for various trainin.g programs 
would be a source of revenue generation. 

7. With the presence of the P.O.S.T. Commission within the 
regional center, many pilot programs would be offered 
utilizing the latest educational knowledge and 
technology. Consortium agencies would assist in this 
program development and local public safety personnel 
would be afforded unique opportunities to attend these 
courses. 

8 • The Los Rios Community College District would assume the 
. instructional costs for SPD and SSD in return for the ADA 
(Average Daily Attendance) revenue generated from the 
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various training programs presented by these respective 
agencies. 

College credit would be awarded to personnel upon 
successful completion of training programs; thus 
assisting them in obtaining college degrees, departmental 
pay incentive, etc. 

Through collective effort, there would be improvement in: 

Education and training needs assessment. 

Program interface and course coordination and 
scheduling. 

Use of specialized instructors. 

Use of advanced technology, such as computers, in 
training. 

Assuring the development and maintenance of 
needed specialized facilities though 
utilization. 

vitally 
joint 

Reducing each agency's 
costs by eliminating 
programs. 

''per-hour'' student training 
duplication of effort and 

Bringing 
to the 
training 

new government and public safety programs 
Sacramento area by having appropriate 
facilities available. 

11. Development of a regional training emphasis which 
progressively and proactively addresses the current and 
future needs of public safety personnel with the resource 
and expansion capabilities to grow with the community. 

EXISTING FACILITIES AND PROPOSED CONSORTIUM USAGE 

The following buildings and grounds are currently 
closely associated with, the educational complex at 
Force Base (See Attached Map) and are recommended for 
as a Regional Public Safety Training Facility: 

within, or 
~ather Air 
utilization 

BUILDING 

1703- Dormitorv 
1706 - DormitorY 
1707- Dormitory 
1708- Dormitory 
1770 - Hospital Billet 
2750 - Visiting Officers' 

5 

USAGE 

These facilities and adjacent 
parking areas would be utilized 
for lodging by local (as 
appropriate) and out-of-town 
personnel attending pre-service 
and in-service training 
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Billet 

1705- library 

277~ - Officers' Club 

27B5 - Sauadron Op·erations 

2804 - Special Purpose 
Buildings 

2860 - ~arine Academics 

programs 
consortium 
agencies. 

presented by 
and participating 

This facility and adjacent 
parking area would be utilized 
as a learning resource center 
by all consortium and 
participating agencies. 

This facility and adjacent 
parking area would be utilized 
for dining and as a lounge by 
all consortium and 
participating agencies. 
Additionally, the swimming pool 
at this site would be utilized 
for underwater search and 
recovery training. 

This facility and adjacent 
parking area would be utilized 
as offices for the training 
staffs of Los Rios, SSD, SPD, 
and participating agencies. 

These facilities would be 
utilized for specialized 
instruct ion (courtroom 
demeanor/testimony within 
existing courtroom!, practical 
exercises. and various 
executive conferences and 
courses by all consortium and· 
participating agencies. 

This facility would be 
utilized for instructional 
purposes; as well as for larger 
group sessions within the 117-
seat auditorium by all 
consortium and participating 
agencies. 

2880 - Standards/Evaluations This facility would be utilized 
for practical dispatcher 
training. The building would 
be equipped with mock dispatch 
consoles for this purpose. The 
facility would be utilized by 
all consortium and 
participating agencies. 
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2890 - Photo Labs 

2900 - Early Warning 
Operations 

2950 - Visual Graphics 
Lab 

3750 - Main Academics 
Building 

3785 - T45 Simulator 
Building 

3800 - Gym Annex 

7 

This facility would be utilized 
for office space to support the 
dispatcher training in building 
2880. The facility would be 
utilized by all consortium and 
participating agencies. 

This facility has been proposed 
for use by the California 
Highway Patrol, the State 
Office of Emergency Services 
and Sacramento County General 
Services as a communications 
facility. This usage would be 
totally compatible with the 
presence of the proposed 
Reg ionai Public Safety Training 
Center within the adjacent 
area. 

This facility would be utilized 
as a maintenance support area 
for the entire complex by the 
consortium and participating 
agencies. Additionally, this 
facility would be utilized for 
visual aid design and 
development. 

This facility contains 25 
individual classrooms and an 
auditorium and is ideal for 
instructional purposes. 
Additionally, a central storage 
area would be utilized as a 
bookstore and PX. This 
facility would be utilized by 
all consortium and 
participating agencies. 

This facility would be utilized 
by P.O.S.T. for required office 
space, conference rooms and 
advanced technology 
development. 

This facility would be utilized 
for racquetball (existing) and 
weight training by all 
consortium and participating 
agencies. 

' 
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3860 - Museum/Warehouse 

3875 - Sguadron Ops/Class 

Parking Area 
(Within Quadrant Bordered by: 
7th Street on the West; C 
Avenue on the North; Gilbert 
Street on the East; E Avenue 
on the South) 

Parking Area 
(Within Quadrant Bordered by: 
7th Street on the West; E 
Avenue on the North; Gilbert 
Street on the East; F Avenue 
on the South) 

Parking Area 
(East of Hoffman Street 
between intersection of E 
Avenue and Hoffman Street, 
and intersection of F Avenue 
and Hoffman Street) 

Athletic Fields 
(East of Hoffman Street and 
North of building 2900) 

Motor Pool Area 

8 

The existing Air Force museum 
portion of this building would 
remain as such. The other 
areas would be utilized for mat 
rooms, (physical training, 
defensive tactics, etc. I and 
locker rooms. This facility 
would be utilized by all 
consortittm and participating 
agencies. 

This facility would be utilized 
by P.O.S.T. for required office 
space and instruction conducted 
by the Center for Leadership 
Development. Adjacent parking 
area would be utilized for 
employees. 

This area would be utilized for 
employee and student parking by 
all consortium and partici­
pating agencies. 

This area would be utilized for 
employee and student parking by 
all consortium and partici­
pating agencies. 

This area would be utilized for 
employee and student parking by 
all consortium and partici­
pating agencies. 

The existing football, basket­
ball, and soccer facilities in 
this area would be utilized by 
all consortium and 
participating agencies for 
physical conditioning and 
training. A running track and 
horse arena (for mounted patrol 
training) would be developed 
within this area . 

This asphalt covered area and 
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(East of Hoffman Street and 
South of building 2950) 

Range 

existing vehicle maintenance/ 
storage buildings would be 
utilized by all consortium and 
participating agencies for the 
development and support of an 
extensive driver training site. 

The existing weapons training 
site would be utilized by all 
consortium and participating 
agencies for firearms and 
chemical agent training. 

Due to the fact that most of the aforementioned buildings would be 
utilized in a manner consistent with the existing usage, it is 
recommended that their contents (furniture, beds, student desks, 
audio visual equipment, etc.) be sought for conveyance to the 
County as well. 

It is anticipated that any future modification of existing 
facilities; as well as various capital improvements would be funded 
through the combined resources of the consortium agencies and 
additional agencies which occupy office space within the complex. 
Herein, is the key strength of this proposal: the ability to 
accomplish training endeavors collectively which would not be 
possible individually. 

SUMMARY 

This document represents an ambitious proposal and a unique 
opportunity for the Sacramento Area to develop and establish a 
Regional Public Safety Training Center. The facilities at Mather 
AFB provide, in essence, a ready-made educational complex which can 
accommodate current needs, as well as future growth requirements, 
for a multitude of traditional and state-of-the-art training 
endeavors by Federal, State, and local government entities. 

Through the combined resources of the consortium agencies, a 
progressive arid proactive educational and training plan can be 
developed and implemented to provide quality pre-service and in­
service programs to, both, sworn and non-sworn personnel. 
Additionally, it is a safe assumption, given the critical need for 
adequate space for classroom and specialized training, that many 
different agencies would be interested in participating in an "on­
site" capacity. The potential training opportunities afforded by 
this proposed concept are immeasurable. 

The favorable consideration of this proposal by the Sacramento Area 
Commission on Mather Conversion and the Sacramento County Board of 
Supervisors is greatly appreciated • 
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COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

of Salary Reimbursement Rate November 1, 1990 

Executive Office 

Status Report 

Otto Saltenberger 

October 16, 1990 

Ffnancial Impact: Yes (See AnJlyr.i~; lor dt::tails) 

No 

desaibe lhe ISSUE, BACKGROUND, ANALYSIS, and RECOMMENDATION. Use additional :;heelS if required. 

ISSUE 

Should the Commission authorize the Executive Director to expend 
$3.5 million by retroactively increasing the current salary 
reimbursement rate? 

BACKGROUND 

commission policy is to review the salary reimbursement rate on a 
quarterly basis and adjust as circumstances permit. Although 
first quarter revenue and expenditure experience is insufficient 
to make projections about the current year training and 
expenditure trends, supplemental money in the form of allocated 
reserved may become available and increase the current training 
reimbursement budget by $3.5 million. 

ANALYSIS 

In July of this year the Commission approved a budget proposal 
that would augment the current year reimbursement budget. The 
Department of Finance is now processing this $3.5 million 
augmentation request. Approval is likely and the proposal will 
then be forwarded to the Legislature where approval also seems 
likely. A specific timetable for completion of the approval 
process is speculative at this time, but it is possible that the 
augmentation might be available prior to the next Commission 
meeting in January 1991. 

Originally a $3.5 million augmentation was thought to permit a 7% 
across the board salary reimbursement increase. However, claim 
rates this year weigh in favor of 5% at this time. This would 
increase the current year salary rate for the basic course from 
25% to 30% and other eligible course salary rate from 35% to 40%. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Authorize the Executive Director to retroactively increase the 
salary reimbursement rate by 5% for eligible courses when the 
augmentation becomes available. 



• 

• 

PRESENT: 

Long Range Planning Committee Meeting Minutes 
October 2, 1990 

San Bernardino, CA 

Floyd Tidwell, Chairman 
Sherm Block 
Carm Grande 
Ronald Lowenberg 
Robert Wasserman 

GUESTS: 

Robert G. Fisher, Captain, San Bernardino County Marshal's 
Department 

Ed Hendry, Captain, Orange County Sheriff-Coroner Department 
Roger D. Mayberry, Sergeant, Los Angeles County Marshal's 

Department 

STAFF: 

Norman Boehm, Executive Director 
Glen Fine 
John Berner 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Tidwell at 10:25 a.m. 
at the Sheriff's Conference Room, San Bernardino County Sheriff's 
Department. 

Committee discussions focused on the following agenda items: 

A. ACR 58 Committee Report 

The draft executive summary and recommendations proposed by 
the ACR 58 Committee were reviewed. There was consensus the 
proposed report to the Legislature describes needed training 
program improvements and appropriate directions. 

B. Basic Course Testing 

The Committee was briefed by staff on the proposed approach 
to test administration to be included as part of the public 
hearing scheduled for January 1991. There was consensus 
that the Commission propose to adopt regulations requiring: 

o Passage of a POST prescribed test at a prescribed cut 
score for each knowledge domain in the basic course. 

0 Students be allowed only one re-test following 
remediation opportunity except in instances of 
described special circumstances. 

N 
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c. 

D. 

There was considerable discussion of the merits of also 
including a requirement that failing scores be averaged with 
overall scores. This requirement would result in failure by 
some marginal students who may consistently fail first exams 
and barely pass their re-tests. The conclusion was that 
this approach has merit, but consideration of adoption 
should be withheld until further future study is done. 
Future study should assess the impact of cumulative 
performance standards, including averaging of failing scores 
and possible limitations on the number of first exams that 
may be failed. 

Ethics Training 

Committee members were provided an update on staff work 
currently in progress. Video vignettes containing ethical 
behavior messages are being developed and reviewed. After 
initial videos are produced, they will be brought to the 
committee for review. 

The committee was briefed on the availability of 
standardized written instruments designed to evaluate 
personal integrity. ·The staff report included findings that 
such instruments are currently controversial with doubts 
regarding accuracy. The conclusion was that use of such 
instruments not be advocated at this time; 

There was also discussion of the possibility of developing a 
POST publication to cover the entire area of values, ethics, 
and integrity evaluations. The publication could also 
describe existing training programs. POSTSCRIPTS was 
suggested as a possible alternative means of publicizing 
available literature on the subject. There was consensus 
that staff should evaluate the potential for a publication, 
possibly developed by a management fellow, and report back. 

Drug Screening 

Staff has developed a survey instrument to be mailed to all 
California law enforcement agencies seeking information on 
current practices and views concerning pre-employment drug 
screening. 

There was general discussion about drug testing issues, and 
content of the survey was reviewed. There was consensus 
that the proposed survey will yield valuable information and 
help formulate a direction for future consideration by the 
commission. 

The meeting adjourned at 1:30 p.m . 
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Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
Legislative Review committee Meeting 

November 1, 1990, 9:00 a.m. 
Radisson Hotel, Sacramento 

AGENDA 

Attachment 

1. 

2. 

3. 

Review Results of 1990 Legislative Session 

Possible 1991 Legislation To Be Supported 
For Introduction 

Proposed Legislation Authorizing Private 
Universities to Appoint Peace Officers 

4. Open Discussion 

5. Adjournment 

A 

B 

c 
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Bill/Author 

AB 1720 
(Hayden) 

AB 1821 
Hansen) 

AB 2306 
(Calderon) 

AB 2673 
Eaves) 

AB 3401 
(N. Waters) 

AB 3 816 
(Roes) .J 3902 
(Bates) 

AB 4253 
(Hughes) 

SB 655 
(Presley) 

SB 2244 
(Davis) 

SB 2457 

SB 2680 

Attachment A 

Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
Legislative summary - 1990 Session 

Active Bills 

Subject Position status 

OCJP to study Police Corps Pgm. 
concept 

Neutral c. 634 

Requires POST prepare curricula on 
transmission & prevention of 
communicable diseases 

Requires POST provide training on 
gang & drug law enforcement 

cancel POST certificates for moral 
turpitude misdemeanor convictions 

Neutral 

Support 

Support 

Establishes correctional peace officer Oppose 
classification for cityjcounty 
facilities 

Deletes requirement of applying for Neutral 
citizenship one year prior to 
application to be a peace officer 

Neighborhood watch earthquake Neutral 
preparedness training 

Establish in the Calif. Museum of Neutral 
Science and Industry, the Calif. Museum 
of Afro-American History and Culture 

Requires feasibility studies for Neutral 
persons desiring peace officer status 

Increases fee for permit to dispose Support 
of human remains with a portion all-
ocated to POST for training coroners 

Authorizes POST to establish minimum Support 
standards for joint powers agencies 

Requires POST develop and disseminate Support 
guidelines and training on understanding 
racial and cultural differences 

Dead 

c. 333 

Dead 

c. 1285 

secty.of 
State 

Dead 

Vetoed 

c. 82 

c. 990 

c. 477 

c. 480 

• 



• Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
Legislative summary - 1990 Session 

Author 

AB 481 
{Campbell) 

AB 1644 
(Peace) 

AB 2692 
(O'Connell) 

AB 3474 
(Peace) 

AB 3905 
(Quackenbush) 

., 4186 
(Polanco) 

AB 4237 
(Nolan) 

SB 1147 
(Lockyer) 

SB 1896 
(Davis) 

SB 1985 
(Green, C) 

SB 2033 
(Mello) 

• 

Chaptered Information Bills 

subject Position Status 

creates a 2-yr. youth crime prevention None c. 521 
pilot pgm. for Richmond Police Activities 
League 

Private patrol operators' 120-day temp- None 
orary registration card period commences 

c. 1179 

the date applicant signs application 

Includes employed identified peace officers 
in requiring every able-bodies person to 
assist in making arrests 

Provides that National Park Rangers may 
exercise designated powers of arrest as 
specified 

Provides corrections officers range 
access to qualify to carry concealed 
weapons 

Includes transfer to Housing Authority 
50% of all fines & forfeitures and park­
ing violations 

Parolee inmate shall not be ,returned to 
within 35 miles of the victim's or 
witness's place of residence. 

Renames the Assessment Fund the State 
State Penalty Fund, and renames the 
Assessments deposited therein as State 
Penalties 

Authorizes L. A. Cnty. Board of Super­
visors to appoint 3 ocean lifeguards as 
reserve county Fish and Game Wardens 

Changes the definition of Personnel 
Records to include home addresses, also 
confidential 

Law enforcement employees - AIDS. 
Reporting of contact incidents 

II c. 273 

II c. 900 

None c. 1194 

None c. 1037 

None c. 1692 

None c. 1293 

None c. 325 

None C. 1985 

None c. 1138 

• 



SB 2140 
(Davis) • 

SB 2242 
(Davis) 

SB 2681 
(Boatwright) 

• 

• 
10-1-90 

Makes technical changes to status of certain None c.1695 
reserves and other officers. Extends POST 
reimbursement to Port Wardens and special 
officers of L.A. Harbor District 

Exempts law enforcement and fire protection None c. 327 
agencies from being prohibited from placing 
calls through auto dialing-answering devices · 

Provides that a peace officer who makes false 
statements regarding any material matter 
is guilty of a false report 

None c. 950 
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1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

Attachment B 

Possible 1991 Legislation To Be Supported For Introduction 

POST Certificate Revocation - Seek to have PORAC reintroduce 
1991 legislation making it permissive for POST to cancel 
certificates for certain misdemeanor convictions involving 
moral turpitude as defined (using language previously 
approved by the Commission). 

Funding for Dispatcher Training from 911 Fund - Introduce 
legislation to require that "x" percentage of the revenue 
going to the 911 Fund be allocated to the Peace Officer 
Training Fund for the training of dispatchers. 

Three-Year Break In service For PC 832 course - Introduce 
legislation requiring retraining or retesting for those PC 
832 Course graduates who do not become employed within three 
years or who have a three-year break in service as a peace 
officer required to complete the training. Fee charging 
authority for POST would be included. 

Technical Cleanup of PC 830.6 - Determine whether the 
California State Sheriffs' Association is interested in 
introducing legislation to modify PC Section 830.6(a) to 
qualify "a reserve deputy sheriff" so as to clear up 
confusion about what is meant by this section • 

5. ACR 58 Follow-Up - Introduce legislation to add PC 13508 to 
require POST to develop an implementation plan that 
incorporates modern instructional technology and special 
facilities into law enforcement training • 
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Assembly Concurrent Resolution No. 58 

RFSOLtlTION CHAPTER 166 

Assembly Concurrent Resolution No. !58-Relative to law enforce­
ment training • 

!Fllecl wtth Secretary o1 State Ser· mw 21. 19811.] 

LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL"$ DIGESt" 
ACR 38, CampbelL Law enforcement training. 
This measure would request the Commissjon on Peace Officer 

Standards and Training in cooperation with the Legislative Analyst 
to establish a committee composed of specified memben to study the 
use of advanced technology for law enforc:ement training, as 
specified. The committee would be directed to report its findings 
and recommendations to the Legislature, as specified, no later than 
January 15, 1991. 

WHEREAS, It i.!s the responmbility of the state and the Commi•sjon 
on Peace Officer Standards and Training to provide local law 
enforcement officen ·with appropriate training throughout 
California; and 

WHEREAS, Law enforcement officen should be trained to the 
highest level that the profession requires; and 

WHEREAS, Law enforcement training must become more 
productive; and 

WHEREAS, Emerging technology now malces these training 
deficiencies addressable; and · 

WHEREAS, There i.!s a shortage of adequate training equipment 
and facilities to meet the training needs of California law 
enforcement, generally; and 

WHEREAS, It is in the interest of the people of the state to have 
law enforcement officen trained by using the most effective 
techniques. equipment, and facilities, so as to conserve training time, 
to improve decisjonm•Jring abilities, and to assure manmum training 
effectlvenesa; and 

WHEREAS, The present statewide law enforcement training 
system i.!s unable to provide the most current techniques, equipment, 
and facilities due to financial and logistical limitations; and 

WHEREAS, It would be in the best interest of the state to study 
and seek cost-effec:tive alternatives to current law enforcement 
training; now, therefore, be it 

Resolved by the A.uembly of the State of California, the Senate 
thereof concurring, "nlat the CommiHion on Peace Officer 
Standards and Training in cooperation with the Legislative Analyst 
is hereby requested to establish a committee composed of one 
member selected by each of the following: the Commission on Peace 
Officer Standanis and Tralning; the Governor; the Attorney General; 
the California Peace Oftlcen' Auoclatlon; the Peace Officen 
Research Auoclatlon of California; the Chancellor of the California 
CommUIIlty Colleges; the Senate Committee on Rules; and the 
Spealcer of the Anembly, to study the use of advanced technology for 
law enforcement tnintng, and be it further 

Resolved, That the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and 
Training i.!s requested to provide the staff and facilities needed to 
conduct the study, and that the study be conducted under the 
direction of a staff member appointed by the commiss!cm; and be it 
further 

Rl!$0/ved, That the committee so estl!blt.t....l sball be directed to 
report its Andtngs and recommendations to the Chair of the Senate 
Judiciary Committee and the Chair of the ""-bly Public Safety 

- Committee not later than Januuy 15, 1991. 



• 

• 

• 

Introduced by Senator Presley 
March 2, 1990 

SB 2876 - MOCK-UP 

Attachment C 

An act to add Article 4.5 (co=enc!ng with Section 94346) to Chapter 3 of Part 59 of Dlvision 
10 of the Education Code, to amend Section 12020 of the Health and Safety Code, to amend 
Sections 488.5, 557.5. 557.6. and 669.5 of the Insurance Code. to amend Sections 830.32. 11105. 
and 12028.5 of the Penal Code. and to amend Section 25258 of the Vehicle Code. relating to 
peace officers. 

LEGISUJIVE COUNSEL'S DIGEST 

SB 2876. as Introduced, Dills. Peace officer. 
Existing law does not authoriZe the sheriff of a county where a private postsecondary 
educational institution is located to appoint persons In order to create a priVate postsecondary 
educational institution police department. This bill would authoriZe those appointments, 
and would proVide that persons so appointed and sworn shall be deemed peace officers. as 
specified. It would make certain conforming changes with respect to the powers and 
appointments of these persons. 

Vote: majority. Appropriation: no. Fiscal co=!ttee: no. 
State-mandated local program: no. 

The people of the State of California do enact as follows: 

SECTION 1. Article 4.5 (co=enc!ng with Section 94346) !s added to Chapter 3 of Part 59. of 
D!viSion 10 of the Education Code, to read: 

Article 4.5. PriVate Un!vers!ty and College Pollee 
94346. The principal local law enforcement agency where a prtvate postsecondary educational 
Institution is located, upon the request of the president or chief e.'Cecutive officer of the prtvate 
postsecondary educational institution. may appoint one or more persons to constitute a police 
department for the headquarters and for each campus of its prtvate postsecondary educational 
Institution. Persons employed and compensated as members of a Californ!a prtvate 
un!versity or college police department. when so appointed and duly sworn. are peace officers. 
However. these peace officers shall not e.'Cercise their powers or authortty except as follows: 

(a) At the headquarters or upon any campus of the prtvate postsecondary educational 
Institution and In an area within one-mile of the extertor boundaries of each campus or the 
headquarters and In or about other grounds or properties owned. operated, controlled, or 
adm!Ilistered by the prtvate un!versity or college. or by the govern!ng board of the prtvate 
postsecondary educational Institution on behalf of the private un!versity or college. 

(b) As prOVided In Section 830.32 of the Penal Code. 

(c) The educational institution appointing persons descrtbed In this section shall be liable for 
any abuse of the authortties exercised by these persons. 

94347. Every member of a prtvate un!versity and college police department shall be supplied 
with, and authortzed to wear. a badge bearing the name of the priVate un!versity or college and 
the following word: ""Police" . 

. 94348. Any vehicle. when operated In the performance of hiS or her duties by any member of a 
prtvate un!versity or college pol!ce department. appointed pursuant to Section 94346, is an 
authortzed emergency vehicle and may be equipped and operated as an emergency vehicle as 
proVided by the Vehicle Code . 
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12020. The chief and the issuing authority. as defined in Sections 12003 and 12007. 
respectively. shall in their areas of juriSdiction enforce the provisions of thls part and the 
regulations adopted by the State Fire Marshal pursuant to this part. Any peace officer, as 
defined in Sections 830.1. 830.2, subdivisions (a), (b), (e), Ul. and [k.J of Section 830.3 of the 
Penal Code, AND AN OFFICER EMPLOYED BY AN INSTITUTION QUALIFIED UNDER 
SUBDIVISION (C) OF SECTION 830.32 WHICH HAS EXECUTED A MEMORANDUM OF 
UNDERSTANDING BE'IWEEN TifE INSTITUTION OF HIGHER EDUCATION AND THE LOCAL 
lAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THAT MEMORANDUM. 
may enforce the provisions of this part. 

SEC. 3. Section 488.5 of the Insurance Code ls amended to read: 

488.5. No insurer shall, in IssUing or renewing a private automobile insurance policy to a 
peace officer, member of the California HJghway Patrol, or firefighter, With respect to his or 
her operation of a private motor vehicle, increase the premium on that policy for the reason 
that the insured or applicant for insurance has been involved in an accident whtie operating 
an authorized emergency vehicle, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 165 of the Vehicle 
Code or in paragraph ( 1) or (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 165 of the Vehicle Code, in 
performance of hls or her duty during the hours of his or her employment. 

As used in thls section: 
(a) ··Peace officer" means every person defined In Section 830.1, subdivisions (a). (b), (c), (d), 

(e), (g), and (h) of Section 830.2. subdivisions (a), (b), and (d) of Section 830.31, subdivisions (a)[ 
and), (b), AND (C) of Section 830.32 PURSUANT TO THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS 
ESTABUSHED IN A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING EXECUTED BE"IWEEN A LOCAL 
lAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY AND AN INSTITUTION OF HIGHER EDUCATION, subdivisions 
(a], (b). (c), and (d) of Section 830.33, subdivision (b) of Section 830.5, and Section 830.6. of the 
Penal Code. 

(b) .. Polley" shall have the same meaning as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 660. 

SEC. 4. Section 557.5 of the Insurance Code ls amended to read: 

557.5. No peace officer, member of the California Highway Patrol. or firefighter shall be 
required to report any accident In which he or she Is involved while operating an authoriZed 
emergency vehicle. as defined In subdivision (a) of Section 165 of the Vehicle Code or In 
paragraph (1) or (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 165 of the Vehicle Code, In performance ofhls 
or her duty during the hours of hls or her employment. to any person who has Issued that peace 
officer, member of the California Highway Patrol. or firefighter a private automob!le 
insurance policy. 

As used in this section: 

(a) .. Peace officer" means every person defined In Section 830.1, subdivisions (a), (b), (c), (d), (e), 
(g), and (h) of Section 830.2, subdiVIsions (a), (b), and (d) of Section 830.31, subdivisions (a)[ 
and), (b), AND (C) of Section 830.32 PURSUANT TO THE TERMS AND CONDmONS 
ESTABLISHED IN A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING EXECUTED BE"IWEEN A LOCAL 
lAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY AND AN INSTITUTION OF HIGHER EDUCATION. subdivisions 
(a). (b), (c), and (d) of Section 830.33, subdiVIsion (b) of Section 830.5, and Section 830.6, of the 
Penal Code. 

(b) .. Polley" shall have the same meaning as defined in subdiVIsion (a) of SeCtion 660. 

SEC. 5. Section 557.6 of the Insurance Code ls amended to read: 
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557.6. Any peace officer as defined pursuant to this section who has been involved in an 
accident shall submit to hiS or her private automobile inSurer within 30 days of the accident 
his or her written declaration under penalty of perjury stating whether or not at the time of 
the accident he or she was operating an authoriZed emergency vehicle, as defined in 
subdivision (a) of Section 165 of the VehiCle Code or in paragraph (1) or (2) of subdivision (b) of 
Section 165 of the Vehicle Code, in performance of hiS or her duty durtng the hours of his or 
her employment. 1n lieu of a written declaration, the peace officer may submit to the private 
automobile insurer a copy of the incident report filed by the peace officer with his or her 
employer. As used In this section. ""peace officer" means every person defined in Section 
830.1, subdivisiOns (a), (b), (c), (d), (e), (g), and (h) of Section 830.2, subdivisiOns (a), (b), and (d) of 
Section 830.31, subdivisions (a)[ and], (b). AND (C) of Section 830.32 PURSUANT TO THE 
TERMS AND CONDmONS ESTABLISHED IN A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 
EXECUTED BE'IWEEN A LOCAL LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY AND AN INSTITUTION OF 
HIGHER EDUCATION, subdivisions (a). (b), (c), and (d) of Section 830.33, subdivision (b) of 
Section 830.5, and Section 830.6. of the Penal Code. 

SEC. 6. Section 669.5 of the Insurance Code is amended to read: 

669.5. No insurer shall fail to renew any private automobile Insurance policy of a peace 
officer. member of the California Highway Patrol, or firefighter, with respect to his or her 
operation of a private motor vehicle. for the reason that the insured has been involved in an 
accident while operating an authoriZed emergency vehicle, as defined in subdivision (a) of 
Section 165 of the Vehicle Code or in paragraph ( 1) or (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 165 of the 
Vehicle Code, in performance of hiS or her duty durtng the hours of his or her employment. As 
used in this section. ""peace officer" shall have the same meaning as defined in Section 830.1 
of the Penal Code. subdivisions (a). (b). (c), (d), (e), (g) and (h) of Section 830.2 of the Penal Code, 
subdivisions (a), (b), and (d) of Section 830.31 of the Penal Code, SUBDIVISION (C) OF SECTION 
830.32 OF THE PENAL CODE PURSUANT TO THE TERMS AND CONDmONS ESTABUSHED 
IN A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING EXECUTED BETWEEN A LOCAL LAW 
ENFORCEMENT AGENCY AND AN INSTITUTION OF HIGHER EDUCATION. and subdivision 
(d) of Section 830.33 of the Penal Code. 

SEC. 7. Section 830.32 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

830.32. The following persons are peace officers whose authority extends to any place in the 
state for the purpose of performing their prtmary duty or when making an arrest pursuant to 
Section 836 as to any public offense with respect to which there is immediate danger to person 
or property. or of the escape of the perpetrator of that offense, or pursuant to Section 8597 or 
8598 of the Goverment Code. Those peace officers may carry firearms only if authorized and 
under terms and conditions specified by their employing agency. (a) Members of a 
community college pollee department appointed pursuant to Section 72330 of the Education 
Code, if the prtmary duty of the peace officer is the enforcement of the law as prescribed in 
Section 72330 of the Education Code. 

(b) Persons employed as members of a pollee department of a school district pursuant to 
Section 39670 of the Education Code. if the primary duty of the peace officer is the 
enforcement of the law as prescribed in Section 39670 of the Education Code. 

(C) AT THE REQUEST OF A PRIVATE NON-PROFIT ACCREDITED INSTITUTION OF HIGHER 
EDUCATION, THE PRINCIPAL LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY WHERE SUCH INSTITUTION IS 
LOCATED MAY CONCLUDE A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING WITH SUCH 
INSTITUTION, TO APPOINT AS PEACE OFFICERS , WHOSE FUNCTIONS WOULD BE SIMILAR 
TO THOSE EXERCISED BY SWORN OFFICERS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA OR THE 
CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY AS ESTABLISHED UNDER SECTION 830.2 OF THE PENAL 
CODE. PERSONS REGULARLY EMPLOYED AS PEACE OFFICERS FOR THOSE INSTlTIJTIONS. 
THE MEMORANDUM SHALL SPECIFY AREAS OF RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE PEACE 
OFFICERS SO APPOINTED INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO; FUNCTIONS TO BE 
PERFORMED, PROVISIONS FOR SHARING INFORMATION AND CRIMINAL RECORDS WITH 
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THE APPOINTED OFFICERS AND OTHER AGENCIES, POWERS OF ARREST AND SEARCH, 
RECORD KEEPING REQUIREMENTS, AND CONDmONS BY OR UNDER WHICH THE LOCAL 
AGENCY MAY CALL SUCH PEACE OFFICERS INTO ACITVE DUTY FOR OR ON BEHALF OF 
SAID AGENCY. 

( 1) AT A MINIMUM. ALL AGREEMENTS UNDER THIS SECTION SHALL REQUIRE ALL PEACE 
OFFICERS SO APPOINTED TO MEET THE MINIMUM STANDARDS FOR EMPLOYMENT AND 
TRAINING AS PRESCRIBED BY THE CALIFORNIA COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER 
STANDARDS AND TRAINING. SUCH TRAINING COSTS SHALL BE PAID BY THE EMPLOYING 
EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTION. 

(2) ALL PEACE OFFICERS SO APPOINTED SHALL BE CONSIDERED. FOR PURPOSES OF THE 
CALIFORNIA COMMISSION ON POLICE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING, TO BE 
CONTINUOUSLY EMPLOYED AS PEACE OFFICERS AND SHALL BE ELIGIBLE FOR THE 
PEACE OFFICER CERTIFICATION PROGRAM AS SET FORni IN SECTION 13510.1 OF THE 
PENAL CODE. 

(3) NOTHING IN THIS SECTION OR IN ANY OTHER PROVISIONS OF LAW SHALL BE 
CONSTRUED AS AUTHORIZING PERSONS DESCRIBED IN THIS SUBDIVISION TO BE 
ELIGIBLE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE PUBLIC EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT LAW. 

SEC. 8. Section 11105 of the Penal Code IS amended to read: 

11105. (a) (1) The Department of Justice shall maintain state su=ary cr!mlnal hiStory 
information. 

(2) As used in thiS section: 
(i) --state su=ary cr!mlnal hiStory information" means the master record of information 
compiled by the Attomey General pertaining to the identification and cr!mlnal history of any 
person. such as name. date of birth. physical description. fingerprints. date of arrests . 
arresting agencies and booking numbers. charges. dispositions. and s1nlilar data about such 
person. 

(11) --state su=ary cr1m.J.nal history information" does not refer to records and data 
compiled by cr!mlnal justice agencies other than the Attomey General. nor does 1t refer to 
records of complaints to or investigations conducted by. or records of intell1gence 
information or security procedures of. the office of the Attomey General and the Department 
of Justice. 

[b) The Attomey General shall furnish state su=ary criminal history information to any of 
the following, when needed in the course of their duties. provided that when information is 
furniShed to assist an agency. officer, or official of state or local govemment. a public utillty, 
or any entity, in fulfilling employment. certification. or licensing duties. the proviSions of 
Chapter 1321 of the Statutes of 1974 and of Section 432.7 of the Labor Code shall apply: 

( 1) The courts of the state. 
(2) Peace officers of the state as defined in Section 830.1. subc!Msions [a), (b), and [fl of Section 
830.2. subdivision [a) of Section 830.3, subdiviSions (a) and (b) of Section 830.5,[ and] 
subdivisiOn (a) of Section 830.31, AND SUBDIVISION (C) OF SECTION 830.32 PURSUANT TO 
THE PROVISIONS OF A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING EXECUTED BETWEEN AN 
INS1ITUTION OF HIGHER EDUCATION AND A LOCAL LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY. 

(3) District attomeys of the state. 
-

(4) Prosecuting city attomeys of any city within the state. 

(5) Probation officers of the state. 

• (6) Parole officers of the state. 
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(7) A public defender or attorney of record when representing a person in proceedings upon a 
petition for a certlflcate of rehabilitation and pardon pursuant to Section 4852.08 of the Penal 
Code. 

(8) A public defender or attorney of record when representing a person in a climlnal case and 
when authonzed access by statutory or deciSional law. 

(9) Any agency. officer. or official of the state when such climlnal hiStory information 1S 
required to inlplement a statute or regulation that e.'qlressly refers to specific criminal conduct 
applicable to the subject person of the state summary criinlnal history information. and 
contains requirements or e."'Cclusions. or both. expressly based upon such specified criin!nal 
conduct. 

( 10) Any city or county. or city and county. or diStrict. or any officer. or official thereof when 
access 1S needed in order to assiSt such agency. officer. or official in fulfilling employment. 
certlflcation. or licensing duties. and when such access iS specifically author1Zed by the city 
council. board of supervisors or governing board of the city. county. or diStrict when such 
criinlnal hiStory information 1S required to inlplement a statute. ordinance. or regulation 
that expressly refers to specific criinlnal conduct applicable to the subject person of the state 
summary crtmlnal history information. and contains requirements or exclusions. or both. 
expressly based upon such specified criminal conduct. 

(11) The subject of the state su=ary crtmlnal history information under procedures 
established under Article 5 (commencing with Section 11120). Chapter 1. Title 1 of Part 4 of the 
Penal Code. 

(12) Any person or entity when access 1S expressly authorized by statute when such crtm!nal 
history information Is required to inlplement a statute or regulation that expressly refers to 
specific criinlnal conduct applicable to the subject person of the state summary crtm!nal 
hiStory information. and contains requirements or exclusions. or both. expressly based upon 
such specified crtmlnal conduct. 

( 13) Health officers of a city. county. or city and county. or district. when in the performance 
of their official duties enforcing Section 3110 of the Health and Safety Code. 

(14) Any managing or supervising correctional officer of a county jail or other county 
correctional facility. 

(c) The Attorney General may furniSh state summary criin!nal hiStory information upon a 
showing of a compelllng need to any of the following. provided that when information Is 
furnished to assiSt an agency. officer. or official of state or local government. a public utility. 
or any entity. in fulfill!ng employment. certification. or licensing duties, the provisions of 
Chapter 1321 of the Statutes of 1974 and of SectiOn 432.7 of the Labor Code shall apply: 

(1) Any public utility as defined in Section 216 of the Public Utilities Code which operates a 
nuclear energy facillty when access Is needed in order to assist in employing persons to work 
at such facillty. provided that. if the Attorney General supplies such data. he shall furniSh a 
copy of such data to the person to whom the data relates. 

(2) To a peace officer of the state other than those included in subdiVISion (b). 

(3) To a peace officer of another country. 

(4) To public officers (other than peace officers) of the United States. other states. or 
possessions or territories of the United States. provided that access to records s!milar to state 
summary crtmlnal hiStory information 1S e."'Cpressly author1Zed by a statute of the United 



• 

• 

• 

MOCK·UPofSB 2878 
DRAFI' APRIL 23,1990 

States. other states, or possessions or terrttortes of the United States when such Information 
IS neede.d for the performance of their official duties . 

(5) To any person when dJsclosure IS requested by a probation. parole. or peace officer With the 
consent of the subject of the state summary ciim1Ilal h!Stoxy Information and for purposes of 
furthertng the rehabilitation of the subject. 

(6) The courts of the United States. other states or terrttortes or possessions of the United 
States. 

(7) Peace officers of the United States, other states, or terrttortes or possessions of the United 
States. 

(8) To any Individual who IS the subject of the record requested when needed In conjunction 
With an application to enter the United States or any foreign nation. 

(9) Any publlc utillty as defined 1n Section 216 of the Publlc Utillties Code, when access IS 
needed In order to assist 1n employing current or prospective employees who In the course of 
their employment may be seeking entrance to prtvate residences. The Information provided 
shall be llm!ted to the record of convictions and any arrest for which the person Is released 
on ba!l or on his or her own recognizance pending trtal. If the Attorney General supplies the 
data pursuant to this paragraph. the Attorney General shall furnish a copy of the data to the 
current or prospective employee to whom the data relates. Any Information obtained from 
the state su=ary cr!m!nal h!stoxy Is confidential and the rece!v!ng publlc utillty shall not 
disclose Its contents, other than for the purpose for which it was acquired. The state 
summary crtm1nal history Information 1n the possession of the publlc utillty and all copies 
made from it shall be destroyed not more than 30 days after employment or promotion or 
transfer Is denied or granted, ex:cept for those cases where a current or prospective employee 
Is out on ba!l or on his or her own recogniZance pending trtal. In which case the state 
summary crtm1nal history Information and all copies shall be destroyed not more than 30 
days after the case is resolved. A violation of any of the provisions of this paragraph is a 
misdemeanor, and shall give the current or prospective employee who is Injured by the 
violation a cause of action against the publlc utillty to recover damages prOXImately caused 
by the violations. Any public utility's request for state summary criminal history 
Information for purposes of employing current or prospective employees who may be seeking 
entrance to private residences In the course of their employment shall be deemed a 
··compelling need" as required to be shown 1n this subd!v!S!on. Nothing In this section shall 
be construed as imposing any duty upon publlc utillties to request state summary cr1m1nal 
hiStoxy Information on any current or prospective employees. 

(10) To any campus of the California State University and Colleges or the University of 
California, or any four-year college or university accredited by a regional accreditation 
organiZation approved by the United States Department of Education, when needed 1n 
conjunction with an application for admissiOn by a convicted felon to any special education 
program for convicted felons, Including, but not lim!ted to, university alternatives and 
halfway houses. Only conviction Information shall be furniShed. The college or uniVersity 
may require the convicted felon to be flngerprtnted. and any Inquiry to the department under 
this section shall Include the convicted felon's flngerprtnts and any other information 
specified by the department. 

(d) Whenever an authorized request for state summary crim!nal history Information pertains 
to a person whose f!ngerprtnts are on fUe with the Department of Justice and the department 
has no cnmtnal history of that person, and the Information Is to be used for employment. 
Ucens!ng, or certification purposes . ..the flngerprtnt card accompanying such request for 
Information, if any, may be stamped ""no cnmtnal record" and returned to the person or 
entity making the request . 
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(e) Whenever state summary cr!nllnal history Information Is furniShed as the result of an 
application and Is to be used for employment. licensing or certification purposes. the 
Department of Justice may charge the person or entity making the request a fee which It 
determines to be suffident to reimburse the department for the cost of furnishing such 
Information. In addition. the Department of Justice may add a surcharge to the fee to fund 
maintenance and improvements to the systems from which the Information Is obtained. 
Notwithstanding any other prov!s!ons of law. any person or entity required to pay a fee to the 
department for Information received under this section may charge the applicant a fee 
sufficient to reimburse the person or entity for such e.'q)ense. All moneys received by the 
department pursuant to this section. Section 12054 of the Penal Code. and Section 13588 of 
the Education Code shall be deposited In a special account In the General Fund to be avaJ!able 
for e.'q)enditure by the department to offset costs Incurred pursuant to such sections and for 
maintenance and improvements to the systems from which the Information Is obtained when 
approprtated by the Legislature therefor. 

(f) Whenever there Is a conflict. the processing of crtm!nal f!ngerprtnts and flngerprtnts of 
applicants for security guard or alarm agent registrations or firearms qualification permits 
submitted pursuant to Section 7514 of the Business and Professions Code shall take priority 
over the processing of applicant f!ngerprtnts. 

(g) It Is not a violation of thiS section to disseminate statistical or research Information 
obtained from a record. provided that the identity of the subject of the record Is not d!sclosed. 

(h) It Is not a violation of this section to include Information obtained from a record in ( 1) a 
transcrtpt or record of a judicial or adm!n!strat!ve proceeding or (2) any other public record 
when the inclusion of the Information in the public record iS authoriZed by a court. statute. or 
deciSional law. 

(!) Notwithstanding any other provision of law. the Department of Justice or any state or 
local law enforcement agency may require the submiSsion of flngerprtnts for the purpose of 
conducting summary crtm!nal history Information checks which are authoriZed by law. 

SEC. 9. Section 12028.5 of the Penal Code iS amended to read: 

12028.5. (a) .As used In this section. the following words have the following meanings: 
( 1) ''Abuse" means Intentionally or recklessly causing or attempting to cause bodily !nj ury, or 
placing another person In reasonable apprehension of !mm!nent sertous bodily injury to 
himself. herself. or another. 

(2) '"Domestic violence" iS abuse perpetrated againSt a family or household member. 

(3) '"Fam!ly or household member'' means a spouse. former spouse. parent. child. any other 
person related by consangu!nity or aff!nity within the second degree. or any other person who 
regularly resides in the household. or who. within the last six months. regularly resided In 
the household. 

(b) A shertff. undershertff. deputy shertff. marshal. deputy marshal. or police officer of a city. 
as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 830.1, a member of the University of Cal!forn!a Police 
Department. as defined In subdivision (c) of Section 830.2. a member of a California State 
University Police Department. as defined In subdiviSion (d) of Section 830.2.[ and] a peace 
officer of the Department of Parks and Recreation. as defined In subdiviSion (g) of Section 
830.2. AND A MEMBER OF A PRIVA'IE POSTSECONDARY EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTION 
POUCE DEPARI'MENT WHICH HAS EXECU'IED A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 
BE'IWEEN THE LOCAL LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY AND THE INSTITUTION AS DEFINED 
IN SUBDMSION (CJ OF SECTION 830.32. who iS at the scene of a domestic violence Incident. 
Involving a threat to human life or a physical assault. may take temporary custody of any 
firearm 1n plain sight or discovered pursuant to a consensual search as necessary for the 
protection of the peace officer or other persons present. Upon taking custody of a firearm. the 
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officer shall give the owner or person who possessed the firearm a receipt. The receipt shall 
describe the firearm and list any identification or serial number on the firearm. The receipt 
shall indicate where the firearm can be recovered and the date after which the owner or 
possessor can recover the firearm. No firearm shall be held less than 48 hours. If a firearm is 
not retained for use as evidence related to crtm1nal charges brought as a result of the domestic 
violence incident or is not retained because it was illegally possessed. the firearm shall be 
made available to the owner or person who was in lawful possession 48 hours after the seizure 
or as soon thereafter as possible. but no later than 72 hours after the seizure. In any civil 
action or proceeding for the return of firearms or ammunition seized by any state or local law 
enforcement agency and not returned within 72 hours. the court shall allow reasonable 
attorney's fees. not to e.-'<ceed one thousand dollars ($1.000), to the prevailing party. 

(c) Any firearm which has been taken into custody which has been stolen shall be restored to 
the lawful owner. as soon as its use for evidence has been served, upon his or her identification 
of the firearm and proof of ownership. 

(d) Any firearm taken into custody and held by a pollee. university pollee, or shertff's 
department or by a marshal's office. or by a peace officer of the Department of Parks and 
Recreation, as defined in subdivision (g) of Section 830.2. for longer than 12 months and not 
recovered by the owner or person who has lawful possession at the time it was taken into 
custody, shall be considered a nuisance and sold or destroyed as provided in subdivision (c) of 
Section 12028. 
SEC. 10. Section 25258 of the Vehicle Code 1s amended to read: 

25258. (a) An authorized emergency vehicle operating under the conditions specified in 
Section 21055 may display a flashing white light from a gaseous discharge lamp designed and 
used for the purpose of controlling official traffic control signals. 

(b) An authorized emergency vehicle used by a peace officer. as defined in Section 830.1, 
subdivision (a), (b). (c), (d). (fl. (g), (h), or (i) of Section 830.2, subdivision (b) of Section 830.31, 
subdivision (a)[ or], (b), OR (C) of Section 830.32 PURSUANT TO THE TERMS AND 
CONDITIONS ESTABLISHED IN A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING EXECUTED 
BETWEEN A LOCAL LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY AND AN INSTITUTION OF HIGHER 
EDUCATION, subdivision (a), (b), (c), or (d) of Section 830.33. and subdivision (a) of Section 
830.4 of the Penal Code. in the performance of the peace officer's duties. may, in addition, 
diSplay a steady or flashing blue warning light visible from the front. sides, or rear of the 
vehicle. 

DELETED MATERIAL IS IN BRACKETS [].ADDED MATERIAL IS CAPITALIZED . 

a 
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The draft of the ACR 58 study committee 
report is enclosed for your review . 

Commissioner Block will report on the 
activities of the committee to date . 

p 
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Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
Advisory Committee Meeting 
October 31, 1990, 10 a.m. 

Radisson Hotel, conference suite #307 
Sacramento, California 

AGENDA 

Call to Order and Roll Call 

Approval of Minutes of Previous Meeting 

Announcements 

Executive Director's Remarks 

Status of Study on Community College ADA 
Support of Inservice Public Safety courses 

status of Pre-Employment Drug Testing survey 

Commission Liaison Committee Report 

Advisory Committee Member Reports 

Open Discussion 

Election of Officers for 1991 

Adjournment 

Chair 

Chair 

Chair 

Staff 

staff 

Staff 

Ccmni.ssioner 

Members 

Members 

Chair 

Chair 



STATE OF CALIFORNIA GEORGE DEUKMEJIAN. Governor 

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE JOHN K. VAN DE KAMP,Arrorn~Y Gent~ral 

' 

COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING 

1601 ALHAMBRA BOULEVARD 

• 

• 

SACRAMENTO, CALIFORNIA 95816-7083 

POST Advisory Committee Meeting 
July 18, 1990 

Marriott Hotel Mission Valley 
San Diego, CA. 

MINUTES 

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 a.m. by Chairman Don 
Brown. 

ROLL CALL OF ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

Present: Don Brown, Calif. Organization of Police & Sheriffs 
Douglas Burris, California community Colleges 

Absent: 

Cois Byrd, Calif. State Sheriffs' Assoc. 
Jay Clark, Calif. Assoc. of Police Training Officers 
Donald Forkus, Calif. Peace Officers' Assoc. 
Derald Hunt, Calif. Assoc. of Administration of Justice 

Educators 
Marcel Leduc, Peace Officers' Research Assoc. of Calif . 
Cecil Riley, Calif. Specialized Law Enforcement 

Charles Brobeck, Calif. Police Chiefs' Assoc. 
John Clements, Calif. Highway Patrol 
Dolores Kan, Women Peace Officers' Assoc.of Calif. 
Joe McKeown, Calif. Academy Directors' Assoc. 
carolyn Owens, Public Member 

commission Advisory Liaison Committee Members present: 

Commissioner Carm Grande 
Commissioner Edward Maghakian 
Commissioner Raquel Montenegro 
Commissioner Alex Pantaleoni 

POST staff present: 

Norman Boehm, Executive Director 
Hal Snow, Assistant Executive Director 
Imogene Kauffman, Executive Secretary 

INTRODUCTION OF NEW MEMBER 

The Chairman introduced Lieutenant Jay Clark who is the training 
manager at the El Cerrito Police Department. Lieutenant Clark 

• 
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replaces Bruce Rayle, the former representative of the California 
Association of Police Training Officers (CAPTO), for a term that 
expires in September 1991. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

MOTION - Forkus, second - Riley, carried unanimously to 
approve the minutes of the April 18, 1990 meeting at the 
Marriott Mission Valley Hotel in San Diego. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Chief Forkus announced that Advisory committee Member Captain 
Dolores Kan was honored in May by the Women Peace Officers' 
Association as the Association Member of the Year. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REMARKS 

The Executive Director reviewed the July 19, 1990 Commission 
Agenda and responded to questions and discussion on the issues. 

CARCINOGENIC VIDEO PRESENTATION 

At the request of the Chairman, Hal Snow showed the video 
"Carcinogens and You", which was produced by the San Jose Police 
Department under contract with POST. It was explained the video 
was developed specifically to supplement instruction for the 
recently adopted training standard on carcinogenic materials. 
The video was distributed to law enforcement agencies and 
training institutions in July via satellite. The short duration 
of the video makes it also useful for role-call refresher 
training. Committee members expressed favorable comments about 
the video's content and use of interest-stimulating visual 
effects. Hal further explained the process of how video needs 
are brought to the POST Media Committee's attention and the 
extent of POST funding of video productions. 

COMMUNITY COLLEGE ADA SUPPORT OF IN-SERVICE PUBLIC SAFETY COURSES 

Derald Hunt reported that the California Association of 
Administration of Justice Educators (CAAJE) is asking for 
Commission support for public safety training classes provided by 
community colleges for the benefit of and as requested by the law 
enforcement agencies served. Community colleges are financed 
based on the Average Daily Attendance (ADA) from year to year. 
There is a statutory cap on the total ADA that may be 
distributed to a given district. Currently, some community 
college districts are over this cap, and since they will not 
receive funds for many of their in-service law enforcement 
classes, they will be forced to cancel them or ask law 
enforcement agencies to pay class costs. CAAJE is asking that 
the POST Commission determine how extensive the adverse effect of 
the cap is on law enforcement training offered to local agencies 
by their community colleges. 

2. 
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MOTION - Forkus, second - Riley, motion carried that the 
Commission consider doing a study on the effects and the 
impact of the whole cap issue and the community college 
system and the effect on law enforcement training. 

If the study determines that the cap is impacting adversely on 
law enforcement, CAAJE recommends that a resolution be passed 
directed to the Board of Governors. Mr. Burris pointed out that 
the Board of Governors should be aware of the commission's 
concern, but a resolution to them would do no good as they have 
no control of the cap. The specific recommendations should go 
directly to the Legislature and the Governor's Office that Police 
Public Safety should be given special consideration. The time 
line would be as quickly as possible if it is to be a 
consideration for this year's budget. 

COMMISSION LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT 

Commissioner Maghakian asked the Committee to be thinking about 
the following issues and how they and their associations could be 
of the most value: 

e the ACR 58 Study 
• the recruitment issue 
e the Cultural Awareness study 
• a drug testing study • 

He stated that some of the organizations represented on the 
Advisory committee should support drug testing in law 
enforcement and expressed his concern for the need of a study. 
The Executive Director stated the Commission will be talking 
about the recommendation from the Long Range Planning Committee 
that the Commission will formally take up the issue of a drug 
testing study and the Advisory Committee's involvement. 

There was consensus that the Advisory committee and their 
associations are supportive of participating in the drug testing 
study or any of the issues mentioned. 

ADVISORY COMMJTTEE MEMBER REPORTS 

Calif. Assoc. of Police Training Officers - Jay Clark reported 
that CAPTO is in the process of structural change to increase 
the networking of the organization. To do so they are 
considering the feasibility of a single governing board for the 
state and possible regional chapters. A new position of 
Executive Secretary has been created, a long-term position which 
will provide a primary point of contact for the organization and 
the central repository of association records. The current 
Executive Secretary is CAPTO Past President, Arthur Garrett, of 
the Alameda county District Attorney's Office. The monthly 
meetings of the current regions have been standardized to the 
first Friday of the month and is scheduled to commence during 
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August. A statewide newsletter is also slated to begin around 
October. The CAPTO Training Conference for 1990 will be held at 
Arrowhead Hilton Resort at Lake Arrowhead October 17-19, 1990. 

Calif. Peace Officers' Association - Don Forkus reported that 
CPOA has a new training calendar coming out in August. A number 
of new training programs have been developed including: 

• Recruitment Strategies for Managers 
• Advanced Budgeting Techniques 
• Advanced Supervision, and 
• Legal Issues for Fitness for Duty Evaluations. 

The CPOA Mid-Winter Conference is scheduled for December 9-12 in 
Monterey and will include workshops and round-table discussion 
with interesting titles, i.e., so You Want to be a Chief of 
Police, a program on being the second person in the police 
department; Turning Around a "Vote of No confidence"; So You 
Wanted To Be a Sheriff"; Professional Development; Organized 
crime (dealing with Asian crime); and psychological issues 
surrounding major disasters. 

Calif. State Sheriffs' Assoc. - Cois Byrd announced that he had 
been appointed Chairman of the CSSA Training Committee and had 
asked to serve on the CPOA Training Committee to give continuity 
to those things peculiar to sheriffs' departments. He asked 
that some thought be given to controlling quality and standards 
of private training films shown in the training rooms, i.e., what 
will and will not be allowed. 

Specialized Law Enforcement - Cecil Riley stated that most of the 
time and effort at CAUSE was being devoted to trying to get more 
resources and legislation passed for Fish and Game and ABC 
investigators. The CAUSE conference is scheduled for the first 
week in November. CAUSE has just moved into new offices at 2029 
H street in Sacramento. 

Community Colleges - Doug Burris announced that at a recent 
statewide meeting, Alex Pantaleoni had been selected the 
outstanding Vocational Instructor of the Year. He reported that 
his former statement that the colleges expected 540,000 
additional students was a conservative estimate. It is planned 
to complete out the existing colleges and build between 22 and 26 
new colleges by 2005. He also reported on the major direction 
being taken on the training needs of the existing work force and 
the processes being used to give them the necessary skills to 
get the job done. 

Calif. Assoc. of Administration of Justice Educators - Derald 
Hunt reported on the success of the 26th Annual Conference just 
held at Tahoe. The thrust that CAAJE will be taking in the 
future is toward new and merging teaching techniques, classroom 
technology in improving presentations and trying to bring all of 
their instructors up to speed in new instructional techniques. 

4. 
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Peace Officers• Research Assoc. of California - Marcel Leduc 
reported that PORAC's political action was very successful in 
June and they are working toward the November election. The POST 
Seminar offerings to Chiefs of Police are being very well 
received, and PORAC wishes to encourage that they continue. 
There will be a Board meeting October 10-11, and the Fall 
Conference will be held November 9, 10, and 11 in Reno. 

Calif. Organization of Police and Sheriffs - Don Brown reported 
that COPS will have a Legislative seminar at the Ramada Resort 
Hotel in Palm Springs September 15-16. They will also be 
continuing Part 2 of the mini summit meeting in Burbank. The 
theme will be "Where We Are Going in the 90's". 

OPEN DISCUSSION 

There was open discussion on sirens on patrol cars being moved 
from the light bar on top of the roof to the trend of moving them 
to the front of the vehicle and the grill and the benefits from 
this. 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 
1:00 p.m. 

) 

'· /--. . . 
Imogene Kauffman 
Executive Secretary 

5. 
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October 15, 1990 

Joseph McKeown, Director 
Contra Costa Criminal 

Justice Training Center 
Los Medanos College 
2700 East Leland Road 
Pittsburg, CA 94565 

Dea~ McKeown: 

Th~ommission on Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) is 
studying the impact of the community college ADA growth cap on 
public safety courses and particularly the ability of community 
colleges to present training for law enforcement. The preliminary 
information that we are receiving suggests that the allowable ADA 
CAP growth per year has curtailed some POST presenters from 
offering new courses or expanding the number of presentations of 
existing courses. 

Please complete the enclosed questionnaire and return it in the 
postage-free envelope provided by October 26, 1990. If you should 
have any questions. regarding this study, please contact Senior 
Consultant Don Mo~ra, Training Program Services Bureau at (916) 
739-5384. 

Sincerely, 

~ 
NORMAN C. BOEHM 
Executive Director 

Attachment 
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Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 

IMPACT OF COMMUNITY COLLEGE ADA GROWTH CAP 

Survey Questions 

(Name) (Title) (Community College) 

1. Was there an ADA Cap problem at your 
college for Academic Year 89-90? 

la. If yes, did the ADA Cap limit 
your ability to present new course 
presentations to meet identified 
agency training needs? 

If yes, state number of courses 
where a newly identified agency 
training need could not be met 

lb. If yes, did the ADA Cap Limit 
your ability to expand the number 
of existing course presentations 
in order to meet additional 
identified agency training needs for 
existing courses? 

If yes, state number of additional 
course presentations where identified 
agency training needs could not 
be met 

2. Do you anticipate an ADA Cap problem at 
your college for Academic Year 90-91? 

2a. If yes, do you anticipate that the 
ADA Cap at your college will limit 
your ability to present new course 
presentations to meet newly identified 

Yes No 

Yes No 

Yes No 

Yes No 

agency training needs? Yes No 

If yes, state number of courses where 
a newly identified agency training need 
will not be able to be met 
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2b. If yes, do you anticipate that the 
ADA Cap at your college will limit 
your ability to expand the number of 
existing course presentations in order 
to meet additional identified agency 
training needs for existing courses? Yes 

If yes, state number of additional 
presentations of existing courses 
that will not be able to be met 

3. Are you aware of any other adverse impact 
on Public Safety training programs at your 

No 

college? Yes No 

If yes, please explain: 

4. Have you been required to limit or control 
enrollment in your courses? Yes No 

If yes, please explain: 

5. What has been your recent experience in 
enrollment trends at your college? 

6. Do you believe that an exemption from the 
ADA Cap should be pursued for statewide 

Up Down Stable 

mandated law enforcement training programs? Yes No 

Using The Attached Envelope, Please Return 
~ October ~ 1990 To: 

Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training 
1601 Alhambra Boulevard 
ATTN: Don Moura 
Sacramento, CA 95816-7083 
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401 DIAMOND ST. 

DEPARTMENT OF POLICE 

ROGER M. MOULTON 

PO. BOX 639 
REDONDO BEACH, CA 902n.0639 

TELEPHONE 
(213) 379-2477 

• CHIEF 

• , 
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September 17, 1990 

Chairperson of P.O.S.T. Commission 
1601 Alhambra Boulevard 
Sacramento, CA 95816-7083 

Dear Chairperson: 

Although I fully recognize that the Law Enforcement Television 
Network (l.E.T.N.) is private enterprise, I believe that it 
would behoove P.O.S.T. to initiate some form of partnership 
agreement that would offer the wherewithal for the delivery of 
:ertain mandated California training. 

The example that comes to mind is your recent bulletin (90-21) 
that proposes to adopt a training course for presentation of 
hearsay testimony by peace officers. This is a one-hour course 
of instruction for law enforcement officers who have less than 
five years of service to qualify them to testify at preliminary 
hearings . 

fhe course is to be presented by satellite broadcast but very few 
agencies have the necessary equipment to receive the broadcast. 

As a subscriber to L.E.T.N. our Department could receive this 
type of training, if P.O.S.T. approved, -~_!__r.ojj_~_a]j_ _ _t~a.LnJn9...at 
a considerable savings to the agency. 

There may be other blocks of training that could be broadcast 
over L.E.T.N. after official adoption of the course content and 
methodology for instruction. P.O.S.T. could monitor the training 
and the recordkeeping by concerned agencies to ensure that 
standards are maintained. 

Quite frankly, we are pleased with the quality of training that 
is being broadcast by L.E.T.N. and have observed some of the 
foremost experts in their respective fields of law enforcement. 

I would respectfully recommend that P.O.S.T. explore the 
possibility of forming at least a limited partnership with 
L.E.T.N. to provide inexpensive training to local police agencies 
that subscribe to their programming for reasons set forth. 

Yours for professional law enforcement, 

t~~M~o~ 
Cht;lf of Police 

Copy: Chief Donald Burnett, President of C.P.C.A. 
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October 11, 1990 

Roger M. Moulton, Chief of Police 
city of Redondo Beach 
P.O. Box 639 
Redondo Beach, California 90277-0639 

De~~f Moulton: 

Thank you for your comments with regard to POST's 
forthcoming broadcast on the training requirements 
imposed by Proposition 115, and for your suggestion 
that we investigate the possibility of a partnership 
with LETN to present our satellite training programs. 

Post staff has previously had an opportunity to 
review the LETN program as part of a presentation 
made to us by LETN a little more than a year ago. 
Based upon a review at that time, we elected not to 
initiate such a partnership. As you suggest in your 
letter, the Commission may believe it appropriate to 
reconsider the matter. 

The Commission has directed that all broadcast roll 
call training tapes be mailed on request to agencies 
not able to receive broadcasts or otherwise receive 
copie~. Copies of broadcast telecourses, such as the 
upcom1ng Proposition 115 program are similarly made 
available to agencies and training presenters as 
needed. You are likely aware that the Proposition 
115 course must be presented as a POST certified 
course where the interest is qualifying training 
pursuant to legal requirements. 

Your letter will be reviewed by the Commission at its 
meeting on November 1, 1990. If you wish, you are 
certainly welcome to be in attendance at that 
meeting. The meeting will be held in Sacramento at 
the Radisson Hotel beginning at 10:00 a.m. 

~Y, 
Norman c. Boehm 
Executive Director 
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October 8, 1990 

Norm Boehm 
State of California 
Department of Justice 
Commission on Peace Officer 

Standards and Training 
1601 Alhambra Boulevard 
Sacramento, CA 95816-7083 

Dear Norm: 

~ --:z:_ 
• ..... 

= 

Last year, I attended the special workshop P.O.S.T. hosted in San 
Diego for Chiefs and Sheriff's regarding the recruitment crisis in 
law enforcement. The event was truly an eye-opener. 

Our Department utilized the information gathered at that workshop to 
revitalize our recruitment efforts. I am most pleased to report· that· 
the results achieved were an unqualified success. Some of the 
techniques used were: 

Using employees as recruiters 
Giving incentives for recruitment 
Making personal contact with applicants prior to each 
test 
Using modern advertising techniques for brochures 
Shortened time frames for all processes. 

The results were that we had our most successful recruir:ment in many 
years. Some of the highlights were: 

91% of all qualified applicants reported for the written 
test portion 
30% of all applicants were minorities 
15% of all applicants were female 
The total time from applications to establishing the 
eligibility list was reduced to 50 days 
The eligibility list is one of the longest in many years. 
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Norm Boehm 
October 8, 1990 

I would like to thank P.O.S.T. for their efforts to improve Police 
Officer recruitment efforts in California. Your findings and 
recommendations are right on the mark. 

Sincerely, 

cc: Robert Wasserman 
P.O.S.T. Commissioner 

boehm/jac 
/elm 
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